PALACKÝ UNIVERSITY OLOMOUC FACULTY OF SCIENCE DEPARTMENT OF ORGANIC CHEMISTRY



Ph.D. Thesis

Modifications of double bonds of lupane triterpenoids with anticancer activity

Author:Mgr. Jan PokornýSupervisor:doc. RNDr. Milan Urban, Ph.D.The year:2022

Bibliographical identification

TITLE	Modifications of double bonds of lupane triterpenoids with anticancer activity
AUTHOR	Mgr. Jan Pokorný
SUPERVISOR	doc. RNDr. Milan Urban, Ph.D.
TYPE OF THE THESIS	Doctoral thesis
STUDY PROGRAM	P1417 Chemistry
FIELD OF STUDY	1402V001 Organic Chemistry
Department	Department of Organic Chemistry
THE ACADEMIC YEAR	2021/2022
Keywords	triterpene, betulinic acid, cytotoxicity, cancer, organic
	synthesis
NUMBER OF PAGES	134
NUMBER OF APPENDICES	5
LANGUAGE	English

Bibliografická identifikace

NÁZEV PRÁCE	Modifikace dvojných vazeb lupanových triterpenoidů s protinádorovou aktivitou
Autor	Mgr. Jan Pokorný
VEDOUCÍ PRÁCE	doc. RNDr. Milan Urban, Ph.D.
Typ práce	Disertační
Studijní program	P1417 Chemie
Studijní obor	1402V001 Organická chemie
Pracoviště	Katedra organické chemie
Akademický rok	2021/2022
KLÍČOVÁ SLOVA	triterpeny, kyselina betulinová, cytotoxicita, rakovina,
	organická syntéza
Počet stran	134
Počet příloh	5
Jazyk	Anglický

Declaration

I hereby declare that this thesis is my original work, written under the supervision of doc. RNDr Milan Urban, Ph.D. All used literature sources are cited in the References section.

In Olomouc,

Jan Pokorný

.....

Acknowledgment

I am very grateful to my advisor, doc. RNDr. Milan Urban, Ph.D., for his professional and friendly leadership, valuable advice, endless patience, understanding, and trust throughout my Ph.D. studies.

Secondly, I am grateful to my advisors during my internship at KU Leuven in Belgium, Gaston Silveira Dorta, and prof. Wim Dehaen.

I would also like to thank Lucka Borková and Veronika Šidová for introducing me to the magic of organic synthesis and everyday laboratory routines at the beginning of my Ph.D., as I came from another field of study.

I am very happy for the pleasant and cheerful atmosphere in the office, as well as in the lab, namely thanks to Lucka, Soňa, Jirka, Kristýna, and other colleagues from our department. My thanks go to the co-authors of my publications.

I would like to thank my partner Jana and my family for their support and love during my studies.

This research was financially supported by the Czech Science Foundation (21-00902S), the Ministry of Health of the Czech Republic (NV19-03-00107), and internal grants of Palacký University IGA_PrF_2016_020, IGA_PrF_2017_009, IGA_LF_2017_028, IGA_PrF_2018_029, IGA_LF_2018_032.

Abstract

Pentacyclic triterpenoids are a large group of natural substances with a broad palette of biological activities. Many researchers are interested in their synthetic modifications in order to exploit their promising potential in drug development. One of the best-known compounds from the group of triterpenes is betulinic acid, which is known for its strong anticancer properties. Oxidation of betulinic acid at the position C-30 results in 30-oxobetulinic acid that had IC_{50} values in the low micromolar range against multiple cancer cell lines. However, this molecule suffered from the general toxicity caused by the presence of the Michael acceptor in its structure, resulting in low selectivity. In this Ph.D. thesis, three different synthetic approaches to modify the 30-oxobetulinic acid at the position C-30 are described in order to overcome its low selectivity and to improve other properties such as low solubility in water. An isosteric replacement was chosen in the first two projects, where the -CH=O formation of the parent compound was replaced with the -CH=N- or -CH=CH- to mask the Michael acceptor. Within the first project, a small series of triterpenic azines was prepared by condensation of variously substituted aromatic hydrazones and 30-oxobetulinic acid. Triterpenic azines had anticancer activities against the lymphoblastic leukemia cell line comparable to 30-oxobetulinic acid, however, selectivity was significantly improved. On the other hand, they were unstable and hard to prepare in higher yields. The Wittig reaction was employed in the second project, where both problems were successfully resolved, and a large group of forty new dienes was prepared. Two representatives were selected due to their high cytotoxicity to study their pharmacological parameters and mechanism of action. Both disrupt mitochondrial permeability and activate selective apoptosis via an intrinsic pathway. One derivative was chosen as a potential candidate for further preclinical development. In the third project, 30-oxobetulinic acid was further oxidized to carboxylic acid and transformed to propargyl ester that was able to react in the copper(I)-catalyzed azide-alkyne cycloaddition (CuAAC). The connection of the terpene with a rather polar triazole ring may improve the solubility of the molecule in water-based media and the bioavailability. The Heck reaction was optimized for use at the position C-3 in the fourth project. Throughout the work, the effect of double bonds in different parts of the triterpene structure was studied and reviewed in the theoretical part of this thesis.

Abstrakt

Pentacyklické triterpenoidy představují velkou skupinou přírodních látek se širokou paletou biologických aktivit. Mnoho výzkumných skupin se zajímá o jejich syntetické modifikace s cílem využít jejich slibný potenciál při vývoji léčiv. Jednou z nejznámějších sloučenin ze skupiny triterpenoidů je kyselina betulinová, známá svými silnými protinádorovými účinky. Oxidací kyseliny betulinové v poloze C-30 lze připravit kyselinu 30-oxobetulinovou, která vykazuje hodnoty IC₅₀ v nízkém mikromolárním rozmezí proti řadě nádorových buněčných linií. Její nevýhodou je však obecně vysoká toxicita, způsobená přítomností Michaelova akceptoru ve struktuře, což má za následek nízkou selektivitu této sloučeniny. V předložené disertační práci jsou popsány tři různé syntetické přístupy modifikace kyseliny 30-oxobetulinové v poloze C-30 s cílem překonat její nízkou selektivitu a zlepšit další vlastnosti, jako je např. nízká rozpustnost ve vodě. U prvních dvou projektů byla zvolena cesta isosterické záměny, při níž byla formace –CH=O výchozí sloučeniny nahrazena za -CH=N- nebo -CH=CH- za účelem zamaskování Michaelova akceptoru. V rámci prvního projektu tak byla připravena malá série triterpenických azinů kondenzací různě substituovaných aromatických hydrazonů a kyseliny 30-oxobetulinové. Připravené aziny vykázaly protirakovinnou aktivitu vůči buněčné linii lymfoblastické leukemie CCRF-CEM srovnatelnou s kyselinou 30-oxobetulinovou, selektivita však byla výrazně zvýšena. Tyto látky byly bohužel nestabilní a obtížně se připravovaly ve vyšších výtěžcích. Wittigova reakce byla použita ve druhém projektu, kde se podařilo oba problémy minimalizovat a připravit knihovnu čtyřiceti nových dienů s konjugovanými vazbami. Dva nejaktivnější zástupci byli podrobeni studiu farmakologických parametrů a mechanismu účinku. Obě látky narušují mitochondriální permeabilitu a aktivují selektivní apoptózu mitochondriální dráhou. Jeden derivát byl vybrán jako potenciální kandidát pro další preklinický vývoj. Ve třetím projektu byla kyselina 30-oxobetulinová dále oxidována v poloze C-30 na kyselinu a alkylována na propargylester, který byl schopen reagovat v mědí(I) katalyzované azidoalkynové cykloadici (CuAAC). Spojením terpenu s poměrně polárním triazolovým kruhem lze zlepšit rozpustnost molekuly ve vodném prostředí a biologickou dostupnost. Heckova reakce byla optimalizována pro použití v poloze C-3 ve čtvrtém projektu. V průběhu celé práce byl studován vliv dvojných vazeb v různých částech struktury triterpenu na biologickou aktivitu, který byl shrnut v teoretické části této práce.

Contents

1	Introduction10		
2	State of the art14		
2.1	Modifications at the isopropenyl moiety of lup-20(29)-ene triterpenoids with the main focus on double bonds16		
	2.1.1 2.1.2 2.1.3	Modifications of the double bond C-20(29) Cyclization on the isopropenyl unit The double bond at the C-30 position	19 25 29
2.2	Double	Double bonds at the A-ring	
	2.2.1 2.2.2 2.2.3 2.2.4	The double bond C-1(2) The exocyclic double bond at the C-2 position The double bond C-2(3) The exocyclic double bond at the C-3 position	33 35 40 42
2.3	Huisge	isgen cycloaddition and CuAAC reaction	
	2.3.1	CuAAC reactions in the chemistry of triterpenes	49
2.4	The most common methods used to introduce a new C=C double bond i the triterpenoid structure		ıd into 51
	2.4.1 2.4.2	Wittig reaction Heck reaction	51 54
3	Aims	of the work	57
4	Resul	ts and discussion	59
4.1	Modifi	cations of betulinic acid at the isopropenyl moiety	59
	$\begin{array}{c} 4.1.1 \\ 4.1.2 \\ 4.1.3 \end{array}$	Azines Wittig reactions CuAAC reactions at the position C-30	59 64 71
4.2	Modifi	Modifications of the double bonds at the A-ring	

	4.2.1 Exploration of the Heck reaction at the position C-380
5	Conclusions and future directions86
6	Experimental part89
6.1	Materials and instruments
6.2	Azines
6.3	Wittig reactions90
6.4	CuAAC reactions at the position C-3091
6.5	Optimization of the Heck reaction at the position C-399
7	List of abbreviations104
8	List of cell lines106
9	List of author's publications108
10	References
11	Appendices133

1 Introduction

Terpenes are one of the largest classes of natural compounds with tens of thousands of representatives to date.^{1,2} To be more precise in the nomenclature, terpenes are simple hydrocarbons, while terpenoids contain other elements such as oxygen or nitrogen in their structure and can be further structurally modified. Terpenes, terpenoids, steroids, and other natural substances belong to the group of isoprenoids, however, the names are often used interchangeably.³

Terpenes are formally oligomers or polymers containing two or more molecules of isoprene unit. Isoprene or 2-methylbuta-1,3-diene (Fig. 1) is an unsaturated organic compound with the molecular formula C_5H_8 . Thus, we can write the general formula of terpenes as $(C_5H_8)_n$, where *n* represents the number of isoprene units of which they are composed. Consequently, there are hemiterpenoids, consisting only of one unit = five carbon atoms (C₅), monoterpenoids (two units, C₁₀, historically considered the smallest triterpenic molecules, hence their name⁴), sesquiterpenoids (three units, C₁₅), diterpenoids (four units, C₂₀), sesterterpenoids (C₂₅), triterpenoids (C₃₀), tetraterpenoids (C₄₀), and polyterpenoids. Like the majority of natural processes, the biosynthesis of terpenoids is relatively complex – these natural compounds are not formed by a simple polymerization of isoprene units.²



Fig. 1: The structure of isoprene.

Terpenoids are probably the largest group of natural substances, and this is allowed by the fact that they vary greatly in size, shape, and structure – they can be acyclic, but they may also contain various numbers of cycles and functional groups. In addition, they may be found all around us and play very diverse roles in living organisms. For example: Menthol (**I**, Fig. 2, MW = 156 g · mol⁻¹) and limonene (**II**, MW = 136 g · mol⁻¹) are monocyclic monoterpenoids (C₁₀), the former is responsible for the spearmint smell and has the typical "cold flavor", the latter is known for its typical smell of lemons. Retinol (**III**, MW = 286 g · mol⁻¹) is one of the diterpenes, better known as a representative of the vitamin A family. Squalene (**IV**, MW = 411 g · mol⁻¹) is the basic acyclic triterpenic compound with a long unsaturated chain and molecular formula C₃₀H₅₀. Although not very well known to the public by its name, it is an important precursor for the biosynthesis of other triterpenoids, steroids, and sterols, including cholesterol and steroid hormones (e.g. estrogens) in the human body.⁵ Finally, natural rubber is a typical polyterpene consisting of linked isoprene units. This macromolecular biopolymer, *cis*-1,4-polyisoprene (**V**), has unique properties such as high elasticity.⁶ In conclusion, terpenes are an inseparable part of everyday life, some of them are being even economically important, for example, essential oils in cosmetics, or rubber in the industry of plastics.⁴



Fig. 2: Structures of monoterpenes menthol (**I**), limonene (**II**), diterpene retinol (**III**), triterpene squalene (**IV**), and polyterpene *cis*-1,4-polyisoprene (**V**).

Triterpenes are a large subgroup of terpenes, in 2006 approximately 5,000 naturally occurring representatives with more than a hundred different skeleton types were known,⁷ and this number is still growing. They may be acyclic (squalene) as well as they can consist of one to five cycles and these cycles are usually five- or six-membered (see Fig. 3).⁸ According to the number of cycles, they can be further divided into groups such as pentacyclic triterpenes, in which lupane, oleanane, ursane, or hopane can be found.⁹ However, all triterpenes have one thing in common – their basic skeleton consists of thirty carbon atoms (six isoprene units) due to their biosynthesis from the essential intermediate – squalene.¹⁰



Fig. 3: Examples of basic skeletons of tetracyclic and pentacyclic triterpenes. Sidechains are not shown.

Triterpenes may occur in nature as free, unsubstituted molecules, as well as bound in esters or glycosides (saponins).¹¹ They are widespread probably in all

living organisms – they were found in both prokaryotes and eukaryotes – in bacteria,^{12,13} animals,¹⁴ humans,¹⁵ plants,^{16–18} algae^{19–21}, and fungi.^{22–26} Every year, new triterpenes are discovered, isolated, and described.^{27–30} Albeit some terpenoids serve important primary functions as photosynthetic pigments (carotenoids), growth and development regulators (plant hormones – gibberellins, strigolactones, cytokinins; animal hormones – steroids),³¹ or as elements of membrane structure and function (sterols – cholesterol, Fig. 4, forms part of the cellular membrane in animals),² *pentacyclic* triterpenoids serve primarily as a plant defense against pathogens, herbivores, pests,³² and in many cases, their function still remains unknown. Since there are examples of terpenoids that are essential for their producer while other terpenoids are not, these important terpenoids are considered as primary metabolites and the rest of them as secondary metabolites. This means that they are not essential for the growth, development, and reproduction of an organism.³³



Fig. 4: The structure of cholesterol – tetracyclic triterpenoid.

Pentacyclic triterpenoids represent a highly interesting group of terpenes in terms of their biological activities.³⁴ Among them, the lupane (**VI**, Fig. 5), oleanane (**VII**), or ursane (**VIII**) analogs are the most important. They can be found mainly in peels, leaves, stems, and bark of numerous plants (e.g. birch and sycamore bark, olive leaves and pomace, fruit peels, etc.).³⁴ It was found that they have antiviral,^{35–37} antibacterial,^{38–40} antifungal,^{41,42} antiulcer,⁴³ anti-inflammatory,^{44–46} and antidiabetic^{47–49} activities, therefore, some species have been used for centuries in folk or traditional Chinese medicine.⁵⁰ Furthermore, they exhibit antioxidative,^{51–53} hepatoprotective,⁵⁴ cardioprotective,⁵⁵ neuroprotective,⁵⁶ antimalarial,^{57–59} anti-HIV,^{60–63} and anticancer^{64–72} activity. It is more than obvious that due to such a palette of biological activities and structures, triterpenes are extremely interesting for detailed research.



Fig. 5: Structures of lupane (VI), oleanane (VII), and ursane (VIII).

Not to mention only the good properties, pentacyclic triterpenes also have some disadvantages. It results from the nature of their structures that they are not readily soluble in water. This makes it difficult to ensure their delivery to the desired targets in living organisms and specific cells, which affects their bioavailability.^{73,74} Furthermore, the effective concentration of the drug is often not low enough to be useful as a therapeutic, sometimes their selectivity is low. Finally, triterpenes have many mechanisms of action,⁷⁵⁻⁷⁷ some of them still remain unknown, making their studies complicated. Hence, many scientists focus their forces on the deep exploration, development, and improvement of these unfavorable triterpenoid properties. They are looking for possible solutions to the above-mentioned problems by modifications and derivatization of the parent active structures. Every year, hundreds of new triterpenes are synthesized/isolated from natural sources and tested for various biological activities; all studies are periodically summarized in the literature.⁷⁸⁻⁸¹ Appropriately modified pentacyclic triterpenes can undoubtedly be a useful tool in the fight against diseases of civilization, such as cancer. The theoretical part will be focused on the lupane-type triterpenoids only. The lupane structure (VI, Fig. 6, see the numbering) is composed of four six-membered rings A–D and one five-membered ring E, bearing the isopropyl group. Six methyl groups (numbered 23–28) are part of the basic skeleton. All other compounds of this type are derived from the structure below.



Fig. 6: A) Numbering of the lupane (VI) structure and cycles;
B) typical positions for modification.

The most important lupane-type triterpenoids, which are naturally abundant (and can be easily isolated from plants), are lupeol (**IX**, Fig. 7), betulin (**X**), and betulinic acid (BA, **XI**). Lupeol (**IX**) can be found in vegetables or fruit (e.g. mango, apple)⁸² and it differs from lupane (**VI**) by the presence of the β -OH group attached to the C-3 carbon. Lupeol (**IX**) is known for an extensive range of biological activities, especially anti-inflammatory, antioxidant, anticancer, antimicrobial, and other pharmacological effects.⁸³ Betulin (**X**) is present in an external (white) layer of bark of *Betula pendula* in more than 20 %.⁸⁴ This compound is responsible for the white color of birch bark, and thanks to such a high content of hydrophobic



Fig. 7: Structures of lupeol (IX), betulin (X), and betulinic acid (XI).

betulin (X) with antifungal properties, the bark molds or rots slower than other parts of the dead birch trunk. Betulin (\mathbf{X}) contains an additional -OH group attached to the carbon C-28 in comparison with lupeol (IX). It is known for its antioxidant, anti-inflammatory, anticancer, and hepatoprotective properties.⁸⁵ Betulinic acid (XI) is present in the bark of birches and sycamores, and it has a carboxyl at the position C-17. BA can be industrially prepared from abundant betulin (\mathbf{X}) by the oxidation of its primary 28-CH₂-OH group.⁸⁶ The acid **XI** is widely known for its anti-HIV, antibacterial, antimalarial, anti-inflammatory, and mainly anticancer activities.⁸⁷ It is worth mentioning that an important derivative of BA is bevirimat (Fig. 8), known for its strong anti-HIV effect.⁸⁸ Notice that all three compounds IX-XI have a double bond C-20(29) unlike the parent lupane (VI). Thus, all compounds IX–XI are unsaturated, all have the polar β -OH group at the A-ring and the -CH₃/-CH₂OH/-COOH group at the position C-17, respectively. Furthermore, they all have significant anticancer properties⁸⁹ and this makes lupane derivatives highly interesting for the potential anticancer drug development and SAR studies.⁹⁰



Fig. 8: Bevirimat, an anti-HIV drug derived from betulinic acid (XI).

It is obvious that lupane triterpenoids can be synthetically modified in a simple manner only at a limited number of positions (see Fig. 6). Firstly, the A-ring is capable of various types of modification thanks to the presence of the 3 β -OH group. This group can be further oxidized to a keto group,⁹¹ then the hyperconjugated protons in the α -position (C-2) open the door to a number of other modifications not only at the C-2 position;^{92,93} even a new cycle/heterocycle⁹⁴⁻⁹⁶ can be attached to the A-ring. The C-28 position is usually modified with respect to the functional group present. The isopropenyl unit is derivatized often at the position C-30 due to the elevated reactivity of the allyl position, or at the double bond C-20(29).

Looking at the three basic lupane representatives IX–XI (Fig. 7) in terms of double bonds, there is only one double bond present in each of them. From the synthetic point of view, it would be desirable to add another double bond into the structure of lupane triterpenoids in order to expand the possible options for synthetic modifications. More detailed information about the possibilities of adding more double bonds to the neighborhood of the isopropenyl group will be discussed in Chapter 2.1. Regarding the A-ring, there are several options where a new double bond can be introduced. This will be discussed in Chapter 2.2. Fig. 9 summarizes the possible positions of double bonds in the lupane skeleton, which this work deals with – at the A-ring and at the isopropenyl unit.



Fig. 9: Theoretical positions of double bonds in the modified lupane-type compounds, discussed in this thesis. The illustration summarizes all the possibilities at the A-ring and at the isopropenyl unit, and so does not respect the valency of carbon atoms.

2.1 Modifications at the isopropenyl moiety of lup-20(29)-ene triterpenoids with the main focus on double bonds

This chapter is focused on the methods for possible modification of the double bond C-20(29) at the isopropenyl part of lupene and other possibilities for introducing a new double bond at the position C-30 in the context of biological, in particular cytotoxic activity. Cyclications of the whole isopropenyl unit considering the double bond are also discussed. Detailed literature research of the modifications at this position was performed since the vast majority of the practical work of this Ph.D. thesis is devoted to the modification of the C-30 position.

First of all, the effect of the double bond 20(29) itself will be discussed in the context of what happens if the double bond is replaced by a single bond (reduction), or oxidatively cleaved to form a ketone (Scheme 1).



Scheme 1: How does the double bond 20,29 affect biological activity?

Yasukawa et al.⁹⁷ tested a set of lupane-type triterpenoids for their ability to inhibit TPA-induced inflammation and tumor promotion in mice. Triterpene samples were applied topically on mouse ears and skin 30 min before each TPA treatment, then the thickness of the ears or the number and diameter of the skin tumors were measured periodically. Results showed a strong inhibition ratio for lupeol (**IX**, Fig. 7, 87 %) and lupanol (**XII**, Fig. 10, 88 %); there was no significant difference in terms of the double bond C-20(29).

Salin et al.⁹⁸ tested betulin (**X**) and betulinic acid (**XI**) derivatives for their antibacterial activity against *Chlamydia pneumoniae*. Among many compounds, betulin (**X**), 20,29-dihydrobetulin (**XIII**, Fig. 10), betulonic acid (**XV**), and 20,29dihydrobetulonic acid (**XVI**) were evaluated. Hydrogenation of the double bond 20(29) resulted in unchanged activity for betulin (**X**), where inhibition of *Ch. pneumoniae* growth reached 53 % for **X**, and 44 % for its dihydro analog **XIII** at the concentration of 1 µmol \cdot L⁻¹, while viability remained 99 % for both compounds. On the other hand, in the case of betulonic acid (**XV**), 53% inhibition activity was observed, whereas reduction of the double bond led to 100% inhibition at the same concentration. In addition, the viability increased from 56 % for betulonic acid (**XV**) to 95 % for its dihydro analog **XVI**. In this case, the activity of the hydrogenated derivative **XVI** exceeded the parent compound **XV** significantly.



Fig. 10: Structures of betulonic acid (XV) and 20,29-dihydrolupanes – lupanol (XII), 20,29-dihydrobetulini (XIII), 20,29-dihydrobetulinic acid (XIV), and 20,29-dihydrobetulonic acid (XVI).

Pohjala et al.⁹⁹ tested a set of derivatives of betulin (**X**) for the inhibition activity of *Alphavirus* (Semliki Forest virus, SFV) replication. Betulin (**X**) inhibited replication of SFV with $IC_{50} = 45.5 \mu mol \cdot L^{-1}$. On the contrary, 20,29-dihydrobetulin (**XIII**) did not have any antiviral activity.

In the literature,^{96,100} new derivatives of betulinic acid (**XI**) were synthetized and tested for their cytotoxic activity against the CCRF-CEM line. During the synthesis, 20,29-dihydrobetulinic acid (**XIV**, Fig. 10) was prepared as a precursor and tested together with the starting and final compounds. The IC₅₀ value of BA (**XI**) was 30 µmol \cdot L⁻¹, while for 20,29-dihydrobetulinic acid (**XIV**) the IC₅₀ value was in the range of 7–9 µmol \cdot L⁻¹. This means that for the CCRF-CEM line, the activity of hydrogenated acid **XIV** is higher.

Mukherjee et al.¹⁰¹ synthesized 20,29-dibromoderivatives of BA (**XI**) and tested them for cytotoxic activity against nine cancer cell lines (MOLT-4, JurkatE6.1, CEM.CM3, BRISTOL8, U937, DU145, PA-1, A549, L132). The precursor, 20,29dihydrobetulinic acid (**XIV**), showed twofold higher potency on MOLT-4 cell line $(ED_{50} = 0.6 \ \mu g \cdot mL^{-1})$ than BA (**XI**, $ED_{50} = 1.2 \ \mu g \cdot mL^{-1}$), and comparable activities on CEM.CM3, U937, DU145, and L132. For PA-1 and A549 cell lines, betulinic acid (**XI**) was considered inactive, while 20,29-dihydrobetulinic acid (**XIV**) showed highly potent cytotoxic activity in the range of 0.7–2.2 $\mu g \cdot mL^{-1}$.

Another effect can be observed when the double bond 20(29) is cleaved by ozonolysis, which results in platanic acid (**XVII**, Fig. 11). This compound also occurs in nature, albeit in rather small amounts. Platanic acid (**XVII**) is known for moderate anticancer activity.¹⁰²



Fig. 11: The structure of platanic acid (XVII).

In the literature,¹⁰³ platanic (**XVII**) and betulinic (**XI**) acids were tested against three cancer cell lines (MCF-7, PC-3, SCC2095). It was found out that acid **XVII** is more active in MCF-7 (IC₅₀ = 15 µmol \cdot L⁻¹) and PC-3 (IC₅₀ = 14 µmol \cdot L⁻¹) cancer cell lines than BA (**XI**, IC₅₀ = 22 µmol \cdot L⁻¹ in MCF-7, and IC₅₀ = 15 µmol \cdot L⁻¹ in PC-3, respectively). For the SCC2095 cancer cell line, IC₅₀ = 18 µmol \cdot L⁻¹ for BA (**XI**), while for platanic acid (**XVII**) the IC₅₀ value was higher than 30 µmol \cdot L⁻¹.

In another article,¹⁰⁴ platanic (**XVII**) and betulinic (**XI**) acids were tested against seven cancer cell lines (518A2, A2780, HT29, MCF-7, A549, 8505C, NIH 3T3). Results showed that BA (**XI**) was moderately active (IC₅₀ in the range of 9– 17 µmol \cdot L⁻¹) in contrast with platanic acid (**XVII**), where IC₅₀ > 30 µmol \cdot L⁻¹ for all tested lines. From the above results, we can state that the anticancer activity of platanic acid (**XVII**) is generally lower, but it depends on the respective cell line.

Similar results were observed by Baratto et al.¹⁰⁵ They tested betulinic (**XI**) and platanic (**XVII**) acids against five cancer cell lines (A2780, 8505c, 518A2, MCF-7, A549); cytotoxic activity of BA (**XI**) was in the range of 1.8–2.5 µmol \cdot L⁻¹, while for platanic acid (**XVII**) the IC₅₀ value ranged from 63.2 to 97.5 µmol \cdot L⁻¹, indicating lower activity.

Genet et al.¹⁰⁶ tested a set of natural triterpenoids in a SAR study for its TGR5 agonist activity. They found out that BA (**XI**) has one of the highest activities with the $EC_{50} = 1.04 \ \mu mol \cdot L^{-1}$ and the efficacy of 83 % compared with 20,29-dihydrobetulinic acid (**XIV**, $EC_{50} = 2.17 \ \mu mol \cdot L^{-1}$, efficacy 60 %), and platanic acid (**XVII**, $EC_{50} = 3.11 \ \mu mol \cdot L^{-1}$, efficacy 156 %). They stated that the replacement of alkene by alkane or ketone in the isopropenyl moiety slightly lowered the

activity, but the effect was weak and appeared compatible with TGR5 activation.

It is clear from the above paragraphs that the hydrogenation of the double bond 20(29) in the isopropenyl moiety to form a single bond or cleavage of the double bond that affords a keto group may significantly change the biological activities of the modified compounds. Nevertheless, it is not possible to draw a general conclusion about the effect. The reduction of the double bond can lead to more cytotoxic compounds, on the other hand, antiviral properties of related analogs may be reduced. Similarly, the oxidation of the double bond leading to platanic acid (**XVII**) can reduce the cytotoxic activity, but it strongly depends on the respective cancer cell line.

2.1.1 Modifications of the double bond C-20(29)

In this section, various modifications of the C-20(29) double bond will be discussed. It includes vinylic substitution reactions at the position C-29 along with reactions of the keto group of platanic acid (**XVII**) leading to substituted hydrazone or oxime derivatives as formal isosteres for the C=C bond. Oxidation, reduction, and deuteration of the double bond are also briefly mentioned at the end of this chapter; however, these reactions often lead to the removal of the double bond.

Kahnt et al.¹⁰² continued the work of Heller et al.¹⁰⁷ and prepared thirty-seven new derivatives from platanic acid (**XVII**), seven of them preserving the double bond at C-20 (although the C=O was replaced with C=N as an oxime, see Fig. 12). Hydroxylamine hydrochloride in pyridine was used to prepare compounds **XVIII–XIX** (Fig. 12) from un/protected **XVII**, followed by esterification of the -OH group of compound **XIXb** by Ac₂O, propionyl chloride, or benzoyl chloride, respectively (**XX–XXII**). All new compounds were tested for the cytotoxic activity in several human tumor cell lines (518A2, A2780, HT29, MCF-7, A549, NIH 3T3) using the SRB assay. Modification at the position C-29 (compounds **XVIII–XIX**) resulted in moderate antitumor activity in the range of EC₅₀ 6.1–16.5 µmol · L⁻¹ (parent compound 34.2–47.3 µmol · L⁻¹), while the *O*-alkyl substituted oximes **XX** and **XXI** had higher EC₅₀ values of 13.1–28.7 µmol · L⁻¹. Compound **XXII** was not soluble enough in solvents compatible with the SRB assay, thus could not be tested.



Fig. 12: Oximes XVIII–XXII prepared by Kahnt et al.

Bodrikov et al.^{108,109} described vinylic and allylic chlorination of betulin (**X**) and betulin diacetate (**XXIII**) using *tert*-butyl hypochlorite at low temperatures (7–10 °C) in acetonitrile, giving predominantly a mixture of C-29 *E* and *Z* isomers **XXIVa** (Scheme 2) in the ratio of nearly 1 : 1 and the overall yield of 72 %. Later, they prepared a small set of C-29 halogenated derivatives **XXIVb**–**XXIVf** in quantitative–low yields using *N*-chloro- (NCS), *N*-bromo- (NBS), and *N*-iodosuccinimides (NIS) in acetic acid at 15–50 °C; in addition to that, Br₂ and I₂ were also used. The formation of the products substituted at their vinylic (**XXIV**) and allylic (**XXV**) positions was studied, the final C-29 *E* and *Z* isomers **XXIVa–XXIVf** were identified by X-ray analysis. Recrystallization of the product mixture was successfully employed to enrich the amount of a single isomer. The yields of vinylsubstituted products. No biological testing was reported.



Scheme 2: Vinylic (XXIV) and allylic (XXV) halogenation of betulin (X) and betulin diacetate (XXIII) described by Bodrikov et al. Reagents and conditions: NCS, NBS or NIS, acetic acid, 15–50 °C.

Zhu et al.¹¹⁰ published an efficient and selective method for iron-catalyzed shortchain alkylation of vinyl arenes, where they also tried to use the developed method for ethylation of the non-conjugated double bond C-20(29) in betulin (**X**). They successfully used Fe(OTf)₃ as a catalyst (2.5–5.0 mol %), and various monopercarbonates or peresters as alkylation agents under mild conditions with high yields and exclusive *E* selectivity. However, the reaction of betulin (**X**) did not reach full conversion, leading to a mixture of E/Z isomers in a ratio of 1.9 : 1 as ethyl Heck product **XXVI** (Fig. 13) in 30% yield. They stated that the developed method is less ideal for non-conjugated olefins, so other simple olefins suffer from poor conversion and selectivity problems.



Fig. 13: The Heck-type derivative XXVI of betulin (X) prepared by Zhu et al.

Baratto et al.¹⁰⁵ prepared three derivatives of betulinic acid (XI), containing an oxime or hydrazone at the position C-29 (compounds XXVII-XXIX, Fig. 14). They tested them for cytotoxic activity against five human cancer cell lines (A2780, 8505c, 518A2, MCF-7, A549). The most active derivative **XXVIII** had IC₅₀ values in the range of 6.8–11.3 μ mol · L⁻¹, similarly as the parent BA (XI, IC₅₀ 8.8–14.8 μ mol · L⁻¹), while the platanic acid (**XVII**), from which derivatives **XXVII** and **XXVIII** were directly prepared, was considered inactive (IC₅₀ > 50 μ mol · L⁻¹). The remaining two derivatives **XXVII** and **XXIX** had $IC_{50} > 50 \mu mol \cdot L^{-1}$ as well. Compound XXVIII was then tested for selectivity with CCD-18Co normal colon human fibroblasts, the selectivity index SI reached 56 ± 3 (calculated by the IC_{50} value in fibroblasts divided by the IC_{50} value in cancer cell lines). Later, Ullah et al.¹¹¹ prepared and tested compounds XXVIII, XXIX in vitro for antitrypanosomal (Trypanosoma cruzi) and antimalarial (Plasmodium falciparum W2 chloroquine-resistant) activities. Compound **XXVIII** showed higher activity against *P*. falciparum with the IC₅₀ value of 6.5 $\mu g \cdot mL^{-1}$ in comparison to BA (XI) with moderate activity $IC_{50} = 17.7 \ \mu g \cdot mL^{-1}$.



Fig. 14: Oxime (XXVII) and hydrazone (XXVIII, XXIX) derivatives of betulinic acid (XI) prepared by Baratto et al. and Ullah et al.

Chrobak et al.¹¹² described allyl-vinyl isomerization of newly synthesized betulin (X) derivatives, containing a phosphonate group at the position C-29. The Michaelis-Arbuzov reaction of 30-bromodiacetyl betulin (XXX, Scheme 3) with triethyl phosphite provided allylic betulin phosphonate at C-30 (XXXI), which was subjected to hydrolysis of acetylated -OH groups at C-3 and C-28. After this deprotection step that was performed in the presence of KOH in refluxing ethanol for two hours, they observed a mixture of two vinylic isomers XXXIIa, XXXIIb at C-29 in the ratio of 1: 0.2 (E/Z). Obtained E isomer **XXXIIa** (64%) was subsequently used for the preparation of C-28 acetylenic derivatives XXXIIc, XXXIIe, **XXXIIg** by the reaction with acetylenic, propiolic, 2-butynoic, and 3-cyclopropyl-2-propiolic acid in DCM in the presence of DCC and DMAP, or with propargyl chloroformate in benzene and pyridine for XXXIIi. The series of compounds XXXIId, XXXIIf, XXXIIh, XXXIIj was formed as a 3,28-diester sideproduct of the reaction in small yields 7–13 %. All prepared compounds were tested for their antiproliferative activity against three human cancer cell lines (T47D, SNB-19, C32) using WST-1 assay. Results showed a significant increase of activity for all tested lines in the case of derivatives bearing the phosphonate group at the C-29 position in comparison with betulin (\mathbf{X}) . Additionally, the ester derivatives **XXXIIc–XXXII** were the most active towards melanoma cell line C32 with IC_{50} in the range of 0.38–9.44 $\mu g \cdot mL^{-1}$. Acetylenic derivative **XXXIIc** containing a small alkynyl group with the terminal $C \equiv C$ bond had the highest activity for all



Scheme 3: The allyl-vinyl isomerization of betulin (X) derivatives. Reagents and conditions: i) $(EtO)_3P$; ii) KOH, EtOH, reflux, 2 h; iii) acetylenic acid, DCC, DMAP, DCM (XXXIIc–XXXIIh), or propargyl chloroformate, benzene, pyridine (XXXIIi–XXXIIj).

tested lines in the IC₅₀ range of 0.27–0.44 μ g · mL⁻¹. Similar betulin phosphonates at the isopropenyl unit were also patented by this research group in 2017.¹¹³

Tsepaeva et al.¹¹⁴ introduced a triphenylphosphonium fragment into the betulin diacetate (**XXIII**) to enhance its antitumor activity *via* better ability to pass through the hydrophobic barriers of mitochondria. They described a reaction of 30bromodiacetyl betulin (**XXX**) with triphenylphosphine, which was expected to give an allylic 30-phosphonium salt product. However, they obtained a mixture of E/Zisomers of vinylic C-29 derivative **XXXIII** (Fig. 15) in the 80% yield. To confirm the structure, they did advanced NMR experiments. No biological testing was reported.



Fig. 15: The triphenylphosphonium salt of betulin diacetate (XXXIII) prepared by Tsepaeva et al.

In 1992, Roy et al.¹¹⁵ published a regioselective Vilsmeier-Haack formylation for introducing an aldehyde group at the C-29 position of lupeol (**IX**). He used *N*,*N*dimethylformamide and phosphorus oxychloride, followed by hydrolysis of the formylated C-3 OH group using disodium carbonate in methanol; the product **XXXIVa** (Fig. 16) was exclusively in *E* configuration (overall yield of 39 %). The preparation of products **XXXIVb** and **XXXIVf** was also reported. This synthetic method was used later by Anand et al.¹¹⁶, they prepared compounds **XXXIVa– XXXIVj** that were subsequently tested for possible antiurolithiatic activity against hydroxyproline-induced hyperoxaluria and calciuria in rats. Unsaturated amines **XXXIVg–XXXIVj** were prepared by the reduction of compounds **XXXIVc– XXXIVf** using sodium borohydride. The most promising candidate was compound **XXXIVi** which showed higher antihypercalciuric activity and similar antihyperoxaluric activity in comparison with lupeol (**IX**).

Vlk et al.¹¹⁷ synthesized eleven selectively deuterated and tritiated lupane derivatives with cytotoxic activity – they used the Wittig reaction to introduce deuterium into the position C-29. Firstly, they prepared C-28 protected benzyl platanate (**XXXV**, Scheme 4) from lupeol (**IX**), then, Wittig reaction of the ketone group was performed using deuteromethyltriphenylphosphonium iodide $C(^{2}H)_{3}(Ph_{3}P)I$ and *t*-BuOK at 85 °C. After this reaction, they obtained the desired compound **XXXVI** with deuterated C-29 methylene in the 80% yield.



Fig. 16: Lupeol derivatives XXXIVa–XXXIVb prepared by Roy et al. and Anand et al.



Scheme 4: Deuteration of the C-29 position by Vlk et al. Reagents and conditions: i) C(²H)₃I, PPh₃, THF, -30 °C; ii) *t*-BuOK, THF, 85 °C; iii) EtOH.

Oxidation of the double bond C-20(29) can provide various types of molecules. First of all, the treatment of lup-20(29)-ene derivatives (**XXXVII**, Scheme 5) with *meta*-chloroperoxybenzoic acid yields an epoxy cycle (**XXXVIIa**) in high yields of about 85 %;¹¹⁸ this type of modification is quite common in the literature, almost eighty compounds have been described.^{106,119–123} 30-Hydroxyderivative (**XXXVIIb**) can be prepared by hydroboration, followed by oxidative workup,^{106,119} while the 20,29-dihydroxy derivative (**XXXVIIc**) is generated by the reaction of **XXXVII** with OsO₄ in a moderate yield.¹²⁰ Subsequent oxidation of **XXXVIIc** with NaIO₄/KIO₄,^{105,120,124} or the use of ozone and Me₂S is a convenient method for the introduction of the keto group (**XXXVIId**).^{106,117,119,125} Instead of OsO₄, RuO₄ can be employed as well in the biphasic solvent system EtOAc-H₂O.^{126,127}

Reduction of the double bond C-20(29), which could be easily done by H_2 , Pd/C, MeOH at r. t. at elevated pressure 0.5 MPa of H_2 , is used to form 20(29)-dihydroderivatives in yields of about 85 %.^{106,119}

Some lupane-type triterpenoids modified at the isopropenyl unit have been patented by Swidorski et al.¹²⁸ in 2014 for the use as HIV maturation inhibitors, and by Yager et al.¹²⁹ in 2008 for the potent antiviral and anticancer usage.



Scheme 5: Oxidation of the double bond C-20(29). Reagents and conditions: a) *meta*-chloroperoxybenzoic acid, DCM, 0 °C to r. t., 1 h; b) BH₃, THF, 0 °C to r. t., 17 h; c) OsO₄, *N*-methylmorpholine-*N*-oxide, acetone/H₂O, r. t., 48 h; d) OsO₄/NaIO₄, MeOH/H₂O, r. t., 20 h, or O₃/Me₂S, DCM, -78 °C, 1 min.

2.1.2 Cyclization on the isopropenyl unit

Since an appropriately substituted isopropenyl moiety is suitable for various cyclization reactions, a number of new compounds with many biological activities containing a carbocycle or a heterocycle at the C-20 position have been described. Nowadays, more than four hundred such compounds can be found in the SciFinder database. Two kinds of cyclization products may be obtained: first, a reaction forms a new cycle consisting of the entire isopropenyl unit (**A**, Fig. 17), second, a reaction alternatively forms a three-membered (**B**) or even a five-membered ring attached to the C-20 carbon. The first group of compounds most often contains an aromatic or heterocyclic substituent which may be further substituted, such as examples in the literature.^{125,130–132} The second group is represented by an epoxide ring (see the oxidation reactions of the double bond in Scheme 5, Chapter 2.1.1 above), or by a cyclopropane ring, which can be formed by a cyclopropanation reaction of the double bond with carbene.^{133,134} There are also examples of five-membered rings as described below (see Scheme 8).



Fig. 17: The most common possible types of cyclization products on the isopropenyl unit. $Y = Aromatic ring or heterocycle; Z = O, -CH_2-, or -CX_2-.$

Saini et al.¹³⁵ designed and synthesized fourteen new compounds from lupeol (**IX**) modified at the C-3 and C-30 positions, and tested them *in vitro* for antitumor activities against three cancer cell lines (MDA MB-231, HeLa, A549). The structure-activity relationship was also described. Three compounds **XXXIXa**–**XXXIXc** (Scheme 6), containing a cycle at the position C-20, were prepared from 30-oxolupeol (**XXXVIII**) by the cyclization of α , β -unsaturated aldehyde moiety using urea/thiourea in EtOH and a catalytic amount of HCl under reflux in 5 h (for compounds **XXXIXa** and **XXXIXb**), or 2,4-dinitrophenylhydrazine (for **XXXIXc**) under the same conditions. Of all tested compounds, derivatives **XXXIXb** and **XXXIXc** showed a significant inhibitory effect against the three tested cell lines in comparison with the parent lupeol (**IX**), moreover, the compound **XXXIXb** was the most active derivative against MDA MB-231 with IC₅₀ = 27.1 µmol · L⁻¹. The SAR study showed that the cyclization of α , β -unsaturated functionality at C-30 with the thione group might lead to stronger antiproliferative activity.



Scheme 6: The preparation of lupane derivatives containing a heterocycle at the position 20 by Saini et al. Reagents and conditions: i) urea, HCl, EtOH, reflux, 5 h; ii) thiourea, HCl, EtOH, reflux, 5 h; iii) 2,4-dinitrophenylhydrazine, HCl, EtOH, reflux, 5 h.

Kvasnica et al.¹³⁶ synthesized fifteen new sulfur derivatives of lupane (VI) and oleanane (VII), one isomeric compound of the series contained oxathiaphosphinine ring at C-20. The reaction of 30-oxobetulin diacetate (XL, Scheme 7) with Lawes-



Scheme 7: The reaction of 30-oxobetulin diacetate (XL) with Lawesson's reagent by Kvasnica et al. Reagents and conditions: Lawesson's reagent, toluene, reflux, 4 h.

son's reagent in toluene under reflux afforded two isomers **XLIa**, **XLIb** in moderate yields. The absolute configuration of the phosphorus atom was determined by X-ray analysis. All the prepared compounds had no significant cytotoxic activity, tested against highly chemosensitive T-lymphoblastic leukemia CCRF-CEM cells.

Urban et al.¹³⁷ prepared seventeen new compounds, among them, three derivatives of betulinic acid (**XI**) contained variously ring-substituted C-20 position. The methylation reaction of the carboxyl group of 30-oxobetulinic acid (**XLII**, Scheme 8) with diazomethane under standard conditions led to a complex mixture of five products instead of the expected methyl ester, which was formed in 20% yield only. These surprising results were applied on a larger group of activated carbonyl triterpenoids to obtain novel derivatives containing an oxirane or a cyclopropane ring in the molecule. The new compounds were tested *in vitro* for their cytotoxic activity against the CCRF-CEM cell line using MTT assay. Among the compounds **XLIIIa–XLIIIc**, all of them were inactive (IC₅₀ > 50 µmol \cdot L⁻¹) in comparison with the parent aldehyde **XLII** (IC₅₀ = 5 µmol \cdot L⁻¹).



Scheme 8: The reaction of 30-oxobetulinic acid (XLII) with diazomethane. Reagents and conditions: CH_2N_2 , Et_2O , r. t., 12 h.

Symon et al.¹³⁸ synthesized eleven new cyclopropane derivatives **XLIVa–XLIVk** (Fig. 18) of betulin (**X**), betulinic (**XI**), and betulonic acid (**XV**) by the reaction of dichloro- or dibromocarbenes with the double bond of betulin diacetate (**XXIII**). The reactions were performed using sodium trichloroacetate or bromoform as a carbene source, and triethylbenzylammonium chloride as a phase transfer catalyst. After the deprotection of the hydroxyl groups at C-3 and C-28, compounds **XLIVb**, **XLIVf**, and **XLIVi** were oxidized by CrO_3 in acetic acid to obtain betulonic acid derivatives **XLIVc**, **XLIVg**, and **XLIVj**, followed by the reduction of the C-3 keto group by NaBH₄ to corresponding betulinic acid derivatives **XLIVd**, **XLIVh**, and

XLIVk. Compound **XLIVi** was prepared from **XLIVf** by the treatment with *t*-BuOLi. All compounds were tested in three human tumor cell lines (Colo 38, Bro, CaOv) using MTT tests. Only the derivative **XLIVh** was shown to be active (ca 10 µmol \cdot L⁻¹ for each cell line), comparable with the toxicity of BA (**XI**), however, this compound was more toxic than BA towards the Bro cell line. None of the synthesized compounds demonstrated a cytotoxic activity higher than BA, which could be caused by the very low solubility of the compounds, as the authors suggested.



Fig. 18: Cyclopropane derivatives prepared by Symon et al.

Another way to modify the isopropenyl unit may be a cyclization at the position C-30. Only four lupane-type molecules with a modification at this position are known; the pyrazole (**XLV**, Fig. 19) and isoxazole (**XLVI**) prepared by Nazarov et al.,¹³⁹ and pyrazolines **XLVIIa**, **XLVIIb** described in the literature.¹⁴⁰



Fig. 19: Pyrazole (XLV), pyrazolines (XLVIIa–XLVIIb) and isoxazole (XLVI) of betulin (X).

2.1.3 The double bond at the C-30 position

This section will be focused on lupane-type triterpenoids bearing an extra skeletal double bond, which connects the position C-30 with another functionality or is a part of a functional group (for example 30-C=O, 30-COOH, 30-C=NR, 30-C=CHR, etc.), while the double bond C-20(29) remains untouched. Apart from the aldehyde group at the C-30 position, only a few cases of this substituted double bond have been described; in each of them, the C-30 modification is introduced by a reaction of the aldehyde. Unfortunately, no anticancer activity was reported for these compounds.

The most important representative of this group of modifications is 30-oxobetulinic acid (**XLII**, Fig. 20). This compound can be prepared from BA (**XI**) by oxidation of the isopropenyl side chain by SeO_2 in dioxane at r. t. in 24 h,¹⁴¹ or in 2methoxyethanol at 140 °C in 4 h.¹⁴² The aldehyde XLII was also isolated from aerial parts of Origanum syriacum L. and characterized.¹⁴³ It is known for a strong non-selective cytotoxic activity in multiple cancer cell lines in the low micromolar range of concentrations (IC₅₀ = 1.7 μ mol · L⁻¹ for the CCRF-CEM line).^{137,144} Unfortunately, this compound is toxic for non-malignant cells as well (e.g. BJ, MRC-5), making it unsuitable as an anticancer drug.¹⁴⁵ The toxicity is caused by the presence of the Michael acceptor (α,β -unsaturated aldehyde) which forms nonspecific covalent bonds with unspecified proteins. Despite that, the compound still deserves attention since several triterpenoids containing the Michael acceptor were successful in medicinal chemistry.¹⁴⁶ It should be noted that the structure and synthesis of the aldehyde **XLII** is also protected by several patents.^{147,148} It is clear that this compound is popular as a starting point for the preparation of new compounds with similar cytotoxic activity but higher selectivity for tumor cells.¹⁴⁵



Fig. 20: 30-Oxobetulinic acid.

Other 30-oxolupane derivatives have also interesting biological activities, not only anticancer. In 2020, Machado et al.¹⁴⁹ prepared and tested 30-oxolupeol (**XXXVIII**, Fig. 21) *in vitro* for the anti-leukemic activity against two cell lines (K562 and Jurkat acute lymphoid leukemia). Results showed that this compound has the most cytotoxic profile among the rest of tested molecules with $IC_{50} = 11.7$ µmol · L⁻¹ in Jurkat cells and $IC_{50} = 19.5$ µmol · L⁻¹ in K562 cells, respectively. However, the compound significantly reduced the cell viability of healthy human cells, peripheral blood lymphocytes, by 32 % when compared to the control group without treatment. Two years earlier, the same author¹⁵⁰ tested 30-oxolupeol (**XXXVIII**) for its antileishmanial and antitrypanosomal activities. The aldehyde showed the best inhibition potential among the tested compounds – 83 % for *Leishmania amazonensis*, and 98 % for *Trypanosoma cruzi*. The authors stated that the derivatives containing an α , β -unsaturated carbonyl moiety were the most active against both parasites.



Fig. 21: 30-Oxolupeol (XXXVIII) and 30-oxobetulin (XLVIII).

Chen et al.¹⁵¹ tested 30-oxolupeol (**XXXVIII**) for its anticancer effect against lung cancer cell lines (HOP-62, EPLC-272H, COR-L105). The compound showed moderate antiproliferative activity with IC₅₀ in the range of 9–17 μ mol · L⁻¹.

In the study of Khan et al.,¹³¹ the authors tested the antidiabetic activity of 30oxolupeol (**XXXVIII**). It was found that the compound **XXXVIII** has the highest potency of glucose uptake stimulatory effect in the L6 skeletal muscle cells (IC₅₀ = $4.2 \text{ }\mu\text{mol} \cdot \text{L}^{-1}$).

Gutierrez-Nicolas et al.¹²³ tested 30-oxobetulin (**XLVIII**, Fig. 21) among other compounds for its anti-HIV activity, the method was based on their capacity to perturb X4- and R5-tropic HIV-1-envelope-mediated fusion membrane in the HeLabased cellular model. 30-Oxobetulin (**XLVIII**) showed low activity (26% inhibition for R5-tropic-Env and 10% inhibition for X4-tropic-Env), while 30-oxolupeol (**XXXVIII**) was inactive.

Ghosh et al.¹⁵² synthesized and tested lupane derivatives for their antileukemic activity against three cell lines (K562, WEHI3, MEL). 30-Oxobetulin (**XLVIII**) showed potent activities against the entire set of cell lines, especially against K562 and WEHI3.

The aldehyde group at the C-30 position can be further oxidized. Selective Pinnick oxidation, which can be done using NaClO₂, KH₂PO₄ in the *t*-BuOH/2-methyl-2-butene mixture (1 : 1) at r. t., leads to C-30-carboxy derivatives, e.g. diacid **XLIX** (Fig. 22).¹⁴² No anticancer activities for this compound have been reported yet, however, our preliminary research shows that it is not active.



Fig. 22: Derivatives with a carboxyl group at the position C-30.

Zhou et al.¹⁵³ tested 3 β -hydroxylup-20(29)-en-30-oic acid (**L**, Fig. 22) for its antiinflammatory activity by its ability to inhibit LPS-activated nitric oxide production in BV2 cell line. This compound showed moderate inhibition of NO production with IC₅₀ = 8.5 µmol · L⁻¹.

Reutrakul et al.¹⁵⁴ isolated fourteen triterpenoid compounds from *Cratoxylum* arborescens and tested them for the anti-HIV-1 activity using $^{\Delta Tat/Rev}MC99$ and the 1A2 cell line system. The most active compound from the set was acid **L**, which inhibited HIV-1 reverse transcriptase with IC₅₀ = 8.7 µg · mL⁻¹.

Hata et al.¹⁵⁵ tested 3 β -acetoxylup-20(29)-en-30-oic acid (**LI**, Fig. 22) for its effect on B16 2F2 mouse melanoma cell differentiation and proliferation. The compound **LI** markedly inhibited the growth of B16 2F2 cells by the induction of apoptosis with IC₅₀ = 6.8 µmol · L⁻¹. Reduction of the double bond 20(29) in the molecule **LI** even led to an increase in activity (IC₅₀ = 5.6 µmol · L⁻¹).

Nazarov et al.¹³⁹ described several molecules of lupane (VI) and oleanane (VII) bearing a pyrazole or isoxazole ring (XLV–XLVI, Fig. 19 above). During the synthesis, they have prepared two intermediates – enoles LIVa, LIVb (Scheme 9) with the C-30 double bond. The key step for the preparation of such compounds was an aldol condensation of α , β -unsaturated C-30 aldehyde (LIIa, LIIb) with acetone, followed by oxidation of the formed β -hydroxyketone (LIIIa, LIIIb) with PCC in anhydrous chloroform, or by Jones reagent in acetone. Both oxidation methods provided an equal yield of 30 %. Prepared 1,3-diketones LIVa, LIVb are described as completely enolized at the C-30 atom, the structures were confirmed



Scheme 9: C-30 derivatives prepared by Nazarov et al. Reagents and conditions: i) acetone–benzene 1 : 2, 10% NaOH, r. t.; ii) CrO₃, H₂SO₄, acetone, sodium acetate, r. t., or PCC, DCM, r. t.

by ¹H and ¹³C NMR experiments. A cyclization using hydrazine hydrate in ethanol– acetic acid mixture (1 : 1) provided a C-30 pyrazole derivative in 1.5 h. Similarly, treatment with hydroxylamine hydrochloride in aqueous ethanol in the presence of sodium acetate afforded an isoxazole derivative. No biological testing was done.

Wal et al.¹⁵⁶ designed and synthesized new derivatives of lupeol (**IX**) to evaluate their antipsychotic activity. They prepared a series of molecules, six of them containing a double bond in the imine form (**LVa–LVf**, Fig. 23). The preparation consisted of the reaction of 30-oxolupeol (**XXXVIII**) with substituted amines in methanol under reflux for 12 h; yields were not provided. The compounds were subsequently subjected to reduction of the imine double bond to give amine compounds. Some of those amines were found to have the antipsychotic activity and no toxicity.



Fig. 23: Imine derivatives LVa–LVf of lupeol (IX) prepared by Wal et al.

The only use of the Wittig reaction on the lupane skeleton at the position C-30 was described by Mishra et al. in 2014.¹²⁵ They have prepared a large series of lupeol heterocyclic molecules and evaluated them for antimalarial activity *in vitro* against chloroquine-sensitive 3D7 strain of *Plasmodium falciparum*. Among them, the ethyl ester derivative **LVI** (Fig. 24) was prepared from 30-oxolupeol (**XXXVIII**) by the Wittig reaction with (carbethoxymethylene)triphenylphosphorane in DCM at 40 °C. Antimalarial activity of the compound **LVI** was not increased in comparison with the parent lupeol (**IX**).



Fig. 24: C-30 derivative LVI prepared by Mishra et al. using the Wittig reaction.

Two C-30 oximes were presented by Castro et al.¹⁵⁷ and evaluated *in vitro* as potential butyrylcholinesterase inhibitors using Ellman's assay. The compounds **LVIIa**, **LVIIb** (Fig. 25) were prepared from C-30 aldehyde by a reaction with hydroxylamine hydrochloride in the presence of sodium acetate. None of the molecules had significant inhibition activity.



Fig. 25: C-30 oxime derivatives LVIIa, LVIIb prepared by Castro et al.

2.2 Double bonds at the A-ring

In this chapter, a brief overview of possible positions of double bonds at the A-ring of the lupane skeleton will be discussed. A detailed study of the A-ring modifications is beyond the scope of this work as there are hundreds of different variants and the topic was recently reviewed.¹⁵⁸ Generally, there are four options (and their combinations) where a double bond can be present at the A-ring of lupane (see Fig. 26).



Fig. 26: Possible double bond positions at the A-ring. $R^1 = 3\beta$ -OH or =O; R = various substituents.

2.2.1 The double bond C-1(2)

The first option of a double bond between the carbons C-1 and C-2 is also the most common; it is represented by a diosphenol type of compounds (**LXI–LXIV**, Scheme 10) that may be synthesized from the 3-oxo precursor, usually betulonic acid (**XV**), lupenone (**LVIII**), or betulone (**LIX**) by the oxidation process using air (or O_2) in basic conditions (*t*-BuOK in *t*-BuOH).¹⁵⁹ The resulting enol form is highly preferred

to its possible tautomer 2,3-diketone. The motif of diosphenol in lupanes is present in many publications.^{159–166}



Scheme 10: Preparation of diosphenols at the A-ring of lupane compounds.

Moderate cytotoxic activity of betulinic and platanic acid diosphenols **LXI** and **LXIV** (Scheme 10) was described by Hoenke et al.¹⁶⁰ They tested prepared compounds in six cell lines (A375, HT29, MCF7, A2780, FaDu, NIH 3T3). The former representative showed anticancer activity in the IC₅₀ range of 10.5–26.1 µmol \cdot L⁻¹, while diosphenol of platanic acid (**LXIV**) was active only against cancer cell lines MCF7 (IC₅₀ = 24.8 µmol \cdot L⁻¹), and A2780 (IC₅₀ = 20.6 µmol \cdot L⁻¹). Betulinic acid (**XI**) and platanic acid (**XVII**) were inactive against all tested lines.

Ngoc et al.¹⁶² tested diosphenol of BA (**LXI**) against three cancer cell lines (L1210, CEM, HeLa) with the IC₅₀ values of 12, 13, and 19 µmol \cdot L⁻¹, respectively. The compound showed also antiviral activity against HSV-1 and HSV-2 at the EC₅₀ of 10–20 µmol \cdot L⁻¹.

Comparable moderate cytotoxic activity of modified diosphenols of BA LXVa– LXVd (Fig. 27) was reported by Zhang et al.¹⁶¹ They tested compounds against five cancer cell lines (HL-60, BEL-7402, SF-763, HeLa, B16). The IC₅₀ ranged from 11–30 µmol \cdot L⁻¹ while the most active derivative LXVc had no protection on all functional groups.

Santos et al.¹⁶³ synthesized and tested several new derivatives of betulin (**X**) and betulinic acid (**XI**). Compounds **LXVIa–LXVIb** (Fig. 27) were prepared and their cytotoxic activity was evaluated against six cell lines (HepG2, Jurkat, HeLa, HT-29, PC-3, BJ). Except for the PC-3 cell line, derivative **LXVIa** was highly active with IC₅₀ values in the range of 4.7–9.4 µmol \cdot L⁻¹, while for non-malignant BJ cells the IC₅₀ = 37.2 µmol \cdot L⁻¹. On the contrary, derivative **LXVIb** showed the highest activity against PC-3 cell line with IC₅₀ = 1.8 µmol \cdot L⁻¹, for the rest of cell lines the IC₅₀ values were in the range of 3.3–10.5 µmol \cdot L⁻¹, and 27.9 µmol \cdot L⁻¹ for BJ cell line, respectively.

Other articles regarding cytotoxic^{159,165,167} or anti-HIV¹⁶⁴ activities of lupane diosphenols were published.



Fig. 27: Diosfenol derivatives LXVa–LXVd prepared by Zhang et al., and derivatives of betulinic acid diosphenol LXVIa, LXVIb prepared by Santos et al.

The second way to prepare the C-1(2) double bond is represented by oxidation with DDQ.¹⁶⁵ Resulting enon **LXVII** has the structure shown in Fig. 28.



Fig. 28: Enon derivatives of betulonic acid (XV). Reagents and conditions: i) DDQ, dioxane, N₂, reflux, 15 h; ii) 1,1'-carbonyldiimidazole (LXVIIIa) or 1,10-carbonylbis(20-methylimidazole) (LXVIIIb), THF, N₂, reflux, 8–9 h.

Santos et al.^{163,165} tested compounds **LXVIIIa** and **LXVIIIb** (Fig. 28) in the same way as diosphenol derivative **LXVII** above. Compound **LXVIIIa** had high cytotoxic activity against HepG2, Jurkat, and HeLa cell lines in the IC₅₀ range of 1.7–3.0 µmol \cdot L⁻¹. For the second derivative with a methyl group at the imidazole ring (**LXVIIIb**), the IC₅₀ ranged from 6.8–12.5 µmol \cdot L⁻¹.

Other known compounds containing C-1(2) double bond bear cyano,¹⁶⁸⁻¹⁷¹ carboxy,¹⁶⁹⁻¹⁷¹ or enamine group,¹⁷² eventually chlorine¹⁷¹ at the position C-2.

2.2.2 The exocyclic double bond at the C-2 position

The first example of a double bond at the position C-2 is represented by benzylidene and alkylidene derivatives (e.g. structures **LXIXa–LXIXg**, Scheme 11) which can be prepared easily by condensation of 3-oxolupanes with aldehydes of choice in basic conditions. Usually, NaOH in EtOH or NaH in dry THF is employed.

Phan et al.⁹³ prepared seven benzylidene derivatives **LXIXa–LXIXg** (Scheme 11) from lupenone (**LVIII**) using aromatic aldehydes substituted in various positions. Compounds were then tested for their α -glucosidase inhibitory and cytotoxic activities. Anticancer activity was tested in the K562 cell line, but the prepared conjugates showed only a weak activity with the best IC₅₀ value of 77 µmol · L⁻¹ for the derivative **LXIXd**.



Scheme 11: Benzlidene derivatives of lupenone (LVIII) prepared by Phan et al. Reagents and conditions: Aldehydes a–g, NaOH, EtOH, 55 °C, 2 h.

A series of thirty new benzylidene derivatives of betulinic (**XI**) and betulonic (**XV**) acids was prepared by Gupta et al.¹⁷³ The synthesis started from BA (**XI**) which was oxidized to betulonic acid (**XV**) by PCC in DCM, followed by condensation reactions using NaH as a base in THF. Finally, benzylidene derivatives **LXXa–LXXo** (Fig. 29) were reduced with NaBH₄ in MeOH to obtain -OH group at the position C-3 (**LXXIa–LXXIo**). All synthesized conjugates were subjected to cytotoxicity screening on a panel of five human cancer cell lines (A-549, PC-3, HCT116, MCF-7, MIA PaCa-2). Results revealed several derivatives with IC₅₀ valu-



Fig. 29: Benzylidene derivatives LXX and LXXI prepared by Gupta et al.
es about 1.5 μ mol · L⁻¹, the best result was obtained for the derivative **LXXII** with IC₅₀ = 1.18 μ mol · L⁻¹ for the MCF-7 cell line.

Similarly, ten new benzylidene derivatives **LXXIIa–LXXIIj** (Fig. 30) were prepared by Srivastava et al. from lupenone (**LVIII**).¹⁷⁴ The compounds were tested for their antidyslipidemic and antioxidant effects, the most potent derivatives **LXXIId**, **LXXIIh**, and **LXXIIi** reversed the plasma levels of total cholesterol by 24 %, 25 %, and 27 %, phospholipids by 25 %, 26 %, 25 %, and triacylglycerol by 27 %, 24 %, and 24 %, respectively. Moreover, the compounds showed strong *in vitro* antioxidant activity.

Another seven similar new derivatives **LXXIIIa–LXXIIIg** (Fig. 30) of methyl betulonate were prepared by Flekhter et al.¹⁷⁵ and tested for hepatoprotective activity. Compounds **LXXIIIb** and **LXXIIIg** showed high bile-expelling activity in the case of hepatitis induced by tetrachloromethane, the compound **LXXIIIg** exceeded the activity of the reference carsil drug.



Fig. 30: Benzylidene derivatives LXXIIa–LXXIIj prepared by Srivastava et al., and LXXIIIa–LXXIIIg prepared by Flekhter et al.

Two derivatives **LXXIVa**, **LXXIVb** (Fig. 31) containing pyridinylmethylidene substituent at the C-2 position were prepared by Kazakova et al.¹⁷⁶ in the same manner; the antituberculosis activity of the synthesized compounds was evaluated, unfortunately, the compounds did not inhibit the growth of *Mycobacterium tuber-culosis*.

Csuk et al.¹⁷⁷ described the high anticancer activity of alkylidene, especially C-2 methylene derivatives. These compounds were synthesized either by the Mannich reaction followed by β -elimination, or by aldol condensation as in the studies above. Compounds **LXXVa–LXXVf** (Fig. 31) were tested against a panel of fifteen cancer cell lines (518A2, A431, A253, FADU, A549, A2780, DLD-1, HCT-8, HCT-116, HT-29, SW480, 8505C, SW1736, MCF-7, Lipo) with significantly high cytotoxicity. Derivative **LXXVb**, 2-methylene-betulonic acid, showed IC₅₀ values in the range of 0.2–0.6 µmol \cdot L⁻¹. Derivative **LXXVd** showed similar results in the IC₅₀ range of 1.0–1.9 µmol \cdot L⁻¹. For the alkylidene compounds **LXXVe** and **LXXVf**, cytotoxicity drops significantly. However, all the derivatives were toxic for the non-cancer fibroblasts NiH3T3, indicating low selectivity.



Fig. 31: Pyridinylmethylidene derivatives (LXXIVa–LXXIVb) prepared by Kazakova et al., and alkylidene derivatives (LXXVa–LXXVf) prepared by Csuk et al.

Acid **LXXVb** (Fig. 31) was also prepared by Huang et al.¹⁷⁸ and evaluated for its antibacterial and antitumor activities (against K562, A549, and MCF-7 cell lines), however, the results were not promising.

The second group of compounds containing a double bond at the C-2 position are derivatives linked to the nitrogen-containing substituents. 2-Methylideneureido- (**LXXVIa**, Fig. 32) and 2-methylidene-thioureido-methylbetulonates (**LXXIVb**) were described in the articles¹⁷⁹⁻¹⁸¹ and tested for antiviral, cytotoxic, and α -glucosidase inhibitory activities. Compound **LXXIVb** showed cytotoxic activity in HCT-116 cancer cell line with $IC_{50} = 5.7 \ \mu mol \cdot L^{-1}$; antiviral activity (Influenza A, HSV-1, ECHO-6) was weak. Only compound **LXXVIa** was active in the α -glucosidase inhibition testing.

Similarly, six enamino derivatives of methylbetulonate **LXXVIIa–LXXVIIf** (Fig. 32) were synthesized and tested for the immunotropic activity by Tolmacheva et al.¹⁸² Compound **LXXVIIc** showed immunosuppressing influence on humoral and cell-mediated immunity.



Fig. 32: Derivatives with nitrogen-containing substituents at the C-2 position.

Oximes LXXVIIIb, LXXVIIIc, LXXXb, LXXXc, and LXXXd (Fig. 33) were prepared and tested for their cytotoxic activity by Konysheva et al.^{183,184} Only moderate cytotoxicity was observed for derivatives LXXXb, LXXVIIIc, and LXXXc. Compounds LXXVIIIa, LXXVIIIb, LXXIXa, LXXIXb, and LXXIXe were described in the articles;^{182,185,186} antiviral properties of the prepared derivatives were evaluated.



Fig. 33: Oxime derivatives of betulinic acid (LXXIXa–LXXIXe, LXXXb), betulonic acid (LXXVIIIa, LXXVIIIb), betulin (LXXXc, LXXXd), and betulone (LXXVIIIc).

Interesting dimers **LXXXIIa–LXXXIIh** (Scheme 12), C-2 symmetric bisenaminones, were prepared from enole **LXXXI** of betulonic acid methyl ester and described by Voronova et al.¹⁸⁷

The third type of compounds from this group is represented by enoles of the general formula **LXXXIII** (Fig. 34), which can be prepared from 3-oxo derivatives by the reaction with HCOOEt and a base (NaOMe or NaH) in DCM (r. t.) or dioxane (reflux). Such derivatives are described in,^{161,171,188} where they were tested

for cytotoxic activities. The compound **LXXXIIIa** was the most active and showed ED_{50} values in the range of 1.7–3.8 µg · mL⁻¹ in cancer cell lines SK-MEL-2, A549, and B16-F10, respectively.¹⁷¹



Scheme 12: C-2-Bis-enamino dimers prepared by Voronova et al. Reagents and conditions: i) **R**-diamine, EtOH/benzene 5 : 3, acetic acid.



Fig. 34: 2-Enoles (LXXXIII) and 2-keto (LXXXIV) triterpenoids.

Several cytotoxic derivatives of the general formula \mathbf{LXXXIV} (Fig. 34) containing a keto group at the C-2 position have been described by Yu et al.¹⁸⁹ and Pettit et al.¹⁹⁰

2.2.3 The double bond C-2(3)

The double bond between the carbons C-2 and C-3 can be prepared in many different ways, the most interesting and useful ones will be reviewed in this chapter.

The most commonly used method is based on the Suzuki-Miyaura cross-coupling reaction. Starting from the 3-oxo compound, the triflate group is introduced into that position using a strong base – KHMDS, and PhNTf₂ in THF at -78 °C in 4 h.

Subsequently, boronic acid of choice, Na₂CO₃, and Pd catalyst react in cross-coupling reaction with high yields, resulting in compounds of the general formula **LXXXV** (Fig. 35) that were described in the literature^{191–194} and tested for anti-HIV activities. The most promising derivative **LXXXVa** was in 2018 in the phase IIb clinical trials as a highly potent orally active second-generation HIV-1 maturation inhibitor with $EC_{50} < 15 \text{ nmol} \cdot L^{-1}$.¹⁹¹



Fig. 35: Lupane derivatives LXXXV prepared by Suzuki-Miyaura reaction.

The nitro group can be introduced into the C-2 position along with the formation of the double bond C-2(3) by nitration using conc. HNO₃ in acetic acid at r. t. Such derivative of betulinic acid (**LXXXVI**, Fig. 36) was prepared by Borkova et al.¹⁹⁵ and tested for anticancer activity. The compound showed moderate cytotoxic activity with IC₅₀ values in the range of 10–36 µmol \cdot L⁻¹ against the CCRF-CEM, CEM-DNR, K562, K562-TAX, and A549 cell lines.

Seven cytotoxic nitrile derivatives **LXXXVIIa–LXXXVIIg** (Fig. 36) were prepared by Zhang et al.¹⁹⁶ and tested against five cancer cell lines (HL-60, BEL-7402, SF-763, HeLa, B16). The compounds were prepared by opening the isoxazole ring attached to the A-ring with NaOH or triethylamine. Moderate antiproliferative activity was reported with the best IC₅₀ value of 5.9 µmol \cdot L⁻¹ for the derivative **LXXXVIIe** (SF-763).



Fig. 36: Derivatives of betulinic acid (XI) with a C-2(3) double bond prepared by Borkova et al. (LXXXVI) and Zhang et al. (LXXXVIIa–LXXXVIIg).

Two β -ketoesters **LXXXVIIIa**, **LXXXVIIIb** (Scheme 13) of betulinic acid (**XI**) and 20(29)-dihydrobetulinic acids (**XIV**) were prepared by Urban et al.¹⁸⁸

from the corresponding 3-oxo parent compound and tested against the CCRF-CEM line; the IC₅₀ value was higher than 100 μ mol · L⁻¹.

The same author¹⁶⁷ prepared enolacetates of the general formula **LXXXIX** (Scheme 13) from the 3-oxo compound by its treatment with isopropenyl acetate in the presence of TsOH under reflux. No significant cytotoxic activity was reported similarly to the study mentioned above.



Scheme 13: Various derivatives of betulinic acid (XI) with a double bond C-2(3) prepared by Urban et al. Reagents and conditions: i) Et_2CO_3 , NaH, dioxane, reflux; ii) isopropenyl acetate, TsOH, reflux.

There are other articles describing different approaches to prepare the double bond C-2(3).^{120,136,166,170}

2.2.4 The exocyclic double bond at the C-3 position

The last and as well undoubtedly the largest group of A-ring derivatives contains an exocyclic double bond at the position C-3. The most common type of modification from this group, already mentioned in Chapter 2.1, is a replacement of the 3βhydroxy group by the keto group, which can be easily obtained by oxidation. Thus, most compounds are derived from lupenone (**LVIII**, Fig. 37), betulone (**LIX**), and betulonic acid (**XV**). Lupenone (**LVIII**) can be prepared from lupeol (**IX**) by oxidation using PCC in DCM at r. t. for 3 h (85% yield).¹⁹⁷ Betulone (**LIX**) can be prepared in the same manner after the protection of the secondary -OH group of betulin (**X**) with e.g. acetate, followed by deprotection. Betulinic acid (**XI**) is oxidized usually by CrO_3 , H_2SO_4 in acetone at 0 °C,¹⁹⁸ or using $K_2Cr_2O_7$, acetic acid, and sodium acetate in dioxane at r. t.¹⁸⁸

Firstly, the influence of the replacement of the 3β -OH group by the keto group on the cytotoxicity of lupane derivatives will be reviewed. The influence of this modification was studied by Kang et al.¹⁹⁹ They tested lupeol (**IX**), lupenone (**LVIII**), betulin (**X**), and betulone (**LIX**) side by side in four human cancer cell lines (A549, SK-OV-3, SK-MEL-2, HCT-15). The results indicate that oxidation of the C-3 hydroxy group of lupeol (**IX**) to oxo function slightly decreased the IC₅₀ value from the IC₅₀ range of 10.9–17.1 µmol \cdot L⁻¹ to 9.2–15.7 µmol \cdot L⁻¹. For betulone (**LIX**), the activity remained almost the same for the line A549, while for SK-OV-3 the IC₅₀ value decreased from 7.5 to 5.1 µmol \cdot L⁻¹, for SK-MEL-2 from 4.1 to 3.3 µmol \cdot L⁻¹, and for HCT-15 from 8.6 to 3.4 µmol \cdot L⁻¹.



Fig. 37: Structures of lupenone (LVIII), betulone (LIX), and betulonic acid (XV).

In the case of betulonic acid (\mathbf{XV}) , Urban et al.¹⁶⁷ tested betulinic (\mathbf{XI}) and betulonic (\mathbf{XV}) acids side by side against five cancer cell lines (A549, DU145, MCF-7, K562, K562-TAX). The results showed a significant increase in activity against all tested lines, approximately 5–9 fold higher. Overall, the oxidation of the C-3 position increases the cytotoxic activity considerably. There are hundreds of lupanetype triterpenoid representatives containing the 3-oxo group with anticancer activities.

Another type of the double bond at the C-3 position is represented by 3-hydroxyimino derivatives of the general formula **XC** (Fig. 38), containing oxime group formed by the reaction of 3-oxo function with hydroxylamine hydrochloride. There are a number of publications concerning testing the cytotoxic activity of variously modified derivatives of this type derived from lupeol (**IX**),^{135,197,200,201} betulin (**X**),²⁰¹ and betulinic acid (**XI**).²⁰¹⁻²⁰⁶ Antiviral compounds of this type were also reported.^{37,207-209} Interesting results of cytotoxicity testing were published by Mukherjee et al.²⁰⁶ for 3-hydroxyiminobetulinic acid (**XCa**). They tested this compound against nine cancer cell lines (MOLT-4, JurkatE6.1, CEM.CM3, BRISTOL8, U937, DU145, PA-1, A549, and L132) with ED₅₀ values in the range of 1.9–8.1 µg · mL⁻¹; for the A549 line the compound was considered inactive.



Fig. 38: Oxime derivatives of lupane.

Other substituted oximes, specifically 2-cyanoethoxy imine **XCIa** (Fig. 39), and amidoximes **XCIb–XCId** were prepared by Kazakova et al. from methyl betulonate.²¹⁰ They tested synthesized compounds for their antiviral and antituberculosis activities, however, no promising results were reported.



Fig. 39: Substituted oximes XCIa-XCId prepared by Kazakova et al.

The next group of C-3 nitrogen-containing substituents with a double bond and the structure of the general formula **XCII** (Fig. 40) is formed from the oxime derivatives mentioned above. Such oxime-ester compounds are being synthesized using an acid, bearing a substituent of choice, with DCC, DMAP in dry DMC.⁹¹ Prepared derivatives were tested for their antibacterial, antiproliferative,¹⁹⁷ antidiabetic,^{91,106} cytotoxic,²⁰⁶ and antiviral²¹¹ activities. The derivative **XCIIa** showed cytotoxic activity in the IC₅₀ range of 2.2–5.5 µmol \cdot L⁻¹ against MOLT-4, Jurkat E6.1, CEM.CM3, BRISTOL8, U937, DU145, PA-1, and L132 cancer cell lines.



Fig. 40: Oxime-ester derivatives XCII of various lupanes (VI).

Cytotoxic compounds bearing a hydrazone substituent at the position C-3 of the general formula **XCIII** (Fig. 41) were reported in the literature multiple times.^{101,105,111,135,200,205,212,213} Baratto et al.¹⁰⁵ prepared seven derivatives of this type and tested them against five cancer cell lines (A2780, 8505c, 518A2, MCF-7, A549). Compound **XCIIIa** was the best candidate with IC₅₀ values in the range of 1.76–2.51 µmol \cdot L⁻¹ against all tested cell lines.



Fig. 41: Hydrazone derivatives XCIII of various lupanes (VI).

Two cytotoxic C-3 iminoderivatives were described by Ledeti et al.²¹² (compound **XCIVa**, Fig. 42) and Rajendran et al.²⁰⁵ (compound **XCIVb**).



Fig. 42: Iminoderivatives XCIV of betulinic acid (XI).

Methylidene group at the position C-3 can be prepared by the reaction of the 3oxo compound with the Wittig reagent, i.e. methyltriphenylphosphonium bromide. Such derivatives of betulinic acid **XCV** (Fig. 43) with anticancer properties are listed in the patent by Ramadoss et al.²¹⁴



XCV R = COOH, COOR, CONR

Fig. 43: C-3-Methylidene derivatives **XCV** of betulinic acid (**XI**).

2.3 Huisgen cycloaddition and CuAAC reaction

The concept of Huisgen 1,3-dipolar cycloaddition, including the azide-alkyne Huisgen 1,3-dipolar cycloaddition, was introduced by Rolf Huisgen in the early 1960s.^{215–}²¹⁷ However, the reaction between an azide and a terminal alkyne at a higher temperature providing a mixture of 1,4- and 1,5-triazole regioisomers (**A**, Scheme 14) was described by A. Michael already in 1893.²¹⁸ Generally, the 1,3-dipolar cycloaddition is a reaction between a 1,3-dipole (containing 4π electrons, a positive and a negative charge, e.g. azides, diazoalkanes, ozone, etc. – see Fig. 44) and a dipolarophile (2π electrons, a variety of double- and triple-bond systems) leading to a five-membered heterocycle.^{219–221} This elegant way for the preparation of isoxazole, pyrrole, pyrazole, triazole, and other similar heterocyclic compounds was not heavily used before Huisgen's reports.²¹⁹ However, revealing their potential, these reactions became massively utilized and represent a milestone in the development of click chemistry.²²²

	Allyl t	уре	Propargyl-allenyl type					
Nitrogen as central atom		Oxygen as	central atom	al atom Nitriliu.		Diazoni	ium betaines	
° N N C N C N C N C N C	azomethine ylides	_C ⊖ 0 ⊆ 	carbonyl ylides	-C≣N-CI	nitrile ylides	N≡N−CI	diazoalkanes	
$\underline{\mathbf{C}}_{\mathbf{N}}^{\text{(f)}}$	azomethine imines	C= [⊕] O,⊖ -	carbonyl imines	—C≡N−NI	nitrile imines	⊕ ⊖ N≘N−NI	azides	
⊂ [©] [™] ,⊡	nitrones		carbonyl oxides	—C≡N−OI	nitrile oxides	⊕ ⊖ N≘N−OI	nitrous oxide	
⊕ N [≤] N ⊖ N [≤] N <u>N</u>	azimines	N [€] O [⊖] N	nitrosimines					
[⊕] N [©] O	azoxy compounds	N [€] O O	nitrosoxides					
⊕N O [≠] N ©	nitro compounds	O ^{_⊕} ⊂ O	ozone					

Fig. 44: Classification of 1,3-dipoles from the second period of the periodic table useful for 1,3-dipolar cycloadditions.²¹⁹



Scheme 14: The difference between A) the azide-alkyne Huisgen 1,3-dipolar cycloaddition and B) the Cu-catalyzed azide-alkyne cycloaddition (CuAAC).

In contrast to the classic thermal azide-alkyne Huisgen 1,3-dipolar cycloaddition which is known for more than 60 years, the copper (I)-catalyzed azide-alkyne cycloaddition (CuAAC) was described only recently in 2002 by two research groups independently – M. Meldal from Denmark, and K. B. Sharpless from California.^{223,224} In this metal-catalyzed reaction, only the 1,4-disubstituted regionsomer of the 1,2,3triazole is formed very rapidly from an azide and a terminal alkyne (\mathbf{B} , Scheme 14) in a high yield under mild conditions (room temperature, water and oxygen tolerant) compared to the original slow non-catalyzed variant, requiring temperatures about 100 °C.²²² The benefit of Cu catalysis is attributed to overcoming the kinetic barrier in the formation of the triazole ring.²²² Thus, the CuAAC represents the best example of *click* reaction (i.e. "ideal" reaction that provides libraries of compounds as simple and efficient as possible), as it meets all the requirements defined by Sharpless in 2001: "The reaction must be modular, wide in scope, give very high yields, generate only inoffensive byproducts that can be removed by nonchromatographic methods, and be stereospecific (but not necessarily enantioselective). The required process characteristics include simple reaction conditions (ideally, the process should be insensitive to oxygen and water), readily available starting materials and reagents, the use of no solvent or a solvent that is benign (such as water) or easily removed, and simple product isolation. Purification – if required – must be by nonchromatographic methods, such as crystallization or distillation, and the product must be stable under physiological conditions."²²⁵ In short, this is the reason why CuAAC became so popular not only in biorthogonal chemistry, polymer or material science. A number of reviews were published covering these topics.^{222,226–231}

The mechanism of the CuAAC reaction is at least dinuclear and starts with a formation of a π -complex from an alkyne and the copper(I) catalyst (1, Scheme 15). Then, the copper(I)-acetylide (2) is generated even in absence of a base. The process is followed by the formation of a ternary complex with the coordinated azide group (3). The nucleophilic attack of azide leads to the formation of a sixmembered ring (4) making the first C–N covalent bond, while one copper(I) is oxidized to copper(III).²²⁶ The second C–N bond is formed by the reductive ring contraction providing the 1,2,3-triazolide (5), which deprotonates the next molecule of the alkyne (6) to complete the catalytic cycle, while the desired 1,4-regioisomer is released.^{222,226,232}



Scheme 15: The mechanism of the CuAAC reaction.²²⁶

The copper(I) catalyst is most often generated in situ from the Cu(II) pre-catalyst – $CuSO_4 \cdot 5H_2O$ using sodium ascorbate, which acts as a reducing agent.²³¹ Then, the reaction can be run in a broad variety of solvents, mostly in alcoholic or aqueous solutions (and their combinations) without an inert atmosphere. Alternatively, $Cu(OAc)_2$ may be used without any reducing agents as it is reduced during the reaction or by alcoholic solvent oxidation.^{233,234} It is also possible to use copper(I) salts directly, however, then the copper(I) needs to be stabilized against moisture by complexation, and the reaction must be run under inert gas, otherwise the Cu(I)disproportionation to Cu(0) and Cu(II) occurs immediately, terminating the reaction. Bulky substituents (PPh₃, P(OEt)₃, BINAP, etc.) can be used for this purpose, however, nitrogen-containing ligands (simple amine bases such as Et₃N, DIPEA, or more sophisticated polydentate pentamethyldiethylenetriamine – PMDETA) can provide much better protection, control, and even accelerate the reaction by promoting the initial copper(I)-acetylide formation.^{224,235} N-heterocyclic carbene ligands (NHC) provide remarkable stability toward moisture, heat, and oxygen, making CuAAC running in the absence of any other supplements.²³⁶ Thus, the homogeneous variant of the CuAAC reaction (reagents and the catalyst in the same phase) is the most widely used, however, the heterogeneous catalysis²³⁷ has the biggest advantage in the ease of separation of the product from the catalyst, that can be even re-used, making this chemistry more "green". Moreover, the presence of residual copper within the final product is problematic in particular for biological applications where the copper(I) is highly toxic, creating the reactive oxygen species (ROS), generated by an interaction of Cu(I) and Cu(II) with oxygen.²²⁷ Many different and efficient purification methods were developed to get rid of the Cu traces, but in the case of heterogeneous catalysis, the active copper(I) catalyst is fixed to support materials such as polymeric substrates, carbon materials, or inorganic solids, and can be simply filtrated after the reaction.²²² Even metallic copper can be directly employed in the presence of oxygen environment, often promoted by ultrasonication.²³⁸ or microwave radiation.²³⁹

The copper-free variant of the reaction was also developed to overcome the problem of Cu toxicity in living cells. Strain-promoted azide-alkyne cycloaddition (SPAAC) was described by C. R. Bertozzi in 2004.²⁴⁰ They used substituted strained cyclooctynes in absence of a Cu catalyst which provided the same desired products as in CuAAC, however, the rate of the reaction was significantly slower and the reaction proceeded as [3+2] cycloaddition in the same manner as classic Huisgen 1,3-dipolar cycloaddition.²⁴¹ Interestingly, this synthetic approach was used to enable *in vivo* imaging of developing zebrafish embryos.²⁴²

Importantly, the ruthenium-catalyzed variant of the 1,3-dipolar azide-alkyne cycloaddition (RuAAC) yielding 1,5-triazole regioisomers was described.²⁴³ Unlike the Cu-catalyzed variant, in which the 1,4-regioisomer is formed, both terminal and internal alkynes can be used.²⁴⁴

2.3.1 CuAAC reactions in the chemistry of triterpenes

Although triterpenes have several advantageous properties such as a large palette of biological activities, low toxicity, simple availability from natural sources, and natural biodegradability, their clinical use is rare. Some reasons for that have already been mentioned in the introductory part of this thesis: Triterpenes are very lipophilic molecules and therefore cannot be efficiently adsorbed from the gastrointestinal tract, their therapeutic concentrations are often higher in comparison to currently used drugs, and their multi-targeted properties make it difficult to evaluate the structure-activity relationship. One of the most common possibilities to improve the bioavailability, to reduce some of the abovementioned disadvantages, and to selectively target the natural triterpenoids to cancer cells, is to prepare their semisynthetic conjugates with a modifying small molecule (such as a heterocycle, sugar, PEG, fluorescent molecule, biotin, folic acid) that may be performed with the use of a cycloaddition reaction. The copper(I)-catalyzed azide-alkyne cycloaddition (CuAAC) is probably the most popular reaction for conjugation which brings a triazole heterocycle to the molecule. This heterocycle alone may serve as a part of a pharmacophore,²⁴⁵ altering the mechanism of action of the parent compound,

or as a water solubility enhancer to increase the hydrophilicity of the potential drug. $^{\rm 246}$

In 2017, we published a review article focusing on the preparation and evaluation of achieved improvements of conjugates of triterpenes with variously substituted triazoles.²⁴⁷ The CuAAC reaction is used almost exclusively for this purpose, leading to a connection of the terpene with another molecule *via* a triazole-containing linker. The review contains articles up to 2017, and since then the number of articles is growing rapidly. From 2017, twenty-two new studies,^{92,248-268} one review article,²⁶⁹ and four patents^{70,270-272} dealing with lupane-type compounds containing a triazole ring have been published which testifies to the popularity of this synthetic approach.

Our research group is also interested in the study of this type of molecules and their biological properties. One of the four parts of this thesis is a subproject dealing with the CuAAC at the C-30 position. In this thesis, the CuAAC reaction was used for the extensive modification of the position C-30 after the advantage of the elevated reactivity of this site in the neighborhood of the double bond 20(29) was taken. Detailed information will be given in Chapter 4 (Results and discussion). The review article is attached in Appendix I:

Pokorný, J.; Borková, L.; Urban, M., Click Reactions in Chemistry of Triterpenes
– Advances Towards Development of Potential Therapeutics, *Current Med. Chem.*2018, 25 (5), 636–658.

2.4 The most common methods used to introduce a new C=C double bond into the triterpenoid structure

This chapter deals with another two well-known tools of organic synthesis, which were used in this thesis for the preparation of new series of triterpenoids. Both authors of the reactions were awarded the Nobel Prize.

2.4.1 Wittig reaction

The Wittig reaction²⁷³ is probably the most important method for introducing a new double bond into the molecule to form an olefine. Albeit it has been known for almost 70 years, it is still very popular in organic synthesis²⁷⁴ and its exact mechanism was fully described only recently.^{275–277} There are many reviews covering this topic.^{278–281} Georg Wittig was awarded the Nobel Prize in 1979 together with Herbert C. Brown for their development and use of phosphorus- and boron-containing compounds in organic synthesis.

In the Wittig reaction, a phosphorus compound called ylide or ylene (**XCVI**, Scheme 16) acts as the "Wittig reagent". The ylide is usually formed *in situ* in the reaction of phosphonium salt, prepared typically by alkylation of triphenyl phosphine, with a base such as butyllithium, NaNH₂, LDA, or potassium *tert*-butoxide. Its structure can be represented by fully ionic ylide form or as ylene, however, the P–C bond has a rather ionic character with a contribution to the stabilization of the carbanion by phosphonium.²⁷⁶ Reacting with a carbonyl compound (**XCVII**, an aldehyde or a ketone), alkene products (**XCIX**) are formed with phosphine oxide (**C**) as the side product.



Scheme 16: The general Wittig reaction of ylide (XCVI; X, Y, Z = alkyl/aryl/alkoxy; \mathbf{R}^1 = alkyl/aryl/EWG) and aldehyde (XCVII; $\mathbf{R}^2 = \mathbf{R}^3 = \mathbf{H}$ – formaldehyde; or \mathbf{R}^2 = alkyl/aryl, $\mathbf{R}^3 = \mathbf{H}$) or ketone (\mathbf{R}^2 = alkyl/aryl, \mathbf{R}^3 = alkyl/aryl) to form an alkene (XCIX) and phosphine oxide (C).

The mechanism of the reaction was extensively studied and explained in great details in the literature.²⁷⁶ First, it must be stated that there is a clear difference between the mechanism in the presence and absence of Li salts – the exact Lipresent mechanism still remains unknown. In summary, the Li salt-free Wittig reaction proceeds under kinetic control, and the first formed and the only intermediate is the oxaphosphetane ring (OPA, **XCVIII**, Scheme 16). The formation of OPA is an irreversible [2+2] cycloaddition; the stereochemistry of the resulting olefine is set during the formation of OPA. The OPA then decomposes stereospecifically with respect to the carbon atoms of the new alkene as can be seen in Scheme 16.

Stereoselectivity of the resulting olefine is strongly dependent on the nature of vlide used in the reaction. According to the substituent R^1 attached to the α -carbon (see Scheme 16), ylides may be assigned into three categories (Fig. 45). 1) Nonstabilized yildes are those bearing an alkyl R^1 group. They are called *reactive* due to their high ability to react even with ambient moisture; therefore, they are not stable in air and need to be prepared *in situ* under inert gas. Typical non-stabilized vlides derived from triphenyl phosphine are usually Z selective and react very rapidly at low temperatures. 2) Semi-stabilized ylides bear phenyl or alkenyl R¹ group which stabilize their ionic character by conjugation with the unsaturated group or aromatic ring. Therefore, they are less prone to hydrolysis and so more stable. This group of ylides is probably the most frequently used, they also react in a matter of seconds or minutes; however, the typical benzylidene triphenylphosphoranes are not very selective and provide approximately an equal amount of E and Z isomers, depending on the reaction conditions. It is worth mentioning that the selectivity could be enhanced by appropriate choice of substituents X, Y, Z, as can be seen in Fig. 45. 3) If the R^1 group is represented by EWG such as carbonyl, ester, nitrile, sulfone, or other similar function, such ylides are referred to as *stabilized*, and they are typically stable in air, and often commercially available as they can be isolated and purified. Some stabilized ylides derived from triphenyl phosphine do not react easily in the Wittig reaction, at least, they often require heating. Generally, this class of ylides usually provides alkenes with high E selectivity. An overview of the ylide selectivity depending on the choice of X, Y, Z substituents is shown graphically in Fig. 45.



Fig. 45: The selectivity of different ylides used in the Wittig reaction depending on the substituents.

Although the stereoselectivity of the Wittig reaction can be controlled to a certain extent by a choice of different substituents of the vlide itself (CI, Fig. 46), other phosphorus-derived active reagents have been discovered and described to improve the scope and selectivity of the original reaction, or to facilitate the purification, as the phosphine oxide side product is sometimes hard to separate from the reaction mixture. The first modification was done by L. Horner et al.²⁸² in 1958, who employed phosphine oxides (CII, Fig. 46) to stabilize the active carbanion nucleophile. Moreover, phosphinate salt, generated in the reaction as the side products, is water-soluble and easy to separate.²⁸³ Later, in 1961, another improvement was described by W. S. Wadsworth and W. D. Emmons.²⁸⁴ They used phosphonatestabilized carbanions **CIII** (described also by Horner earlier) to reach almost exclusive E selectivity; the phosphate salt originating from the reaction is again watersoluble, making workup easier. This reaction became very popular in organic chemistry and now it is known as the "Horner-Wadsworth-Emmons (HWE) reaction".²⁸⁵ In 1983, M. Schlosser employed soluble lithium salts in the original Wittig reaction to yield alkenes with very high E selectivity.²⁸⁶ This method is known as "Schlosser" modification" of the Wittig reaction. Another update of the HWE reaction was done by Still and Gennari in 1983.²⁸⁷ They successfully overcame the stereoselectivity limitation using bis(2,2,2-trifluoromethyl) phosphonates **CIV**; the developed Z selective HWE reaction is also widely used, referred to as "Still-Gennari olefination".²⁸⁵



Fig. 46: Modifications of the original Wittig reaction.

Other olefination methods are also commonly used in organic chemistry, in particular Julia olefination²⁸⁸ and its modified versions, which use variously substituted sulfone carbanions as the active reagent (Julia-Lythgoe, Julia-Kocienski).²⁸⁹ The Peterson olefination uses silyl carbanions and it was described in 1968.²⁹⁰ Alkenes can be also prepared by metathesis reactions.²⁹¹ In 2005, Y. Chauvin, R. H. Grubbs, and R. R. Schrock were awarded the Nobel prize for the development of metathesis of olefines in organic synthesis.

The use of the Wittig reaction in triterpenoid chemistry is not rare, it can be found in the literature.^{117,292-295} However, in only two publications,^{125,296} authors used this method to introduce a new double bond at the isopropenyl moiety, as discussed above.

2.4.2 Heck reaction

The Heck reaction is well known cross-coupling method for the formation of C–C bond, and at the same time for introducing a new double bond into the molecule. It was firstly described by Mizoroki et al.²⁹⁷ in 1971, and developed by Richard F. Heck in 1972.^{298,299} Moreover, R. F. Heck was awarded the 2010 Nobel Prize in chemistry together with Ei-ichi Negishi and Akira Suzuki for palladium-catalyzed cross-coupling reactions in organic synthesis.

In the original reaction, an aryl halide reacts with an alkene to form a C–C bond in the presence of a Pd catalyst, appropriate ligands (not necessary), and a base with a formal loss of hydrogen halide as is shown in Scheme 17. However, the reaction may sometimes lead to two regioisomeric products depending on the olefine properties. With electron-deficient alkenes, such as acrylates or acrylonitriles, linear β -arylated products are formed, while electron-rich alkenes (enamides, acyclic enol ethers) usually provide a mixture of α - and β -arylated products.³⁰⁰ Several reviews were published focusing on this topic.^{301–304}



Scheme 17: The general Heck reaction.

The mechanism of the reaction starts with the oxidative addition of Pd(0) into the aryl-halogen bond (1, Scheme 18). It should be noted that the Pd(0) catalyst is usually generated *in situ* before the first reaction step from the Pd(II) pre-catalyst using various reductive agents. The most common way is the use of $Pd(OAc)_2$ and triphenylphosphine, however, there is a wide variety of other possible combinations.³⁰¹ Then, the π -complex with the alkene is formed (2), followed by a migratory insertion of the alkene into the palladium-carbon bond (*syn*-addition step) to form the alkyl-palladium intermediate (3). After an appropriate structural reorganization which often occurs, the *syn*- β -hydride elimination leads to the formation of a new Pd-alkene π -complex (4). The complex is destroyed while a thermodynamically favored *trans*-olefin is usually released. Then, a base is employed in the last reductive elimination step (5) to regenerate the palladium catalyst from Pd(II) to Pd(0).

The extent of the reaction has evolved significantly over the years and now it has a broad range of synthetic applications including intramolecular variants.³⁰⁵ It is possible to couple iodides, bromides²⁹⁹, chlorides³⁰⁶, as well as pseudo-halides – triflates³⁰⁷, tosylates³⁰⁸, mesylates³⁰⁹, and aryl diazonium salts.³¹⁰ The coupling of ethene to a variety of haloarenes is an elegant way to prepare substituted styrenes or even stilbenes.³¹¹ Monosubstituted or 1,1-disubstituted alkenes are used most commonly due to their increased reactivity, however, there are even some examples with tetrasubstituted alkenes.³¹² As for the Pd catalysts, many palladium salts and complexes are commercially available (Pd(PPh₃)₄, Pd(dba)₃, PdCl₂, Pd(PPh₃)₂Cl₂, etc.); the first option is often air-stable and cheap Pd(OAc)₂, however, elemental palladium on charcoal, or special nucleophilic carbene Pd complexes can be also employed in specific situations.³¹³ Equally, there is plenty of ligands, additives, and bases that can be used to control the regioselectivity of the reaction; typically, the appropriate "catalyst cocktail" is essential for the desirable course of the reaction, where only simple switching from Et_3N to K_2CO_3 can dramatically change the final product.^{313,314} From solvents, DMF is used most often, but the reaction proceeds in a variety of other solvents (MeCN, DMSO, dioxane, benzene, toluene, CHCl₃, etc.), including water^{315,316}, or it can be completely solvent-free (the base or the alkene acts as a solvent).^{313,317} It is obvious that the Heck reaction has an irreplaceable position in organic synthesis and its application is still evolving – a detailed description is beyond the scope of this chapter.



Scheme 18: The mechanism of the Heck reaction.

Similarly as the Heck reaction, the Sonogashira coupling reaction is used to form the C–C bond from a terminal alkyne and an aryl or vinyl halide using Pd and Cu catalysts.³¹⁸ Thus, instead of a double bond, a triple bond can be introduced into the molecule by this reaction.

In triterpenoid chemistry, only one study was focusing on the preparation of new derivatives using this reaction at the position C-30, however, the results were not optimistic and only small yields were obtained.¹¹⁰

3 Aims of the work

The aims of this Ph.D. thesis are the following:

- theoretical overview focused on modifications of double bonds of lupane-type triterpenoids and their biological activity
- synthesis, purification, and characterization of new betulinic acid (XI) derivatives modified at the position C-30 according to Scheme 19
- development of a synthetic route for the preparation of new compounds with a double bond using Heck reaction according to Scheme 20
- cytotoxic testing of the prepared final compounds (performed by the biological department at the Institute of Molecular and Translational Medicine, Faculty of Medicine, Palacký University Olomouc)



Scheme 19: Derivatives of betulinic acid (XI) modified at the C-30 position: A) aromatic azines, B) Wittig products, C) triazoles.

Aims of the work



Scheme 20: D) Derivatives of betulinic acid (XI) modified at the C-3 position using the Heck reaction.

Based on the literature review, it is clear that betulinic acid (**XI**) still has a lot to offer due to its wide scope of biological activities. There are many unexplored options for further modifications and improvement of its undesirable properties. In particular, 30-oxobetulinic acid (**XLII**) with its low IC₅₀ values could potentially be a hot candidate for cancer treatment, but the major drawback of this compound is the low selectivity between cancer and healthy cells caused by the presence of the Michael acceptor. Therefore, this thesis aimed to find synthetic approaches leading to new betulinic acid (**XI**) derivatives with anticancer activity modified especially at the C-30 position, which tried to overcome the problem of low selectivity of the parent compound **XLII** with the preservation of the 30–C=X double bond.

Nitrogen-containing substituents in both C-30 and C-3 positions, such as variously substituted imines, hydrazones, or oximes, significantly contributed to the biological activity of the prepared lupane compounds.^{156,157,206,210,319} In the first project, analogous approach was applied for masking the aldehyde moiety in 30-oxobetulinic acid (**XLII**), and novel hydrazone conjugates bearing variously substituted aromatic rings were prepared (A, Scheme 19). These derivatives were used to verify whether such modification of **XLII** could help to improve the selectivity while retaining the activity against cancer cells. After this study was finished, the improvement in selectivity was successfully confirmed, however, limited stability of the hydrazone moiety became apparent, which led to a second aim of the thesis – to modify the aldehyde group at the C-30 position using Wittig reactions, which represent a bioisosteric replacement of the azine bridge with a carbon atom. The new double bond 30–C=C was expected to act similarly to the original 30–C=N in living cells, but its stability could be much higher (B, Scheme 19).

The next goal was to prepare new betulinic acid derivatives using Cu(I)-catalyzed azide-alkyne cycloaddition in order to build on the previous research in this area (C, Scheme 19).

Finally, the last target was to optimize the use of the Heck reaction as a modern cross-coupling method for introducing a new double bond attached to the A-ring of the lupane skeleton (D, Scheme 20). The scope of this reaction has not been well explored in the chemistry of triterpenes yet. Therefore, its use was evaluated in terms of double bonds at the A-ring at the position C-3 where similar cross-coupling reactions on triterpenoids were performed previously.

4 Results and discussion

Starting with this chapter, the numbering of molecules is in Arabic form and differs from the previous parts (Roman numerals) to graphically separate the author's work.

4.1 Modifications of betulinic acid at the isopropenyl moiety

4.1.1 Azines

This part was published in the Future Medicinal Chemistry journal in 2018, the original article is attached (Appendix II):

Pokorný, J.; Krajčovičová, S.; Hajdúch, M.; Holoubek, M.; Gurská, S.; Džubák, P.; Volná, T.; Popa, I.; Urban, M., Triterpenic azines, a new class of compounds with selective cytotoxicity to leukemia cells CCRF-CEM, *Future Med. Chem.* **2018**, *10* (5), 483–491.

In order to improve the low selectivity of the 30-oxobetulinic acid ($\mathbf{2}$, Scheme 21), condensation reactions with substituted aromatic hydrazones were performed to mask the Michael acceptor present in the parent compound. New derivatives containing fully conjugated azine bridge showed promising anticancer properties with high selectivity towards the CCRF-CEM cancer cell line. The disadvantages were low yields of the desired compounds and limited stability in water. It was sufficient for the *in vitro* tests but would likely be insufficient in anticancer drugs.

Ten new derivatives of betulinic acid (1, Scheme 21) were prepared, five as free acids at the position C-28 (4a–4e), and five with protection by benzyl ester at C-28 carboxyl function (7a–7e). All compounds were fully characterized and tested for their cytotoxic activities.

The synthesis started from commercially available acid $\mathbf{1}$, which was oxidized in allylic position using SeO₂ in 2-methoxyethanol to obtain 30-oxobetulinic acid ($\mathbf{2}$)

in 61% yield. Aromatic hydrazones 3a-3e were prepared from corresponding aldehydes a-e by a reaction with hydrazine hydrate in EtOH³²⁰ and were subsequently used in the next reaction step without purification. Reactions with the aldehyde 2 in EtOH under reflux afforded azines 4a-4e in low yields 15–28 %. Optimization of the reaction conditions (temperature, reaction time) as well as the amount of reactants did not lead to higher yields. At room temperature the reaction was not completed, while at prolongated reaction time under reflux the yield was reduced due to sidereactions. A similar situation was observed for the amount of hydrazone (3) where at least two equivalents of the reactant were required for full conversion of the starting terpene, while the excess (3 eq. and more) has already caused higher rates of a formation of a mixture of unknown polar sideproducts visible on TLC (hydrazides may be formed from the free carboxyl group), so most of the terpene mass was lost. Moreover, low yields were also caused by difficult purification on column chromatography.

Therefore, the carboxyl function was protected by benzyl ester to avoid the side reactions, and a new series of compounds 7a-7e was prepared in the same manner with higher yields of 24–45 %. Unfortunately, most of the terpene mass was transformed to unknown sideproducts, hence we decided to find out what happened during the reaction. An identification of the reaction mixture *via* analytical HPLC-MS revealed a formation of the triterpenic hydrazone 9 (Fig. 47) and a dimer 11. The last stated was then isolated in a small amount together with benzyl betulinate 5 - a product of the Wolff-Kishner reduction. These three sideproducts were then observed in each reaction mixture as corresponding spots on TLC, the same situation was found for the reactions with the free acid 2, where we proved the sideproducts by LC-MS. The rest of the polar mass standing on the TLC start remained unanalyzed.

Having a decent yield improvement and easier purification with protected derivatives, we also tried some heterocyclic aldehydes – substituents \mathbf{g} - \mathbf{j} , cinnamaldehyde \mathbf{f} , and phenylhydrazine. In all cases, these reactions were not successful due to the high instability of the final products. In the case of cinnamaldehyde \mathbf{f} , the product was prepared as a mixture of isomers and purified, but after a few hours it always decomposed. Even worse situation was observed for the heterocyclic aldehydes \mathbf{g} - \mathbf{j} and phenylhydrazine, where the product was visible as a single spot on TLC, but it always rapidly decomposed during the column chromatography. Subsequently, we tried reactions of the aldehydes $\mathbf{6}$ or $\mathbf{2}$ with hydrazine hydrate to form hydrazone compound $\mathbf{8}$ or $\mathbf{9}$. Unfortunately, it always led to decomposition during column chromatography as well, thus they were not isolated. It is likely that the conjugation of the azine bridge with a six-membered aromatic ring is essential for stability, hence, only derivatives with variously substituted six-membered aromatic rings (\mathbf{a} - \mathbf{d}) or pyridine (\mathbf{e}) were obtained as final products. Azines $4\mathbf{a}$ - $4\mathbf{e}$ and 7a-7e were identified as E isomers at both double bonds (NOESY), and the structures were proved by characteristic signals in ¹H NMR spectra:

- five singlets in the range of 0.70–1.00 ppm, all with integrals 3, were assigned to five methyl groups of the lupane skeleton,
- doublet of doublets around 3.15-3.20 ppm with integral 1 and the coupling constants 11.3 Hz and 4.8 Hz was assigned to H-3 α ,
- multiplet in the range of 3.50-3.65 ppm with integral 1 was assigned to H-19 β ,
- two doublets around 5.12 ppm and 5.21 ppm with integrals 1 and the coupling constants about 12.3 Hz, and a multiplet in the range of 7.28–7.43 ppm with integral 5 were assigned to the benzyl group for protected derivatives **7a**–**7e**,
- two singlets around 5.5 ppm and 5.7 ppm with integrals 1 were assigned to the protons H-29a and H-29b,
- two singlets in the range of 8.2–8.9 ppm (depending on the aromatic ring substituents) with integrals 1 were assigned to the azine protons H-30 and H-31,
- two multiplets in the ranges of 7.40–7.45 ppm with an integral 3, and 7.77–7.83 ppm with an integral 2 were assigned to the substituent **a**,
- three multiplets in the ranges of 6.89–6.94 ppm with an integral 1, 6.98–7.02 ppm with an integral 1, and 7.29–7.37 ppm with an integral 2 were assigned to the substituent **b** (2-hydroxy),
- four multiplets in the ranges of 7.56–7.62 ppm, 7.66–7.71 ppm, 8.02–8.07 ppm, and 8.17–8.21 ppm, all with an integral 1, were assigned to the substituent c (2nitro),
- three multiplets in the ranges of 6.93–6.98 ppm, 7.16–7.21 ppm, and 7.48–7.51 ppm, all with an integral 1, and a singlet at 3.95 ppm with an integral 3 were assigned to the substituent **d** (4-hydroxy-3-methoxy),
- four multiplets in the ranges of 7.34–7.38 ppm, 7.77–7.82 ppm, 8.05–8.08 ppm, and 8.70–8.73 ppm, all with an integral 1, were assigned to the substituent e (pyridine).



Scheme 21: Preparation of the azine derivatives 4a–4e and 7a–7e. Reagents and conditions: i) Benzyl bromide, K_2CO_3 , THF, reflux, 4 h; ii) SeO₂, 2-methoxyethanol, 110 °C, 4 h; iii) $N_2H_4 \cdot H_2O$, EtOH, reflux, 15 min; iv) 3a–3j or phenylhydrazine, EtOH, reflux, 2–6 h.



Fig. 47: Sideproducts of the reactions.

Biology

Prepared azines 4a–4e and 7a–7e, together with parent compounds – betulinic acid (1) and 30-oxobetulinic acid (2) were evaluated for their cytotoxic activity *in vitro* using MTS assay against a panel of eight cancer cell lines (CCRF-CEM, CEM-DNR, HCT116, HCT116 p53^{-/-}, K562, K562-TAX, A549, U2OS), and two human normal fibroblasts (BJ, MRC-5). Results of the IC₅₀ values are displayed in Tab. 1.

Tab. 1: Cytotoxic activities of prepared azine derivatives **4a**–**4e** and **7a**–**7e** in eight tumor and two normal fibroblast cell lines. The most active derivative **4d** is highlighted.

	$ m IC_{50}~(\mu mol\cdot L^{-1})^a$										
Comp.	CCRF- CEM	CEM- DNR	НСТ 116	HCT116 p53 ^{-/-}	K562	K562- TAX	A549	U2OS	BJ	MRC-5	SI^b
1^{c}	45.5	45.4	38.0	>50	40.0	43.1	43.4	>50	37.6	32.9	0.7
2^{c}	3.1	3.7	2.5	3.0	7.6	3.3	3.8	3.5	6.1	4.1	1.6
4a	4.5	30.9	21.5	16.7	34.9	28.3	25.2	29.9	>50	>50	>11.1
$4\mathbf{b}$	5.6	26.8	29.4	20.8	39.8	26.8	34.2	23.4	>50	40.4	> 8.1
4c	8.8	31.9	39.0	36.3	47.8	46.3	33.0	37.1	$>\!50$	>50	> 5.7
4d	3.4	27.1	11.4	11.5	15.6	28.8	29.7	14.1	>50	48.9	>14.7
$4\mathbf{e}$	3.9	27.9	9.6	16.6	20.7	28.7	28.1	10.5	45.2	33.1	10.0
7a	>50	>50	>50	>50	$>\!50$	>50	>50	>50	>50	>50	-
7b	>50	>50	>50	>50	>50	>50	>50	>50	$>\!50$	>50	-
7c	>50	>50	>50	>50	>50	>50	>50	>50	>50	>50	-
7d	21.7	>50	45.9	37.9	34.5	>50	47.0	33.5	32.1	36.9	1.6
7e	18.8	>50	>50	30.3	25.6	>50	48.5	30.5	45.7	45.3	2.4

^a The lowest concentration that kills 50 % of cells. The maximum standard deviation in cytotoxicity assays is typically 15% of the average value. ^b Selectivity index is calculated for the IC₅₀ of the CCRF-CEM line vs. average IC₅₀ values of both fibroblasts (BJ and MRC-5). ^c Parent compound is used as a standard.

Results showed that all derivatives 4a-4e with free carboxyl group were active against the CCRF-CEM line in a low micromolar range, compound 4d was the most active and selective with the selectivity index SI > 14.7, meaning significant improvement in comparison with the parent compound 2 which suffered from general toxicity. Cell cycle analysis and nucleic acid synthesis in CCRF-CEM cell lines were further evaluated to show that compounds trigger selective apoptosis *via* intrinsic pathway; for more detailed information, please see the original article in Appendix II.

4.1.2 Wittig reactions

Results from this project were published in the European Journal of Medicinal Chemistry in 2021, the original article is attached (Appendix III):

Pokorný, J.; Olejníková, D.; Frydrych, I.; Lišková, B.; Gurská, S.; Benická, S.; Šarek, J.; Kotulová, J.; Hajdúch, M.; Džubák, P.; Urban, M., Substituted Dienes Prepared from Betulinic Acid – Synthesis, Cytotoxicity, Mechanism of Action, and Pharmacological Parameters, *Eur. J. Med. Chem.* **2021**, *224*, 113706.

In the previous project, triterpenic azines were proved to be selective against the CCRF-CEM cancer cell line in comparison with the parent compound, 30-oxobetulinic acid (2, Scheme 21). However, they also exhibited low stability and their preparation suffered from poor yields. Therefore, it was decided to modify the same substrate using Wittig reactions to obtain isosteric analogs with conjugated double bonds and variously substituted aromatic ring. Subsequent SAR study – cytotoxic activities, cell cycle analyses, and pharmacological parameters of the most active derivatives revealed valuable information. The theoretical background of the Wittig reaction was discussed in Chapter 2.4.1.

In total, forty-nine triphenylphosphonium salts **12.1–12.51** (Fig. 48) were prepared and two purchased to react in the Wittig reaction with 30-oxobetulinic acid (**2**). Forty new triterpenoid conjugates **13.1–13.49** (Scheme 22) were obtained, fully characterized, and tested for cytotoxic activity in eight tumor cell lines and two noncancer fibroblasts.

First, betulinic acid (1, Scheme 22) was oxidized in allylic position by SeO_2 to 30-oxobetulinic acid (2), which served as a substrate in the Wittig reaction. Then, a wide palette of triphenylphosphonium salts 12.1-12.51 was prepared (and two purchased) from corresponding commercially available halides. Most of them were bromides, 12.5 and 12.6 were prepared as iodides, and 12.7 was purchased as chloride. Reactions were carried out overnight in toluene or acetonitrile under reflux, usually, the white crystalline precipitate was obtained in quantitative yield without any special conditions. Pyridine salts 12.19, 12.28, and 12.40 were prepared from corresponding bromomethylpyridine hydrobromides, which were firstly neutralized using K_2CO_3 , and then reacted with triphenyl phosphine to create the salts. Amino salt **12.45** was prepared from 4-nitrobenzyl bromide, which was reduced by H_2 , Pd/C, and then, 4-aminobenzyl bromide reacted with triphenylphosphine in toluene under reflux as usual. Salts bearing hydroxy groups attached to the aromatic ring (12.31, 12.44, and 12.51) were prepared from corresponding benzyl alcohols, which reacted with triphenylphosphine hydrobromide in acetonitrile under reflux. Unfortunately, none of these three salts provided the desired product in the subsequent Wittig reaction. Dimethoxy salt **12.50** was prepared from 2,4-dimethoxybenzyl alcohol using triphenylphosphine hydrobromide, however, it was found that the salt itself is very unstable as well as the prepared Wittig product **13.50**, which always decomposed during or immediately after the column chromatography.

The Wittig reactions with the aldehyde 2 and salts 12.1–12.51 were performed under an argon atmosphere using a vacuum line and dry Schlenk flask to avoid degradation of the ylide prepared *in situ* during the first reaction step using t-BuOK as a base. An optimization of used solvent, amount of reactants, and reaction temperature were done to achieve the best course of the reaction. At the beginning, reactions were carried out in toluene under reflux with an excess of the triphenylphosphonium salt and a base according to the literature,¹¹⁷ but only a partial conversion of the starting aldehyde 2 was observed (about 60–70 %, visual TLC analysis). Therefore, several solvents were tried in parallel test reactions (toluene, THF, DCM, CHCl₃, DMF, EtOAc) using methyltriphenylphosphonium bromide salt 12.1 with the best results for anhydrous THF, where full conversion of the starting terpene was achieved hand in hand with sufficient solubility of all reactants. Successful formation of the ylide in the reaction mixture was always characterized by a rapid color change (bright colors from yellow to deep violet); interestingly, the color of the prepared ylide differed for each solvent. Completion of the Wittig reaction was usually visible as decolorization of the reaction mixture when run overnight, however, some reactions were completed in a few hours without color change.

Next, the optimum amount of used salt and the base was examined. It was found that at least 3.0 equivalents of the salt with 4.5 equivalents of t-BuOK are needed for the 100% conversion of the aldehyde **2** to the desired product; smaller amounts were already insufficient to complete the reaction. Potassium *tert*-butoxide was considered basic enough for deprotonation of the triphenylphosphonium salt to form the ylide, however, butyllithium can be employed as well. There were only two exceptions in used amounts – reactions with –COOH substituted salts (**12.29**, **12.41**) needed double amount of the base (9.0 eq) to complete the reaction.

During the optimizations, both E/Z isomers were often found in various ratios in NMR spectra of the resulting Wittig products after purification. From NMR analyses, it was found that the reaction stereochemistry outcome is dependent on the reaction temperature. When the Wittig reaction was performed at a higher temperature, the amount of the Z isomer was usually higher (up to 3 : 1 for E/Z in refluxing toluene, depending on the nature of the ylide used), while at room temperature the ratio was lower but still significant (up to 5 : 1 for E/Z in toluene, NMR analysis). Unfortunately, the two isomers were not always visible on TLC as two spots, and they were inseparable using standard column chromatography. Finally, the reaction temperature at 0 °C during the addition of the aldehyde **2** into



Scheme 22: Wittig reactions with 30-oxobetulinic acid (2). Reagents and conditions: i) SeO₂, 2-methoxyethanol, 110 °C, 4 h; ii) PPh₃, toluene/acetonitrile, reflux, overnight; iii) *t*-BuOK, THF, r. t., 30 min; iv) THF, 0 °C, then r. t., 2–18 h. *Yields for compounds 12.2 and 12.29 are given for a mixture of both E/Z isomers. Derivatives 12.5–12.10, 12.31, 12.44, 12.45, 12.50, and 12.51 were not obtained.



Fig. 48: List of triphenylphosphonium salts prepared in this project with corresponding yields. a Purchased salt; b Iodide salt; c Chloride salt.

the prepared ylide markedly helped to decrease the amount of the Z isomer, while the formation of the E isomer was predominant (at least 15 : 1 for E/Z at 0 °C in THF). Using these optimized conditions, most of the salts **12.1–12.51** were successful in the Wittig reaction giving the pure E isomer in moderate – high yield. However, in contrast with the *m*-nitro derivative **13.27** which reacted smoothly at 0 °C, this procedure was not successful for *o*-nitro and *p*-nitro derivatives **13.18** and **13.39**, where the reaction temperature at 0 °C was insufficient to complete the reaction, and the starting material remained unreacted in the reaction mixture. The reaction was finished in refluxing THF for *p*-nitro derivative **13.39**, while the conversion for the *o*-nitro derivative **13.18** reached only 40 % (visual TLC analysis), and no further change in the procedure helped to increase the conversion nor yield. Surprisingly, almost pure *E* isomers were formed at higher temperatures in both cases. Another exception was observed for derivatives **13.29** (*m*-COOH) and **13.2** (cyclohexyl substituent) – both isomers were always formed in a ratio of approximately 2 : 1, or 2.5 : 1 (*E*/*Z*), respectively; the mixtures were inseparable.

Among the prepared derivatives, most of them were generally stable at room temperature and in a solution, however, there were some exceptions. As mentioned earlier, the 2,4-dimethoxy derivative 13.50 always decomposed in contrast with the similar 3,5-dimethoxy derivative **13.49**, nevertheless, its structure was proved by ¹H NMR immediately after the purification using column chromatography. Equally, the *p*-amino derivative **13.45** was unstable in silica gel, but its exact mass was proved in a reaction mixture by HRMS. The derivative 13.10 with a longer conjugated chain was obtained as a mixture of several isomers that were unstable and decomposed over time. Attempts to prepare derivatives 13.5–13.9 from stabilized and nonstabilized ylides were unsuccessful; the reactions did not proceed at all, or only traces of products were found in the isomeric mixtures. Triphenylphosphonium salts bearing -OH groups (12.31, 12.44, 12.51) were unreactive in the Wittig reaction due to the resonance deactivation of the active ylide form after deprotonation of the -OH group. In addition, this fact was supported visually as a decolorization of the originally colored reaction mixture (active ylide form) a while after the addition of the base.

Structures of the final derivatives **13.1–13.49** were confirmed by their characteristic signals in ¹H NMR spectra:

- five singlets in the range of 0.75–1.00 ppm, all with integrals 3, were assigned to five methyl groups at the lupane skeleton,
- doublet of doublets around 3.20 ppm with integral 1 and the coupling constants about 11.4 Hz and 4.8 Hz was assigned to H-3α,
- a triplet of doublets around 3.30 ppm with integral 1 and the coupling constants about 11.2 Hz and 4.8 Hz was assigned to H-19β,
- two singlets around 5.12 ppm and 5.14 ppm with integrals 1 were assigned to the H-29 protons,
- two doublets around 6.65 ppm and 6.80 ppm (depending on the substituent on the aromatic ring) with integrals 1 and the coupling constant 16.2 Hz were assigned to the H-30 and H-31 protons, characteristic for the new double bond,
- rest of the peaks were characteristic for each substituent,

• *E* and *Z* isomers were identified in the ¹H NMR spectra by differences in coupling constants and chemical shifts of corresponding peaks as is visible in Fig. 49 – the amount of the *E* isomer was always higher with a typical larger coupling constant around 16 Hz while the *Z* isomer was formed in a minor amount, the two doublets were always more upfield and had coupling constants around 12 Hz.



Fig. 49: An enlarged area of ¹H NMR spectra showing signals of the protons H-30 and H-31 of both E and Z isomers with corresponding coupling constants.

Biology

All prepared derivatives 13.1–13.49 with the parent aldehyde 2 were tested for their cytotoxic activities *in vitro* using standard MTS assay against a panel of eight cancer cell lines (CCRF-CEM, CEM-DNR, HCT116, HCT116 p53^{-/-}, K562, K562-TAX, A549, U2OS), and two human normal fibroblasts (BJ, MRC-5). Results of the IC₅₀ values are displayed in Tab. 2. Derivatives are considered inactive when IC₅₀ > 50 µmol \cdot L⁻¹.

Compounds 13.22 and 13.39 showed the best results in primary screening with the highest cytotoxic activity against CCRF-CEM (IC₅₀ = $3.2 \,\mu$ mol/L for 13.22, and IC₅₀ = $3.6 \,\mu$ mol/L for 13.39, respectively) and favorable selectivity index (SI > 13.0 for 13.22), therefore, they were subjected for further biological testing (cell cycle analysis, synthesis of DNA and RNA, protein expression, cell death, pharmacological parameters) to evaluate their mechanism of action. It was found that both compounds trigger selective apoptosis in cancer cells *via* intrinsic pathway. Pharmacological parameters of 13.22 were better than for 13.39, therefore, the derivative 13.22 was the finally selected candidate for further preclinical development as anticancer drug. For more details, please see the original article in Appendix III.

Tab. 2: Cytotoxic activities of prepared derivatives 13.1–13.49 and the parent compound 2 in eight tumor and two normal fibroblast cell lines. The most active derivatives 13.22 and 13.39 are highlighted.

	$ m IC_{50}~(\mu mol \cdot L^{-1})^a$										
C	CCRF	CEM-	HCT	HCT116	TAR GO	K562-	1 = 10	LINCO	DI	MRC-	OTh
Comp.	-CEM	DNR	116	$p53^{-/-}$	K562	TAX	A549	0205	ВĴ	5	515
2^{c}	0.8	3.8	1.9	1.9	3.4	1.3	>50	2.2	6.7	2.6	5.7
13.1	11.1	25.1	24.1	24.3	15.7	26.2	23.9	24.1	44.6	24.3	3.1
$13.2^{ m d}$	8.0	45.7	15.2	>50	>50	43.6	> 50	>50	>50	>50	> 6.3
13.3	6.5	30.2	35.5	39.5	40.0	25.3	41.8	24.2	$>\!50$	>50	>7.7
13.4	11.8	47.0	30.2	26.3	$>\!50$	45.8	32.9	27.2	$>\!50$	43.1	>3.9
13.11	19.1	22.8	29.7	25.9	28.1	25.9	26.8	28.0	33.0	31.5	1.7
13.12	15.4	23.2	24.5	22.6	21.8	25.1	29.7	27.7	42.1	31.7	2.4
13.13	18.7	42.1	26.6	24.8	23.9	39.3	29.4	28.1	42.3	32.6	2.0
13.14	16.8	49.1	27.2	24.5	21.6	47.9	28.6	27.8	46.7	35.3	2.4
13.15	20.6	>50	29.6	29.5	25.1	>50	29.7	28.5	>50	29.5	>1.9
13.16	23.2	26.8	36.6	47.0	>50	24.8	> 50	40.4	$>\!50$	>50	>2.2
13.17	21.8	$>\!50$	33.0	36.1	48.7	> 50	37.0	29.6	>50	>50	>2.3
13.18	23.7	30.6	34.8	39.3	>50	29.8	45.2	33.1	$>\!50$	>50	>2.1
13.19	19.7	27.7	>50	>50	>50	29.2	>50	>50	>50	>50	>2.5
13.20	9.5	21.4	24.7	22.3	24.9	23.6	36.5	18.2	>50	42.2	>4.9
13.21	11.7	23.1	23.0	21.0	21.6	21.9	28.7	27.7	41.5	32.1	3.1
13.22	3.2	25.5	16.4	15.2	27.7	25.6	29.2	17.3	>50	32.6	>13.0
13.23	8.8	35.9	25.3	26.8	23.6	32.8	33.1	27.6	>50	>50	>5.7
13.24	11.6	$>\!50$	27.3	29.5	25.2	48.4	38.7	28.4	>50	>50	>4.3
13.25	12.1	21.6	35.1	29.4	>50	22.7	>50	>50	>50	>50	>4.1
13.26	8.0	28.1	23.1	24.8	26.5	25.1	35.1	24.6	>50	42.9	>5.8
13.27	12.4	25.3	37.5	35.5	>50	24.3	48.8	29.3	>50	45.1	>3.8
13.28	11.3	17.4	30.9	32.8	>50	14.2	26.2	30.9	>50	>50	>4.4
13.29^{d}	20.1	33.9	43.4	43.1	>50	36.7	>50	>50	>50	>50	>2.5
13.30	4.6	30.6	34.6	39.6	41.4	25.6	40.1	25.2	>50	44.1	>10.3
13.32	5.9	26.1	21.4	18.2	>50	26.3	>50	>50	>50	>50	> 8.5
13.33	4.9	31.4	35.4	41.0	36.2	29.8	40.6	23.9	44.6	38.3	8.5
13.34	5.4	33.1	39.5	38.5	46.3	29.2	45.4	25.8	>50	>50	>9.2
13.35	6.5	28.9	33.2	31.8	>50	29.3	>50	27.0	>50	35.2	>6.6
13.36	16.0	>50	30.7	33.3	>50	>50	>50	32.2	>50	41.2	>2.9
13.37	23.8	27.0	39.1	43.3	>50	27.2	>50	44.1	>50	49.7	>2.1
13.38	21.5	40.9	40.9	31.9	40.5	45.6	41.4	28.2	49.5	42.4	2.1
13.39	3.6	22.9	18.6	15.7	11.5	23.4	14.3	19.5	24.3	19.2	6.1
13.40	5.9	20.5	35.0	30.6	43.4	20.6	46.0	29.7	>50	>50	>8.4
13.41	17.5	32.0	39.0	42.5	>50	39.2	>50	49.0	>50	>50	>2.9
13.42	20.9 45 C	>50	42.4	48.9	>50	48.0	>50	48.0	>50	>50	>2.4
13.43	45.0	>50	>50	>50	>5U	>50	>5U	45.1	>50	>50	>1.1
13.40	0.0 00.4	21.8	21.8	20.8	40.0	25.2	40.0 20 5	20.5	>5U	32.4 22.7	>(.5
13.47	22.4	>00	აა.ე ვი ი	აპ.0 ალი	20.0 20.9	>00	ა∠.ე ვე ე	29.1 20.0	43.U	১১.7 বহু হ	1.1
13.40 13.40	44.1 10.0	≥00 13.7	७४.४ १७ २	20.2 20.8	∠9.0 22.2	≥00 16 0	32.2 10.0	১∪.∠ ୨୨.২	≥00 47.6	4∂.∠ 20.2	≥2.1 3.8
10.49	10.0	10.1	11.0	20.0	44.4	10.0	19.0	44.0	41.0	$\Delta \Im. \Delta$	0.0

^a The lowest concentration that kills 50 % of cells. The maximum standard deviation in cytotoxicity assays is typically 15 % of the average value. Compounds with $IC_{50} > 50 \mu mol/L$ were considered inactive. ^b Selectivity index is calculated for IC_{50} of CCRF-CEM line vs. the average IC_{50} values of both fibroblasts (BJ and MRC-5). ^c Parent compound is used as a standard. ^d IC_{50} value was measured for a mixture of both E/Z isomers.

4.1.3 CuAAC reactions at the position C-30

The theoretical background of this project was described in Chapter 2.3 and in the review article:

Pokorný, J.; Borková, L.; Urban, M., Click Reactions in Chemistry of Triterpenes
– Advances Towards Development of Potential Therapeutics, *Current Med. Chem.*2018, 25 (5), 636–658.

The project follows publications below (see Appendices IV, V):

Šidová, V.; Zoufalý, P.; **Pokorný, J.**; Džubák, P.; Hajdúch, M.; Popa, I.; Urban, M., Cytotoxic conjugates of betulinic acid and substituted triazoles prepared by Huisgen Cycloaddition from 30-azidoderivatives, *PLoS ONE* **2017**, 12, 2, e0171621. and

Pokorný, **J.**; Horka V.; Šidová V.; Urban M., Synthesis and characterization of new conjugates of betulin diacetate and bis(triphenysilyl) betulin with substituted triazoles, *Monatsh. Chem.* **2018**, *149* (4), 839–845.

In these two studies, three sets of betulinic acid derivatives with the free C-28 carboxyl group and variously protected/not protected C-3 hydroxyl group, followed by two sets of both OH-protected betulin derivatives were prepared using CuAAC leading to new conjugates, containing a variously substituted triazole ring at the position C-30. Most of the compounds in both series were synthetized by students under my supervision. All derivatives were then subjected to cytotoxicity testing against 8 tumor cell lines and 2 noncancer fibroblasts.

In the first study³²¹, betulinic acid (1, Scheme 23) was firstly protected by acetate (14) or triphenylsilyl group (15) at 3 β -OH as the protection facilitated the solubility of the triterpenic substrate for subsequent bomination at the position C-30. This was done by a standard procedure using NBS as a bromination agent, AIBN as a source of radicals, and CCl₄ as a solvent. Bromoderivatives 16 and 17 were then treated with sodium azide in DMSO to yield corresponding 30-azidoderivatives 18 and 19. The silylether 19 was deprotected by TBAF in THF to obtain the unprotected azide 20. Final derivatives 21a–21h and 22a–22g with the protection at C-3 were prepared by CuAAC using alkynes a–h in moderate to high yields. An exception was the reaction with propargylamine (h) which was successful only in the reaction with the acetate 18 giving the product 21h in a yield of 10 %; protection of the -NH₂ group of propargylamine by FMOC or BOC did not solve the problem. Unprotected derivatives 23a–23g were then prepared from their silylated analogs using either TBAF in THF or HCl in DCM; both ways were possible giving moderate yields. Derivatives 23c and 23d were prepared also directly from the unprotected azide **20**. A total of 22 final molecules with a triazole ring were synthetized.



Scheme 23: Derivatives of betulinic acid (1) prepared by CuAAC reaction. Reagents and conditions: i) Ac₂O, pyridine, r. t., 16 h; ii) Ph₃SiCl, imidazole, DMF, r. t., 36 h; iii) NBS, AIBN, CCl₄, 75 °C for 1 h, then 50 °C for 3 h; iv) NaN₃, DMSO, r. t., 36 h; v) CuSO₄ · 5H₂O, sodium L-ascorbate, alkynes **a**–**h**, DMF, r. t. or 50 °C; vi) TBAF, THF, r. t. 18–32 h, or HCl, DCM, r. t., 5–11 h.³²¹

Cytotoxicity testing revealed that acetates 21a-21h were highly active on multiple cancer cell lines with IC₅₀ values in low micromolar ranges in contrast with their less active unprotected analogs 23a-23g with the free 3 β -OH, which we expected to have the potential highest activity. Moreover, the 3 β -O-acetate precursors 16 and 18 showed significant cytotoxicity. The most active derivative 21b with benzaldehyde connected to the triazole ring had IC₅₀ = 3.3 µmol · L⁻¹ against the CCRF-CEM cell line. Results suggested that both the acetate and triazole probably positively influence the cellular uptake while the triazole may also become part of the pharmacophore.

In the second article²⁶⁰, similar two sets of betulin derivatives **31a–31f** and **32a–32f** (Scheme 24) were synthesized for the SAR study to extend the previously prepared library of betulinic acid derivatives. Using the same procedures as described above, betulin diacetate **25** and bis(triphenylsilyl)betulin **26** were prepared by the protection of betulin **24** to serve as starting materials for subsequent bromination and substitution to obtain protected azides **27** and **28**, respectively. Six alkynes **a**–**f** then reacted in CuAAC with corresponding azides to give twelve new final conjugates – diacetates **31a–31f** and bis(triphenylsilyl) derivatives **32a–32f** in moderate-high yields. Unfortunately, the solubility of the final compounds was not sufficient to perform cytotoxicity assays. In addition, attempts to deprotect the derivatives that could help to improve their solubility in water-based media used in biological tests were unsuccessful, and therefore only their synthesis was published, and the compounds were not further developed.


Scheme 24: Derivatives of betulin (24) prepared by CuAAC reaction. Reagents and conditions: i) Ac₂O, pyridine, r. t., 16 h; ii) Ph₃SiCl, imidazole, DMF, 50 °C, 36 h; iii) NBS, AIBN, CCl₄, reflux; iv) NaN₃, DMSO, r. t., 36 h; v) CuSO₄ · 5H₂O, sodium L-ascorbate, alkynes **a**–**h**, *t*-BuOH/H₂O 2 : 1, 50 °C, 16 h.²⁶⁰

In order to further extend existing biological information from the previous SAR study in the articles above, a new set of triterpenic triazoles was prepared from betulinic acid (1) using CuAAC. In this project, the connection between the terpene and the triazole ring was represented by an ester function, which could be easily cleaved by nonspecific esterases in a cell, and therefore, such compound could possibly serve as a prodrug. Moreover, some compounds from previous studies with the same type of connection between the terpene and the triazole ring showed strong neuroprotective activity.²⁴⁹ Therefore, this new set of derivatives will be evaluated in neurodegeneration models. The following text summarizes the results that have not yet been published.

Synthesis of the series of eleven compounds 35a-35k (Scheme 25) started from betulinic acid (1), which was firstly protected at C-28 carboxyl function by benzyl ester to form benzyl betulinate (5, Scheme 25). Protection of this position was needed for the selective alkylation of the second carboxyl group at C-30, which was introduced into the molecule in two steps. First, oxidation of the allyl position of the isopropenyl moiety using SeO₂ in 2-methoxyethanol under reflux provided 30oxobenzyl betulinate (6), which was further oxidized by Pinnick oxidation using NaClO₂, KH₂PO₄, and 2-methyl-2-butene in a mixture of *t*-BuOH/H₂O (1 : 1) to diacid **33** with 84% yield. Subsequently, alkylation of the compound **33** by propargyl bromide in THF afforded the propargyl ester **34** (91% yield) which served as a substrate for cycloaddition reactions. In this case, the alkyne was a part of the triterpenoid (**34**), and it reacted with variously substituted aromatic azides (**a**–**f**, commercially available), or azides prepared by substitution reaction (**g**–**k**) from corresponding bromides in DMF at r. t.



Scheme 25: CuAAC reactions on betulinic acid (1). Reagents and conditions: i) BnBr, K_2CO_3 , THF, reflux, 3 h; ii) SeO₂, 2-methoxyethanol, 110 °C, 4 h; iii) NaClO₂, KH₂PO₄, 2-methyl-2-butene, t-BuOH/H₂O 1 : 1, r. t. 5 h; iv) proparely bromide, K_2CO_3 , THF, reflux, 4 h; v) corresponding azide, CuSO₄ · 5H₂O, sodium ascorbate, t-BuOH/H₂O 2 : 1, 50 °C, 18 h; iv) NaN₃, DMF, r. t., overnight.

The first attempt of the cycloaddition reaction was done in DMF at r. t. using azidobenzene (a, 1.2 eq) and CuI as a source of copper (I) catalyst according to the literature.³²² The reaction was running overnight, and the next day, full conversion of the starting triterpene **34** was observed as four new spots on TLC. The main spot, considered as a potential product, was separated and purified using column chromatography. Subsequent NMR analysis revealed the desired product **35a** in a low yield of 33 %. To increase the yield, CuI as a catalyst was replaced by a commonly used combination – $CuSO_4 \cdot 5H_2O$ and sodium L-ascorbate (CuI

seemed to be of poor quality, possibly partially oxidized to CuI_2). The second reaction was done with 4-azidophenyl isothiocyanate (b, 1.2 equivalents) in DMF at r. t., but after 3 days, full conversion was still not achieved. The reaction afforded the triazole **35b** in a very low yield of 23 %. Therefore, a change in the used solvent was done and the next reactions were set up in a mixture of t-BuOH/H₂O in a ratio of 2:1 as described in the literature.³²³ These reaction conditions were successfully applied in the reaction with azidobenzene (**a**, 1.5 eq), $CuSO_4 \cdot 5H_2O$ (0.4 eq), and sodium ascorbate (0.8 eq). Full conversion of the starting material **34** without any sideproducts was achieved in 18 h at 65 °C, and after purification, the product 35a was obtained in a 75% yield, indicating significant improvement compared to the first case. Having better reaction conditions, the reaction with 4-azidophenyl isothiocyanate (b, 1.5 eq) was repeated at 65 °C overnight, unfortunately, the next day only a partial conversion of the starting propargyl ester 34 was observed (ca 20 % of the material remained unreacted, visual analysis from TLC). After purification on the column chromatography, the yield of the reaction reached 23 % as in the previous case. Such a low yield may indicate poor quality of the azide, which was purchased and stored for a longer time (5 months) in a freezer. Unfortunately, similar bad experiences with commercially available azides were observed in further experiments $(\mathbf{d}-\mathbf{f})$, where low yields were always achieved. Triazole **35c** was prepared from 4-azidoaniline hydrochloride (\mathbf{c}) with a moderate yield of 48 %, while the conversion of the starting terpene 34 was not complete. A similar situation was observed for 2-azidobenzoic acid (\mathbf{d}) where completion of the reaction was achieved by an excess of the azide and sodium L-ascorbate. The low yield of 28 % was caused by a sideproduct (significant unknown spot on TLC) and difficult purification, since the product was very polar, sitting almost at the start of TLC in the solvent mixture DCM/MeOH 10 : 1. The derivative **35d** was finally purified using the Auto-Purification LC-MS instrument (Waters). For the derivatives 35e and 35f, fresh azides were bought and used immediately after delivery. Unfortunately, a conversion of only about 40 % (visual TLC analysis) was reached for both cases, leading to small yields of 30 % for **35e**, and only 15 % for **35f**. During the reactions, 0.5 eq of each azide, and 0.2 eq of sodium L-ascorbate were added into the reaction mixture to a total of 2 equivalents of azide, unfortunately, it did not help to complete the reactions; instead, an unknown polar sideproduct was formed. These two reactions were repeated with the same unsatisfactory results. Since the amount of the products was sufficient for the biological tests, the yields were not further optimized. To do so in the future, it would be desirable to prepare fresh azides and to use them immediately in the CuAAC.

For another five derivatives, fresh azides $\mathbf{g}-\mathbf{k}$ were prepared from corresponding bromides by a nucleophilic substitution using sodium azide in DMF at r. t. Acetobromo- α -D-glucose (\mathbf{g}) and acetobromo- α -D-galactose (\mathbf{h}) were treated with NaN₃ overnight, next day, the products were extracted and purified on the column chromatography, affording white crystalline azide \mathbf{g} of acetylated glucose (83% yield), and colorless oily substance of acetylated galactose. CuAAC reactions provided derivatives 35g in excellent yield 95 %, and 35h with a similar yield of 96 %. It is worth mentioning that these two azides were freshly prepared and pure (after column chromatography), which resulted in great yields of cycloaddition products without any sideproducts or problems with conversion of the starting triterpene. The pyridine derivative **35i** was prepared using 2-(bromomethyl)pyridine hydrobromide, which was converted to corresponding azide (yellow oily substance) that was immediately used in the cycloaddition reaction without purification. Conversion of the starting material was not complete (ca 30 % of the mass remained unreacted, visual TLC analysis), however, the yield of the reaction reached 62~%after purification of the product 35i. Derivatives 35j and 35k were prepared in a similar manner from corresponding bromides, which were transformed to azides $(\mathbf{j} \text{ and } \mathbf{k})$ and used subsequently without purification. Moderate yields of 52 % for 35j, and 62 % for 35k were achieved due to ca 60% conversion of the starting terpene only.

It can be speculated that the purity of the azide significantly affects the yield of the cycloaddition. Only moderate-low yields were achieved with commercially available azides, while fresh purified azides (\mathbf{g}, \mathbf{h}) afforded products in almost quantitative yields with 100% conversion of the starting material as is typical for the click chemistry. This fact is supported by the observations of our reactions with azides, which were freshly prepared but not purified $(\mathbf{i}-\mathbf{k})$, and then gave only medium yields of about 60%, while the conversion was still not complete. Moreover, the addition of the azide and other reactants did not always help to complete the reaction, instead, unknown sideproducts were formed in minor amounts. Thus, the use of CuAAC in this case cannot be considered as the typical example of click chemistry due to lower yields, longer reaction times and higher reaction temperatures.

Structures of the final derivatives 35a-35k were confirmed by their characteristic signals in ¹H NMR spectra:

- five singlets in the range of 0.65–0.95 ppm, all with integrals 3, were assigned to five methyl groups at the lupane skeleton,
- doublet of doublets around 3.15 ppm with integral 1 and the coupling constants about 11 Hz and 4.8 Hz was assigned to H-3α,
- a triplet of doublets around 3.30 ppm with integral 1 and the coupling constants about 11 Hz and 4.9 Hz was assigned to H-19β,
- two doublets around 5.08 ppm and 5.14 ppm with integrals 1 and the coupling constants about 12.3 Hz, and a multiplet in the range of 7.27–7.38 ppm with integral 5 were assigned to the benzyl group,

- two doublets around 5.30 ppm and 5.40 ppm with integrals 1 and coupling constants about 12.7 Hz were assigned to $-CH_2$ - ester bridge to the triazole ring,
- two singlets around 5.5 ppm and 6.0 ppm with integrals 1 were assigned to the protons H-29a and H-29b,
- one singlet in the range of 7.7–8.0 ppm with integral 1 was assigned to the proton on the triazole ring,
- three multiplets around 7.73 ppm (integral 2), 7.51 ppm (integral 2), and 7.43 ppm (integral 1) were assigned to the aromatic substituent **a**, attached to the triazole ring,
- two multiplets around 7.76 ppm and 7.35 ppm, both with integral 2, were assigned to the aromatic substituent **b** (4-isothiocyanate), attached to the triazole ring,
- two multiplets around 7.46 ppm and 6.75 ppm, both with integral 2, were assigned to the aromatic substituent **c** (4-amino), attached to the triazole ring,
- three multiplets around 7.85 ppm (integral 1), 7.64 ppm (integral 2), and 7.55 ppm (integral 1) were assigned to the aromatic substituent **d** (2-carboxy), attached to the triazole ring,
- two multiplets around 7.63 ppm and 7.01 ppm, both with integral 2, and a singlet at 3.86 ppm with integral 3, all were assigned to the aromatic substituent **e** (4-methoxy), attached to the triazole ring,
- multiplet in the range of 7.27–7.43 ppm with integral 4, and a singlet at 2.22 ppm with integral 3 were assigned to the aromatic substituent **f** (4-methyl), attached to the triazole ring,
- four singlets at 1.85 ppm, 2.02 ppm, 2.06 ppm, and 2.07 ppm, each with integral 3 (4 \times acetate group), and a doublet at 5.87 ppm with integral 1, multiplet at 5.42 ppm with integral 2, multiplet at 5.23 ppm with integral 1, doublet of doublets at 4.30 ppm with integral 1 and coupling constants 12.7 Hz and 4.9 Hz, multiplet at 4.13 ppm with integral 1, and multiplet at 3.99 ppm with integral 1, all were assigned to the substituent **g** (acetylated glucose), attached to the triazole ring,
- four singlets at 1.87 ppm, 2.01 ppm, 2.04 ppm, and 2.22 ppm, each with integral 3 (4 × acetate group), doublet at 5.83 ppm with integral 1, multiplet in the range of 5.53–8.58 ppm with integral 2, doublet of a doublet at 5.24 with integral 1 and coupling constants 10.3 Hz and 3.3 Hz, and multiplet in the range of 4.10–4.23 ppm with integral 3, all were assigned to the substituent h (acetylated galactose), attached to the triazole ring,
- multiplet around 8.57 ppm with integral 1, multiplet around 7.67 ppm with integral 1, multiplet around 7.24 ppm with integral 1, and multiplet around 7.19 ppm with integral 1 (4 × H of pyridine), one singlet at 5.63 ppm with integral 2 (the -CH₂- bridge between pyridine and triazole ring), all were assigned to the substituent i (pyridine), attached to the triazole ring,

- multiplet around 7.27 ppm with an integral 1, multiplet around 6.86 ppm with an integral 1, multiplet around 6.83 with an integral 1, and multiplet around 6.78 ppm with an integral 1 (4 × H of aromatic ring), singlet at 5.47 ppm with an integral 2 (the -CH₂- bridge between pyridine and triazole ring), and a singlet at 3.76 ppm with an integral 3 (methoxy group), all were assigned to the aromatic substituent j (3-methoxy), attached to the triazole ring,
- multiplet in the range of 7.3–7.4 ppm with an integral 3, multiplet around 7.27 ppm with an integral 2, and a singlet at 5.51 ppm with an integral 2, all were assigned to the benzyl group **k**, attached to the triazole ring.

Biology

Prepared triazole derivatives 35a-35k were tested for their cytotoxic activity *in vitro* using standard MTS assay against a panel of eight cancer cell lines (CCRF-CEM, CEM-DNR, HCT116, HCT116 p53^{-/-}, K562, K562-TAX, A549, U2OS), and two human normal fibroblasts (BJ, MRC-5). Results of the IC₅₀ values are displayed in Tab. 3. Derivatives are considered inactive when IC₅₀ > 50 µmol · L⁻¹.

	$ m IC_{50}(\mu mol\cdot L^{-1})^a$										
Comp.	CCRF -CEM	CEM- DNR	HCT 116	HCT116 p53 ^{-/-}	K562	K562- TAX	A549	U2OS	BJ	MRC -5	SI^b
1^{c}	8.1	14.0	15.8	16.0	4.3	14.1	9.4	20.8	24.2	28.2	3.2
35a	>50	>50	>50	>50	>50	>50	>50	>50	>50	>50	-
35b	>50	>50	>50	>50	>50	>50	>50	>50	>50	>50	-
35c	30.4	>50	>50	49.3	>50	14.9	>50	15.2	>50	>50	> 1.6
35d	14.6	29.8	29.5	28.8	27.1	21.7	29.1	23.2	29.3	25.7	1.9
35e	>50	>50	>50	>50	>50	>50	>50	>50	>50	>50	-
35f	>50	>50	>50	>50	>50	>50	>50	>50	>50	>50	-
$35\mathrm{g}$	>50	>50	>50	>50	>50	>50	>50	>50	>50	>50	-
35h	44.1	>50	>50	>50	>50	>50	>50	>50	>50	>50	>1.1
35i	5.9	23.9	>50	>50	>50	8.7	>50	>50	>50	>50	>8.5
35j	>50	>50	>50	>50	>50	>50	>50	>50	>50	>50	-
35k	19.6	>50	>50	>50	>50	42.3	>50	>50	>50	>50	>2.6

Tab. 3: Cytotoxic activities of prepared triazole derivatives 35a-35k in eight tumor and two normal fibroblast cell lines. The most active derivative 35i is highlighted.

^a The lowest concentration that kills 50 % of cells. The maximum standard deviation in cytotoxicity assays is typically 15% of the average value. ^b Selectivity index is calculated for the IC₅₀ of the CCRF-CEM line vs. average IC₅₀ values of both fibroblasts (BJ and MRC-5). ^c Parent compound is used as a standard.

Results showed that only five derivatives **35c**, **35d**, **35h**, **35i**, and **35k** were active, however, this was expected due to the protection of the C-28 carboxyl group. Among them, compound **35d** showed general cytotoxicity in all tested cell lines in the moderate IC_{50} range of 14.6–29.8 µmol \cdot L⁻¹. The rest of the active compounds

showed selective cytotoxicity against CCRF-CEM and K562-TAX cell lines, while they were inactive in human normal fibroblasts. The best candidate, derivative **35i**, was the most active in a low micromolar range in CCRF-CEM (IC₅₀ = 5.9 µmol \cdot L⁻¹) and K562-TAX (IC₅₀ = 8.7 µmol \cdot L⁻¹) cell lines with high selectivity (the selectivity index SI > 8.5), meaning significant improvement in comparison with the parent compound, betulinic acid **1**, which suffer from general toxicity (SI = 3.2). Cell cycle analysis and nucleic acid synthesis in the CCRF-CEM cell lines were evaluated for the compound **35i**, results are summarized in Tab. 4.

Tab. 4: Cell cycle analysis and influence on DNA and RNA synthesis in CCRF-CEM cancer cells treated with $1 \times IC_{50}$ and $5 \times IC_{50}$ of compound **35i**.

		Used conc. $(\mu mol \cdot L^{-1})$	Sub G1 (%)	G0/G1 (%)	S (%)	G2/M (%)	$pH3^{Ser10}$ (%)	DNA syn- thesis (%)	RNA syn- thesis (%)
Control		0	2.22	40.73	41.22	18.06	1.92	36.39	32.41
35i	$1 \times \mathrm{IC}_{50}$	5.86	6.52	38.84	41.28	19.89	1.72	32.07	19.48
	$5 \times \mathrm{IC}_{50}$	29.30	9.75	44.77	38.44	16.80	1.09	27.87	23.91

The influence of the compound **35i** on cell cycle and DNA/RNA synthesis is not significant, however, inhibition of DNA and RNA synthesis is obvious at $5 \times IC_{50}$ concentration. Compound **35i** led to the accumulation of the cells in the G0/G1 cell cycle phase at $5 \times IC_{50}$.

4.2 Modifications of the double bonds at the A-ring

Unsuccessful attempts to derivatize the isopropenyl unit by the Heck reaction were performed in the study of Zhu et al.¹¹⁰ with very low yields, problems with conversion, stereoselectivity, and a special $Fe(OTf)_3$ catalyst (see Fig. 13, p. 21). We decided to verify the standard Heck procedure in a less hindered position of the lupane skeleton. From the literature,^{191–194} it is known that the Suzuki-Miyaura cross-coupling reaction works at the position C-3 at the A-ring. Therefore, this approach was chosen to determine if the Heck reaction is suitable for an introduction of a new double bond into the molecule next to the A-ring. This work was focused on the scope and limitations of this reaction since it is promising for the potential synthesis of numerous new compounds in the future.

4.2.1 Exploration of the Heck reaction at the position C-3

For the exploration of the Heck reaction at the position C-3 of betulinic acid (1), the carboxyl group at C-28 was firstly protected by benzyl ester in the same way as described in the projects above, resulting in benzyl betulinate (5, Scheme 26). Then, oxidation of the 3 β -OH group was done using Na₂Cr₂O₇ · 2H₂O in acidic conditions at r. t. in 18 h, resulting in benzyl betulonate (36, 53% yield). The synthesis of the triflate 37 was performed according to the literature¹⁹³ with an excellent yield of 94 %.

Having the starting triterpene substrate for the Heck reaction, searching for the optimal reaction conditions started with styrene (**a**, 200 mol %), palladium acetate as a Pd catalyst (15 mol %), together with an addition of triphenylphosphine (30 mol %), K₂CO₃ as a base (200 mol %), DMF as a solvent, and reaction temperature at 70 °C. After several test reactions on a small scale, the reaction seemed to proceed with one major and some minor products according to the TLC analysis, indicating a potential Heck product. Therefore, 50 mg of the starting triflate **37** was used, the reaction was monitored by TLC, and after 4 h at 70 °C, full consumption of the starting terpene **37** was observed. Then, extraction and purification of the major product by column chromatography afforded 20 mg of a white compound in a yield of 43 %. Subsequent ¹H NMR analysis proved the structure of the product **38a** containing a new double bond, which was identified as two doublets present at 6.80 ppm and 6.69 ppm with coupling constants 15.8 Hz, indicating unique *E* stereoselectivity of the new double bond as is typical for the Heck reaction.

In the next reaction of **37** with styrene (**a**), a different catalyst was tried $-PdCl_2(PPh_3)_2$ with triphenylphosphine ligands and higher reaction temperature at 85 °C led to 50% conversion of the starting triterpene only (visual TLC analysis), meaning no improvement.



Scheme 26: Heck reactions at the position C-3. Reagents and conditions: i) BnBr, K_2CO_3 , THF, reflux, 3 h; ii) $Na_2Cr_2O_7 \cdot 2H_2O$, AcOH, Ac₂O, NaOAc $\cdot 3H_2O$, r. t., 18 h; iii) Tf₂NPh, KHMDS, THF, -78 °C, 4 h; iv) styrene **a**-**f** or allylbenzene **g**, PPh₃, Pd(OAc)₂, piperidine, DMF, 85 °C, 1–4 h. *The product **38g** was obtained as a mixture of *E* and *Z* isomers.

The reaction using palladium acetate was further optimized using various bases. Triethylamine was employed as K_2CO_3 was not sufficiently soluble in DMF. However, it did not help to increase the yield nor reduce the amount of formed sideproducts, moreover, the conversion was still not complete. For the next experiment with allylbenzene (**g**), which was chosen to check the scope of the reaction with a different double bond substrate, piperidine was used in the same concentration of 200 mol %. Surprisingly, the reaction was finished in 1 h at 85 °C, providing exclusively one spot on TLC with 100% conversion. Subsequent extraction followed by purification of the product afforded the derivative **38g** in a yield of 85 %, meaning great improvement. However, the analysis of ¹H NMR spectra revealed a mixture of E/Z isomers in a ratio of 1.4 : 1, but the assignment of the proton signals to the respective isomers was not performed since it was impossible to separate the mixture of isomers for the performance of 2D-NMR spectra that would assign the E/Z isomers unambiguously. Disruption of the conjugation between the double bond and the aromatic ring probably resulted in low stereoselectivity leading to a formation of a mixture of isomers. This idea is supported by the fact that in all other reactions with styrene-based substituents only E isomer was always found. Nevertheless, it was revealed by this experiment that piperidine is the best choice for these reactions in comparison with Et_3N and K_2CO_3 , giving full conversion of the starting triterpene in 1–4 h with a minimum amount of sideproducts.

The reaction with styrene (\mathbf{a}) was therefore set up again at 85 °C using piperidine as a base, 15 mol % of Pd(OAc)₂, and 60 mol % of PPh₃, affording the product **38a** in 1 h with a yield of 47 % after purification. Compared to the first experiment, the yield was increased by only 3 %, but in further reactions with substituted styrenes $(\mathbf{b}-\mathbf{d})$ and 2-vinylpyridine (\mathbf{f}) , high yields of about 70 % were easily achieved together with 100% conversion of the starting material 37 under these conditions. In addition, it was found that the correct course of the reaction can be visually checked by the change in color of the reaction mixture. When it is done correctly, the initially yellow reaction mixture turns orange when heated, indicating the ongoing Heck process, then, when finished, it turns black (probably due to the aggregation of Pd⁰ meaning the end of the catalytic cycle). In the case of 4-bromostyrene (e), only a partial conversion of about 50 % was observed, leading to a low yield of 25 % after column chromatography. The reaction has not been repeated, however, such a low yield could be caused due to a faulty reaction or by the fact that according to general Scheme 17, 4-bromostyrene (e) could react with itself to form undesired side-product. To verify this and increase the yield of the product **38e**, it would be desirable to add the 4-bromostyrene (e) to the reaction gradually.

Furthermore, aliphatic olefines were evaluated in small-scale test reactions with 3,3-dimethylbut-1-ene (**h**) and 2-methyl-3-buten-2-ol (**i**) to determine the scope of the reaction conditions. In the first case, full conversion of the triflate **37** was observed in four spots on TLC. The main product was separated by column chromatography, yielding 5 mg of a white compound (19 %). ¹H NMR analysis revealed a complex mixture of several products that were complicated to interpret; however, the desired Heck product was distinguishable. In the latter reaction with olefin **i**, full consumption of the triflate **37** was observed again, resulting in one polar spot and some decomposed mass on the TLC start. In this case, so little product was formed (visual TLC analysis) that it was not further isolated.

During NMR analyses, it was found out that in some cases different Heck product (**39a–39e**, Scheme 27) was formed in a smaller amount. At first, it seemed like an impurity after imperfect chromatography, but then it was found that the same peaks appeared in other spectra. The possible result of the reaction is shown in Scheme 27, where the major 3,1'-regioisomer was formed, but also the 3,2'-product was observed. An enlarged area of the ¹H NMR analysis of the product **38b** is shown in Fig. 50, where two doublets at 6.76 ppm and 6.68 ppm with a coupling constant of 15.8 Hz were assigned to the protons H-1' and H-2' of the double bond of the 3.1'-regionsomer **38b**, together with a multiplet of the proton H-2 in the range of 5.87–5.81 ppm. Little upfield, the smaller multiplet in the range of 5.49–5.46 ppm was assigned to the H-2 proton of the 3,2'-regioisomer **39b**, together with two doublets at 5.33 ppm and 4.97 ppm with a coupling constant of 2.3 Hz, indicating geminal protons at H-1'. Two doublets at 5.18 ppm and 5.12 ppm were assigned to the -CH₂- bridge of the benzyl ester protecting group. From Fig. 50, it is obvious that the integral intensity of the main 3,1'-product compared with the 3,2'-product is in the ratio of about 7:1, meaning that 13% of the mass is a different compound, which was not directly visible as another spot on TLC, as it has almost identical $R_{\rm f}$. Similar results were observed for **38c**, where almost 15 % of the mass was related to the 3,2'-regioisomer **39c**, as well as for **38d**. Smaller amounts of the 3,2'-Heck products were found for **38e** (compound **39e**, 11 %), and for **38a** (compound **39a**, 5 %). Compound **38f** was isolated as a pure 3,1'-Heck product. From this point of view, it is clear that there is still a lot of space to optimize the stereoselectivity of the reaction, which was found to be unspecific under these conditions. This will be the subject of further study, where different ligands will be used.



Scheme 27: Two regioisomers 3,1' and 3,2' as products of the Heck reaction. Reagents and conditions: substituted styrene, PPh₃, Pd(OAc)₂, piperidine, DMF, 85 °C, 1–4 h.



Fig. 50: An enlarged region of ¹H NMR spectra of the derivative 38b.

Structures of the derivatives **38a–38g** were confirmed by their characteristic signals in ¹H NMR spectra:

- five singlets in the range of 0.80–1.15 ppm, all with integrals 3, were assigned to five methyl groups at the lupane skeleton,
- one singlet around 1.70 ppm with an integral 3 was assigned to the C-30 methyl group,
- a triplet of doublet around 3.05 ppm with an integral 1 and the coupling constants about 10.9 Hz and 4.7 Hz was assigned to H-19β,
- two singlets around 4.75 ppm and 4.60 ppm with integrals 1 were assigned to the protons H-29a and H-29b,
- two doublets around 5.17 ppm and 5.10 ppm with integrals 1 and the coupling constant about 12.3 Hz, and a multiplet in the range of 7.27–7.42 ppm with an integral 5 were assigned to the benzyl group,
- a multiplet in the range of 5.80–5.90 ppm with an integral 1 was assigned to the proton H-2,
- two doublets around 6.70 ppm and 6.80 ppm with integrals 1 and coupling constant 15.8 Hz were assigned to the protons of the introduced double bond,
- a multiplet in the range of 7.15–7.40 ppm with an integral 10 was assigned to two aromatic rings the benzyl group and the substituent **a**,

- a singlet at 2.35 ppm with an integral 3, together with two multiplets around 7.12 ppm and 7.31 ppm with integrals 2 were assigned to the substituent **b** (4-methyl),
- a singlet at 3.81 ppm with an integral 3, together with two multiplets around 6.86 ppm and 7.34 ppm with integrals 2 were assigned to the substituent c (4-methoxy),
- two multiplets around 7.26 ppm and 7.32 ppm, each with an integral 2 were assigned to the substituent **d** (4-chloro),
- two multiplets around 7.25 ppm and 7.41 ppm, each with an integral 2 were assigned to the substituent **e** (4-bromo),
- four multiplets around 5.95 ppm, 7.08 ppm, 7.60 ppm, and 8.54 ppm, each with an integral 1 were assigned to the pyridine substituent **f**,
- a multiplet in the range of 7.15–7.39 ppm with an integral 10 was assigned to two aromatic rings the benzyl group and the substituent **g**, together with a doublet at 2.89 ppm with an integral 1 and coupling constant 6.6 Hz.

5 Conclusions and future directions

The main aim of this Ph.D. thesis was to synthesize new derivatives of betulinic acid (1) with anticancer activity. Within the thesis, a theoretical review focused on modifications of the lupane-type triterpenoids containing double bonds with an emphasis on the biological activity of these compounds was performed. Synthesis, purification, and characterization of new derivatives were done according to the set goals:

- 1) The low selectivity of the 30-oxobetulinic acid (2) was successfully solved by the C-30 isosteric replacement approach:
 - A. A small set of ten new highly cytotoxic triterpenic azines with the free carboxyl group 4a–4e, and protected derivatives 7a–7e (Scheme 21) was prepared in the first project, which was focused on masking of the Michael acceptor of the parent aldehyde 2 by condensation reactions with variously substituted hydrazones. The nonprotected compounds 4a–4e showed great selectivity towards the CCRF-CEM cancer cell line while toxicity decreased significantly towards other cell lines including nonmalignant fibroblasts, meaning that the goal was achieved. The most active derivative 4d had comparable cytotoxic activity to the parent 30-oxobetulinic acid (2). However, poor stability was the biggest drawback of this class of derivatives, together with low yields and sideproducts. This work was published in 2018 in the Future Medicinal Chemistry Journal (Appendix IV).
 - B. A large library of forty new triterpenoid dienes 13.1–13.51 (Scheme 22) was prepared from the same substrate 2 using Wittig reactions. For this purpose, a wide palette of variously substituted triphenylphosphonium salts 12.1–12.51 (Fig. 48) was prepared. The main interest was focused on the improvement of inappropriate properties of previously prepared azines. An isosteric replacement of C=N by C=C bond yielded stable compounds which showed comparable anticancer activities and high selectivity compared to azines. Therefore, the lack of selectivity of the parent compound, 30-oxobetulinic acid (2), was diminished and stability was achieved. The most active derivatives were further analyzed for DNA and RNA synthesis,

cell cycle, protein expression, and pharmacological parameters to find out the mechanism of action. The compounds cause selective cell apoptosis particularly by the mitochondrial pathway. The derivative **13.22** was considered a potential candidate for further preclinical development. The work was published in 2021 in the European Journal of Medicinal Chemistry (Appendix V). In this article, ten derivatives were prepared by MSc. Denisa Olejníková under my supervision.

- 2) Copper(I)-catalyzed azide-alkyne cycloadditions were employed in the project focusing on the preparation of triterpenoid conjugates with a triazole ring. In previous studies, it was found that 3β-O-acetyl derivatives of betulinic acid (1) with the free C-28 carboxyl group (21a-21h, Scheme 23) were more active than their nonprotected analogs (23a-23g). Unfortunately, derivatives of betulin (24) with protection on both -OH groups (31a-31f, and 32a-32f, Scheme 24) were not sufficiently soluble to perform cytotoxicity assays. Within my work, eleven new compounds 35a-35k (Scheme 25) were prepared, fully characterized, and tested *in vitro* for their cytotoxic activity. The best derivative 35i showed higher cytotoxicity against the CCRF-CEM cell line than the parent compound, betulinic acid (1); however, most of the compounds were inactive. In contrast, these compounds may be effective as neurodegenerative agents, which will be verified in further studies.
- 3) The Heck reaction was introduced to the chemistry of triterpenes in the last project focused on the exploration of possibilities to use this cross-coupling reaction for a modification at the A-ring of betulinic acid (1). Seven new derivatives 38a-38g (Scheme 26) containing a new double bond have been prepared to date, however, further investigation to optimize the regioisomers formation is needed. This could be solved particularly by a change in the used ligand since appropriately selected ligands can sterically block the formation of unwanted isomers. Reducing the amount of catalyst used in the reaction will be also further optimized. This project will be followed up with a different protecting group to obtain final derivatives with the free C-28 carboxyl group which is desirable for higher cytotoxic activity.

In conclusion, four different synthetic targets dealing with modifications of betulinic acid (1) are part of this Ph.D. thesis. In summary, 68 new final triterpenoid compounds were synthesized, fully characterized by physical and spectral data, and most of them were tested for cytotoxic activity against eight cancer cell lines and two normal fibroblasts, providing valuable SAR information. Some of the most promising derivatives were further evaluated in the following biological assays. Cytotoxicity tests and biological assays were performed by other researchers at IMTM (Soňa Gurská, Ivo Frydrych, Barbora Lišková).

Future directions:

- The isosteric replacement at the position C-30 was successful in the improvement of selectivity of new compounds. This approach may be generally used in future projects.
- Newly synthesized dienes opened the triterpenoid skeleton for many new transformations – dienes are good substrates for Diels-Alder reactions which are already successfully investigated in our research group.
- The Heck reaction may be used for the preparation of a number of new compounds. In order to use these compounds in biology, it is necessary to find better protecting groups for the position C-28 that can be easily deprotected.

6 Experimental part

6.1 Materials and instruments

NMR measurements

All ¹H and ¹³C NMR experiments were recorded at either 500 MHz (Jeol JNM-ECX-500) or 400 MHz (Jeol JNM-ECA400II) for ¹H NMR, and 126 MHz or 100 MHz for ¹³C NMR, respectively, at 20 °C in CDCl₃, CD₃OD, or DMSO- d_6 . Chemical shifts (δ ppm) are reported relative to the residual solvent peak (for CDCl₃ δ H = 7.26 ppm, δ C = 77.16 ppm; for CD₃OD δ H = 3.31 ppm, δ C = 49.00 ppm; for DMSO- $d_6 \delta$ H = 2.50 ppm, δ C = 39.52 ppm). Coupling constants J are reported in Hz. NMR spectra were processed in MestReNova 6.0.2-5475 and JEOL Delta 5.0.5.1 software.

HRMS analysis

HRMS analysis was performed using LC chromatograph Dionex UltiMate 3000 (Thermo Fischer Scientific, MA, USA) and mass spectrometer Exactive Plus Orbitrap high-resolution (Thermo Fischer Scientific, MA, USA). Source of ionization: electrospray or APCI. Spectra: positive and negative mode in a range of 400–700 m/z. Chromatographic separation: column Phenomenex Gemini (C18, 50 × 2 mm, 3 µm particle), isocratic elution, mobile phases: 80% ACN and 20% buffer (0.01 mol \cdot L⁻¹ ammonium acetate) or 95% MeOH + 5% water + 0.1% HCOOH. Sample preparation: dissolution in MeOH. Spectra were processed in the Thermo Scientific Xcalibur 4.1.31.9 software.

Melting point measurements

Melting points were determined using the Stuart Melting Point Apparatus SMP30 and are uncorrected.

Specific rotations

Specific rotations were measured in THF solutions at 22 °C using an Atago POL-1/2 instrument, sample concentrations (c) are given in grams per 100 mL.

IR measurements

IR spectra were recorded on a Nicolet Avatar 370 FTIR and processed in the OM-NIC 9.8.372 software. DRIFT stands for Diffuse Reflectance Infrared Fourier Transform.

TLC analysis

TLC was carried out on Kieselgel 60 F_{254} plates (Merck) detected first by UV light (254 nm) and then by spraying with 10% aqueous H_2SO_4 and heating to 150–200 °C.

Column chromatography

Purification of compounds was performed using column chromatography on Silica gel 60 (Merck 7734). The mobile phases are reported as the volume ratio of solvents for each experiment separately.

Chemicals

Betulinic acid was obtained from the company Betulinines (www.betulinines.com). All other chemicals and solvents were obtained from the companies Sigma-Aldrich, Fluorochem, Lach-ner, VWR, or Across Organics in analytical quality, and were used as purchased.

Biological testing

Cytotoxicity testing, the study of the cell cycle, DNA and RNA synthesis were performed by the biological department at the Institute of Molecular and Translational Medicine, Faculty of Medicine, Palacký University Olomouc. The individual experimental procedures are described in the attached publications in Appendices I–IV.

6.2 Azines

The experimental section is a part of the original article, for more information, please see Appendix II.

6.3 Wittig reactions

The experimental section is a part of the original article, for more information, please see Appendix III.

6.4 CuAAC reactions at the position C-30

Benzyl betulinate (5): 10 g (21 mmol) of betulinic acid was dissolved in 100 mL of THF, and 8.6 g (63 mmol) of K_2CO_3 was added. The mixture was placed to stir under reflux, after 10 min, 7.4 mL (63 mmol) of benzyl bromide was added. The reaction was monitored by TLC; after completion in 3 h, the reaction mixture was quenched by adding 100 mL of distilled water, followed by extraction to EtOAc. Organic layers were



Exact Mass: 546,4073

combined, washed with brine, dried over anhydrous MgSO₄, and evaporated. The crude product was purified on silica gel using flash column chromatography (Hex/EtOAc 3 : 1) affording 10.8 g (95 %) of white crystalline solid. ¹H NMR (500 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.39–7.29 (m, 5H, arom. ring), 5.14 (d, J = 12.3 Hz, 1H, -CH₂-Bn group), 5.09 (d, J = 12.3 Hz, 1H, -CH₂-Bn group), 4.72 (s, 1H, H-29a), 4.59 (s, 1H, H-29b), 3.17 (dd, $J_1 = 11.4$ Hz, $J_2 = 4.8$ Hz, 1H, H-3 α), 3.02 (td, $J_1 = 10.9$ Hz, $J_2 = 4.7$ Hz, 1H, H-19 β), 2.31–2.24 (m, 1H), 2.18 (td, $J_1 = 12.7$ Hz, $J_2 = 3.6$ Hz, 1H), 1.67 (s, 3H, 30-CH₃), 0.95 (s, 3H), 0.94 (s, 3H), 0.80 (s, 3H), 0.76 (s, 3H), 0.75 (s, 3H) ppm.

Oxidation of the C-30 position to aldehyde (6):

9 g (15 mmol) of benzyl betulinate (5) was dissolved in 200 mL of 2-methoxyethanol, and 5 g (45 mmol) of SeO₂ was added. The reaction was placed to stir and heated at 110 °C. After completion in 4 h, the hot black reaction mixture was immediately filtered over a paper filter into 1 L of icy water where the product precipitated as white solid. The precipitate was then filtered



Exact Mass: 560,3866

using a Büchner funnel, and the filter cake was dried at r. t. for 3 days. When dried, the product was purified by flash column chromatography (Hex/EtOAc 6 : 1), affording 6.7 g (73 %) of white crystalline solid. ¹H NMR (500 MHz, rCDCl₃) δ 9.51 (s, 1H, H-30), 7.39–7.28 (m, 5H, arom. ring), 6.25 (s, 1H, H-29a), 5.88 (s, 1H, H-29b), 5.15 (d, J = 12.3 Hz, 1H, -CH₂- Bn group), 5.11 (d, J = 12.3 Hz, 1H, -CH₂- Bn group), 5.15 (d, $J_1 = 11.1$ Hz, $J_2 = 4.8$ Hz, 1H, H-19 β), 3.16 (dd, $J_1 = 11.3$ Hz, $J_2 = 4.8$ Hz, 1H, H-3 α), 2.30 (dt, $J_1 = 12.6$ Hz, $J_2 = 3.0$ Hz, 1H), 2.15 (td, $J_1 = 12.6$ Hz, $J_2 = 3.5$ Hz, 1H), 1.90 (dd, $J_1 = 12.4$ Hz, $J_2 = 7.9$ Hz, 1H), 0.95 (s, 3H), 0.90 (s, 3H), 0.78 (s, 3H), 0.74 (s, 3H), 0.73 (s, 3H) ppm.

Oxidation of the C-30 position to the carboxyl group (33): 6.7 g (12 mmol) of the protected aldehyde (6) was dissolved in 150 mL of *t*-BuOH, and 30 mL (220 mmol) of 2-methyl-2-butene was added, followed by 4.8 g (44 mmol) of NaClO₂, 6.1 g (44 mmol) of KH₂PO₄ and 75 mL of water. The reaction mixture was stirred vigorously at r. t. for 5 h. After completion, the product was extracted using saturated NH₄Cl solution and EtOAc, organic layers were combined, washed

with brine and water, dried over anhydrous MgSO₄, and evaporated. The crude product was purified by flash column chromatography (DCM/EtOAc/AcOH 6 : 1 : 0.04), affording 5.8 g (84 %) of white solid. ¹H NMR (500 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.42– 7.28 (m, 5H, arom. ring), 6.21 (s, 1H, H-29a), 5.66 (s, 1H, H-29b), 5.16 (d, J = 12.3Hz, 1H, -CH₂- Bn group), 5.10 (d, J = 12.3 Hz, 1H, -CH₂- Bn group), 3.37 (td, $J_1 = 11.2$ Hz, $J_2 = 4.9$ Hz, 1H, H-19 β), 3.18 (dd, $J_1 = 11.1$ Hz, $J_2 = 4.2$ Hz, 1H, H- 3α), 2.36–2.25 (m, 1H), 2.17 (td, $J_1 = 12.8$ Hz, $J_2 = 3.5$ Hz, 1H), 0.95 (s, 3H), 0.92 (s, 3H), 0.79 (s, 3H), 0.75 (s, 3H), 0.74 (s, 3H) ppm.

Esterification of the 30-COOH (34): 0.47 g (0.8 mmol) of the 30-acid (33) was dissolved in 40 mL of THF, 0.34 g (2.5 mmol) of K₂CO₃ was added, and the reaction mixture was placed to stir under reflux. After 10 min, 265 μ L (2.5 mmol) of propargyl bromide was added. The reaction was monitored by TLC, after completion in 4 h, the mixture was extracted by EtOAc, organic layers were combined, washed with brine, dried over anhydrous MgSO₄, and evaporated. The product

over anhydrous MgSO₄, and evaporated. The product was purified by flash column chromatography (Hex/EtOAc 5 : 2), affording 0.46 g (91 %) of white solid. ¹H NMR (400 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.40–7.29 (m, 5H, arom. ring), 6.09 (s, 1H, H-29a), 5.61 (s, 1H, H-29b), 5.15 (d, J = 12.3 Hz, 1H, -CH₂- Bn group), 5.10 (d, J = 12.3 Hz, 1H, -CH₂- Bn group), 4.81–4.75 (m, 1H, -CH₂- propargyl group), 4.75–4.68 (m, 1H, -CH₂- propargyl group), 3.34 (td, $J_1 = 11.1$ Hz, $J_2 = 4.8$ Hz, 1H, H-19 β), 3.16 (dd, $J_1 = 11.2$ Hz, $J_2 = 4.9$ Hz, 1H, H-3 α), 2.47 (t, J = 2.5Hz, 1H, terminal alkyne H), 2.30 (dt, $J_1 = 12.3$ Hz, $J_2 = 2.9$ Hz, 1H), 2.16 (td, $J_1 = 12.6$ Hz, $J_2 = 3.5$ Hz, 1H), 0.95 (s, 3H), 0.90 (s, 3H), 0.78 (s, 3H), 0.74 (s, 3H), 0.74 (s, 3H) ppm.

General procedure for the azide preparation: 0.5 mmol of the corresponding bromide was dissolved in DMF, and 1.0 mmol of NaN₃ was added. The reaction mixture was stirred overnight, when complete (TLC analysis), the product was extracted using DCM, washed with brine and water, dried over anhydrous MgSO₄





and evaporated. The prepared azide was immediately used in the next step without purification, or it was purified by column chromatography (for sugar azides \mathbf{g} , \mathbf{h}) using a mixture of toluene/diethyl ether 1 : 1 as a mobile phase.

General procedure for the CuAAC reactions: 0.1 g (0.16 mmol) of the propargyl ester (34) was dissolved in 8 mL of t-BuOH, followed by addition of 1.5 equivalents of the corresponding azide \mathbf{a} - \mathbf{k} , 0.4 equivalent of CuSO₄ · 5H₂O, 0.8 equivalent of sodium ascorbate, and 4 mL of distilled water. The suspension was placed to stir at 50 °C and monitored by TLC. After completion, the product was extracted using DCM, organic layers were combined, washed with brine, dried over anhydrous MgSO₄, and evaporated. The product was purified by flash column chromatography (Hex/EtOAc, Tol/Et₂O, or CHCl₃/EtOAc), affording final conjugates **35a**-**35k** in moderate to high yields.

The compound **35a** was obtained as yellowish solid, 90 mg (75 %) by the general procedure, while the reaction time was 18 h: m. p. 78–81 °C; ¹**H NMR** (500 MHz, CHCl₃) δ 8.08 (s, 1H, triazole ring), 7.77–7.71 (m, 2H, arom. ring), 7.54– 7.48 (m, 2H, arom. ring), 7.46–7.41 (m, 1H, arom. ring), 7.37–7.27 (m, 5H, arom. Bn group), 6.09 (s, 1H, H-29a), 5.58 (s, 1H, H-29b), 5.40 (d, J = 12.7Hz, 1H, -CH₂- ester group), 5.36 (d, J = 12.7 Hz, 1H, -CH₂- ester group), 5.14 (d, J = 12.3 Hz, 1H,



-CH₂- Bn group), 5.08 (d, J = 12.2 Hz, 1H, -CH₂- Bn group), 3.36 (td, $J_1 = 11.1$, $J_2 = 4.9$ Hz, 1H, H-19 β), 3.13 (dd, $J_1 = 11.2$, $J_2 = 4.8$ Hz, 1H, H-3 α), 2.30–2.23 (m, 1H), 2.11 (td, $J_1 = 12.6$, $J_2 = 3.5$ Hz, 1H), 1.89 (dd, $J_1 = 12.4$, $J_2 = 8.0$ Hz, 1H), 1.82 (t, J = 11.4 Hz, 1H), 0.93 (s, 3H), 0.77 (s, 3H), 0.72 (s, 3H), 0.71 (s, 3H), 0.69 (s, 3H) ppm; ¹³C NMR (126 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 175.75, 167.28, 146.49, 143.90, 136.99, 136.50, 129.86 (2C), 128.95, 128.57 (2C), 128.33 (2C), 128.15, 124.75, 122.10, 120.55 (2C), 78.95, 65.84, 57.67, 56.59, 55.37, 51.56, 50.37, 42.32, 42.19, 40.61, 38.90, 38.67, 37.96, 37.14, 36.63, 34.34, 32.40, 32.04, 29.52, 28.09, 27.45, 27.09, 20.85, 18.32, 16.10, 15.83, 15.44, 14.55 ppm; **HRMS** (ESI⁺) m/z calcd for C₄₆H₆₀O₅N₃ [M+H]⁺ 734.4527, found 734.4528; **IR** (DRIFT) ν_{max} 3428, 2940, 2869, 1716, 1621, 1600, 1502, 1454 cm⁻¹.

The compound **35b** was obtained as yellow solid, 29 mg (23 %) by the general procedure, while the reaction time was 18 h: m. p. 119–122 °C; ¹**H NMR** (500 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 8.08 (s, 1H), 7.78–7.74 (m, 2H, arom. ring), 7.39–7.29 (m, 8H, arom. ring), 6.10 (s, 1H, H-29a), 5.59 (s, 1H, H-29b), 5.40 (d, J = 13.0 Hz, 1H, -CH₂ester group), 5.36 (d, J = 12.8 Hz, 1H, -CH₂ester group), 5.14 (d, J = 12.4 Hz, 1H, -CH₂-Bn group), 5.08 (d, J = 12.3 Hz, 1H, -CH₂- Bn group), 3.36 (td, J = 11.1, 4.9 Hz, 1H, H-19 β),



3.14 (dd, $J_1 = 11.2$, $J_2 = 5.0$ Hz, 1H, H-3 α), 2.31–2.24 (m, 1H), 2.12 (td, $J_1 = 12.7$, $J_2 = 3.5$ Hz, 1H), 1.89 (dd, $J_1 = 12.3$, $J_2 = 7.9$ Hz, 1H), 1.81 (t, J = 11.2 Hz, 1H), 0.94 (s, 3H), 0.78 (s, 4H), 0.73 (s, 2H), 0.72 (s, 3H), 0.70 (s, 3H) ppm; ¹³C NMR (126 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 175.77, 167.34, 146.48, 144.34, 138.12, 136.53, 135.33, 132.16, 128.64 (2C), 128.36 (2C), 128.22, 127.17 (2C), 124.77, 122.00, 121.58 (2C), 79.05, 65.91, 57.63, 56.64, 55.49, 51.61, 50.46, 42.37, 41.99, 40.67, 38.96, 38.78, 38.00, 37.21, 36.66, 34.40, 32.50, 32.08, 29.58, 28.15, 27.49, 27.21, 20.92, 18.37, 16.16, 15.88, 15.48, 14.60 ppm; **HRMS** (ESI⁺) m/z calcd for C₄₇H₅₉O₅N₄S [M+H]⁺ 791.4201, found 791.4198; **IR** (DRIFT) ν_{max} 3349, 2941, 2868, 2033, 1717, 1619, 1515, 1453 cm⁻¹.

The compound **35c** was obtained as brown solid, 58 mg (48 %) by the general procedure, while the reaction time was 18 h: m. p. 103–106 °C; ¹**H NMR** (500 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.93 (s, 1H, triazole ring), 7.49–7.44 (m, 2H, arom. ring), 7.37–7.29 (m, 5H, arom. ring of Bn group), 6.77–6.72 (m, 2H, arom. ring), 6.08 (s, 1H, H-29a), 5.57 (s, 1H, H-29b), 5.38 (d, J = 12.7 Hz, 1H, -CH₂- ester group), 5.35 (d, J = 12.7 Hz, 1H, -CH₂- ester group), 5.14 (d, J = 12.3 Hz, 1H, -CH₂- Bn group), 5.08 (d, J = 12.3 Hz, 1H,



-CH₂- Bn group), 3.35 (td, $J_1 = 11.2$, $J_2 = 5.0$ Hz, 1H, H-19 β), 3.14 (dd, $J_1 = 11.1$, $J_2 = 4.7$ Hz, 1H, H-3 α), 2.27 (dt, $J_1 = 12.4$, $J_2 = 2.9$ Hz, 1H), 2.11 (td, $J_1 = 12.7$, $J_2 = 3.6$ Hz, 1H), 1.88 (dd, $J_1 = 12.5$, $J_2 = 7.9$ Hz, 1H), 1.83 (t, J = 11.6 Hz, 1H), 0.94 (s, 3H), 0.77 (s, 3H), 0.73 (s, 3H), 0.72 (s, 3H), 0.70 (s, 3H) ppm; ¹³C NMR (126 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 175.84, 167.34, 147.37, 146.52, 143.46, 136.55, 128.62 (2C), 128.56, 128.38 (2C), 128.19, 124.74, 122.28 (2C), 122.09, 115.35 (2C), 79.06, 65.89, 57.81, 56.62, 55.43, 51.45, 50.43, 42.37, 42.25, 40.66, 38.94, 38.74, 38.01, 37.20, 36.66, 34.39, 32.37, 32.09, 29.57, 28.12, 27.50, 27.10, 20.90, 18.37, 16.13, 15.88,

15.46, 14.59 ppm; **HRMS** (ESI⁺) m/z calcd for C₄₆H₆₁O₅N₄ [M+H]⁺749.4636, found 749.4634; **IR** (DRIFT) ν_{max} 3459, 3365, 3231, 2940, 2868, 1714, 1624, 1522, 1453 cm⁻¹.

The compound **35d** was obtained as white solid, 55 mg (28 %) by the general procedure, while the reaction time was 18 h: m. p. 92–94 °C; ¹H NMR (500 MHz, DMSO-d₆) δ 8.48 (s, 1H, triazole ring), 7.89–7.82 (m, 1H, arom. ring), 7.69–7.60 (m, 2H, arom. ring), 7.58–7.53 (m, 1H, arom. ring), 7.38–7.29 (m, 5H, arom. ring of Bn group), 6.03 (s, 1H, H-29a), 5.71 (s, 1H, H-29b), 5.32 (d, J = 12.9 Hz, 1H, -CH₂- ester group), 5.12 (d, J = 12.3 Hz, 1H, -CH₂-



Bn group), 5.08 (d, J = 12.3 Hz, 1H, -CH₂- Bn group), 3.28 (td, $J_1 = 11.1$, $J_2 = 4.8$ Hz, 1H, H-19 β), 2.97–2.91 (m, 1H, H-3 α), 2.19–2.12 (m, 1H), 2.05 (td, $J_1 = 12.5$, $J_2 = 3.2$ Hz, 1H), 0.85 (s, 3H), 0.79 (s, 4H), 0.69 (s, 3H), 0.64 (s, 3H), 0.63 (s, 3H) ppm; ¹³C NMR (126 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 176.10, 168.09, 167.18, 146.40, 142.66, 136.41, 135.94, 132.43, 132.30, 131.82, 130.02, 128.62 (2C), 128.40 (2C), 128.23, 126.81, 126.26, 124.38, 79.14, 66.05, 57.83, 56.73, 55.45, 51.22, 50.47, 42.41, 41.83, 40.68, 38.91, 38.80, 38.11, 37.22, 36.62, 34.41, 32.49, 32.04, 29.62, 28.10, 27.35, 27.28, 20.96, 18.37, 16.19, 15.89, 15.49, 14.70 ppm; HRMS (ESI⁺) m/z calcd for C₄₇H₆₀O₇N₃ [M+H]⁺ 778.4426, found 778.4424; **IR** (DRIFT) ν_{max} 3366, 2941, 2869, 1717, 1604, 1568, 1498, 1454 cm⁻¹.

The compound **35e** was obtained as white solid, 37 mg (30 %) by the general procedure, while the reaction time was 18 h: m. p. 85–88 °C; ¹H NMR (500 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.98 (s, 1H, triazole ring), 7.66–7.62 (m, 2H, arom. ring), 7.37–7.29 (m, 5H, arom. ring of Bn group), 7.03–6.99 (m, 2H, arom. ring), 6.09 (s, 1H, H-29a), 5.58 (s, 1H, H-29b), 5.40 (d, J = 12.7 Hz, 1H, -CH₂- ester group), 5.36 (d, J = 12.7 Hz, 1H, -CH₂- ester group), 5.14 (d, J = 12.3 Hz, 1H, -CH₂- Bn group), 5.09 (d, J =12.3 Hz, 1H, -CH₂- Bn group), 3.86 (s, 3H, CH₃-



methoxy group), 3.36 (td, $J_1 = 11.2$, $J_2 = 5.0$ Hz, 1H, H-19 β), 3.13 (dd, $J_1 = 10.9$, $J_2 = 4.7$ Hz, 1H, H-3 α), 2.27 (dt, $J_1 = 12.5$, $J_2 = 3.1$ Hz, 1H), 2.12 (td, $J_1 = 12.7$, $J_2 = 3.6$ Hz, 1H), 2.06–1.96 (m, 1H), 1.89 (dd, $J_1 = 12.5$, $J_2 = 7.7$ Hz, 1H), 1.84 (t, J = 11.5 Hz, 1H), 0.94 (s, 3H), 0.78 (s, 3H), 0.73 (s, 3H), 0.73 (s, 3H), 0.70 (s, 3H) ppm; ¹³C NMR (126 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 175.83, 167.35, 160.06, 146.52, 143.74, 136.56,

130.50, 128.63 (2C), 128.39 (2C), 128.21, 124.75, 122.24 (3C), 114.93 (2C), 79.06, 65.90, 57.79, 56.65, 55.78, 55.45, 51.48, 50.45, 42.39, 42.20, 40.68, 38.95, 38.76, 38.03, 37.22, 36.68, 34.40, 32.42, 32.11, 29.59, 28.11, 27.50, 27.14, 20.92, 18.38, 16.16, 15.89, 15.47, 14.61 ppm; **HRMS** (ESI⁺) m/z calcd for C₄₇H₆₂O₆N₃ [M+H]⁺ 764.4633, found 764.4633; **IR** (DRIFT) ν_{max} 3434, 2940, 2868, 1717, 1628, 1613, 1519, 1453 cm⁻¹.

The compound **35f** was obtained as yellowish solid, 55 mg (15 %) by the general procedure, while the reaction time was 18 h: m. p. 81–84 °C; ¹**H NMR** (500 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.81 (s, 1H, triazole ring), 7.43–7.27 (m, 10H, arom. rings), 6.10 (s, 1H, H-29a), 5.59 (s, 1H, H-29b), 5.42 (d, J =12.8 Hz, 1H, -CH₂- ester group), 5.38 (d, J = 12.7 Hz, 1H, -CH₂- ester group), 5.14 (d, J = 12.3 Hz, 1H, -CH₂- Bn group), 5.08 (d, J = 12.3 Hz, 1H, -CH₂- Bn group), 3.36 (td, $J_1 =$ 11.2, $J_2 =$ 4.9 Hz, 1H, H-19 β), 3.15 (dd, $J_1 =$ 11.4, $J_2 =$ 4.4 Hz,



1H, H-3 α), 2.28 (dt, $J_1 = 12.5$, $J_2 = 3.1$ Hz, 1H), 2.22 (s, 3H, CH₃- group on arom. ring), 2.14 (td, $J_1 = 12.7$, $J_2 = 3.7$ Hz, 1H), 0.94 (s, 3H), 0.83 (s, 3H), 0.76 (s, 3H), 0.73 (s, 3H), 0.72 (s, 3H) ppm; ¹³C NMR (126 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 175.80, 167.23, 146.36, 143.10, 136.54, 136.46, 133.68, 131.67, 130.05, 128.61 (2C), 128.37 (2C), 128.19, 126.98, 126.03, 125.35, 124.84, 79.05, 65.88, 57.87, 56.67, 55.45, 51.14, 50.47, 42.42, 42.30, 40.69, 38.96, 38.80, 38.08, 37.24, 36.64, 34.40, 32.32, 32.08, 29.59, 28.12, 27.49, 27.17, 20.95, 18.38, 18.05, 16.17, 15.89, 15.47, 14.67 ppm; **HRMS** (ESI⁺) m/z calcd for C₄₇H₆₂O₅N₃ [M+H]⁺ 748.4684, found 748.4686; **IR** (DRIFT) $\nu_{\rm max}$ 3434, 2940, 2868, 1717, 1620, 1500, 1453 cm⁻¹.

The compound **35g** was obtained as white solid, 155 mg (95 %) by the general procedure, while the reaction time was 18 h: m. p. 167–170 °C; ¹H NMR (500 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.85 (s, 1H), 7.38–7.28 (m, 5H, arom. ring), 6.05 (s, 1H, H-29a), 5.90–5.83 (m, 1H), 5.57 (s, 1H, H-29b), 5.46–5.38 (m, 2H), 5.33–5.21 (m, 3H), 5.13 (d, J = 12.2Hz, 1H, -CH₂- Bn group), 5.08 (d, J = 12.2Hz, 1H, -CH₂- Bn group), 4.30 (dd, $J_1 =$ 12.7, $J_2 = 4.9$ Hz, 1H), 4.16–4.11 (m, 1H), 4.03–3.96 (m, 1H), 3.32 (td, $J_1 = 11.2$, $J_2 =$



4.8 Hz, 1H, H-19 β), 3.16 (dd, $J_1 = 11.3$, $J_2 = 4.8$ Hz, 1H, H-3 α), 2.30–2.24 (m, 1H),

2.14 (td, $J_1 = 12.5$, $J_2 = 3.3$ Hz, 1H), 2.07 (s, 3H, Ac group), 2.06 (s, 3H, Ac group), 2.02 (s, 3H, Ac group), 1.85 (s, 3H, Ac group), 0.94 (s, 3H), 0.86 (s, 3H), 0.77 (s, 3H), 0.73 (s, 3H), 0.71 (s, 3H) ppm; ¹³C NMR (126 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 175.81, 170.60, 170.04, 169.46, 168.93, 166.98, 146.10, 143.83, 136.52, 128.62 (2C), 128.39 (2C), 128.20, 124.61, 122.28, 85.87, 79.04, 75.31, 72.70, 70.33, 67.72, 65.88, 61.59, 57.59, 56.67, 55.40, 50.69, 50.43, 42.42, 42.29, 40.67, 38.95, 38.79, 38.07, 37.24, 36.61, 34.37, 32.18, 32.05, 29.61, 28.08, 27.48, 27.16, 20.94, 20.81, 20.66, 20.64, 20.25, 18.37, 16.20, 15.88, 15.48, 14.67 ppm; **HRMS** (ESI⁺) m/z calcd for C₅₄H₇₄O₁₄N₃ [M+H]⁺988.5165, found 988.5167; **IR** (DRIFT) ν_{max} 3478, 2942, 2873, 2118, 1753, 1716, 1624, 1553, 1438 cm⁻¹.

The compound **35h** was obtained as white solid, 154 mg (96 %) by the general procedure, while the reaction time was 18 h: m. p. 86–88 °C; ¹H NMR (500 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.93 (s, 1H, triazole ring), 7.39–7.28 (m, 5H, arom. ring), 6.07 (s, 1H, H-29), 5.83 (d, J = 9.3 Hz, 1H), 5.59–5.52 (m, 3H), 5.30 (d, J = 12.8 Hz, 1H, -CH₂- ester group), 5.27 (d, J = 12.9 Hz, 1H, -CH₂- ester group), 5.24 (dd, $J_1 = 10.3$, $J_2 = 3.3$ Hz, (d, J = 12.4 Hz, 1H, -CH₂- Bn group), 5.09 (d, J = 12.2 Hz, 1H, -CH₂- Bn group), 4.25–





4.08 (m, 3H), 3.33 (td, $J_1 = 11.1$, $J_2 = 4.7$ Hz, 1H, H-19 β), 3.16 (dd, $J_1 = 11.3$, $J_2 = 4.8$ Hz, 1H, H-3 α), 2.31–2.26 (m, 1H), 2.22 (s, 3H, Ac group), 2.15 (td, $J_1 = 12.3$, $J_2 = 3.5$ Hz, 1H), 2.04 (s, 3H, Ac group), 2.01 (s, 3H, Ac group), 1.87 (s, 3H, Ac group), 0.94 (s, 3H), 0.87 (s, 3H), 0.78 (s, 3H), 0.74 (s, 3H), 0.72 (s, 3H) ppm; ¹³C NMR (126 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 175.82, 170.46, 170.14, 169.96, 169.12, 167.08, 146.14, 143.69, 136.54, 128.64 (2C), 128.42 (2C), 128.22, 124.64, 122.53, 86.45, 79.09, 74.23, 70.88, 67.92, 66.91, 65.90, 61.24, 57.58, 56.69, 55.42, 50.72, 50.45, 42.45, 42.32, 40.70, 38.97, 38.81, 38.08, 37.27, 36.62, 34.39, 32.20, 32.08, 29.63, 28.10, 27.50, 27.18, 20.97, 20.84, 20.79, 20.65, 20.37, 18.39, 16.22, 15.91, 15.49, 14.69 ppm; HRMS (ESI⁺) m/z calcd for C₅₄H₇₄O₁₄N₃ [M+H]⁺ 988.5165, found 988.5167; IR (DRIFT) ν_{max} 3522, 2943, 2870, 1751, 1718, 1622, 1557, 1498, 1454 cm⁻¹.

The compound **35i** was obtained as white solid, 76 mg (62 %) by the general procedure, while the reaction time was 18 h: m. p. 73–76 °C; ¹H NMR (500 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 8.59–8.56 (m, 1H, pyridine), 7.78 (s, 1H, triazole ring), 7.70–7.65 (m, 1H, pyridine), 7.35–7.29 (m, 5H, arom. ring of Bn group), 7.26–7.23 (m, 1H, pyridine), 7.20–7.17 (m, 1H, pyridine), 6.03 (s, 1H, H-29a), 5.63 (s, 2H, -CH2- group), 5.53 (s, 1H, H-29b), 5.31 (d, J = 12.7 Hz, 1H, -CH₂- group), 5.24 (d, J = 12.7 Hz, 1H, -CH₂- group), 5.12 (d, J = 12.3 Hz, 1H, -CH₂- group), 5.07 (d, J = 12.3 Hz, 1H, -CH₂-



group), 3.30 (td, $J_1 = 11.1$, $J_2 = 4.8$ Hz, 1H, H-19 β), 3.16 (dd, $J_1 = 11.3$, $J_2 = 4.7$ Hz, 1H, H-3 α), 2.27–2.22 (m, 1H), 2.12 (td, $J_1 = 12.6$, $J_2 = 3.5$ Hz, 1H), 0.94 (s, 3H), 0.80 (s, 3H), 0.76 (s, 3H), 0.73 (s, 3H), 0.71 (s, 3H) ppm; ¹³C NMR (126 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 175.79, 167.14, 154.30, 149.83, 146.23, 143.48, 137.52, 136.52, 128.58 (2C), 128.34 (2C), 128.16, 124.59, 124.43, 123.59, 122.57, 79.00, 65.84, 57.79, 56.64, 55.65, 55.42, 50.78, 50.42, 42.52, 42.40, 40.66, 38.94, 38.81, 38.06, 37.23, 36.57, 34.37, 32.15, 32.02, 29.56, 28.10, 27.48, 27.08, 20.91, 18.37, 16.17, 15.88, 15.47, 14.56 ppm; **HRMS (ESI**⁺) m/z calcd for C₄₆H₆₁O₅N₄ [M+H]⁺749.4636, found 749.4633; **IR** (DRIFT) ν_{max} 3399, 2941, 2868, 2245, 1716, 1621, 1595, 1573, 1497, 1454 cm⁻¹.

The compound **35j** was obtained as white solid, 65 mg (52 %) by the general procedure, while the reaction time was 18 h: m. p. 65–67 °C; ¹H NMR (500 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.54 (s, 1H, triazole ring), 7.36–7.29 (m, 5H, arom. ring of Bn group), 7.29–7.25 (m, 1H, arom. ring), 6.89–6.85 (m, 1H, arom. ring), 6.85–6.82 (m, 1H, arom. ring), 6.80–6.77 (m, 1H, arom. ring), 6.02 (s, 1H, H-29a), 5.53 (s, 1H, H-29b), 5.47 (s, 2H, -CH₂-group), 5.29 (d, J = 12.7 Hz, 1H, -CH₂- group), 5.22 (d, J = 12.7 Hz, 1H, -CH₂- group), 5.22 (d, J = 12.7 Hz, 1H, -CH₂- group), 5.13 (d, J = 12.3 Hz, 1H, -CH₂- group), 3.76 (s, 3H, CH₃- methoxy group), 3.30 (td, $J_1 = 12.3$



Chemical Formula: C₄₈H₆₃N₃O₆ Exact Mass: 777,4717

group), 3.76 (s, 3H, CH₃- methoxy group), 3.30 (td, $J_1 = 11.2$, $J_2 = 4.8$ Hz, 1H, H-19 β), 3.16 (dd, $J_1 = 11.3$, $J_2 = 4.7$ Hz, 1H, H-3 α), 2.28–2.22 (m, 1H), 2.12 (td, $J_1 = 12.6$, $J_2 = 3.5$ Hz, 1H), 0.95 (s, 3H), 0.80 (s, 3H), 0.77 (s, 3H), 0.74 (s, 3H), 0.71 (s, 3H) ppm; ¹³C NMR (126 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 175.79, 167.19, 160.23, 146.23, 143.45, 136.52, 135.93, 130.31, 128.59 (2C), 128.34 (2C), 128.16, 124.59, 123.77, 120.33, 114.36, 113.84, 79.02, 65.85, 57.78, 56.64, 55.42, 55.38, 54.24, 50.80, 50.42, 42.44, 42.39, 40.67, 38.94, 38.81, 38.06, 37.23, 36.56, 34.38, 32.16, 32.02, 29.56, 28.09, 27.46, 27.09, 20.91, 18.37, 16.17, 15.88, 15.47, 14.55 ppm; **HRMS (ESI+**) m/z calcd for $C_{48}H_{64}O_6N_3$ [M+H]⁺ 778.4790, found 778.4786; **IR** (DRIFT) ν_{max} 3427, 2939, 2868, 1716, 1613, 1602, 1587, 1491, 1454 cm⁻¹.

The compound **35k** was obtained as white solid, 75 mg (62 %) by the general procedure, while the reaction time was 18 h: m. p. 69–71 °C; ¹H NMR (500 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.53 (s, 1H, triazole ring), 7.37–7.32 (m, 8H, arom. ring), 7.27–7.25 (m, 2H, arom. ring), 6.03 (s, 1H, H-29a), 5.54 (s, 1H, H-29b), 5.51 (s, 2H, -CH₂-group), 5.29 (d, J = 12.7 Hz, 1H, -CH₂- group), 5.22 (d, J = 12.7 Hz, 1H, -CH₂- group), 5.22 (d, J = 12.7 Hz, 1H, -CH₂- group), 5.13 (d, J = 12.3 Hz, 1H, -CH₂- group), 3.30 (td, $J_1 = 11.1$, $J_2 = 4.8$ Hz, 1H, H-19 β), 3.17 (dd, $J_1 = 11.4$, $J_2 = 4.7$ Hz, 1H, H-3 α), 2.29–2.23



(m, 1H), 2.12 (td, $J_1 = 12.6$, $J_2 = 3.5$ Hz, 1H), 0.95 (s, 3H), 0.80 (s, 3H), 0.77 (s, 3H), 0.74 (s, 3H), 0.72 (s, 3H) ppm; ¹³C NMR (126 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 175.81, 167.22, 146.25, 143.50, 136.54, 134.53, 129.27 (2C), 128.95, 128.61 (2C), 128.37 (2C), 128.20 (3C), 124.64, 123.77, 79.07, 65.87, 57.80, 56.67, 55.46, 54.33, 50.83, 50.45, 42.42, 42.29, 40.69, 38.96, 38.84, 38.08, 37.26, 36.59, 34.40, 32.19, 32.05, 29.59, 28.12, 27.49, 27.12, 20.94, 18.39, 16.20, 15.90, 15.48, 14.58 ppm; **HRMS (ESI**⁺) m/z calcd for C₄₇H₆₂O₅N₃ [M+H]⁺ 748.4684, found 748.4686; **IR** (DRIFT) ν_{max} 3427, 2940, 2869, 1717, 1622, 1587, 1497, 1455 cm⁻¹.

6.5 Optimization of the Heck reaction at the position C-3

Benzyl betulinate (5): The compound was prepared according to the experimental procedure described above in Chapter 6.4.

Benzyl betulonate (**36**): 3 g (5.5 mmol) of benzyl betulinate (**5**) was dissolved in 60 mL of 1,4-dioxane. Then, 24 mL of acetic acid, 7.5 mL of acetic anhydride, 1.5 g (11 mmol) of sodium acetate trihydrate, and 2.3 g (7.7 mmol) of Na₂Cr₂O₇ · 2H₂O were added. The reaction was stirred at r. t. 18 h and monitored by TLC. When finished, the dark reaction mixture was slowly neutralized with a saturated solution of KHCO₃, extracted by EtOAc, several times washed with water, organic layers



were combined, dried over anhydrous $MgSO_4$, and evaporated. The crude product was purified by flash column chromatography (Hex/EtOAc 10 : 1) affording 1.57 g

(53 %) of white crystalline compound. ¹**H NMR** (500 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.39–7.29 (m, 5H, arom. ring), 5.15 (d, J = 12.4 Hz, 1H? -CH₂- Bn group), 5.09 (d, J = 12.3 Hz, 1H, -CH₂- Bn group), 4.72 (s, 1H, H-29a), 4.60 (s, 1H, H-29b), 3.02 (td, $J_1 = 11.0$ Hz, $J_2 = 4.8$ Hz, 1H, H-19 β), 2.29 (dt, $J_1 = 12.4$ Hz, $J_2 = 3.1$ Hz, 1H), 2.22 (td, $J_1 = 12.7$ Hz, $J_2 = 3.6$ Hz, 1H), 1.68 (s, 3H, 30-CH₃), 1.60 (t, J = 11.4 Hz, 1H), 1.12 (dt, $J_1 = 13.5$ Hz, $J_2 = 3.0$ Hz, 1H), 1.06 (s, 3H), 1.01 (s, 3H), 0.95 (s, 3H), 0.90 (s, 3H), 0.79 (s, 3H) ppm.

Triflate (37): 1.5 g (2.75 mmol) of benzyl betulonate (36) was introduced into a dry Schlenk flask on the vacuum line, and 15 mL of dry THF was added under inert atmosphere. The flask was cooled to -78 °C and after 30 min of stirring, 11 mL (5.5 mmol) of KHMDS in toluene (c =0.5 mol \cdot L⁻¹) was added dropwise. The yellowish reaction mixture was stirred for 1 h, then 1.5 g



(4.2 mmol) of Tf₂NPh was added, and the color changed to red. The reaction mixture was monitored by TLC, after completion in 3 h, the reaction was quenched by water, extracted using EtOAc, organic layers were combined, dried over anhydrous MgSO₄, and evaporated. The crude product was purified by flash column chromatography (Hex/Tol 3 : 1) affording 1.76 g (94 %) of the white crystalline product. ¹**H NMR** (500 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.39–7.30 (m, 5H, arom. Bn group), 5.58–5.52 (m, 1H, H-2), 5.16 (d, J = 12.3 Hz, 1H, -CH₂- Bn group), 5.09 (d, J = 12.3 Hz, 1H, -CH₂- Bn group), 4.73 (s, 1H, H-29a), 4.60 (s, 1H, H-29b), 3.02 (td, $J_1 = 11.0$ Hz, J_2 = 4.7 Hz, 1H, H-19 β), 2.29 (dt, $J_1 = 12.4$ Hz, $J_2 = 3.1$ Hz, 1H), 2.23 (td, $J_1 = 12.8$ Hz, $J_2 = 3.6$ Hz, 1H), 2.15 (dd, $J_1 = 17.2$ Hz, $J_2 = 6.9$ Hz, 1H), 1.68 (s, 3H, 30-CH₃), 1.61 (t, J = 11.4 Hz, 1H), 1.11 (s, 3H), 1.01 (s, 3H), 0.95 (s, 3H), 0.89 (s, 3H), 0.79 (s, 3H) ppm. Spectral data correspond to the literature.¹⁹³

General procedure for the Heck reaction: 0.1 g (0.15 mmol) of the triflate (37) was dissolved in 3 mL of dry DMF in a dry flask under an inert atmosphere. Subsequently, 24 mg (0.09 mmol) of PPh₃ was added, followed by 0.3 mmol of the corresponding styrene (or the compound with terminal double bond), 30 µL (0.3 mmol) of piperidine, and 5 mg (0.022 mmol) of Pd(OAc)₂. The reaction was placed to stir at 85 °C and monitored by TLC. Usually, the reaction color changed from yellow to orange when the temperature reached 85 °C and the reaction started; when it finished in ca 1 h, the reaction turned black. After completion, the product was extracted using EtOAc, organic layers were combined, washed with brine, dried over anhydrous MgSO₄, and evaporated. The product was purified by flash column chromatography (Hex/EtOAc, Hex/Tol), affording final conjugates **38a–38g** in moderate to high yields.

H

The compound **38a** was obtained as white solid, 44 mg (47 %) by the general procedure, while the reaction time was 1 h: ¹**H NMR** (500 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.41–7.28 (m, 9H, arom. ring), 7.22– 7.16 (m, 1H, arom. ring), 6.80 (d, J = 15.8 Hz, 1H, double bond H), 6.69 (d, J = 15.8 Hz, 1H, double bond H), 5.87–5.80 (m, 1H, H-2), 5.17 (d, J = 12.3 Hz, 1H, -CH₂- Bn group), 5.10 (d, J =

12.3 Hz, 1H, -CH₂- Bn group), 4.75 (s, 1H, H-29a), 4.61 (s, 1H, H-29b), 3.05 (td, $J_1 = 10.9$ Hz, $J_2 = 4.7$ Hz, 1H, H-19 β), 2.29 (dt, $J_1 = 12.1$ Hz, $J_2 = 3.0$ Hz, 1H), 2.24 (td, $J_1 = 12.7$ Hz, $J_2 = 3.5$ Hz, 1H), 2.11 (dd, $J_1 = 17.5$ Hz, $J_2 = 6.6$ Hz, 1H), 1.69 (s, 3H, 30-CH₃), 1.10 (s, 3H), 1.00 (s, 3H), 0.97 (s, 3H), 0.85 (s, 3H), 0.81 (s, 3H) ppm.

The compound **38b** was obtained as white solid, 75 mg (79 %) by the general procedure, while the reaction time was 1 h: ¹H NMR (500 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.41–7.33 (m, 5H, arom. Bn group), 7.32–7.29 (m, 2H, arom. ring), 7.14–7.11 (m, 2H, arom. ring), 6.76 (d, J =15.8 Hz, 1H, double bond H), 6.68 (d, J = 15.8 Hz, 1H, double bond H), 5.87–5.81 (m, 1H, H-



Ĥ

Chemical Formula: C45H58O2

Exact Mass: 630,4437

Exact Mass: 644,4593

2), 5.18 (d, J = 12.3 Hz, 1H, -CH₂- Bn group), 5.12 (d, J = 12.3 Hz, 1H, -CH₂- Bn group), 4.77 (s, 1H, H-29a), 4.63 (s, 1H, H-29b), 3.07 (td, $J_1 = 10.9$ Hz, $J_2 = 4.7$ Hz, 1H, H-19 β), 2.35 (s, 3H, -CH₃), 2.32 (dt, $J_1 = 5.7$ Hz, $J_2 = 3.2$ Hz, 1H), 2.26 (td, $J_1 = 12.7$ Hz, $J_2 = 3.6$ Hz, 1H), 2.12 (dd, $J_1 = 17.5$ Hz, $J_2 = 6.5$ Hz, 1H), 1.71 (s, 3H, 30-CH₃), 1.65 (t, J = 11.4 Hz, 1H), 1.11 (s, 3H), 1.01 (s, 3H), 0.99 (s, 3H), 0.87 (s, 3H), 0.84 (s, 3H) ppm.

The compound **38c** was obtained as white solid, 75 mg (77 %) by the general procedure, while the reaction time was 1 h: ¹H NMR (500 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.41–7.35 (m, 5H, arom. Bn group), 7.35–7.33 (m, 2H, arom. ring), 6.88–6.84 (m, 2H, arom. ring), 6.71–6.62 (m, 2H, 2 × H double bond), 5.85–5.78 (m, 1H, H-2), 5.18 (d, J = 12.3 Hz, 1H, -CH₂- Bn group),



5.12 (d, J = 12.3 Hz, 1H, -CH₂- Bn group), 4.76 (s, 1H, H-29a), 4.63 (s, 1H, H-29b), 3.81 (s, 3H, methoxy -CH₃), 3.07 (td, $J_1 = 10.9$ Hz, $J_2 = 4.7$ Hz, 1H, H-19 β), 2.31 (dt, $J_1 = 12.0$ Hz, $J_2 = 2.9$ Hz, 1H), 2.29–2.23 (m, 1H), 2.12 (dd, $J_1 = 17.6$ Hz, J_2 = 6.6 Hz, 1H), 1.71 (s, 3H, 30-CH₃), 1.65 (t, J = 11.4 Hz, 1H), 1.11 (s, 3H), 1.01 (s, 3H), 0.99 (s, 3H), 0.87 (s, 3H), 0.83 (s, 3H) ppm.

The compound **38d** was obtained as white solid, 65 mg (66 %) by the general procedure, while the reaction time was 3 h: ¹H NMR (500 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.41–7.34 (m, 5H, arom. Bn group), 7.33–7.30 (m, 2H, arom. ring), 7.28–7.25 (m, 2H, arom. ring), 6.77 (d, J =15.8 Hz, 1H, double bond H), 6.64 (d, J =15.8 Hz, 1H, double bond H), 5.89–5.81 (m,

1H, H-2), 5.17 (d, J = 12.3 Hz, 1H, -CH₂- Bn group), 5.11 (d, J = 12.3 Hz, 1H, -CH₂- Bn group), 4.76 (s, 1H, H-29a), 4.62 (s, 1H, H-29b), 3.06 (td, $J_1 = 10.8$ Hz, $J_2 = 4.7$ Hz, 1H, H-19 β), 2.31 (dt, $J_1 = 12.2$ Hz, $J_2 = 3.1$ Hz, 1H), 2.25 (td, $J_1 = 12.7$ Hz, $J_2 = 3.5$ Hz, 1H), 2.12 (dd, $J_1 = 17.6$ Hz, $J_2 = 6.6$ Hz, 1H), 1.70 (s, 3H, 30-CH₃), 1.10 (s, 3H), 1.00 (s, 3H), 0.98 (s, 3H), 0.86 (s, 3H), 0.83 (s, 3H) ppm.

The compound **38e** was obtained as white solid, 26 mg (25 %) by the general procedure, while the reaction time was 4 h: ¹H NMR (500 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.43–7.40 (m, 2H, arom. ring), 7.39–7.31 (m, 5H, arom. Bn group), 7.26–7.24 (m, 2H, arom. ring), 6.78 (d, J =15.8 Hz, 1H, double bond H), 6.61 (d, J =15.8 Hz, 1H, double bond H), 5.87–5.82 (m,

1H, H-2), 5.17 (d, J = 12.3 Hz, 1H, -CH₂- Bn group), 5.11 (d, J = 12.3 Hz, 1H, -CH₂- Bn group), 4.75 (s, 1H, H-29a), 4.61 (s, 1H, H-29b), 3.08–3.01 (m, 1H, H-19 β), 2.24 (td, $J_1 = 12.8$ Hz, $H_2 = 3.5$ Hz, 1H), 2.11 (dd, $J_1 = 17.6$ Hz, $J_2 = 6.6$ Hz, 1H), 1.70 (s, 3H, 30-CH₃), 1.09 (s, 3H), 0.99 (s, 3H), 0.97 (s, 3H), 0.85 (s, 3H), 0.82 (s, 3H) ppm

The compound **38f** was obtained as white solid, 67 mg (72 %) by the general procedure, while the reaction time was 1 h: ¹**H NMR** (500 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 8.57–8.50 (m, 1H, H-pyridine), 7.64– 7.56 (m, 1H, H-pyridne), 7.39–7.25 (m, 7H, 5 × H of arom. Bn group, 1 × H-pyridine, 1 × H double bond), 7.11–7.04 (m, 1H, H-pyridine), 6.76 (d, J = 15.6 Hz, 1H, double bond H), 5.99–



Chemical Formula: C₄₄H₅₇NO₂ Exact Mass: 631,4389

5.91 (m, 1H, H-2), 5.16 (d, J = 12.3 Hz, 1H, -CH₂- Bn group), 5.10 (d, J = 12.3 Hz, 1H, -CH₂- Bn group), 4.74 (s, 1H, H-29a), 4.61 (s, 1H, H-29b), 3.04 (td, $J_1 = 10.9$ Hz, $J_2 = 4.7$ Hz, 1H, H-19 β), 2.29 (dt, $J_1 = 12.1$ Hz, $J_2 = 3.0$ Hz, 1H), 2.23





Chemical Formula: C₄₅H₅₇BrO₂ Exact Mass: 708,3542

(td, $J_1 = 12.8$ Hz, $J_2 = 3.6$ Hz, 1H), 2.13 (dd, $J_1 = 17.7$ Hz, $J_2 = 6.6$ Hz, 1H), 1.69 (s, 3H, 30-CH₃), 1.13 (s, 3H), 1.03 (s, 3H), 0.96 (s, 3H), 0.84 (s, 3H), 0.81 (s, 3H) ppm.

The compound **38g** was obtained as a mixture of inseparable E/Z isomers in a ratio approximately 1.4 : 1, white solid, 81 mg (85 %) by the general procedure, while the reaction time was 1 h: ¹H NMR (500 MHz, CDCl₃) δ 7.40– 7.13 (m, 17H, arom. ring of both isomers), 6.36 (d, J = 15.8 Hz, 1H, double bond H of isomer A), 6.25–6.17 (m, 1H, double bond H of isomer



A), 6.10 (d, J = 15.1 Hz, 0.7H, double bond H of isomer B), 5.92–5.83 (m, 0.7H, double bond H of isomer B), 5.62–5.58 (m, 0.7H, H-2 of isomer B), 5.29–5.25 (m, 1H, H-2 of isomer A), 5.16 (d, J = 12.3 Hz, 1.7H, -CH₂- Bn group of both isomers), 5.10 (d, J = 12.3 Hz, 1.7H, -CH₂- Bn group of both isomers), 4.72 (s, 1.7H, H-29a of both isomers), 4.59 (s, 1.7H, H-29b of both isomers), 3.41 (d, J = 6.9 Hz, 1.4H, -CH₂- of isomer B), 3.03 (td, $J_1 = 10.9$ Hz, $J_2 = 4.7$ Hz, 1.7H, H-19 β), 2.89 (d, J = 6.6 Hz, 2H, -CH₂- of isomer A), 2.31–2.26 (m, 1.7H, both isomers), 2.22 (td, $J_1 = 12.6$ Hz, $J_2 = 3.2$ Hz, 1.7H, both isomers), 1.68 (s, 5.1H, 30-CH₃, both isomers), 1.02 (s, 5.1H, both isomers), 0.80 (s, 5.1H, both isomers) ppm.

7 List of abbreviations

Acm	Acetamidomethyl
AcOH	Acetic acid
AIBN	Azobisisobutyronitrile
BA	Betulinic acid
BINAP	2,2'-Bis (diphenyl phosphino)-1,1'-bin a phthyl
Bn	Benzyl
BoA	Betulonic acid
BOC	<i>tert</i> -Butyloxycarbonyl (protecting group)
CuAAC	Copper(I)-catalyzed azide-alkyne cycloaddition
DCC	N, N'-Dicyclohexylcarbodiimide
DCM	Dichloromethane
DDQ	2,3-Dichloro-5,6-dicyano-1,4-benzoquinone
DIPEA	N,N-Diisopropylethylamine
DMAP	4-(Dimethylamino)pyridine
DMF	N,N-Dimethylformamide
EC_{50}	Half maximal effective concentration
ECHO	Enteric cytopathic human orphan virus
eq	Equivalents
Et	Ethyl
EtOAc	Ethylacetate
FMOC	Fluorenylmethyloxycarbonyl (protecting group)
Hex	<i>n</i> -Hexane
HRMS	High-resolution mass spectrometry
HSV	Herpes simplex virus
IC_{50}	Half maximal inhibitory concentration
IR	Infrared spectroscopy
KHMDS	Potassium bis(trimethylsilyl)amide
LDA	Lithium diisopropylamide
Me	Methyl
MW	Molecular weight
NBS	<i>N</i> -bromosuccinimide
NMR	Nuclear magnetic resonance spectroscopy

OPA	Oxaphosphetane
РА	Platanic acid
PCC	Pyridinium chlorochromate
PEG	Polyethylene glycol
Pom	Pivaloyloxymethyl
PPh_3	Triphenylphosphine
r. t.	Room temperature
SAR	Structure-activity relationship
SI	Selectivity index
TBAF	Tetra-n-butylammonium fluoride
t-BuOH	<i>tert</i> -Butyl alcohol
t-BuOK	Potassium <i>tert</i> -butoxide
TGR5	G protein-coupled bile acid receptor
THF	Tetrahydrofuran
TLC	Thin layer chromatography
Tol	Toluene
TPA	$12 \hbox{-} O \hbox{-} tetra decan oyl phorbol-13-acetate$
Ts	Tosyl, toluenesulfonyl

8 List of cell lines

Melanoma
Anaplastic thyroid cancer
Head tumor
Ovarian carcinoma
Melanoma
Zervic cancer
Lung adenocarcinoma
Mice melanoma
Mice melanoma
Mice melanoma
Human hepatocellular carcinoma
Human non-cancer fibroblast
Human B-cell lymphoma
Melanoma
Melanoma
Ovarian carcinoma
Normal colon human fibroblasts
T-lymphoblastic leukemia
Human T-lymphoblasts
Human lymphoblastic leukemia
T-lymphoblastic leukemia resistant against daunorubicin
Melanoma
Lung cancer
Colon cancer
Human prostate cancer
Lung cancer
Hypopharyngeal carcinoma
Colon cancer
Colon adenocarcinoma
Colon carcinoma
Colon carcinoma
Human cervical adenocarcinoma

HepG2	Human hepatocellular carcinoma
HL-60	Human promyelocytic leukemia
HOP-62	Lung cancer
HT29	Colorectal adenocarcinoma
Jurkat E6.1	Human lymphoblastic leukemia
Jurkat	Human acute T-cell leukemia
K562	Human chronic myelogenous leukemia
K562-TAX	Chronic myelogenous leukemia resistant against paclitaxel
L1210	Murine leukemia
L132	Human lung cancer
Lipo	Liposarcoma
MCF-7	Breast adenocarcinoma
MDA MB-231	Human breast carcinoma
MEL	Murine erythroid progenitor
MIA PaCa-2	Pancreatic cancer
MOLT-4	Human lymphoblastic leukemia
MRC-5	Human non-cancer fibroblasts
NIH 3T3	Non-malignant mouse fibroblasts
PA-1	Human ovary
PC-3	Human prostate adenocarcinoma
SCC2095	Oral squamous cancer
SF-763	Human brain adenocarcinoma
SK-OV-3	Ovary malignant ascites
SK-MEL-2	Skin melanoma
SNB-19	Glioblastoma
SW-480	Colon cancer
SW1736	Anaplastic thyroid cancer
T47D	Breast cancer
U2OS	Osteosarcoma
U937	Human histiocytic lymphoma
WEHI3	Murine leukemia

Publications related to the Thesis:

Pokorný, J.; Olejníková, D.; Frydrych, I.; Lišková, B.; Gurská, S.; Benická, S.; Šarek, J.; Kotulová, J.; Hajdúch, M.; Džubák, P.; Urban, M. Substituted Dienes Prepared from Betulinic Acid – Synthesis, Cytotoxicity, Mechanism of Action, and Pharmacological Parameters. *Eur. J. Med. Chem.* **2021**, 113706. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejmech.2021.113706

Pokorný, J.; Krajčovičová, S.; Hajdúch, M.; Holoubek, M.; Gurská, S.; Džubák, P.; Volná, T.; Popa, I.; Urban, M., Triterpenic azines, a new class of compounds with selective cytotoxicity to leukemia cells CCRF-CEM, *Future Med. Chem.* **2018**, *10* (5), 483–491.

DOI: https://doi.org/10.4155/fmc-2017-0171

Pokorný, J.; Horka V.; Šidová V.; Urban M., Synthesis and characterization of new conjugates of betulin diacetate and bis(triphenysilyl) betulin with substituted triazoles, *Monatsh. Chem.* **2018**, *149* (4), 839–845. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1007/s00706-017-2113-7

Pokorný, J.; Borková, L.; Urban, M., Click Reactions in Chemistry of Triterpenes
– Advances Towards Development of Potential Therapeutics, *Current Med. Chem.*2018, 25 (5), 636–658.

DOI: https://doi.org/10.2174/0929867324666171009122612

Šidová, V.; Zoufalý, P.; **Pokorný, J.**; Džubák, P.; Hajdúch, M.; Popa, I.; Urban, M., Cytotoxic conjugates of betulinic acid and substituted triazoles prepared by Huisgen Cycloaddition from 30-azidoderivatives, *PLoS ONE* **2017**, 12, 2, e0171621. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0171621
Other publications not included in the Thesis:

de Jong, F.; **Pokorný**, **J**.; Manshian, B.; Daelemans, B.; Vandaele, J.; Startek, J. B.; Soenen, S.; Van der Auweraer, M.; Dehaen, W.; Rocha, S.; Silveira-Dorta, G., Development and Characterization of BODIPY-Derived Tracers for Fluorescent Labeling of the Endoplasmic Reticulum, *Dyes and Pigments* **2020**, *176* (-), 108200.

DOI: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.dyepig.2020.108200

Hodoň, J.; Borkova, L.; **Pokorný, J.**; Kazakova, A.; Urban, M., Design and synthesis of pentacyclic triterpene conjugates and their use in medicinal research, *Eur. J. Med. Chem.* **2019**, *182* (N/A), Article Number: 111653 (1–25). DOI: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejmech.2019.111653

10 References

- Tetali, S. D. Terpenes and Isoprenoids: A Wealth of Compounds for Global Use. *Planta* 2019, 249 (1), 1–8. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00425-018-3056-x.
- (2) Tholl, D. Biosynthesis and Biological Functions of Terpenoids in Plants. In *Biotechnology of Isoprenoids*; Schrader, J., Bohlmann, J., Eds.; Springer International Publishing: Cham, 2015; pp 63–106. https://doi.org/10.1007/10_2014_295.
- Boncan, D. A. T.; Tsang, S. S. K.; Li, C.; Lee, I. H. T.; Lam, H.-M.; Chan, T.-F.; Hui, J. H. L. Terpenes and Terpenoids in Plants: Interactions with Environment and Insects. *Int. J. Mol. Sci.* 2020, *21* (19). https://doi.org/10.3390/ijms21197382.
- (4) Davis, E. M.; Croteau, R. Cyclization Enzymes in the Biosynthesis of Monoterpenes, Sesquiterpenes, and Diterpenes. In *Biosynthesis: Aromatic Polyketides, Isoprenoids, Alkaloids*; Leeper, F. J., Vederas, J. C., Eds.; Springer Berlin Heidelberg: Berlin, Heidelberg, 2000; pp 53–95. https://doi.org/10.1007/3-540-48146-X_2.
- (5) Micera, M.; Botto, A.; Geddo, F.; Antoniotti, S.; Bertea, C. M.; Levi, R.; Gallo, M. P.; Querio, G. Squalene: More than a Step toward Sterols. *Antioxidants* 2020, 9 (8). https://doi.org/10.3390/antiox9080688.
- (6) Cherian, S.; Ryu, S. B.; Cornish, K. Natural Rubber Biosynthesis in Plants, the Rubber Transferase Complex, and Metabolic Engineering Progress and Prospects. *Plant Biotechnol.* J. 2019, 17 (11), 2041–2061. https://doi.org/10.1111/pbi.13181.
- Triterpenes. In *Terpenes*; John Wiley & Sons, Ltd, 2006; pp 86–108. https://doi.org/10.1002/9783527609949.ch6.
- (8) Xu, R.; Fazio, G. C.; Matsuda, S. P. T. On the Origins of Triterpenoid Skeletal Diversity. *Phytochemistry* 2004, 65 (3), 261–291. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.phytochem.2003.11.014.
- (9) Hill, R. A.; Connolly, J. D. Triterpenoids. Nat. Prod. Rep. 2011, 28, 1087–1117. https://doi.org/10.1039/c1np00012h.
- (10) Hillier, S. G.; Lathe, R. Terpenes, Hormones and Life: Isoprene Rule Revisited. J. Endocrinol. 2019, 242 (2), R9–R22. https://doi.org/10.1530/JOE-19-0084.
- (11) Dzubak, P.; Hajduch, M.; Vydra, D.; Hustova, A.; Kvasnica, M.; Biedermann, D.; Markova, L.; Urban, M.; Sarek, J. Pharmacological Activities of Natural Triterpenoids and Their Therapeutic Implications. *Nat. Prod. Rep.* **2006**, *23* (3), 394–411. https://doi.org/10.1039/B515312N.
- (12) Taylor, R. F. Bacterial Triterpenoids. *Microbiol. Rev.* 1984, 48 (3), 181–198.
- (13) Minale, L.; De Rosa, M.; Gambacorta, A.; Bu'lock, J. D. Bacterial Triterpenes. J. Chem. Soc. Sect. Chem. Commun. 1971, 619–620.
- (14) Kim, S.-K.; Karadeniz, F. Chapter 14 Biological Importance and Applications of Squalene and Squalane. In Advances in Food and Nutrition Research; Kim, S.-K., Ed.; Academic Press, 2012; Vol. 65, pp 223–233. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-12-416003-3.00014-7.
- (15) Kelly, G. Squalene and Its Potential Clinical Uses. Altern. Med. Rev. J. Clin. Ther. 1999, 4 (1), 29–36.

- (16) Thimmappa, R.; Geisler, K.; Louveau, T.; O'Maille, P.; Osbourn, A. Triterpene Biosynthesis in Plants. Annu. Rev. Plant Biol. 2014, 65 (1), 225–257. https://doi.org/10.1146/an-nurev-arplant-050312-120229.
- (17) Biswas, T.; Dwivedi, U. N. Plant Triterpenoid Saponins: Biosynthesis, in Vitro Production, and Pharmacological Relevance. *Protoplasma* **2019**, *256* (6), 1463–1486. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00709-019-01411-0.
- (18) Phillips, D. R.; Rasbery, J. M.; Bartel, B.; Matsuda, S. P. Biosynthetic Diversity in Plant Triterpene Cyclization. *Physiol. Metab. Ed. Eran Pichersky Krishna Niyogi* 2006, 9 (3), 305–314. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pbi.2006.03.004.
- (19) Matsuo, Y.; Suzuki, M.; Masuda, M. Enshuol, a Novel Squalene-Derived Pentacyclic Triterpene Alcohol from a New Species of the Red Algal Genus Laurencia. *Chem. Lett.* **1995**, *24* (11), 1043–1044. https://doi.org/10.1246/cl.1995.1043.
- Niehaus, T. D.; Kinison, S.; Okada, S.; Yeo, Y.; Bell, S. A.; Cui, P.; Devarenne, T. P.; Chappell, J. Functional Identification of Triterpene Methyltransferases from Botryococcus Braunii Race B. J. Biol. Chem. 2012, 287 (11), 8163–8173. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M111.316059.
- (21) Massé, G.; Belt, S. T.; Rowland, S. J.; Rohmer, M. Isoprenoid Biosynthesis in the Diatoms Rhizosolenia Setigera (Brightwell) and Haslea Ostrearia (Simonsen). *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.* U. S. A. 2004, 101 (13), 4413. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.0400902101.
- Kushiro, T.; Ebizuka, Y. 1.18 Triterpenes. In Comprehensive Natural Products II; Liu, H.-W. (Ben), Mander, L., Eds.; Elsevier: Oxford, 2010; pp 673–708. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-008045382-8.00007-1.
- (23) Chuluunbaatar, B.; Béni, Z.; Dékány, M.; Kovács, B.; Sárközy, A.; Datki, Z.; Mácsai, L.; Kálmán, J.; Hohmann, J.; Ványolós, A. Triterpenes from the Mushroom Hypholoma Lateritium: Isolation, Structure Determination and Investigation in Bdelloid Rotifer Assays. *Molecules* **2019**, *24* (2). https://doi.org/10.3390/molecules24020301.
- (24) Ebel, R. Terpenes from Marine-Derived Fungi. Mar. Drugs 2010, 8 (8). https://doi.org/10.3390/md8082340.
- (25) Liu, X.-Y.; Wang, X.-L.; Shen, T.; Ren, D.-M.; Lou, H.-X.; Wang, X.-N. Two New Triterpenoids from the Fungus Diplodia Cupressi. *Nat. Prod. Res.* **2020**, *34* (15), 2179– 2185. https://doi.org/10.1080/14786419.2019.1578762.
- (26) Dahiya, J. S. Pentacyclic Triterpenes from the Fungus, Leptosphaeria Maculans. *Phyto-chemistry* 1991, 30 (4), 1235–1237. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0031-9422(00)95208-7.
- (27) Zhao, H.-Y.; Su, B.-J.; Zhou, W.-J.; Wang, Y.-Q.; Liao, H.-B.; Wang, H.-S.; Liang, D. Diterpenoids and Triterpenoids from Triadica Rotundifolia and Their Effects on Microglial Nitric Oxide Production. *Bioorganic Chem.* 2020, 105, 104332. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bioorg.2020.104332.
- (28) Zhou, Y.-Y.; Song, H.-J.; Guo, S.; Wang, Y.; Gao, H.-R.; Zhang, X.-J.; Sun, Y.-P.; Liu, Y.; Yang, B.-Y.; Kuang, H.-X. A New Triterpene from the Green Walnut Husks of Juglans Mandshurica Maxim. J. Nat. Med. 2019, 73 (4), 800–804. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11418-019-01309-4.
- (29) Tchoukoua, A.; Tabopda, T. K.; Usukhbayar, N.; Kimura, K.; Kwon, E.; Momma, H.; Koseki, T.; Shiono, Y.; Ngadjui, B. T. New Triterpene Saponins from the Roots of Acacia Macrostachya (Mimosaceae). *Biosci. Biotechnol. Biochem.* 2017, *81* (12), 2261–2267. https://doi.org/10.1080/09168451.2017.1390393.
- (30) Woo, K. W.; Cha, J. M.; Choi, S. U.; Lee, K. R. A New Triterpene Glycoside from the Stems of Lagerstroemia Indica. Arch. Pharm. Res. 2016, 39 (5), 631–635. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12272-016-0746-4.

- (31) Tarkowská, D. Plants Are Capable of Synthesizing Animal Steroid Hormones. *Molecules* 2019, 24 (14). https://doi.org/10.3390/molecules24142585.
- (32) Augustin, J. M.; Kuzina, V.; Andersen, S. B.; Bak, S. Molecular Activities, Biosynthesis and Evolution of Triterpenoid Saponins. *Phytochemistry* 2011, 72 (6), 435–457. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.phytochem.2011.01.015.
- (33) Monfil, V. O.; Casas-Flores, S. Chapter 32 Molecular Mechanisms of Biocontrol in Trichoderma Spp. and Their Applications in Agriculture. In *Biotechnology and Biology of Trichoderma*; Gupta, V. K., Schmoll, M., Herrera-Estrella, A., Upadhyay, R. S., Druzhinina, I., Tuohy, M. G., Eds.; Elsevier: Amsterdam, 2014; pp 429–453. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-444-59576-8.00032-1.
- (34) Sharma, H.; Kumar, P.; Deshmukh, R. R.; Bishayee, A.; Kumar, S. Pentacyclic Triterpenes: New Tools to Fight Metabolic Syndrome. *Phytomedicine* 2018, 50, 166–177. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.phymed.2018.09.011.
- (35) Xiao, S.; Tian, Z.; Wang, Y.; Si, L.; Zhang, L.; Zhou, D. Recent Progress in the Antiviral Activity and Mechanism Study of Pentacyclic Triterpenoids and Their Derivatives. *Med. Res. Rev.* 2018, 38 (3), 951–976. https://doi.org/10.1002/med.21484.
- (36) Khwaza, V.; Oyedeji, O. O.; Aderibigbe, B. A. Antiviral Activities of Oleanolic Acid and Its Analogues. *Molecules* 2018, 23 (9). https://doi.org/10.3390/molecules23092300.
- (37) Baltina, L. A.; Flekhter, O. B.; Nigmatullina, L. R.; Boreko, E. I.; Pavlova, N. I.; Nikolaeva, S. N.; Savinova, O. V.; Tolstikov, G. A. Lupane Triterpenes and Derivatives with Antiviral Activity. *Bioorg. Med. Chem. Lett.* **2003**, *13*, 3549–3552. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0960-894X(03)00714-5.
- (38) Tsepaeva, O. V.; Nemtarev, A. V.; Salikhova, T. I.; Abdullin, T. I.; Grigor`eva, L. R.; Mironov, S. A. K. and V. F. Synthesis, Anticancer, and Antibacterial Activity of Betulinic and Betulonic Acid C-28-Triphenylphosphonium Conjugates with Variable Alkyl Linker Length. Former. Curr. Med. Chem. - Anti-Cancer Agents 2020, 20 (3), 286–300. https://doi.org/10.2174/1871520619666191014153554.
- (39) Wolska, K.; Grudniak, A.; Fiecek, B.; Kraczkiewicz-Dowjat, A.; Kurek, A. Antibacterial Activity of Oleanolic and Ursolic Acids and Their Derivatives. Open Life Sci. 2010, 5 (5), 543–553. https://doi.org/10.2478/s11535-010-0045-x.
- (40) Ahmed, Y.; Sohrab, Md. H.; Al-Reza, S. M.; Tareq, F. S.; Hasan, C. M.; Sattar, M. A. Antimicrobial and Cytotoxic Constituents from Leaves of Sapium Baccatum. *Food Chem. Toxicol.* **2010**, 48 (2), 549–552. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fct.2009.11.030.
- (41) Soberón, J. R.; Sgariglia, M. A.; Pastoriza, A. C.; Soruco, E. M.; Jäger, S. N.; Labadie, G. R.; Sampietro, D. A.; Vattuone, M. A. Antifungal Activity and Cytotoxicity of Extracts and Triterpenoid Saponins Obtained from the Aerial Parts of Anagallis Arvensis L. J. Ethnopharmacol. 2017, 203, 233–240. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jep.2017.03.056.
- (42) Zhu, N.; Ze-Ren-Wang-Mu, N.; Shen, Y. Two New Antifungal Saponins from the Tibetan Herbal Medicine Clematis Tangutica. *Planta Med.* **2003**, *69*, 547–551. https://doi.org/10.1055/s-2003-40652.
- (43) Yano, S.; Harada, M.; Watanabe, K.; Nakamaru, K.; Hatakeyama, Y.; Shibata, S.; Takahashi, K.; Mori, T.; Hyrabayashi, K.; Takeda, M.; Nagata, N. Antiulcer Activities of Glycyrrhetinic Acid Derivatives in Experimenta Glastric Lesion Models. *Chem. Pharm. Bull. (Tokyo)* **1989**, *37* (9), 2500–2504. https://doi.org/10.1248/cpb.37.2500.
- (44) Ammon, H. P. T. Boswellic Acids and Their Role in Chronic Inflammatory Diseases. In Anti-inflammatory Nutraceuticals and Chronic Diseases; Gupta, S. C., Prasad, S., Aggarwal, B. B., Eds.; Springer International Publishing: Cham, 2016; pp 291–327. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-41334-1_13.

- (45) Braca, A.; Piaz, F. D.; Marzocco, S.; Autore, G.; Tommasi, A. V. and N. D. Triterpene Derivatives as Inhibitors of Protein Involved in the Inflammatory Process: Molecules Interfering with Phospholipase A2, Cycloxygenase, and Lipoxygenase. *Curr. Drug Targets* 2011, 12 (3), 302–321. https://doi.org/10.2174/138945011794815284.
- (46) Saleem, M. Lupeol, a Novel Anti-Inflammatory and Anti-Cancer Dietary Triterpene. Cancer Lett. 2009, 285 (2), 109–115. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.canlet.2009.04.033.
- (47) Putta, S.; Yarla, N. S.; Kilari, E. K.; Surekha, C.; Aliev, G.; Basavaraju, M.; Santosh, M. S.; Ramu, R.; Zameer, F.; Nagendra Prasad, M. N.; Chintala, R.; Rao, P. V.; Shiralgi, Y.; Dhananjaya, B. L. Therapeutic Potentials of Triterpenes in Diabetes and Its Associated Complications. *Curr. Top. Med. Chem.* 2016, *16* (23), 2532–2542. https://doi.org/10.2174/1568026616666160414123343.
- (48) Castellano, J. M.; Guinda, A.; Delgado, T.; Rada, M.; Cayuela, J. A. Biochemical Basis of the Antidiabetic Activity of Oleanolic Acid and Related Pentacyclic Triterpenes. *Diabetes* 2013, 62 (6), 1791. https://doi.org/10.2337/db12-1215.
- (49) Ramírez-Espinosa, J. J.; Rios, M. Y.; López-Martínez, S.; López-Vallejo, F.; Medina-Franco, J. L.; Paoli, P.; Camici, G.; Navarrete-Vázquez, G.; Ortiz-Andrade, R.; Estrada-Soto, S. Antidiabetic Activity of Some Pentacyclic Acid Triterpenoids, Role of PTP–1B: In Vitro, in Silico, and in Vivo Approaches. *Eur. J. Med. Chem.* **2011**, *46* (6), 2243–2251. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejmech.2011.03.005.
- (50) Zheng, X.; Zhao, M.-G.; Jiang, C.-H.; Sheng, X.-P.; Yang, H.-M.; Liu, Y.; Yao, X.-M.; Zhang, J.; Yin, Z.-Q. Triterpenic Acids-Enriched Fraction from Cyclocarya Paliurus Attenuates Insulin Resistance and Hepatic Steatosis via PI3K/Akt/GSK3β Pathway. *Phytomedicine* **2020**, *66*, 153130. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.phymed.2019.153130.
- (51) Dawé, A.; Mbiantcha, M.; Yakai, F.; Jabeen, A.; Ali, M. S.; Lateef, M.; Ngadjui, B. T. Flavonoids and Triterpenes from Combretum Fragrans with Anti-Inflammatory, Antioxidant and Antidiabetic Potential. Z. Für Naturforschung C 2018, 73 (5–6), 211–219. https://doi.org/10.1515/znc-2017-0166.
- (52) Dawé, A.; Talom, B.; Kapche, G. D. W. F.; Siddiqui, K.; Yakai, F.; Talla, E.; Shaiq, M. A.; Lubna, I.; Ngadjui, B. T. Termiglaucescin, a New Polyhydroxy Triterpene Glucoside from Terminalia Glaucescens with Antioxidant and Anti-Inflammatory Potential. Z. Für Naturforschung C 2017, 72 (5–6), 203–208. https://doi.org/10.1515/znc-2016-0178.
- (53) Yin, M.-C.; Lin, M.-C.; Mong, M.-C.; Lin, C.-Y. Bioavailability, Distribution, and Antioxidative Effects of Selected Triterpenes in Mice. J. Agric. Food Chem. 2012, 60 (31), 7697– 7701. https://doi.org/10.1021/jf302529x.
- (54) Xu, G.-B.; Xiao, Y.-H.; Zhang, Q.-Y.; Zhou, M.; Liao, S.-G. Hepatoprotective Natural Triterpenoids. Eur. J. Med. Chem. 2018, 145, 691–716. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejmech.2018.01.011.
- (55) Chan, C. Y.; Mong, M. C.; Liu, W. H.; Huang, C. Y.; Yin, M. C. Three Pentacyclic Triterpenes Protect H9c2 Cardiomyoblast Cells against High-Glucose-Induced Injury. *Free Radic. Res.* 2014, 48 (4), 402–411. https://doi.org/10.3109/10715762.2014.880113.
- (56) Li, D.-Q.; Zhou, L.; Wang, D.; Wu, J.; Li, L.-Z.; Huang, X.-X.; Liu, Q.-B.; Wu, Y.-Y.; Lin, S.; Yang, J.-Y.; Song, S.-J.; Wu, C.-F. Neuroprotective Oleanane Triterpenes from the Roots of Bupleurum Chinense. *Bioorg. Med. Chem. Lett.* **2016**, *26* (6), 1594–1598. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bmcl.2016.02.004.
- (57) Oluyemi, W. M.; Samuel, B. B.; Kaehlig, H.; Zehl, M.; Parapini, S.; D'Alessandro, S.; Taramelli, D.; Krenn, L. Antiplasmodial Activity of Triterpenes Isolated from the Methanolic Leaf Extract of Combretum Racemosum P. Beauv. J. Ethnopharmacol. 2020, 247, 112203. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jep.2019.112203.

- (58) Cargnin, S. T.; Staudt, A. F.; Medeiros, P.; de Medeiros Sol Sol, D.; de Azevedo dos Santos, A. P.; Zanchi, F. B.; Gosmann, G.; Puyet, A.; Garcia Teles, C. B.; Gnoatto, S. B. Semisynthesis, Cytotoxicity, Antimalarial Evaluation and Structure-Activity Relationship of Two Series of Triterpene Derivatives. *Bioorg. Med. Chem. Lett.* **2018**, *28* (3), 265–272. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bmcl.2017.12.060.
- (59) Silva, G. N. S.; Schuck, D. C.; Cruz, L. N.; Moraes, M. S.; Nakabashi, M.; Gosmann, G.; Garcia, C. R. S.; Gnoatto, S. C. B. Investigation of Antimalarial Activity, Cytotoxicity and Action Mechanism of Piperazine Derivatives of Betulinic Acid. *Trop. Med. Int. Health* **2015**, 20 (1), 29–39. https://doi.org/10.1111/tmi.12395.
- (60) Huang, Q.; Chen, H.; Luo, X.; Zhang, Y.; Yao, X.; Zheng, X. Structure and Anti-HIV Activity of Betulinic Acid Analogues. *Curr. Med. Sci.* **2018**, *38* (3), 387–397. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11596-018-1891-4.
- (61) Patel, R. V.; Park, S. W. Journey Describing the Discoveries of Anti-HIV Triterpene Acid Families Targeting HIV-Entry/Fusion, Protease Functioning and Maturation Stages. *Curr. Top. Med. Chem.* **2014**, *14* (17), 1940–1966. https://doi.org/10.2174/1568026614666140929115202.
- (62) Aiken, C.; Chen, C. H. Betulinic Acid Derivatives as HIV-1 Antivirals. Trends Mol. Med.
 2005, 11 (1), 31–36. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.molmed.2004.11.001.
- (63) Huang, L.; Chen, C. H. Molecular Targets of Anti-HIV-1 Triterpenes. Contin. Infect. Disord. - Drug Targets 2002, 2 (1), 33–36. https://doi.org/10.2174/1568005024605936.
- (64) Ghante, M. H.; Jamkhande, P. G. Role of Pentacyclic Triterpenoids in Chemoprevention and Anticancer Treatment: An Overview on Targets and Underling Mechanisms. J. Pharmacopuncture 2019, 22 (2), 55–67. https://doi.org/10.3831/KPI.201.22.007.
- (65) Yin, R.; Li, T.; Tian, J. X.; Xi, P.; Liu, R. H. Ursolic Acid, a Potential Anticancer Compound for Breast Cancer Therapy. *Crit. Rev. Food Sci. Nutr.* **2018**, *58* (4), 568–574. https://doi.org/10.1080/10408398.2016.1203755.
- (66) Soica, C.; Antal, D.; Andrica, F.; B bu, R.; Moad, A.; Ardelean, F.; Ghiulai, R. M.; Avram, S.; Danciu, C.; Coricovac, D.; Dehelean, C.; Paunescu, V. Lupan-Skeleton Pentacyclic Triterpenes with Activity against Skin Cancer: Preclinical Trials Evolution; 2017.
- (67) Gill, B. S.; Kumar, S.; Navgeet. Triterpenes in Cancer: Significance and Their Influence. *Mol. Biol. Rep.* **2016**, 43, 881–896. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11033-016-4032-9.
- (68) Chudzik, M.; Korzonek-Szlacheta, I.; Król, W. Triterpenes as Potentially Cytotoxic Compounds. *Molecules* 2015, 20 (1). https://doi.org/10.3390/molecules20011610.
- (69) Li, Y.-X.; Himaya, S. W. A.; Kim, S.-K. Triterpenoids of Marine Origin as Anti-Cancer Agents. *Molecules* **2013**, *18* (7). https://doi.org/10.3390/molecules18077886.
- (70) Li, Y.; Wang, Q.; Zheng, L.; Hao, J.; Tang, X.; Zhang, Y.; Liu, L.; Fang, X.; Guo, X.; Tao, Y.; Huang, X.; Zheng, G.; Dong, L.; Yu, X. Betulinic Acid Derivative Useful in Treatment of Cancer and Its Preparation., listopad 2018.
- (71) Bishayee, A.; Ahmed, S.; Brankov, N.; Perloff, M. Triterpenoids as Potential Agents for the Chemoprevention and Therapy of Breast Cancer. *Front. Biosci. Landmark Ed.* 2011, 16, 980–996. https://doi.org/10.2741/3730.
- (72) Fulda, S. Betulinic Acid: A Natural Product with Anticancer Activity. Mol. Nutr. Food Res. 2009, 53 (1), 140–146. https://doi.org/10.1002/mnfr.200700491.
- (73) J. C. Furtado, N. A.; Pirson, L.; Edelberg, H.; M. Miranda, L.; Loira-Pastoriza, C.; Preat, V.; Larondelle, Y.; André, C. M. Pentacyclic Triterpene Bioavailability: An Overview of In Vitro and In Vivo Studies. *Molecules* 2017, 22 (3). https://doi.org/10.3390/molecules22030400.

- (74) Manayi, A.; Nikan, M.; Abdollahi, N. N.-H. and M. Advances in the Anticancer Value of the Ursolic Acid Through Nanodelivery. *Curr. Med. Chem.* 2018, 25 (37), 4866–4875. https://doi.org/10.2174/0929867324666170713102918.
- (75) Frolova, T.; Lipeeva, A.; Baev, D.; Tsepilov, Y.; Sinitsyna, O. Apoptosis as the Basic Mechanism of Cytotoxic Action of Ursolic and Pomolic Acids in Glioma Cells. *Mol. Biol.* (*Mosk.*) 2017, *51*, 809–816. https://doi.org/10.7868/S002689841705007X.
- (76) Reisman, S. A.; Chertow, G. M.; Hebbar, S.; Vaziri, N. D.; Ward, K. W.; Meyer, C. J. Bardoxolone Methyl Decreases Megalin and Activates Nrf2 in the Kidney. J. Am. Soc. Nephrol. 2012, 23 (10), 1663. https://doi.org/10.1681/ASN.2012050457.
- (77) Liu, Y.; Luo, W. Betulinic Acid Induces Bax/Bak-Independent Cytochrome c Release in Human Nasopharyngeal Carcinoma Cells. *Mol. Cells* **2012**, *33* (5), 517–524. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10059-012-0022-5.
- (78) Hill, R. A.; Connolly, J. D. Triterpenoids. Nat. Prod. Rep. 2020, 37, 962–998. https://doi.org/10.1039/c9np00067d.
- (79) Hill, R. A.; Connolly, J. D. Triterpenoids. Nat. Prod. Rep. 2018, 35, 1294–1329. https://doi.org/10.1039/c8np00029h.
- (80) Hill, R. A.; Connolly, J. D. Triterpenoids. Nat. Prod. Rep. 2017, 34, 90–122. https://doi.org/10.1039/C6NP00094K.
- (81) Hill, R. A.; Connolly, J. D. Triterpenoids. Nat. Prod. Rep. 2015, 32, 273–327. https://doi.org/10.1039/C4NP00101J.
- (82) Tsai, F.-S.; Lin, L.-W.; Wu, C.-R. Lupeol and Its Role in Chronic Diseases. In Advances in experimental medicine and biology; 2016; Vol. 929, pp 145–175. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-41342-6_7.
- (83) Liu, K.; Zhang, X.; Xie, L.; Deng, M.; Chen, H.; Song, J.; Long, J.; Li, X.; Luo, J. Lupeol and Its Derivatives as Anticancer and Anti-Inflammatory Agents: Molecular Mechanisms and Therapeutic Efficacy. *Pharmacol. Res.* **2021**, *164*, 105373. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.phrs.2020.105373.
- (84) Scheffler, A. The Wound Healing Properties of Betulin from Birch Bark from Bench to Bedside. *Planta Med.* 2019, 85. https://doi.org/10.1055/a-0850-0224.
- (85) Buko, V.; Kuzmitskaya, I.; Kirko, S.; Belonovskaya, E.; Naruta, E.; Lukivskaya, O.; Shlyahtun, A.; Ilyich, T.; Zakreska, A.; Zavodnik, I. Betulin Attenuated Liver Damage by Prevention of Hepatic Mitochondrial Dysfunction in Rats with Alcoholic Steatohepatitis. *Physiol. Int. Physiol Int* **2019**, *106* (4), 323–334. https://doi.org/10.1556/2060.106.2019.26.
- (86) Yakovleva, M. P.; Vydrina, V. A.; Sayakhov, R. R.; Ishmuratov, G. Yu. Synthesis of Betulonic and Betulinic Acids from Betulin. *Chem. Nat. Compd.* **2018**, *54* (4), 795–797. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10600-018-2479-8.
- (87) Moghaddam, A.; H ahmad, F.; Ahmad, H.; Samzadeh-Kermani, A. Biological Activity of Betulinic Acid: A Review. *Pharmacol Pharm* 2012, 3.
- (88) Martin, D. E.; Salzwedel, K.; Allaway, G. P. Bevirimat: A Novel Maturation Inhibitor for the Treatment of HIV-1 Infection. Antivir. Chem. Chemother. 2008, 19 (3), 107–113. https://doi.org/10.1177/095632020801900301.
- (89) Cháirez-Ramírez, M. H.; Moreno-Jiménez, M. R.; González-Laredo, R. F.; Gallegos-Infante, J. A.; Rocha-Guzmán, N. E. Lupane-Type Triterpenes and Their Anti-Cancer Activities against Most Common Malignant Tumors: A Review. *EXCLI J.* 2016, 15, 758–771. https://doi.org/10.17179/excli2016-642.
- (90) Mukherjee, R.; Kumar, V.; Srivastava, S. K.; Burman, S. K. A. and A. C. Betulinic Acid Derivatives as Anticancer Agents: Structure Activity Relationship. Former. Curr. Med. Chem. - Anti-Cancer Agents 2006, 6 (3), 271–279. https://doi.org/10.2174/187152006776930846.

- (91) Khan, M. F.; Mishra, D. P.; Ramakrishna, E.; Rawat, A. K.; Mishra, A.; Srivastava, A. K.; Maurya, R. Design and Synthesis of Lupeol Analogues and Their in Vitro PTP-1B Inhibitory Activity. *Med. Chem. Res.* 2014, 23, 4156–4166. https://doi.org/10.1007/ s00044-014-0984-2.
- (92) Wang, Q.; Li, Y.; Zheng, L.; Huang, X.; Wang, Y.; Chen, C.-H.; Cheng, Y.-Y.; Morris-Natschke, S. L.; Lee, K.-Hsiung. Novel Betulinic Acid-Nucleoside Hybrids with Potent Anti-HIV Activity. ACS Med. Chem. Lett. 2020, 11, 2290–2293. https://doi.org/10.1021/acsmedchemlett.0c00414.
- (93) Phan, H.-V.-T.; Duong, T.-H.; Pham, D.-D.; Pham, H.-A.; Nguyen, V.-K.; Nguyen, T.-P.; Nguyen, H.-H.; Nguyen, N.-H.; Sam-ang, P.; Phontree, K.; Sichaem, J. Design and Synthesis of New Lupeol Derivatives and Their α-Glucosidase Inhibitory and Cytotoxic Activities. *Nat. Prod. Res.* **2020**, 1–7. https://doi.org/10.1080/14786419.2020.1758095.
- (94) Wirtanen, T.; Muuronen, M.; Melchionna, M.; Patzschke, M.; Helaja, J. Gold(III)-Catalyzed Enynamine–Cyclopentadiene Cycloisomerization with Chirality Transfer: An Experimental and Theoretical Study Indicating Involvement of Dual Au(III) Push–Pull Assisted Cis–Trans Isomerism. J. Org. Chem. 2014, 79 (21), 10269–10283. https://doi.org/10.1021/jo501905q.
- (95) Tejedor, D.; Delgado-Hernández, S.; Carballo, R. M.; Dapueto, R.; Mena-Rejón, G. J.; García-Tellado, F. Diversifying Complexity by Domino Benzannulation of Polycyclic Natural Products. J. Org. Chem. 2017, 82 (10), 5328–5336. https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.joc.7b00654.
- (96) Urban, M.; Sarek, J.; Kvasnica, M.; Tislerova, I.; Hajduch, M. Triterpenoid Pyrazines and Benzopyrazines with Cytotoxic Activity. J. Nat. Prod. 2007, 70, 526–532. https://doi.org/10.1021/np060436d.
- (97) Yasukawa, K.; Yu, Sy.; Yamanouchi, S.; Takido, M.; Akihisa, T.; Tamura, T. Some Lupane-Type Triterpenes Inhibit Tumor Promotion by 12-O-Tetradecanoylphorbol-13-Acetate in Two-Stage Carcinogenesis in Mouse Skin. *Phytomedicine* **1995**, *1*, 309–313. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0944-7113(11)80008-5.
- (98) Salin, O.; Alakurtti, S.; Pohjala, L.; Siiskonen, A.; Maass, V.; Maass, M.; Yli-Kauhaluoma, J.; Vuorela, P. Inhibitory Effect of the Natural Product Betulin and Its Derivatives against the Intracellular Bacterium Chlamydia Pneumoniae. *Biochem. Pharmacol.* 2010, 80 (8), 1141–1151. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bcp.2010.06.051.
- (99) Pohjala, L.; Alakurtti, S.; Ahola, T.; Yli-Kauhaluoma, J.; Tammela, P. Betulin-Derived Compounds as Inhibitors of Alphavirus Replication. J. Nat. Prod. 2009, 72 (11), 1917– 1926. https://doi.org/10.1021/np9003245.
- (100) Borkova, L.; Jasikova, L.; Rehulka, J.; Frisonsova, K.; Urban, M.; Frydrych, I.; Popa, I.; Hajduch, M.; Dickinson, N. J.; Vlk, M.; Dzubak, P.; Sarek, J. Synthesis of Cytotoxic 2,2-Difluoro Derivatives of Dihydrobetulinic Acid and Allobetulin and Study of Their Impact on Cancer Cells. *Eur. J. Med. Chem.* **2015**, *96*, 482–490. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejmech.2015.03.068.
- (101) Mukherjee, R.; Jaggi, M.; Siddiqui, M. J. A.; Srivastava, S. K.; Rajendran, P.; Vardhan, A.; Burman, A. C. Synthesis and Cytotoxic Activity of 3-O-Acyl/3-Hydrazine /2-Bromo/20,29-Dibromo Betulinic Acid Derivatives. *Bioorg. Med. Chem. Lett.* **2004**, *14* (15), 4087–4091. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bmcl.2004.05.034.
- (102) Kahnt, M.; Heller, L.; Grabandt, P.; Al-Harrasi, A.; Csuk, R. Platanic Acid: A New Scaffold for the Synthesis of Cytotoxic Agents. *Eur. J. Med. Chem.* 2018, 143, 259–265. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejmech.2017.11.046.

- (103) Bai, L.-Y.; Lin, W.-Y.; Chiu, C.-F.; Weng, J.-R. Anti-Tumor Activities of Triterpenes from Syzygium Kusukusense. *Nat. Prod. Commun.* **2014**, *9* (11), 1934578X1400901106. https://doi.org/10.1177/1934578X1400901106.
- (104) Sommerwerk, S.; Heller, L.; Kerzig, C.; Kramell, A. E.; Csuk, R. Rhodamine B Conjugates of Triterpenoic Acids Are Cytotoxic Mitocans Even at Nanomolar Concentrations. *Eur. J. Med. Chem.* 2017, *127*, 1–9. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejmech.2016.12.040.
- (105) Baratto, L. C.; Porsani, M. V.; Pimentel, I. C.; Pereira Netto, A. B.; Paschke, R.; Oliveira, B. H. Preparation of Betulinic Acid Derivatives by Chemical and Biotransformation Methods and Determination of Cytotoxicity against Selected Cancer Cell Lines. *Eur. J. Med. Chem.* 2013, 68, 121–131. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejmech.2013.07.012.
- (106) Genet, C.; Strehle, A.; Schmidt, C.; Boudjelal, G.; Lobstein, A.; Schoonjans, K.; Souchet, M.; Auwerx, J.; Saladin, R.; Wagner, A. Structure-Activity Relationship Study of Betulinic Acid, A Novel and Selective TGR5 Agonist, and Its Synthetic Derivatives: Potential Impact in Diabetes. J. Med. Chem. 2010, 53, 178–190. https://doi.org/10.1021/jm900872z.
- (107) Heller, L.; Kahnt, M.; Loesche, A.; Grabandt, P.; Schwarz, S.; Brandt, W.; Csuk, R. Amino Derivatives of Platanic Acid Act as Selective and Potent Inhibitors of Butyrylcholinesterase. *Eur. J. Med. Chem.* 2017, *126*, 652–668. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejmech.2016.11.056.
- (108) Bodrikov, I. V.; Kurskii, Yu. A.; Chiyanov, A. A.; Subbotin, A. Yu. Electrophilic Substitution of Hydrogen in Betulin and Diacetylbetulin. *Russ. J. Org. Chem.* 2018, 54, 131–138. https://doi.org/10.1134/S107042801801013X.
- (109) Bodrikov, I. V.; Borisova, N. V.; Chiyanov, A. A.; Kurskii, Yu. A.; Fukin, G. K. Vinylic Substitution in the Reaction of Betulin Diacetate with Tert-Butyl Hypochlorite. *Russ. J. Org. Chem.* **2013**, 49, 78–82. https://doi.org/10.1134/S1070428013010144.
- (110) Zhu, N.; Zhao, J.; Bao, H. Iron Catalyzed Methylation and Ethylation of Vinyl Arenes. Chem. Sci. 2017, 8, 2081–2085. https://doi.org/10.1039/C6SC04274K.
- (111) Ullah, A.; Baratto, L. C.; Paula, R. C.; Silva, L. H. V.; Soares, M. J.; Oliveira, B. H. Preparation of Derivatives of Betulinic Acid, Steviol and Isosteviol and Evaluation of Antitrypanosomal and Antimalarial Activities. J. Braz. Chem. Soc. 2016, 27, 1245–1253. https://doi.org/10.5935/0103-5053.20160021.
- (112) Chrobak, E.; Bebenek, E.; Kadela-Tomanek, M.; Latocha, M.; Jelsch, C.; Wenger, E.; Boryczka, S. Betulin Phosphonates; Synthesis, Structure, and Cytotoxic Activity. *Molecules* 2016, 21, 1123/1-1123/13. https://doi.org/10.3390/molecules21091123.
- (113) Boryczka, S.; Chrobak, E.; Latocha, M.; Kadela, M.; Bebenek, E. Phosphonates of Acetylenic Betulin Derivatives with Anticancer Activity, Method for Their Production and Their Application., nor 2017.
- (114) Tsepaeva, O. V.; Mironov, V. F.; Khairutdinov, B. I.; Zuev, Yu. F. Reaction of 30-Bromolup-20(29)-Ene-3β,28-Diyl Diacetate with Triphenylphosphine. *Russ. J. Org. Chem.* 2014, 50, 919–920. https://doi.org/10.1134/S1070428014060323.
- (115) Roy, K.; Mukherjee, A.; Bhaduri, A. P. Vilsmeier-Haack Reaction of Lupeol: A Route for the Introduction of Functional Groups into the Side Chain. *Indian J. Chem. Sect. B Org. Chem. Med. Chem.* **1992**, *31B*, 608–609. https://doi.org/10.1002/chin.199249244.
- (116) Anand, R.; Patnaik, G. K.; Roy, K.; Bhaduri, A. P. Antioxaluric and Anticalciuric Activity of Lupeol Derivatives. *Indian J. Pharmacol.* **1995**, *27*, 265–268.
- (117) Vlk, M.; Urban, M.; Elbert, T.; Sarek, J. Synthesis of Selectively Deuterated and Tritiated Lupane Derivatives with Cytotoxic Activity. J. Radioanal. Nucl. Chem. 2013, 298, 1149– 1157. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10967-013-2533-8.
- (118) Okamoto, I.; Takeya, T.; Kagawa, Y.; Kotani, E. Iron(III)Picolinate-Induced Oxygenation and Subsequent Rearrangement of Triterpenoid Derivatives with Hydrogen Peroxide. *Chem. Pharm. Bull. (Tokyo)* **2000**, *48*, 120–125. https://doi.org/10.1248/cpb.48.120.

- (119) Zhang, C.; Wang, X.; Cui, J.; Li, X.; Zhang, Y.; Wang, X.; Gu, H.; Li, W.; Xie, X.; Zhao, J.; Pei, G.; Nan, F. Synthetic Analogues of Betulinic Acid as Potent Inhibitors of PS1/BACE1 Interaction to Reduce Aβ Generation. *Chin. J. Chem.* **2017**, *35*, 103–112. https://doi.org/10.1002/cjoc.201600611.
- (120) Tran, V. L.; Tran, V. Sung. Synthesis of Amino Acid Conjugates and Further Derivatives of 3α-Hydroxylup-20(29)Ene-23,28-Dioic Acid. J. Fuer Prakt. Chem. Weinh. Ger. 2000, 342, 63–71. https://doi.org/10.1002/(SICI)1521-3897(200001)342:1<63::AID-PRAC63>3.0.CO;2-9.
- (121) Cui, J.; Wang, X.; Li, X.; Wang, X.; Zhang, C.; Li, W.; Zhang, Y.; Gu, H.; Xie, X.; Nan, F.; Zhao, J.; Pei, G. Targeting the γ-/β-Secretase Interaction Reduces β-Amyloid Generation and Ameliorates Alzheimer's Disease-Related Pathogenesis. *Cell Discov.* 2015, 1, 15021. https://doi.org/10.1038/celldisc.2015.21.
- (122) Castro, M. J.; Richmond, V.; Romero, C.; Maier, M. S.; Estevez-Braun, A.; Ravelo, A. G.; Faraoni, M. B.; Murray, A. Paula. Preparation, Anticholinesterase Activity and Molecular Docking of New Lupane Derivatives. *Bioorg. Med. Chem.* 2014, 22, 3341–3350. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bmc.2014.04.050.
- (123) Gutierrez-Nicolas, F.; Gordillo-Roman, B.; Oberti, J. C.; Estevez-Braun, A.; Ravelo, A. G.; Joseph-Nathan, Pedro. Synthesis and Anti-HIV Activity of Lupane and Olean-18-Ene Derivatives. Absolute Configuration of 19,20-Epoxylupanes by VCD. J. Nat. Prod. 2012, 75, 669–676. https://doi.org/10.1021/np200910u.
- (124) Kim, J. Y.; Koo, H.-M.; Kim, D. S. H. L. Development of C-20 Modified Betulinic Acid Derivatives as Antitumor Agents. *Bioorg. Med. Chem. Lett.* **2001**, *11* (17), 2405–2408. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0960-894X(01)00460-7.
- (125) Mishra, N.; Kumar, S.; Khare, P.; Raj, K. Novel Class of Hybrid Natural Products Derived from Lupeol (Part-III) Pharmacomodulation on Lupeol Skeleton: Design, Synthesis and Biological Evaluation of Novel Lupeol Derivatives as Antimalarial Agents. *Indian J. Hetero*cycl. Chem. 2014, 24, 97–110.
- (126) Denisenko, M. V.; Odinokova, L. E.; Denisenko, V. A.; Uvarova, N. I. Oxidation of Betulin, Dihydrobetulin, and 3β,28-Dihydroxy-18-Lupene by Ruthenium Tetraoxide. *Khimiya Prir. Soedin.* **1991**, 430–431.
- (127) Denisenko, M. V.; Samoshina, N. F.; Denisenko, V. A.; Dmitrenok, P. S. Synthesis of 3β-Hydroxy-20-Oxo-30-Norlupan-28-Oic (Platanic) Acid and Its Glycosides. *Chem. Nat. Compd.* **2011**, 47, 741–748. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10600-011-0048-5.
- (128) Swidorski, J.; Venables, B. L.; Liu, Z.; Sin, N.; Meanwell, N. A.; Regueiro-Ren, A. Preparation of Triterpenoid Derivatives for Use as HIV Maturation Inhibitors., srpen 2014.
- (129) Yager, K.; Kim, I. C.; Saunders, M.; Gerrish, D.; Kumar, D. V.; Anderson, M. B. Preparation of Betulinic Acid Derivatives for Use in Antiviral and Anticancer Pharmaceutical Compositions., jen 2008.
- (130) Thomas, J.; Jana, S.; Liekens, S.; Dehaen, W. A Single-Step Acid Catalyzed Reaction for Rapid Assembly of NH-1,2,3-Triazoles. *Chem. Commun. Camb. U. K.* 2016, 52, 9236–9239. https://doi.org/10.1039/C6CC03744E.
- (131) Khan, M. F.; Maurya, C. K.; Dev, K.; Arha, D.; Rai, A. K.; Tamrakar, A. K.; Maurya, R. Design and Synthesis of Lupeol Analogues and Their Glucose Uptake Stimulatory Effect in L6 Skeletal Muscle Cells. *Bioorg. Med. Chem. Lett.* **2014**, *24*, 2674–2679. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bmcl.2014.04.059.
- (132) Wal, A.; Wal, P.; Rai, A. K.; Raj, K. Isolation and Modification of Pseudohybrid Plant (Lupeol). J. Pharm. Sci. Res. 2010, 2, 13–25.
- (133) Bureeva, S.; Andia-Pravdivy, J.; Symon, A.; Bichucher, A.; Moskaleva, V.; Popenko, V.; Shpak, A.; Shvets, V.; Kozlov, L.; Kaplun, A. Selective Inhibition of the Interaction of C1q

with Immunoglobulins and the Classical Pathway of Complement Activation by Steroids and Triterpenoids Sulfates. *Bioorg. Med. Chem.* **2007**, *15*, 3489–3498. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bmc.2007.03.002.

- (134) Pogrebnyak, A. V.; Vasilenko, Yu. K.; Oganesyan, E. T.; Glushko, A. A.; Suzdalev, K. F.; Pogrebnyak, L. V. Computer Prognosis and Targeted Synthesis of a New Betulin Derivative Possessing Antituberculous Properties. *Pharm. Chem. J. Transl. Khimiko-Farmatsevticheskii Zhurnal* 2002, *36*, 535–537.
- (135) Saini, M.; Khan, M. F.; Sangwan, R.; Ali Khan, M.; Kumar, A.; Verma, R.; Ahamad, T.; Jain, S. Design, Synthesis and In-Vitro Antitumor Activity of Lupeol Derivatives via Modification at C-3 and C-30 Positions. *ChemistrySelect* **2019**, *4*, 1800–1805. https://doi.org/10.1002/slct.201803101.
- (136) Kvasnica, M.; Rudovska, I.; Cisarova, I.; Sarek, J. Reaction of Lupane and Oleanane Triterpenoids with Lawesson's Reagent. *Tetrahedron* 2008, 64, 3736–3743. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tet.2008.02.023.
- (137) Urban, M.; Klinot, J.; Tislerova, I.; Biedermann, D.; Hajduch, M.; Cisarova, I.; Sarek, J. Reactions of Activated Lupane Oxo-Compounds with Diazomethane: An Approach to New Derivatives of Cytotoxic Triterpenes. *Synthesis* **2006**, *2006* (23), 3979–3986. https://doi.org/10.1055/s-2006-950327.
- (138) Symon, A. V.; Veselova, N. N.; Kaplun, A. P.; Vlasenkova, N. K.; Fedorova, G. A.; Lyutik, A. I.; Gerasimova, G. K.; Shvets, V. I. Synthesis and Antitumor Activity of Cyclopropane Derivatives of Betulinic and Betulonic Acids. *Russ. J. Bioorganic Chem.* **2005**, *31*, 286– 291. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11171-005-0039-z.
- (139) Nazarov, M. A.; Tolmacheva, I. A.; Grishko, V. V. Synthesis and Heterocyclization of Triterpenic 1,3-Diketones. Ark. Gainesv. FL U. S. 2020, 70–80. https://doi.org/10.24820/ark.5550190.p011.344.
- (140) Nazarov, M. A.; Tolmacheva, I. A.; Eroshenko, D. V.; Maiorova, O. A.; Dmitriev, M. V.; Grishko, V. V. Synthesis of 1,2-Azole Derivatives on the Basis of α,β-Unsaturated Triterpene Aldehydes. *Chem. Heterocycl. Compd. N. Y. NY U. S.* **2020**, Ahead of Print. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10593-020-02817-y.
- (141) Bar, F. M. A.; Khanfar, M. A.; Elnagar, A. Y.; Liu, H.; Zaghloul, A. M.; Badria, F. A.; Sylvester, P. W.; Ahmad, K. F.; Raisch, K. P.; El Sayed, K. A. Rational Design and Semisynthesis of Betulinic Acid Analogues as Potent Topoisomerase Inhibitors. J. Nat. Prod. 2009, 72 (9), 1643–1650. https://doi.org/10.1021/np900312u.
- (142) Krajcovicova, S.; Stankova, J.; Dzubak, P.; Hajduch, M.; Soural, M.; Urban, M. A Synthetic Approach for the Rapid Preparation of BODIPY Conjugates and Their Use in Imaging of Cellular Drug Uptake and Distribution. *Chem. - Eur. J.* 2018, 24, 4957–4966. https://doi.org/10.1002/chem.201706093.
- (143) Mahmood, I.; Mohammad, F. V.; Firdous, S.; Ahmad, V. U. Pentacyclic Triterpenoids from the Aerial Parts of Origanum Syriacum. *Nat. Prod. Commun.* 2007, *2*, 1075–1078. https://doi.org/10.1177/1934578x0700201103.
- (144) Soural, M.; Hodon, J.; Dickinson, N. J.; Sidova, V.; Gurska, S.; Dzubak, P.; Hajduch, M.; Sarek, J.; Urban, M. Preparation of Conjugates of Cytotoxic Lupane Triterpenes with Biotin. *Bioconjug. Chem.* 2015, 26, 2563–2570. https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.bioconjchem.5b00567.
- (145) Pokorny, J.; Krajcovicova, S.; Hajduch, M.; Holoubek, M.; Gurska, S.; Dzubak, P.; Volna, T.; Popa, I.; Urban, M. Triterpenic Azines, a New Class of Compounds with Selective Cytotoxicity to Leukemia Cells CCRF-CEM. *Future Med. Chem.* **2018**, *10*, 483–491. https://doi.org/10.4155/fmc-2017-0171.

- (146) Salvador, J. A. R.; Leal, A. S.; Valdeira, A. S.; Gonçalves, B. M. F.; Alho, D. P. S.;
 Figueiredo, S. A. C.; Silvestre, S. M.; Mendes, V. I. S. Oleanane-, Ursane-, and Quinone Methide Friedelane-Type Triterpenoid Derivatives: Recent Advances in Cancer Treatment. *Eur. J. Med. Chem.* 2017, 142, 95–130. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejmech.2017.07.013.
- (147) Sarek, J.; Hajduch, M.; Svoboda, M.; Novakova, K.; Spacilova, P.; Kubelka, T.; Biedermann, D. Method of Preparation of a Soluble Formulation of Water-Insoluble Pentacyclic and Tetracyclic Terpenoids, a Soluble Formulation of a Pentacyclic or Tetracyclic Terpenoid and a Pharmaceutical Composition Containing This Soluble Formulation., WO2008037226A2, April 2008.
- (148) Hajduch, M.; Sarek, J. Preparation of Triterpenoid Derivatives in the Treatment of a Proliferative Disorder., WO2001090046A1, November 2001.
- (149) Machado, V. R.; Jacques, A. V.; Marceli, N. S.; Biavatti, M. W.; Santos-Silva, M. C. Anti-Leukemic Activity of Semisynthetic Derivatives of Lupeol. *Nat. Prod. Res.* 2020, Ahead of Print. https://doi.org/10.1080/14786419.2020.1737051.
- (150) Machado, V. R.; Sandjo, L. P.; Pinheiro, G. L.; Moraes, M. H.; Steindel, M.; Pizzolatti, M. G.; Biavatti, M. W. Synthesis of Lupeol Derivatives and Their Antileishmanial and Antitrypanosomal Activities. *Nat. Prod. Res.* 2018, *32*, 275–281. https://doi.org/10.1080/14786419.2017.1353982.
- (151) Chen, H.; Miao, L.; Huang, F.; Yu, Y.; Peng, Q.; Liu, Y.; Li, X.; Liu, H. Glochidiol, a Natural Triterpenoid, Exerts Its Anti-Cancer Effects by Targeting the Colchicine Binding Site of Tubulin. *Invest. New Drugs* 2020, Ahead of Print. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10637-020-01013-1.
- (152) Ghosh, P.; Mandal, A.; Ghosh, J.; Pal, C.; Nanda, A. K. Synthesis of Bioactive 28-Hydroxy-3-Oxolup-20(29)-En-30-al with Antileukemic Activity. J. Asian Nat. Prod. Res. 2012, 14, 141–153. https://doi.org/10.1080/10286020.2011.640774.
- (153) Zhou, J.; Wei, X.; Chen, F.; Li, C.; Yang, J.; Ma, J.; Bao, X.; Zhang, D.; Zhang, D. Anti-Inflammatory Pentacyclic Triterpenes from the Stems of Euonymus Carnosus. *Fitoterapia* 2017, 118, 21–26. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fitote.2017.01.015.
- (154) Reutrakul, V.; Chanakul, W.; Pohmakotr, M.; Jaipetch, T.; Yoosook, C.; Kasisit, J.; Napaswat, C.; Santisuk, T.; Prabpai, S.; Kongsaeree, P.; Tuchinda, P. Anti-HIV-1 Constituents from Leaves and Twigs of Cratoxylum Arborescens. *Planta Med.* 2006, 72, 1433–1435. https://doi.org/10.1055/s-2006-951725.
- (155) Hata, K.; Ogawa, S.; Makino, M.; Mukaiyama, T.; Hori, K.; Iida, T.; Fujimoto, Y. Lupane Triterpenes with a Carbonyl Group at C-20 Induce Cancer Cell Apoptosis. J. Nat. Med. 2008, 62, 332–335. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11418-008-0236-1.
- (156) Wal, A. Synthesis and Evaluation of Antipsychotic Compounds from Lupeol. Pharm. Methods 2017, Vol 8, 2017. https://doi.org/10.5530/phm.2017.8.13.
- (157) Castro, M. J.; Braun, A. E.; Ravelo, A. G.; Murray, A. P.; Faraoni, M. B. Synthesis of 3,16,30-Trioxolup-20(29)-Ene, a Selective Butyrylcholinesterase Inhibitor, from a Natural Triterpene. In *Int. Electron. Conf. Synth. Org. Chem.*, 17th; MDPI AG, 2013; p b009/1b009/4. https://doi.org/10.3390/ecsoc-17-b009.
- (158) Borkova, L.; Hodon, J.; Urban, M. Synthesis of Betulinic Acid Derivatives with Modified A-Rings and Their Application as Potential Drug Candidates. Asian J. Org. Chem. 2018, 7 (8), 1542–1560. https://doi.org/10.1002/ajoc.201800163.
- (159) Urban, M.; Sarek, J.; Klinot, J.; Korinkova, G.; Hajduch, M. Synthesis of A-Seco Derivatives of Betulinic Acid with Cytotoxic Activity. J. Nat. Prod. 2004, 67, 1100–1105. https://doi.org/10.1021/np049938m.

- (160) Hoenke, S.; Heise, N. V.; Kahnt, M.; Deigner, H.-P.; Csuk, R. Betulinic Acid Derived Amides Are Highly Cytotoxic, Apoptotic and Selective. *Eur. J. Med. Chem.* 2020, 207, 112815. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejmech.2020.112815.
- (161) Zhang, H.; Zhu, P.; Liu, J.; Yang, X.; Xu, S.; Yao, H.; Jiang, J.; Ye, W.; Wu, X.; Xu, J. Synthesis and Antitumor Activity of Novel 3-Oxo-23-Hydroxybetulinic Acid Derivatives. *Eur. J. Med. Chem.* 2014, 87, 159–167. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejmech.2014.09.058.
- (162) Ngoc, T. D.; Moons, N.; Kim, Y.; De Borggraeve, W.; Mashentseva, A.; Andrei, G.; Snoeck, R.; Balzarini, J.; Dehaen, W. Synthesis of Triterpenoid Triazine Derivatives from Allobetulone and Betulonic Acid with Biological Activities. *Bioorg. Med. Chem.* 2014, 22, 3292– 3300. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bmc.2014.04.061.
- (163) Santos, R. C.; Salvador, J. A. R.; Marin, S.; Cascante, M.; Moreira, J. N.; Dinis, T. C. P. Synthesis and Structure-Activity Relationship Study of Novel Cytotoxic Carbamate and N-Acylheterocyclic Bearing Derivatives of Betulin and Betulinic Acid. *Bioorg. Med. Chem.* 2010, 18, 4385–4396. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bmc.2010.04.085.
- (164) Wei, Y.; Ma, C.-M.; Hattori, M. Synthesis and Evaluation of A-Seco Type Triterpenoids for Anti-HIV-1 Protease Activity. *Eur. J. Med. Chem.* 2009, 44, 4112–4120. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejmech.2009.05.002.
- (165) Santos, R. C.; Salvador, J. A. R.; Marin, S.; Cascante, M. Novel Semisynthetic Derivatives of Betulin and Betulinic Acid with Cytotoxic Activity. *Bioorg. Med. Chem.* 2009, 17, 6241–6250. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bmc.2009.07.050.
- (166) Evers, M.; Poujade, C.; Soler, F.; Ribeill, Y.; James, C.; Lelièvre, Y.; Gueguen, J.-C.; Reisdorf, D.; Morize, I.; Pauwels, R.; De Clercq, E.; Hénin, Y.; Bousseau, A.; Mayaux, J.-F.; Le Pecq, J.-B.; Dereu, N. Betulinic Acid Derivatives: A New Class of Human Immunodeficiency Virus Type 1 Specific Inhibitors with a New Mode of Action. J. Med. Chem. 1996, 39 (5), 1056–1068. https://doi.org/10.1021/jm950670t.
- (167) Urban, M.; Sarek, J.; Tislerova, I.; Dzubak, P.; Hajduch, M. Influence of Esterification and Modification of A-Ring in a Group of Lupane Acids on Their Cytotoxicity. *Bioorg. Med. Chem.* 2005, 13, 5527–5535. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bmc.2005.07.011.
- (168) Koohang, A.; Majewski, N. D.; Szotek, E. L.; Mar, A. A.; Eiznhamer, D. A.; Flavin, M. T.; Xu, Z.-Qi. Synthesis and Cytotoxicity of 2-Cyano-28-Hydroxy-Lup-1-En-3-Ones. *Bioorg. Med. Chem. Lett.* **2009**, *19*, 2168–2171. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bmcl.2009.02.107.
- (169) Liby, K.; Honda, T.; Williams, C. R.; Risingsong, R.; Royce, D. B.; Suh, N.; Dinkova-Kostova, A. T.; Stephenson, K. K.; Talalay, P.; Sundararajan, C.; Gribble, G. W.; Sporn, M. B. Novel Semisynthetic Analogues of Betulinic Acid with Diverse Cytoprotective, Antiproliferative, and Proapoptotic Activities. *Mol. Cancer Ther.* 2007, *6*, 2113–2119. https://doi.org/10.1158/1535-7163.MCT-07-0180.
- (170) Honda, T.; Liby, K. T.; Su, X.; Sundararajan, C.; Honda, Y.; Suh, N.; Risingsong, R.; Williams, C. R.; Royce, D. B.; Sporn, M. B.; Gribble, G. W. Design, Synthesis, and Anti-Inflammatory Activity Both in Vitro and in Vivo of New Betulinic Acid Analogues Having an Enone Functionality in Ring A. *Bioorg. Med. Chem. Lett.* **2006**, *16*, 6306–6309. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bmcl.2006.09.012.
- (171) You, Y.-J.; Kim, Y.; Nam, N.-H.; Ahn, B.-Z. Synthesis and Cytotoxic Activity of A-Ring Modified Betulinic Acid Derivatives. *Bioorg. Med. Chem. Lett.* **2003**, *13* (19), 3137–3140.
- (172) Grishko, V. V.; Tolmacheva, I. A.; Nebogatikov, V. O.; Galaiko, N. V.; Nazarov, A. V.; Dmitriev, M. V.; Ivshina, I. B. Preparation of Novel Ring-A Fused Azole Derivatives of Betulin and Evaluation of Their Cytotoxicity. *Eur. J. Med. Chem.* 2017, 125, 629–639. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejmech.2016.09.065.

- (173) Gupta, N.; Rath, S. K.; Singh, J.; Qayum, A.; Singh, S.; Sangwan, P. L. Synthesis of Novel Benzylidene Analogues of Betulinic Acid as Potent Cytotoxic Agents. *Eur. J. Med. Chem.* 2017, 135, 517–530. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejmech.2017.04.062.
- (174) Srivastava, S.; Sonkar, R.; Mishra, S. K.; Tiwari, A.; Balramnavar, V. M.; Mir, S.; Bhatia, G.; Saxena, A. K.; Lakshmi, V. Antidyslipidemic and Antioxidant Effects of Novel Lupeol-Derived Chalcones. *Lipids* **2013**, *48*, 1017–1027. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11745-013-3824-0.
- (175) Flekhter, O. B.; Karachurina, L. T.; Nigmatullina, L. R.; Baltina, L. A.; Zarudii, F. S.; Davydova, V. A.; Spirikhin, L. V.; Baikova, I. P.; Galin, F. Z.; Tolstikov, G. A. Synthesis and Hepatoprotector Activity of 2-Arylidene Methylbetulonate Derivatives. *Pharm. Chem. J. Transl. Khimiko-Farmatsevticheskii Zhurnal* **2000**, *34*, 45–47. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF02524355.
- (176) Kazakova, O. B.; Medvedeva, N. I.; Samoilova, I. A.; Baikova, I. P.; Tolstikov, G. A.; Kataev, V. E.; Mironov, V. F. Conjugates of Several Lupane, Oleanane, and Ursane Triterpenoids with the Antituberculosis Drug Isoniazid and Pyridinecarboxaldehydes. *Chem. Nat. Compd.* 2011, 47, 752–758. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10600-011-0050-y.
- (177) Csuk, R.; Stark, S.; Nitsche, C.; Barthel, A.; Siewert, B. Alkylidene Branched Lupane Derivatives: Synthesis and Antitumor Activity. *Eur. J. Med. Chem.* 2012, 53, 337–345. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejmech.2012.04.023.
- (178) Huang, L. R.; Luo, H.; Yang, X. S.; Chen, L.; Zhang, J. X.; Wang, D. P.; Hao, X. J. Enhancement of Anti-Bacterial and Anti-Tumor Activities of Pentacyclic Triterpenes by Introducing Exocyclic α,β-Unsaturated Ketone Moiety in Ring A. Med. Chem. Res. 2014, 23, 4631–4641. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00044-014-1031-z.
- (179) Kazakova, O. B.; Giniyatullina, G. V.; Mustafin, A. G.; Babkov, D. A.; Sokolova, E. V.; Spasov, A. A. Evaluation of Cytotoxicity and α-Glucosidase Inhibitory Activity of Amide and Polyamino-Derivatives of Lupane Triterpenoids. *Molecules* **2020**, *25*, 4833. https://doi.org/10.3390/molecules25204833.
- (180) Khusnutdinova, E. F.; Petrova, A. V.; Kazakova, O. B.; Barmashov, A. E. Synthesis and Cytotoxicity of Triterpenic Acids Modified at C3 and C28 Positions. *Russ. J. Bioorganic Chem.* 2019, 45, 552–557. https://doi.org/10.1134/s1068162019050042.
- (181) Flekhter, O. B.; Boreko, E. I.; Nigmatullina, L. R.; Pavlova, N. I.; Medvedeva, N. I.; Niko-laeva, S. N.; Ashavina, O. A.; Savinova, O. V.; Baltina, L. A.; Galin, F. Z.; Tolstikov, G. A. Synthesis and Antiviral Activity of Lupane Triterpenoids and Their Derivatives. *Pharm. Chem. J. Transl. Khimiko-Farmatsevticheskii Zhurnal* 2004, *38*, 355–358. https://doi.org/10.1023/B:PHAC.0000048431.65649.bd.
- (182) Tolmacheva, I. A.; Anikina, L. V.; Vikharev, Yu. B.; Igosheva, E. V.; Shelepen'kina, L. N.; Grishko, V. V.; Tolstikov, A. G. Synthesis and Immunotropic Activity of Methyl Esters of 2-Alkylaminomethylene-3-Oxolup-20(29)-En-28-Oic Acids. *Russ. J. Bioorganic Chem.* 2008, 34, 483–487. https://doi.org/10.1134/S1068162008040146.
- (183) Konysheva, A. V.; Nebogatikov, V. O.; Tolmacheva, I. A.; Dmitriev, M. V.; Grishko, V. V. Synthesis of Cytotoxically Active Derivatives Based on Alkylated 2,3-Seco-Triterpenoids. *Eur. J. Med. Chem.* **2017**, *140*, 74–83. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejmech.2017.09.005.
- (184) Konysheva, A. V.; Tolmacheva, I. A.; Eroshenko, D. V.; Grishko, V. V. Synthesis of Betulin Derivatives with an α,β-Alkenenitrile in a Five-Membered Ring A. Chem. Nat. Compd. 2017, 53, 497–500. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10600-017-2030-3.
- (185) Grishko, V. V.; Galaiko, N. V.; Tolmacheva, I. A.; Kucherov, I. I.; Eremin, V. F.; Boreko, E. I.; Savinova, O. V.; Slepukhin, P. A. Functionalization, Cyclization and Antiviral Activity of A-Secotriterpenoids. *Eur. J. Med. Chem.* **2014**, *83*, 601–608. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejmech.2013.12.058.

- (186) Krainova, G. F.; Tolmacheva, I. A.; Gorbunova, M. N.; Grishko, V. V. Synthesis of Lupane and A-Secolupane Allylamides. *Chem. Nat. Compd.* **2013**, 49, 281–285. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10600-013-0582-4.
- (187) Voronova, L. N.; Tolmacheva, I. A.; Grishko, V. V.; Tolstikov, A. G. Synthesis of C2 Symmetric Triterpene Bis-Enaminones. *Chem. Nat. Compd.* **2012**, 48, 75–82. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10600-012-0162-z.
- (188) Urban, M.; Vlk, M.; Dzubak, P.; Hajduch, M.; Sarek, J. Cytotoxic Heterocyclic Triterpenoids Derived from Betulin and Betulinic Acid. *Bioorg. Med. Chem.* 2012, 20, 3666–3674. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bmc.2012.03.066.
- (189) Yu, M.-H.; Shi, Z.-F.; Yu, B.-W.; Pi, E.-H.; Wang, H.-Y.; Hou, A.-J.; Lei, Ch. Triterpenoids and α-Glucosidase Inhibitory Constituents from Salacia Hainanensis. *Fitoterapia* **2014**, 98, 143–148. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.fitote.2014.07.016.
- (190) Pettit, G. R.; Melody, N.; Hempenstall, F.; Chapuis, J.-C.; Groy, T. L.; Williams, L. Antineoplastic Agents. 595. Structural Modifications of Betulin and the X-Ray Crystal Structure of an Unusual Betulin Amine Dimer. J. Nat. Prod. 2014, 77, 863–872. https://doi.org/10.1021/np400947d.
- (191) Regueiro-Ren, A.; Swidorski, J. J.; Liu, Z.; Chen, Y.; Sin, N.; Sit, S.-Y.; Chen, J.; Venables, B. L.; Zhu, J.; Nowicka-Sans, B.; Protack, T.; Lin, Z.; Terry, B.; Samanta, H.; Zhang, S.; Li, Z.; Easter, J.; Beno, B. R.; Arora, V.; Huang, X. S.; Rahematpura, S.; Parker, D. D.; Haskell, R.; Santone, K. S.; Cockett, M. I.; Krystal, M.; Meanwell, N. A.; Jenkins, S.; Hanumegowda, U.; Dicker, I. B. Design, Synthesis, and SAR of C-3 Benzoic Acid, C-17 Triterpenoid Derivatives. Identification of the HIV-1 Maturation Inhibitor 4- ((1R,3aS,5aR,5bR,7aR,11aS,11bR,13aR,13bR)-3a-((2-(1,1-Dioxidothiomorpholino)Ethyl)Amino)-5a,5b,8,8,11a-Pentamethyl-1-(Prop-1-En-2-Yl)-2,3,3a,4,5,5a,5b,6,7,7a,8,11,11a,11b,12,13,13a,13b-Octadecahydro-1H-Cyclopenta[a]Chrysen-9-Yl)Benzoic Acid (GSK3532795, BMS-955176). J. Med. Chem. 2018, 61 (16), 7289-7313. https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.jmedchem.8b00854.
- (192) Swidorski, J. J.; Liu, Z.; Sit, S.-Y.; Chen, J.; Chen, Y.; Sin, N.; Venables, B. L.; Parker, D. D.; Nowicka-Sans, B.; Terry, B. J.; Protack, T.; Rahematpura, S.; Hanumegowda, U.; Jenkins, S.; Krystal, M.; Dicker, I. B.; Meanwell, N. A.; Regueiro-Ren, A. Inhibitors of HIV-1 Maturation: Development of Structure–Activity Relationship for C-28 Amides Based on C-3 Benzoic Acid-Modified Triterpenoids. *Bioorg. Med. Chem. Lett.* **2016**, *26* (8), 1925–1930. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bmcl.2016.03.019.
- (193) Regueiro-Ren, A.; Liu, Z.; Chen, Y.; Sin, N.; Sit, S.-Y.; Swidorski, J. J.; Chen, J.; Venables, B. L.; Zhu, J.; Nowicka-Sans, B.; Protack, T.; Lin, Z.; Terry, B.; Samanta, H.; Zhang, S.; Li, Z.; Beno, B. R.; Huang, X. S.; Rahematpura, S.; Parker, D. D.; Haskell, R.; Jenkins, S.; Santone, K. S.; Cockett, M. I.; Krystal, M.; Meanwell, N. A.; Hanumegowda, U.; Dicker, I. B. Discovery of BMS-955176, a Second Generation HIV-1 Maturation Inhibitor with Broad Spectrum Antiviral Activity. ACS Med. Chem. Lett. 2016, 7, 568–572. https://doi.org/10.1021/acsmedchemlett.6b00010.
- (194) Liu, Z.; Swidorski, J. J.; Nowicka-Sans, B.; Terry, B.; Protack, T.; Lin, Z.; Samanta, H.; Zhang, S.; Li, Z.; Parker, D. D.; Rahematpura, S.; Jenkins, S.; Beno, B. R.; Krystal, M.; Meanwell, N. A.; Dicker, I. B.; Regueiro-Ren, A. C-3 Benzoic Acid Derivatives of C-3 Deoxybetulinic Acid and Deoxybetulin as HIV-1 Maturation Inhibitors. *Bioorg. Med. Chem.* 2016, 24 (8), 1757–1770. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bmc.2016.03.001.
- (195) Borkova, L.; Gurska, S.; Dzubak, P.; Burianova, R.; Hajduch, M.; Sarek, J.; Popa, I.; Urban, M. Lupane and 18α-Oleanane Derivatives Substituted in the Position 2, Their Cytotoxicity and Influence on Cancer Cells. *Eur. J. Med. Chem.* **2016**, *121*, 120–131. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejmech.2016.05.029.

- (196) Zhang, H.; Li, F.; Zhu, P.; Liu, J.; Yao, H.; Jiang, J.; Ye, W.; Wu, X.; Xu, J. Synthesis and Biological Evaluation of Oxygen-Containing Heterocyclic Ring-Fused 23-Hydroxybetulinic Acid Derivatives as Antitumor Agents. *Chem. Biol. Drug Des.* **2015**, *86*, 424–431. https://doi.org/10.1111/cbdd.12543.
- (197) Rao, S. D.; Rao, B. N.; Devi, P. U.; Rao, A. K. Isolation of Lupeol, Design and Synthesis of Lupeol Derivatives and Their Biological Activity. *Orient. J. Chem.* 2017, 33, 173–180. https://doi.org/10.13005/ojc/330119.
- (198) Feng, G.-L.; Luo, J.; Xiao, M.-J.; He, B.-E.; Liu, Y.-Q.; Wu, J.-X.; Zhang, R.; Wang, T. New Betulin Nitrates: Synthesis, Cytotoxic Activity and Molecular Docking Evaluation. Acta Pol. Pharm. 2018, 75, 1135–1145. https://doi.org/10.32383/appdr/81731.
- (199) Kang, H. R.; Eom, H. J.; Lee, S. R.; Choi, S. U.; Kang, K. S.; Lee, K. R.; Kim, K. H. Bioassay-Guided Isolation of Antiproliferative Triterpenoids from Euonymus Alatus Twigs. *Nat. Prod. Commun.* 2015, 10, 1934578X1501001131. https://doi.org/10.1177/1934578x1501001131.
- (200) Li, W.; Xiao, Y. Synthesis and in Vitro Antitumour Activities of Lupeol Derivatives. Nat. Prod. Res. 2018, 32, 48–53. https://doi.org/10.1080/14786419.2017.1329729.
- (201) You, Y.-J.; Kim, Y.; Ahn, B.-Z. Lupane Derivatives. I: Synthesis and Cytotoxic Activity. Yakhak Hoechi 2002, 46, 295–300.
- (202) Liu, J.-H.; Zhu, Z.-F.; Tang, J.; Jiang, A.-Q.; Hu, L.-F.; Chen, L. Novel NO-Releasing Derivatives of Betulinic Acid with Antitumor Activity. *Chin. Chem. Lett.* 2015, 26, 759–762. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cclet.2015.04.002.
- (203) Kazakova, O. B.; Medvedeva, N. I.; Lopatina, T. V.; Apryshko, G. N.; Pugacheva, R. B.; Yavorskaya, N. P.; Golubeva, I. S.; Tolstikov, G. A. Synthesis and the Antineoplastic Activity of Imidazolides of Betulonic Acid. *Russ. J. Bioorganic Chem.* 2015, 41, 305–314. https://doi.org/10.1134/S1068162015020065.
- (204) Zhang, H.; Zhu, P.; Liu, J.; Yang, X.; Xu, S.; Yao, H.; Jiang, J.; Ye, W.; Wu, X.; Xu, J. Synthesis and Antitumor Activity of Novel 3-Oxo-23-Hydroxybetulinic Acid Derivatives. *Eur. J. Med. Chem.* 2014, 87, 159–167. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejmech.2014.09.058.
- (205) Rajendran, P.; Jaggi, M.; Singh, M. K.; Mukherjee, R.; Burman, A. C. Pharmacological Evaluation of C-3 Modified Betulinic Acid Derivatives with Potent Anticancer Activity. *In*vest. New Drugs 2008, 26, 25–34. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10637-007-9081-4.
- (206) Mukherjee, R.; Jaggi, M.; Siddiqui, M. J. A.; Srivastava, S. K.; Rajendran, P.; Vardhan, A.; Burman, A. C. Synthesis and Cytotoxic Activity of 3-O-Acyl/3-Hydrazine /2-Bromo/20,29-Dibromo Betulinic Acid Derivatives. *Bioorg. Med. Chem. Lett.* 2004, 14, 4087–4091. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bmcl.2004.05.034.
- (207) Flekhter, O. B.; Boreko, E. I.; Nigmatullina, L. R.; Tret'yakova, E. V.; Pavlova, N. I.; Baltina, L. A.; Nikolaeva, S. N.; Savinova, O. V.; Eremin, V. F.; Galin, F. Z.; Tolstikov, G. A. Synthesis and Antiviral Activity of Betulonic Acid Amides and Conjugates with Amino Acids. Russ. J. Bioorganic Chem. Transl. Bioorganicheskaya Khimiya 2004, 30, 80–88. https://doi.org/10.1023/B:RUBI.0000015778.77887.f1.
- (208) Flekhter, O. B.; Boreko, E. I.; Nigmatullina, L. R.; Tret'yakova, E. V.; Pavlova, N. I.; Baltina, L. A.; Nikolaeva, S. N.; Savinova, O. V.; Galin, F. Z.; Tolstikov, G. A. Synthesis and Antiviral Activity of Ureides and Carbamates of Betulinic Acid and Its Derivatives. *Russ. J. Bioorganic Chem. Transl. Bioorganicheskaya Khimiya* **2003**, *29*, 594–600. https://doi.org/10.1023/B:RUBI.0000008902.36604.97.
- (209) Flekhter, O. B.; Boreko, E. I.; Nigmatullina, L. R.; Pavlova, N. I.; Nikolaeva, S. N.; Savinova, O. V.; Eremin, V. F.; Baltina, L. A.; Galin, F. Z.; Tolstikov, G. A. Synthesis and Antiviral Activity of Hydrazides and Substituted Benzalhydrazides of Betulinic Acid and

Its Derivatives. Russ. J. Bioorganic Chem. Transl. Bioorganicheskaya Khimiya 2003, 29, 296–302.

- (210) Kazakova, O. B.; Giniyatullina, G. V.; Tolstikov, G. A. Synthesis of A-Seco-Methylenamino- and Substituted Amidoximo Triterpenoids. *Russ. J. Bioorganic Chem.* 2011, 37, 619–625. https://doi.org/10.1134/S1068162011050086.
- (211) Flekhter, O. B.; Boreko, E. I.; Nigmatullina, L. R.; Pavlova, N. I.; Medvedeva, N. I.; Nikolaeva, S. N.; Tret'yakova, E. V.; Savinova, O. V.; Baltina, L. A.; Karachurina, L. T.; Galin, F. Z.; Zarudii, F. S.; Tolstikov, G. A. Synthesis and Pharmacological Activity of Acylated Betulonic Acid Oxides and 28-Oxo-Allobetulone. *Pharm. Chem. J. Transl. Khimiko-Farmatsevticheskii Zhurnal* **2004**, *38*, 148–152. https://doi.org/10.1023/B:PHAC.0000034305.96047.87.
- (212) Ledeti, I.; Avram, S.; Bercean, V.; Vlase, G.; Vlase, T.; Ledeti, A.; Zupko, I.; Mioc, M.; Suta, L.-M.; Soica, C.; Dehelean, C. Solid-State Characterization and Biological Activity of Betulonic Acid Derivatives. *Molecules* 2015, 20, 22691–22702. https://doi.org/10.3390/molecules201219876.
- (213) Mukherjee, R.; Jaggi, M.; Rajendran, P.; Srivastava, S. K.; Siddiqui, M. J. A.; Vardhan, A.; Burman, A. C. Synthesis of 3-O-Acyl/3-Benzylidene/3-Hydrazone/3-Hydrazine/17-Carboxyacryloyl Ester Derivatives of Betulinic Acid as Anti-Angiogenic Agents. *Bioorg. Med. Chem. Lett.* **2004**, *14*, 3169–3172. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bmcl.2004.04.010.
- (214) Ramadoss, S.; Jaggi, M.; Siddiqui, M. J. A. Use of Betulinic Acid Derivatives for Inhibiting Cancer Growth., IN2002DE01211, March 2005.
- (215) Huisgen, R. Proceedings of the Chemical Society. October 1961. Proc Chem Soc 1961, No. October, 357–396. https://doi.org/10.1039/PS9610000357.
- (216) Huisgen, R. 1,3-Dipolar Cycloadditions. Past and Future. Angew. Chem. Int. Ed. Engl. 1963, 2 (10), 565–598. https://doi.org/10.1002/anie.196305651.
- (217) Huisgen, R. Kinetics and Mechanism of 1,3-Dipolar Cycloadditions. Angew. Chem. Int. Ed. Engl. 1963, 2 (11), 633–645. https://doi.org/10.1002/anie.196306331.
- (218) Michael, A. Ueber Die Einwirkung von Diazobenzolimid Auf Acetylendicarbonsäuremethylester. J. Für Prakt. Chem. 1893, 48 (1), 94–95. https://doi.org/10.1002/prac.18930480114.
- (219) Breugst, M.; Reissig, H.-U. The Huisgen Reaction: Milestones of the 1,3-Dipolar Cycloaddition. Angew. Chem. Int. Ed. 2020, 59 (30), 12293–12307. https://doi.org/10.1002/anie.202003115.
- (220) Padwa, A.; Pearson, W. H. Synthetic Applications of 1,3-Dipolar Cycloaddition Chemistry Toward Heterocycles and Natural Products; Wiley: New York, 2002; Vol. 59.
- (221) Padwa, A. 1,3-Dipolar Cycloaddition Chemistry; Wiley: New York, 1984.
- (222) Neumann, S.; Biewend, M.; Rana, S.; Binder, W. H. The CuAAC: Principles, Homogeneous and Heterogeneous Catalysts, and Novel Developments and Applications. *Macromol. Rapid Commun.* 2020, 41 (1), 1900359. https://doi.org/10.1002/marc.201900359.
- (223) Tornøe, C. W.; Christensen, C.; Meldal, M. Peptidotriazoles on Solid Phase: [1,2,3]-Triazoles by Regiospecific Copper(I)-Catalyzed 1,3-Dipolar Cycloadditions of Terminal Alkynes to Azides. J. Org. Chem. 2002, 67 (9), 3057–3064. https://doi.org/10.1021/jo011148j.
- (224) Rostovtsev, V. V.; Green, L. G.; Fokin, V. V.; Sharpless, K. B. A Stepwise Huisgen Cycloaddition Process: Copper(I)-Catalyzed Regioselective "Ligation" of Azides and Terminal Alkynes. Angew. Chem. Int. Ed. 2002, 41 (14), 2596–2599. https://doi.org/10.1002/1521-3773(20020715)41:14<2596::AID-ANIE2596>3.0.CO;2-4.
- (225) Kolb, H. C.; Finn, M. G.; Sharpless, K. B. Click Chemistry: Diverse Chemical Function from a Few Good Reactions. Angew. Chem. Int. Ed. 2001, 40 (11), 2004–2021. https://doi.org/10.1002/1521-3773(20010601)40:11<2004::AID-ANIE2004>3.0.CO;2-5.

- (226) Zhu, L.; Brassard, C. J.; Zhang, X.; Guha, P. M.; Clark, R. J. On the Mechanism of Copper(I)-Catalyzed Azide–Alkyne Cycloaddition. *Chem. Rec.* 2016, 16 (3), 1501–1517. https://doi.org/10.1002/tcr.201600002.
- (227) Li, L.; Zhang, Z. Development and Applications of the Copper-Catalyzed Azide-Alkyne Cycloaddition (CuAAC) as a Bioorthogonal Reaction. *Molecules* 2016, 21 (10). https://doi.org/10.3390/molecules21101393.
- (228) Liang, L.; Astruc, D. The Copper(I)-Catalyzed Alkyne-Azide Cycloaddition (CuAAC)
 "Click" Reaction and Its Applications. An Overview. Coord. Chem. Rev. 2011, 255 (23), 2933–2945. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ccr.2011.06.028.
- (229) Evans, R. A. The Rise of AzideAlkyne 1,3-Dipolar Click Cycloaddition and Its Application to Polymer Science and Surface Modification. Aust. J. Chem. 2007, 60 (6), 384–395.
- (230) Scinto, S. L.; Bilodeau, D. A.; Hincapie, R.; Lee, W.; Nguyen, S. S.; Xu, M.; am Ende, C. W.; Finn, M. G.; Lang, K.; Lin, Q.; Pezacki, J. P.; Prescher, J. A.; Robillard, M. S.; Fox, J. M. Bioorthogonal Chemistry. *Nat. Rev. Methods Primer* 2021, 1 (1), 30. https://doi.org/10.1038/s43586-021-00028-z.
- (231) Bock, V. D.; Hiemstra, H.; van Maarseveen, J. H. CuI-Catalyzed Alkyne–Azide "Click" Cycloadditions from a Mechanistic and Synthetic Perspective. *Eur. J. Org. Chem.* 2006, 2006 (1), 51–68. https://doi.org/10.1002/ejoc.200500483.
- (232) Worrell, B. T.; Malik, J. A.; Fokin, V. V. Direct Evidence of a Dinuclear Copper Intermediate in Cu(I)-Catalyzed Azide-Alkyne Cycloadditions. *Science* 2013, 340 (6131), 457. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1229506.
- (233) Brotherton, W. S.; Michaels, H. A.; Simmons, J. T.; Clark, R. J.; Dalal, N. S.; Zhu, L. Apparent Copper(II)-Accelerated Azide—Alkyne Cycloaddition. Org. Lett. 2009, 11 (21), 4954–4957. https://doi.org/10.1021/ol9021113.
- (234) Reddy, K. R.; Rajgopal, K.; Kantam, M. Lakshmi. Copper(II)-Promoted Regioselective Synthesis of 1,4-Disubstituted 1,2,3-Triazoles in Water. Synlett 2006, No. 6, 957–959. https://doi.org/10.1055/s-2006-933134.
- (235) Golas, P. L.; Tsarevsky, N. V.; Sumerlin, B. S.; Matyjaszewski, K. Catalyst Performance in "Click" Coupling Reactions of Polymers Prepared by ATRP: Ligand and Metal Effects. *Macromolecules* 2006, 39 (19), 6451–6457. https://doi.org/10.1021/ma061592u.
- (236) Teyssot, M.-L.; Nauton, L.; Canet, J.-L.; Cisnetti, F.; Chevry, A.; Gautier, A. Aromatic Nitrogen Donors for Efficient Copper(I)–NHC CuAAC under Reductant-Free Conditions. *Eur. J. Org. Chem.* 2010, 2010 (18), 3507–03515. https://doi.org/10.1002/ejoc.201000046.
- (237) Chassaing, S.; Bénéteau, V.; Pale, P. When CuAAC "Click Chemistry" Goes Heterogeneous. Catal. Sci. Technol. 2016, 6 (4), 923–957. https://doi.org/10.1039/C5CY01847A.
- (238) Cravotto, G.; Fokin, V. V.; Garella, D.; Binello, A.; Boffa, L.; Barge, A. Ultrasound-Promoted Copper-Catalyzed Azide—Alkyne Cycloaddition. J. Comb. Chem. 2010, 12 (1), 13– 15. https://doi.org/10.1021/cc900150d.
- (239) Appukkuttan, P.; Dehaen, W.; Fokin, V. V.; Van der Eycken, E. A Microwave-Assisted Click Chemistry Synthesis of 1,4-Disubstituted 1,2,3-Triazoles via a Copper(I)-Catalyzed Three-Component Reaction. Org. Lett. 2004, 6 (23), 4223–4225. https://doi.org/10.1021/ol048341v.
- (240) Agard, N. J.; Prescher, J. A.; Bertozzi, C. R. A Strain-Promoted [3 + 2] Azide–Alkyne Cycloaddition for Covalent Modification of Biomolecules in Living Systems. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2004, 126 (46), 15046–15047. https://doi.org/10.1021/ja044996f.
- (241) Agard, N. J.; Baskin, J. M.; Prescher, J. A.; Lo, A.; Bertozzi, C. R. A Comparative Study of Bioorthogonal Reactions with Azides. ACS Chem. Biol. 2006, 1 (10), 644–648. https://doi.org/10.1021/cb6003228.

- (242) Laughlin, S. T.; Baskin, J. M.; Amacher, S. L.; Bertozzi, C. R. In Vivo Imaging of Membrane-Associated Glycans in Developing Zebrafish. *Science* 2008, 320 (5876), 664–667. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1155106.
- (243) Zhang, L.; Chen, X.; Xue, P.; Sun, H. H. Y.; Williams, I. D.; Sharpless, K. B.; Fokin, V. V.; Jia, G. Ruthenium-Catalyzed Cycloaddition of Alkynes and Organic Azides. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2005, 127 (46), 15998–15999. https://doi.org/10.1021/ja054114s.
- (244) Boren, B. C.; Narayan, S.; Rasmussen, L. K.; Zhang, L.; Zhao, H.; Lin, Z.; Jia, G.; Fokin, V. V. Ruthenium-Catalyzed Azide—Alkyne Cycloaddition: Scope and Mechanism. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2008, 130 (44), 14900–14900. https://doi.org/10.1021/ja805956e.
- (245) Kvasnica, M.; Urban, M.; Dickinson, N. J.; Sarek, J. Pentacyclic Triterpenoids with Nitrogen- and Sulfur-Containing Heterocycles: Synthesis and Medicinal Significance. *Nat. Prod. Rep.* 2015, *32* (9), 1303–1330. https://doi.org/10.1039/C5NP00015G.
- (246) Chu, W.; Rothfuss, J.; Zhou, D.; Mach, R. H. Synthesis and Evaluation of Isatin Analogs as Caspase-3 Inhibitors: Introduction of a Hydrophilic Group Increases Potency in a Whole Cell Assay. *Bioorg. Med. Chem. Lett.* **2011**, *21* (8), 2192–2197. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bmcl.2011.03.015.
- (247) Pokorny, J.; Borkova, L.; Urban, M. Click Reactions in Chemistry of Triterpenes Advances Towards Development of Potential Therapeutics. *Curr. Med. Chem.* 2018, 25 (5), 636–658. https://doi.org/10.2174/0929867324666171009122612.
- (248) Chrobak, E.; Bębenek, E.; Marciniec, K.; Kadela-Tomanek, M.; Siudak, S.; Latocha, M.; Boryczka, S. New 30-Substituted Derivatives of Pentacyclic Triterpenes: Preparation, Biological Activity, and Molecular Docking Study. J. Mol. Struct. 2021, 1226, 129394. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.molstruc.2020.129394.
- (249) Gonzalez, G.; Hodoň, J.; Kazakova, A.; D'Acunto, C. W.; Kaňovský, P.; Urban, M.; Strnad, M. Novel Pentacyclic Triterpenes Exhibiting Strong Neuroprotective Activity in SH-SY5Y Cells in Salsolinol- and Glutamate-Induced Neurodegeneration Models. *Eur. J. Med. Chem.* 2021, 213, 113168. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejmech.2021.113168.
- (250) Popov, S. A.; Semenova, M. D.; Baev, D. S.; Frolova, T. S.; Shestopalov, M. A.; Wang, C.; Qi, Z.; Shults, E. E.; Turks, M. Synthesis and Cytotoxicity of Hybrids of 1,3,4- or 1,2,5-Oxadiazoles Tethered from Ursane and Lupane Core with 1,2,3-Triazole. *Steroids* 2020, 162, 108698. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.steroids.2020.108698.
- (251) Ozdemir, Z.; Rybkova, M.; Vlk, M.; Saman, D.; Rarova, L.; Wimmer, Z. Synthesis and Pharmacological Effects of Diosgenin-Betulinic Acid Conjugates. *Molecules* 2020, 25, 3546. https://doi.org/10.3390/molecules25153546.
- (252) Olshanova, A. S.; Yamansarov, E. Yu.; Seleznev, E. I.; Kovalev, S. V.; Lopuhov, A. V.; Skvortsov, D. A.; Evteev, S. A.; Klyachko, N. L.; Beloglazkina, E. K.; Ivanenkov, Ya. A.; Majouga, A. G. Synthesis of a New Betulinic Acid Glycoconjugate with N-Acetyl-D-Galactosamine for the Targeted Delivery to Hepatocellular Carcinoma Cells. *Russ. Chem. Bull.* **2020**, *69*, 158–163. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11172-020-2737-3.
- (253) Lipeeva, A. V.; Dolgikh, M. P.; Tolstikova, T. G.; Shults, E. E. A Study of Plant Coumarins. 18. Conjugates of Coumarins with Lupane Triterpenoids and 1,2,3-Triazoles: Synthesis and Anti-Inflammatory Activity. *Russ. J. Bioorganic Chem.* **2020**, *46*, 125–132. https://doi.org/10.1134/s1068162020010161.
- (254) Colombo, E.; Polito, L.; Biocotino, M.; Marzullo, P.; Hyeraci, M.; Dalla Via, L.; Passarella, D. New Class of Betulinic Acid-Based Nanoassemblies of Cabazitaxel, Podophyllotoxin, and Thiocolchicine. ACS Med. Chem. Lett. 2020, 11, 895–898. https://doi.org/10.1021/acsmedchemlett.9b00668.
- (255) Yamansarov, E. Yu.; Skvortsov, D. A.; Lopukhov, A. V.; Kovalev, S. V.; Evteev, S. A.; Petrov, R. A.; Klyachko, N. L.; Zyk, N. V.; Beloglazkina, E. K.; Ivanenkov, Ya. A.; Majouga,

A. G. New ASGPR-Targeted Ligands Based on Glycoconjugated Natural Triterpenoids. Russ. Chem. Bull. 2019, 68 (12), 2331–2338. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11172-019-2707-9.

- (256) Chrobak, E.; Kadela-Tomanek, M.; Bebenek, E.; Marciniec, K.; Wietrzyk, J.; Trynda, J.; Pawelczak, B.; Kusz, J.; Kasperczyk, J.; Chodurek, E.; Paduszynski, P.; Boryczka, S. New Phosphate Derivatives of Betulin as Anticancer Agents: Synthesis, Crystal Structure, and Molecular Docking Study. *Bioorganic Chem.* **2019**, *87*, 613–628. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bioorg.2019.03.060.
- (257) Glushkov, V. A.; Shemyakina, D. A.; Zhukova, N. K.; Pavlogradskaya, L. V.; Dmitriev, M. V.; Eroshenko, D. V.; Galeev, A. R.; Mokrushin, I. G. Ferrocenyltriazoles from 3β,28-Di-acylbetulin: Synthesis and Cytotoxic Activity. *Russ. J. Org. Chem.* **2019**, *55*, 1690–1697. https://doi.org/10.1134/s1070428019110083.
- (258) Spivak, A. Yu.; Nedopekina, D. A.; Galimshina, Z. R.; Khalitova, R. R.; Sadretdinova, Z. R.; Gubaidullin, R. R.; Odinokov, V. N. Click Chemistry-Assisted Synthesis of Novel C-2 Triazole-Linked Betulinic Acid Conjugates with Azidothymidine as Potential Anti-HIV Agents. Ark. Gainesv. FL U. S. 2018, 1–19. https://doi.org/10.24820/ark.5550190.p010.632.
- (259) Spivak, A. Yu.; Galimshina, Z. R.; Nedopekina, D. A.; Odinokov, V. N. Synthesis of New C-2 Triazole-Linked Analogs of Triterpenoid Pentacyclic Saponins. *Chem. Nat. Compd.* 2018, 54, 315–323. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10600-018-2331-1.
- (260) Pokorny, J.; Horka, V.; Sidova, V.; Urban, M. Synthesis and Characterization of New Conjugates of Betulin Diacetate and Bis(Triphenysilyl)Betulin with Substituted Triazoles. *Monatshefte Fuer Chem.* **2018**, *149*, 839–845. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00706-017-2113-7.
- (261) Pavlogradskaya, L. V.; Shemyakina, D. A.; Eroshenko, D. V.; Borisova, I. A.; Glushkov, V. A. Synthesis of Di- and Triterpenoid Ferrocenyltriazoles. *Russ. J. Org. Chem.* 2018, 54, 126–130. https://doi.org/10.1134/S1070428018010128.
- (262) Khusnutdinova, E. F.; Petrova, A. V.; Faskhutdinova, L. N.; Kukovinets, O. S. 1,2,3-Triazole Derivatives Based on Glycine and Phenylalanine Amides and Triterpene Acids. *Russ. J. Org. Chem.* 2018, 54, 639–643. https://doi.org/10.1134/S1070428018040206.
- (263) Bebenek, E.; Kadela-Tomanek, M.; Chrobak, E.; Latocha, M.; Boryczka, S. Novel Triazoles of 3-Acetylbetulin and Betulone as Anticancer Agents. *Med. Chem. Res.* 2018, 27, 2051– 2061. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00044-018-2213-x.
- (264) Meng, L.; Wang, Q.; Tang, T.; Xiao, S.; Zhang, L.; Zhou, D.; Yu, F. Design, Synthesis and Biological Evaluation of Pentacyclic Triterpene Dimers as HCV Entry Inhibitors. *Chin. J. Chem.* 2017, 35, 1322–1328. https://doi.org/10.1002/cjoc.201700272.
- (265) Han, X.; Si, L.-L.; Shi, Y.-Y.; Fan, Z.-B.; Wang, S.-X.; Tian, Z.-Y.; Li, M.; Sun, J.-Q.; Jiao, P.-X.; Ran, F.-X.; Zhang, Y.-M.; Zhou, D.-M.; Xiao, S.-L. Synthesis and in Vitro Anti-Influenza Virus Evaluation of Novel Sialic Acid (C-5 and C-9)-Pentacyclic Triterpene Derivatives. *Molecules* 2017, 22, 1018/1-1018/17. https://doi.org/10.3390/molecules22071018.
- (266) Dang, T. T. A.; Le, N. T. G.; Nguyen, T. H.; Dinh, T. C.; Nguyen, H. T.; Nguyen, T. T. H.; Pham, T. C.; Nguyen, V. T.; Phan, V. Kiem. Synthesis and Cytotoxic Evaluation of Betulin-Triazole-AZT Hybrids. *Nat. Prod. Commun.* **2017**, *12*, 1934578X1701201010. https://doi.org/10.1177/1934578x1701201010.
- (267) Borgati, T. F.; Pereira, G. R.; Brandao, G. C.; Santos, J. O.; Fernandes, D. A. M.; Paula, R. C. de; doNascimento, M. F. A.; Soares, L. F.; Lopes, J. C. D.; Filho, J. D. de S.; de Oliveira, A. B. Synthesis by Click Reactions and Antiplasmodial Activity of Lupeol 1,2,3-Triazole Derivatives. J. Braz. Chem. Soc. 2017, 28, 1850–1856. https://doi.org/10.21577/0103-5053.20170013.

- (268) Bebenek, E.; Jastrzebska, M.; Kadela-Tomanek, M.; Chrobak, E.; Orzechowska, B.; Zwolinska, K.; Latocha, M.; Mertas, A.; Czuba, Z.; Boryczka, S. Novel Triazole Hybrids of Betulin: Synthesis and Biological Activity Profile. *Molecules* 2017, 22, 1876/1-1876/16. https://doi.org/10.3390/molecules22111876.
- (269) Csuk, R.; Deigner, H.-P. The Potential of Click Reactions for the Synthesis of Bioactive Triterpenes. *Bioorg. Med. Chem. Lett.* **2019**, *29* (8), 949–958. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bmcl.2019.02.020.
- (270) Zheng, L.; Wang, Q.; Li, Y.; Fang, X.; Zhao, Z.; Hao, J.; Zhang, Z.; Ma, F.; Xu, L.; Miao, L.; Zheng, G. Preparation of Betula Acid Derivatives as Antitumor Drugs and Antiviral Agents., CN108503681A, September 2018.
- (271) Yu, F.; Li, W.; Su, Y.; Meng, L.; Yang, F.; Xiao, S.; Zhou, D. Triterpene Trimer Derivative, Its Preparation Method and Application., CN109096359A, December 2018.
- (272) Wang, Q.; Li, Y.; Zheng, L.; Hao, J.; Wang, L.; Liu, L.; Zou, M.; Liu, Y.; Wang, L.; Zheng, G.; Ye, S.; Miao, L.; Li, X. Betulinic Acid Derivative Useful in Treatment of Cancer and Viral Infection and Its Preparation., CN108558985A, September 2018.
- (273) Wittig, G.; Geissler, G. Zur Reaktionsweise Des Pentaphenyl-Phosphors Und Einiger Derivate. Justus Liebigs Ann. Chem. 1953, 580 (1), 44–57. https://doi.org/10.1002/jlac.19535800107.
- (274) Heravi, M. M.; Zadsirjan, V.; Hamidi, H.; Daraie, M.; Momeni, T. Chapter Three Recent Applications of the Wittig Reaction in Alkaloid Synthesis. In *The Alkaloids: Chemistry and Biology*; Knölker, H.-J., Ed.; Academic Press, 2020; Vol. 84, pp 201–334. https://doi.org/10.1016/bs.alkal.2020.02.002.
- (275) Farfán, P.; Gómez, S.; Restrepo, A. Dissection of the Mechanism of the Wittig Reaction. J. Org. Chem. 2019, 84 (22), 14644–14658. https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.joc.9b02224.
- (276) Byrne, P. A.; Gilheany, D. G. The Modern Interpretation of the Wittig Reaction Mechanism. Chem. Soc. Rev. 2013, 42 (16), 6670–6696. https://doi.org/10.1039/C3CS60105F.
- (277) Jarwal, N.; Thankachan, P. P. Theoretical Study of the Wittig Reaction of Cyclic Ketones with Phosphorus Ylide. J. Mol. Model. 2015, 21 (4), 87. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00894-015-2571-y.
- (278) Maryanoff, B. E.; Reitz, A. B. The Wittig Olefination Reaction and Modifications Involving Phosphoryl-Stabilized Carbanions. Stereochemistry, Mechanism, and Selected Synthetic Aspects. *Chem. Rev.* **1989**, *89* (4), 863–927. https://doi.org/10.1021/cr00094a007.
- (279) Komen, C. M. D. Ylides and Imines of Phosphorus A.W. Johnson John Wiley & Sons Ltd, Chichester, 1993. Xxiii + 587 Pp., ISBN 0-471-52217-1. *Recl. Trav. Chim. Pays-Bas* 1994, 113 (7–8), 382–382. https://doi.org/10.1002/recl.19941130713.
- (280) Vedejs, E.; Peterson, M. J. Stereochemistry and Mechanism in the Wittig Reaction. In *Topics in Stereochemistry*; John Wiley & Sons, Ltd, 1994; pp 1–157. https://doi.org/10.1002/9780470147306.ch1.
- (281) Edmonds, M.; Abell, A. The Wittig Reaction. In *Modern Carbonyl Olefination*; John Wiley & Sons, Ltd, 2003; pp 1–17. https://doi.org/10.1002/3527601880.ch1.
- (282) Horner, L.; Hoffmann, H.; Wippel, H. G. Phosphororganische Verbindungen, XII. Phosphinoxyde Als Olefinierungsreagenzien. *Chem. Ber.* 1958, 91 (1), 61–63. https://doi.org/10.1002/cber.19580910113.
- (283) Gu, Y.; Tian, S.-K. Olefination Reactions of Phosphorus-Stabilized Carbon Nucleophiles. In Stereoselective Alkene Synthesis; Wang, J., Ed.; Springer Berlin Heidelberg: Berlin, Heidelberg, 2012; pp 197–238. https://doi.org/10.1007/128_2012_314.
- (284) Wadsworth, W. S.; Emmons, W. D. The Utility of Phosphonate Carbanions in Olefin Synthesis. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1961, 83 (7), 1733–1738. https://doi.org/10.1021/ja01468a042.

- (285) Janicki, I.; Kiełbasiński, P. Still–Gennari Olefination and Its Applications in Organic Synthesis. Adv. Synth. Catal. 2020, 362 (13), 2552–2596. https://doi.org/10.1002/adsc.201901591.
- (286) Schlosser, M.; Christmann, K. F. Trans-Selective Olefin Syntheses. Angew. Chem. Int. Ed. Engl. 1966, 5 (1), 126–126. https://doi.org/10.1002/anie.196601261.
- (287) Still, W. C.; Gennari, C. Direct Synthesis of Z-Unsaturated Esters. A Useful Modification of the Horner-Emmons Olefination. *Tetrahedron Lett.* **1983**, 24 (41), 4405–4408. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0040-4039(00)85909-2.
- (288) Julia, M.; Paris, J.-M. Syntheses a l'aide de Sulfones v(+)- Methode de Synthese Generale de Doubles Liaisons. *Tetrahedron Lett.* **1973**, *14* (49), 4833–4836. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0040-4039(01)87348-2.
- (289) Kocienski, P. J.; Lythgoe, B.; Ruston, S. Scope and Stereochemistry of an Olefin Synthesis from β-Hydroxysulphones. J. Chem. Soc. Perkin 1 1978, No. 8, 829–834. https://doi.org/10.1039/P19780000829.
- (290) Peterson, D. J. Carbonyl Olefination Reaction Using Silyl-Substituted Organometallic Compounds. J. Org. Chem. 1968, 33 (2), 780–784. https://doi.org/10.1021/jo01266a061.
- (291) Astruc, D. The Metathesis Reactions: From a Historical Perspective to Recent Developments. New J. Chem. 2005, 29 (1), 42–56. https://doi.org/10.1039/B412198H.
- (292) Sidoryk, K.; Korda, A.; Rarova, L.; Oklestkova, J.; Pakulski, Z.; Strnad, M.; Cmoch, P.; Gwardiak, K.; Karczewski, R. Synthesis and Cytotoxicity of 28a-Homothiolupanes and 28a-Homothiolupane Saponins. *Eur. J. Org. Chem.* **2016**, *2016*, 373–383. https://doi.org/10.1002/ejoc.201501147.
- (293) Semenenko, A. N.; Babak, N. L.; Eremina, A. M.; Gella, I. M.; Shishkina, S. V.; Musatov, V. I.; Lipson, V. V. Chemical Transformations of Betulonic Aldehyde. *Russ. J. Org. Chem.* **2016**, *52*, 249–260. https://doi.org/10.1134/S1070428016020160.
- (294) Sidoryk, K.; Korda, A.; Rarova, L.; Oklestkova, J.; Strnad, M.; Cmoch, P.; Pakulski, Z.; Gwardiak, K.; Karczewski, R.; Luboradzki, R. Synthesis and Biological Activity of New Homolupanes and Homolupane Saponins. *Tetrahedron* 2015, 71, 2004–2012. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tet.2015.02.008.
- (295) Francis, G. W.; Papaioannou, D.; Aksnes, D. W.; Brekke, T.; Maartmann-Moe, K.; Taalnes, N. Approaches to the Synthesis of Terpenyl Carbohydrates. Acta Chem. Scand. 1991, 45, 652–654. https://doi.org/10.3891/acta.chem.scand.45-0652.
- (296) Vlk, M.; Urban, M.; Elbert, T.; Sarek, J. Synthesis of Selectively Deuterated and Tritiated Lupane Derivatives with Cytotoxic Activity. J. Radioanal. Nucl. Chem. 2013, 298 (2), 1149–1157. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10967-013-2533-8.
- (297) Mizoroki, T.; Mori, K.; Ozaki, A. Arylation of Olefin with Aryl Iodide Catalyzed by Palladium. Bull. Chem. Soc. Jpn. 1971, 44 (2), 581–581. https://doi.org/10.1246/bcsj.44.581.
- (298) Heck, R. F.; Nolley, J. P. Palladium-Catalyzed Vinylic Hydrogen Substitution Reactions with Aryl, Benzyl, and Styryl Halides. J. Org. Chem. 1972, 37 (14), 2320–2322. https://doi.org/10.1021/jo00979a024.
- (299) Dieck, H. A.; Heck, R. F. Organophosphinepalladium Complexes as Catalysts for Vinylic Hydrogen Substitution Reactions. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 1974, 96 (4), 1133–1136. https://doi.org/10.1021/ja00811a029.
- (300) Ruan, J.; Xiao, J. From α-Arylation of Olefins to Acylation with Aldehydes: A Journey in Regiocontrol of the Heck Reaction. Acc. Chem. Res. 2011, 44 (8), 614–626. https://doi.org/10.1021/ar200053d.
- (301) Knowles, J. P.; Whiting, A. The Heck-Mizoroki Cross-Coupling Reaction: A Mechanistic Perspective. Org. Biomol. Chem. 2007, 5 (1), 31–44. https://doi.org/10.1039/B611547K.

- (302) Shibasaki, M.; Vogl, E. M.; Ohshima, T. Asymmetric Heck Reaction. Adv. Synth. Catal. 2004, 346 (13–15), 1533–1552. https://doi.org/10.1002/adsc.200404203.
- (303) Whitcombe, N. J.; Hii, K. K. (Mimi); Gibson, S. E. Advances in the Heck Chemistry of Aryl Bromides and Chlorides. *Tetrahedron* 2001, 57 (35), 7449–7476. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0040-4020(01)00665-2.
- (304) Beletskaya, I. P.; Cheprakov, A. V. The Heck Reaction as a Sharpening Stone of Palladium Catalysis. Chem. Rev. 2000, 100 (8), 3009–3066. https://doi.org/10.1021/cr9903048.
- (305) Link, J. T. The Intramolecular Heck Reaction. In Organic Reactions; American Cancer Society, 2004; pp 157–561. https://doi.org/10.1002/0471264180.or060.02.
- (306) Ben-David, Y.; Portnoy, M.; Gozin, M.; Milstein, D. Palladium-Catalyzed Vinylation of Aryl Chlorides. Chelate Effect in Catalysis. Organometallics 1992, 11 (6), 1995–1996. https://doi.org/10.1021/om00042a008.
- (307) Jutand, A.; Mosleh, A. Rate and Mechanism of Oxidative Addition of Aryl Triflates to Zerovalent Palladium Complexes. Evidence for the Formation of Cationic (.Sigma.-Aryl)Palladium Complexes. Organometallics 1995, 14 (4), 1810–1817. https://doi.org/10.1021/om00004a038.
- (308) Fu, X.; Zhang, S.; Yin, J.; McAllister, T. L.; Jiang, S. A.; Tann, C.-H.; Thiruvengadam, T. K.; Zhang, F. First Examples of a Tosylate in the Palladium-Catalyzed Heck Cross Coupling Reaction. *Tetrahedron Lett.* 2002, 43 (4), 573–576. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0040-4039(01)02240-7.
- (309) Hansen, A. L.; Skrydstrup, T. Regioselective Heck Couplings of α,β-Unsaturated Tosylates and Mesylates with Electron-Rich Olefins. Org. Lett. 2005, 7 (25), 5585–5587. https://doi.org/10.1021/ol052136d.
- (310) Kikukawa, K.; Matsuda, T. Reaction of Diazonium Salts with Transition Metals. I. Arylation of Olefins with Arenediazonium Salts Catalyzed by Zero Valent Palladium. *Chem. Lett.* **1977**, 6 (2), 159–162. https://doi.org/10.1246/cl.1977.159.
- (311) Rümper, J.; Sokolov, V. V.; Rauch, K.; Meijere, A. D. A New Efficient Synthesis of the Stilbenoid Laser Dyes BPS and Stilbene I by Palladium-Catalyzed Coupling of Ethene with Bromoarenes. *Chem. Ber.* **1997**, *130* (9), 1193–1195. https://doi.org/10.1002/cber.19971300905.
- (312) Nilsson, P.; Larhed, M.; Hallberg, A. A New Highly Asymmetric Chelation-Controlled Heck Arylation. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 2003, 125 (12), 3430–3431. https://doi.org/10.1021/ja029646c.
- (313) Bräse, S.; Meijere, A. D. Cross-Coupling of Organyl Halides with Alkenes: The Heck Reaction. In *Metal-Catalyzed Cross-Coupling Reactions*; John Wiley & Sons, Ltd, 2004; pp 217– 315. https://doi.org/10.1002/9783527619535.ch5.
- (314) Kang, S.-K.; Jung, K.-Y.; Park, C.-H.; Namkoong, E.-Y.; Kim, T.-H. Palladium-Catalyzed Arylation of Allylic Diols: Highly Selective Synthesis of Phenyl-Substituted Allylic Diols. *Tetrahedron Lett.* 1995, 36 (35), 6287–6290. https://doi.org/10.1016/0040-4039(95)01294-R.
- (315) Vallin, K. S. A.; Larhed, M.; Hallberg, A. Aqueous DMF-Potassium Carbonate as a Substitute for Thallium and Silver Additives in the Palladium-Catalyzed Conversion of Aryl Bromides to Acetyl Arenes. J. Org. Chem. 2001, 66 (12), 4340–4343. https://doi.org/10.1021/j0015599f.
- (316) Jeffery, T. Heck-Type Reactions in Water. *Tetrahedron Lett.* **1994**, 35 (19), 3051–3054. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0040-4039(00)76825-0.
- (317) Jeffery, T. A Short, Highly Stereoselective Palladium and Phase Transfer Catalyzed Synthesis of Pellitorine. Synth. Commun. 1988, 18 (1), 77–84. https://doi.org/10.1080/00397918808057822.

- (318) Sonogashira, K. Development of Pd–Cu Catalyzed Cross-Coupling of Terminal Acetylenes with Sp2-Carbon Halides. J. Organomet. Chem. 2002, 653 (1), 46–49. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0022-328X(02)01158-0.
- (319) Baratto, L. C.; Porsani, M. V.; Pimentel, I. C.; Pereira Netto, A. B.; Paschke, R.; Oliveira, B. H. Preparation of Betulinic Acid Derivatives by Chemical and Biotransformation Methods and Determination of Cytotoxicity against Selected Cancer Cell Lines. *Eur. J. Med. Chem.* 2013, 68, 121–131. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejmech.2013.07.012.
- (320) Kaplanek, R.; Jakubek, M.; Rak, J.; Kejik, Z.; Havlik, M.; Dolensky, B.; Frydrych, I.; Hajduch, M.; Kolar, M.; Bogdanova, K.; Kralova, J.; Dzubak, P.; Kral, V. Caffeine-Hydrazones as Anticancer Agents with Pronounced Selectivity toward T-Lymphoblastic Leukaemia Cells. *Bioorganic Chem.* 2015, 60, 19–29. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bioorg.2015.03.003.
- (321) Sidova, V.; Zoufaly, P.; Pokorny, J.; Dzubak, P.; Hajduch, M.; Popa, I.; Urban, M. Cytotoxic Conjugates of Betulinic Acid and Substituted Triazoles Prepared by Huisgen Cycloaddition from 30-Azidoderivatives. *PLOS ONE* 2017, *12* (2), e0171621. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0171621.
- (322) Dang Thi, T. A.; Kim Tuyet, N. T.; Pham The, C.; Thanh Nguyen, H.; Ba Thi, C.; Doan Duy, T.; D'hooghe, M.; Van Nguyen, T. Synthesis and Cytotoxic Evaluation of Novel Ester-Triazole-Linked Triterpenoid–AZT Conjugates. *Bioorg. Med. Chem. Lett.* 2014, 24 (22), 5190–5194. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bmcl.2014.09.079.
- (323) Rashid, S.; Dar, B. A.; Majeed, R.; Hamid, A.; Bhat, B. A. Synthesis and Biological Evaluation of Ursolic Acid-Triazolyl Derivatives as Potential Anti-Cancer Agents. *Eur. J. Med. Chem.* 2013, 66, 238–245. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejmech.2013.05.029.

11 Appendices

Due to the copyright of the journals, the original publications are available online only.

Appendix I

Pokorný, J.; Borková, L.; Urban, M., Click Reactions in Chemistry of Triterpenes – Advances Towards Development of Potential Therapeutics, *Current Med. Chem.* **2018**, *25* (5), 636–658.

Available at: https://doi.org/10.2174/0929867324666171009122612

Appendix II

Pokorný, J.; Krajčovičová, S.; Hajdúch, M.; Holoubek, M.; Gurská, S.; Džubák, P.; Volná, T.; Popa, I.; Urban, M., Triterpenic azines, a new class of compounds with selective cytotoxicity to leukemia cells CCRF-CEM, *Future Med. Chem.* **2018**, *10* (5), 483–491.

Available at: https://doi.org/10.4155/fmc-2017-0171

Appendix III

Pokorný, J.; Olejníková, D.; Frydrych, I.; Lišková, B.; Gurská, S.; Benická, S.; Šarek, J.; Kotulová, J.; Hajdúch, M.; Džubák, P.; Urban, M. Substituted Dienes Prepared from Betulinic Acid – Synthesis, Cytotoxicity, Mechanism of Action, and Pharmacological Parameters. *Eur. J. Med. Chem.* **2021**, 113706.

Available at: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejmech.2021.113706

Appendix IV

Šidová, V.; Zoufalý, P.; Pokorný, J.; Džubák, P.; Hajdúch, M.; Popa, I.; Urban, M., Cytotoxic conjugates of betulinic acid and substituted triazoles prepared by Huisgen Cycloaddition from 30-azidoderivatives, *PLoS ONE* **2017**, 12, 2, e0171621.

Available at: https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0171621

Appendix V

Pokorný, J.; Horka V.; Šidová V.; Urban M., Synthesis and characterization of new conjugates of betulin diacetate and bis(triphenysilyl) betulin with substituted triazoles, *Monatsh. Chem.* **2018**, *149* (4), 839–845.

Available at: https://doi.org/10.1007/s00706-017-2113-7

PALACKÝ UNIVERSITY OLOMOUC FACULTY OF SCIENCE DEPARTMENT OF ORGANIC CHEMISTRY



Modifications of double bonds of lupane triterpenoids with anticancer activity

Summary of the Ph.D. Thesis

Author:Mgr. Jan PokornýSupervisor:doc. RNDr. Milan Urban, Ph.D.The year:2022

This Ph.D. thesis is based on a research carried out at the Department of Organic Chemistry within the study program P1417 Chemistry, field of study Organic Chemistry, at Faculty of Science, Palacký University Olomouc.

Candidate:	Mgr. Jan Pokorný Department of Organic Chemistry, Faculty of Science, Palacký University Olomouc
Advisor:	doc. RNDr. Milan Urban, Ph.D. Institute of Molecular and Translational Medicine, Faculty of Medicine and Dentistry, Palacký University Olomouc
Reviewers:	 Mgr. Jiří Kaleta, Ph.D. Institute of Organic Chemistry and Biochemistry of the Czech Academy of Sciences, Prague RNDr. Tomáš Etrych, PhD., DSc. Institute of Macromolecular Chemistry of the Czech Academy of Sciences, Prague

The oral defense will take place on in front of the committee for the Ph.D. thesis defense of the study program Chemistry at the Department of Organic Chemistry, Faculty of Science, Palacký University Olomouc, 17. listopadu 12, Olomouc.

The Ph.D. thesis is available at the Department of Organic Chemistry, Faculty of Science, Palacký University Olomouc, 17. listopadu 12, Olomouc, and online at http://stag.upol.cz.

Contents

1	Introduction			
2	Aims	Aims of the work		
3	Results and discussion1			
3.1	Modifications of betulinic acid at the isopropenyl moiety			
	3.1.1 3.1.2 3.1.3	Azines Wittig reactions CuAAC reactions at the position C-30		
3.2	Modifi	ications of the double bonds at the A-ring		
	3.2.1	Exploration of the Heck reaction at the position C-3		
4	Conc	lusions and future directions	24	
5	List o	of cell lines	26	
6	List of author's publications27			
7	References29			
8	Sumn	nary	33	
9	Souhi	rn	34	

1 Introduction

Terpenes are one of the largest classes of natural compounds with tens of thousands of representatives to date.^{1,2} They are formally oligomers or polymers containing two or more molecules of isoprene unit. Isoprene or 2-methylbuta-1,3-diene (Fig. 1) is an unsaturated organic compound with the molecular formula C_5H_8 . Thus, we can write the general formula of terpenes as $(C_5H_8)_n$, where *n* represents the number of isoprene units of which they are composed. Consequently, there are hemiterpenoids, consisting only of one unit = five carbon atoms (C_5), monoterpenoids (two units, C_{10} , historically considered the smallest terpenic molecules, hence their name³), sesquiterpenoids (three units, C_{15}), diterpenoids (four units, C_{20}), sesterterpenoids (C_{25}), triterpenoids (C_{30}), tetraterpenoids (C_{40}), and polyterpenoids. Like the majority of natural processes, the biosynthesis of terpenoids is relatively complex – these natural compounds are not formed by a simple polymerization of isoprene units.²

Fig. 1: The structure of isoprene.

Triterpenes are a large subgroup of terpenes, in 2006 approximately 5,000 naturally occurring representatives with more than a hundred different skeleton types were known,⁴ and this number is still growing. They may be acyclic as well as they can consist of one to five cycles and these cycles are usually five- or six-membered (see Fig. 2).⁵ According to the number of cycles, they can be further divided into groups such as pentacyclic triterpenes, in which lupane, oleanane, ursane, or hopane can be found.⁶ However, all triterpenes have one thing in common – their basic skeleton consists of thirty carbon atoms (six isoprene units) due to their biosynthesis from the essential intermediate – squalene.⁷

Triterpenes may occur in nature as free, unsubstituted molecules, as well as bound in esters or glycosides (saponins).⁸ They are widespread probably in all living organisms – they were found in both prokaryotes and eukaryotes – in bacteria,⁹ animals,¹⁰ humans,¹¹ plants,¹² algae¹³, and fungi.¹⁴ Every year, new triterpenes are discovered, isolated, and described.^{15–17} Albeit some terpenoids serve important primary functions as photosynthetic pigments (carotenoids), growth and development



Fig. 2: Examples of basic skeletons of tetracyclic and pentacyclic triterpenes. Sidechains are not shown.

regulators (plant hormones – gibberellins, strigolactones, cytokinins; animal hormones – steroids),¹⁸ or as elements of membrane structure and function (sterols – cholesterol [Fig. 3] forms part of the cellular membrane in animals),² pentacyclic triterpenoids serve primarily as a plant defense against pathogens, herbivores, pests,¹⁹ and in many cases, their function still remains unknown.



Fig. 3: The structure of cholesterol – tetracyclic triterpenoid.

Pentacyclic triterpenoids represent a highly interesting group of terpenes in terms of their biological activities.²⁰ Among them, the lupane (**VI**, Fig. 4), oleanane (**VII**), or ursane (**VIII**) analogs are the most important. They can be found mainly in peels, leaves, stems, and bark of numerous plants (e.g. birch and sycamore bark, fruit peels, etc.).²⁰ It was found that they have antiviral,²¹ antibacterial,²² antifungal,²³ antiulcer,²⁴ anti-inflammatory,²⁵ and antidiabetic²⁶ activities, therefore, some species have been used for centuries in folk or traditional Chinese medicine.²⁷ Furthermore, they exhibit antioxidative,²⁸ hepatoprotective,²⁹ cardioprotective,³⁰ neuroprotective,³¹ antimalarial,^{32,33} anti-HIV,^{34,35} and anticancer^{36–38} activity. It is more than obvious that due to such a palette of biological activities and structures, triterpenes are extremely interesting for detailed research.



Fig. 4: Structures of lupane (VI), oleanane (VII), and ursane (VIII).

Not to mention only the good properties, pentacyclic triterpenes also have some disadvantages. It results from the nature of their structure that they are not readily soluble in water. This makes it difficult to ensure their delivery to the desired targets in living organisms and specific cells, which affects their bioavailability.^{39,40} Furthermore, the effective concentration of the drug is often not low enough to be useful as a therapeutic, sometimes their selectivity is low. Finally, triterpenes have many mechanisms of action,⁴¹ some of them still remain unknown, making their studies complicated. Hence, many scientists focus their forces on the deep exploration, development, and improvement of these unfavorable triterpenoid properties. They are looking for possible solutions to the above-mentioned problems by modifications and derivatization of the parent active structures. Every year, hundreds of new triterpenes are synthesized/isolated from natural sources and tested for various biological activities; all studies are periodically summarized in the literature.⁴² Appropriately modified pentacyclic triterpenes can undoubtedly be a useful tool in the fight against diseases of civilization, such as cancer.

The theoretical part of the Ph.D. thesis is focused on the lupane-type triterpenoids only. The lupane structure (VI, Fig. 5, see the numbering) is composed of four six-membered rings A–D and one five-membered ring E, bearing an isopropyl group. Six methyl groups (numbered 23–28) are part of the basic skeleton. All other compounds of this type are derived from the structure below.



Fig. 5: A) Numbering of the lupane (VI) structure and cycles; B) typical positions for modification.

The theoretical part includes a comprehensive review focusing on the methods for possible modification of the double bond C-20(29) at the isopropenyl moiety of lupene and other possibilities for introducing a new double bond at the position C-30 in the context of biological, in particular cytotoxic activity. Cyclizations of the whole isopropenyl unit considering the double bond are also discussed. Detailed literature research of the modifications at this position was performed since the vast majority of the practical work of this Ph.D. thesis is devoted to the modification of the C-30 position. Then, an overview of possible positions of double bonds at the A-ring of the lupane skeleton is discussed. Next chapters are focused on the Huisgen cycloaddition reaction, its copper(I)-catalyzed variant, Wittig reactions and Heck reactions, which were all experimentally used to modify the triterpenoid structure.

2 Aims of the work

The aims of the Ph.D. Thesis are the following:

- theoretical overview focused on the modifications of double bonds of lupanetype triterpenoids and their biological activity
- synthesis, purification, and characterization of new betulinic acid derivatives modified at the position C-30 according to Scheme 1
- development of the synthetic route for the preparation of new compounds with a double bond using Heck reaction according to Scheme 2
- cytotoxic testing of the prepared final compounds (performed by the biological department at the Institute of Molecular and Translational Medicine, Faculty of Medicine, Palacký University Olomouc)



Scheme 1: Derivatives of betulinic acid (XI) modified at the C-30 position: A) aromatic azines, B) Wittig products, C) triazoles.



Scheme 2: D) Derivatives of betulinic acid (XI) modified at the C-3 position using the Heck reaction.

Based on the literature review, it is clear that betulinic acid (**XI**) still has a lot to offer due to its wide scope of biological activities. There are many unexplored options for further modifications and improvement of its undesirable properties. In particular, 30-oxobetulinic acid (**XLII**) with its low IC₅₀ values could potentially be a hot candidate for cancer treatment, but the major drawback of this compound is the low selectivity between cancer and healthy cells caused by the presence of the Michael acceptor. Therefore, this thesis aimed to find synthetic approaches leading to new betulinic acid (**XI**) derivatives with anticancer activity modified especially at the C-30 position, which tried to overcome the problem of low selectivity of the parent compound **XLII** with the preservation of the 30–C=X double bond.

Nitrogen-containing substituents in both C-30 and C-3 positions, such as variously substituted imines, hydrazones, or oximes, significantly contributed to the biological activity of the prepared lupane compounds.⁴³⁻⁴⁷ In the first project, analogous approach was applied for masking the aldehyde moiety in 30-oxobetulinic acid (**XLII**), and novel hydrazone conjugates bearing variously substituted aromatic rings were prepared (A, Scheme 1). These derivatives were used to verify whether such modification of **XLII** could help to improve the selectivity while retaining the activity against cancer cells. After this study was finished, the improvement in selectivity was successfully confirmed, however, limited stability of the hydrazone moiety became apparent which led to a second aim of the thesis – to modify the aldehyde group at the C-30 position using Wittig reactions, which represent a bioisosteric replacement of the azine bridge with a carbon atom. The new double bond 30–C=C was expected to act similarly as the original 30–C=N in living cells, but its stability could be much higher (B, Scheme 1).

The next goal was to prepare new betulinic acid derivatives using Cu(I)-catalyzed azide-alkyne cycloaddition in order to build on the previous research in this area (C, Scheme 1).

Finally, the last target was to optimize the use of the Heck reaction as a modern cross-coupling method for introducing a new double bond attached to the A-ring of the lupane skeleton (D, Scheme 2). The scope of this reaction has not been well explored in the chemistry of triterpenes yet. Therefore, its use was evaluated in terms of double bonds at the A-ring at the position C-3 where similar cross-coupling reactions on triterpenoids were performed previously.
3 Results and discussion

3.1 Modifications of betulinic acid at the isopropenyl moiety

3.1.1 Azines

This part was published in the Future Medicinal Chemistry journal in 2018:

Pokorný, **J.**; Krajčovičová, S.; Hajdúch, M.; Holoubek, M.; Gurská, S.; Džubák, P.; Volná, T.; Popa, I.; Urban, M., Triterpenic azines, a new class of compounds with selective cytotoxicity to leukemia cells CCRF-CEM, *Future Med. Chem.* **2018**, *10* (5), 483–491.

In order to improve the low selectivity of the 30-oxobetulinic acid (2, Scheme 3), condensation reactions with substituted aromatic hydrazones were performed to mask the Michael acceptor present in the parent compound. New derivatives containing fully conjugated azine bridge showed promising anticancer properties with high selectivity towards the CCRF-CEM cancer cell line. The disadvantages were low yields of the desired compounds and limited stability in water. It was sufficient for the *in vitro* tests but would likely be insufficient in anticancer drugs. Ten new derivatives of betulinic acid (1, Scheme 21) were prepared, five as free acids at the position C-28 (4a-4e), and five with protection by benzyl ester at C-28 carboxyl function (7a-7e). All compounds were fully characterized and tested for their cytotoxic activities.



Scheme 3: Preparation of the azine derivatives 4a–4e and 7a–7e. Reagents and conditions: i) Benzyl bromide, K_2CO_3 , THF, reflux, 4 h; ii) SeO₂, 2-methoxyethanol, 110 °C, 4 h; iii) N₂H₄ · H₂O, EtOH, reflux, 15 min; iv) 3a–3j or phenylhydrazine, EtOH, reflux, 2–6 h.



Fig. 6: Sideproducts of the reactions.

Prepared azines 4a–4e and 7a–7e, together with parent compounds – betulinic acid (1) and 30-oxobetulinic acid (2) were evaluated for their cytotoxic activity *in vitro* using MTS assay against a panel of eight cancer cell lines (CCRF-CEM, CEM-DNR, HCT116, HCT116 p53^{-/-}, K562, K562-TAX, A549, U2OS), and two human normal fibroblasts (BJ, MRC-5). Results of the IC₅₀ values are displayed in Tab. 1.

Tab. 1: Cytotoxic activities of prepared azine derivatives 4a-4e and 7a-7e in eight tumor and two normal fibroblast cell lines. The most active derivative 4d is highlighted.

	$ m IC_{50}~(\mu mol\cdot L^{-1})^a$										
Comp.	CCRF- CEM	CEM- DNR	НСТ 116	HCT116 p53 ^{-/-}	K562	K562- TAX	A549	U2OS	BJ	MRC-5	SI^b
1^{c}	45.5	45.4	38.0	>50	40.0	43.1	43.4	>50	37.6	32.9	0.7
$2^{ m c}$	3.1	3.7	2.5	3.0	7.6	3.3	3.8	3.5	6.1	4.1	1.6
4a	4.5	30.9	21.5	16.7	34.9	28.3	25.2	29.9	>50	>50	>11.1
4b	5.6	26.8	29.4	20.8	39.8	26.8	34.2	23.4	>50	40.4	>8.1
4c	8.8	31.9	39.0	36.3	47.8	46.3	33.0	37.1	>50	>50	>5.7
4d	3.4	27.1	11.4	11.5	15.6	28.8	29.7	14.1	>50	48.9	>14.7
4 e	3.9	27.9	9.6	16.6	20.7	28.7	28.1	10.5	45.2	33.1	10.0
7a	>50	>50	>50	>50	>50	>50	>50	>50	>50	>50	-
7b	>50	>50	>50	>50	>50	>50	>50	>50	>50	>50	-
7c	>50	>50	>50	>50	>50	>50	>50	>50	>50	>50	-
7d	21.7	>50	45.9	37.9	34.5	>50	47.0	33.5	32.1	36.9	1.6
7e	18.8	>50	>50	30.3	25.6	>50	48.5	30.5	45.7	45.3	2.4

^a The lowest concentration that kills 50 % of cells. The maximum standard deviation in cytotoxicity assays is typically 15% of the average value. ^b Selectivity index is calculated for the IC_{50} of the CCRF-CEM line vs. average IC_{50} values of both fibroblasts (BJ and MRC-5). ^c Parent compound is used as a standard.

Results showed that all derivatives 4a-4e with free carboxyl group were active against the CCRF-CEM line in a low micromolar range, compound 4d was the most active and selective with the selectivity index SI > 14.7, meaning significant improvement in comparison with the parent compounds 1 and 2 which suffered from general toxicity. Cell cycle analysis and nucleic acid synthesis in CCRF-CEM cell lines were further evaluated to show that compounds trigger selective apoptosis *via* intrinsic pathway.

3.1.2 Wittig reactions

Results from this project were published in the European Journal of Medicinal Chemistry in 2021:

Pokorný, J.; Olejníková, D.; Frydrych, I.; Lišková, B.; Gurská, S.; Benická, S.; Šarek, J.; Kotulová, J.; Hajdúch, M.; Džubák, P.; Urban, M., Substituted Dienes Prepared from Betulinic Acid – Synthesis, Cytotoxicity, Mechanism of Action, and Pharmacological Parameters, *Eur. J. Med. Chem.* **2021**, *224*, 113706.

In the previous project, triterpenic azines were proved to be selective against the CCRF-CEM cancer cell line in comparison with the parent compound, 30-oxobetulinic acid (2, Scheme 3). However, they also exhibited low stability and their preparation suffered from poor yields. Therefore, it was decided to modify the same substrate using Wittig reactions to obtain isosteric analogs with conjugated double bonds and variously substituted aromatic ring. In total, forty-nine triphenylphosphonium salts **12.1–12.51** (Fig. 7) were prepared and two purchased to react in the Wittig reaction with 30-oxobetulinic acid (2). The reaction was optimized and forty new triterpenoid conjugates 13.1–13.49 (Scheme 4) were obtained, fully characterized, and tested for cytotoxic activity in eight tumor cell lines and two noncancer fibroblasts. During the optimizations, both E/Z isomers were often found in various ratios in NMR spectra of the resulting Wittig products after the purification. From NMR analyses, it was found out that the reaction stereochemistry outcome is dependent on the reaction temperature. When the Wittig reaction was performed at a higher temperature, the amount of the Z isomer was usually higher (up to 3:1 for E/Z in refluxing toluene, depending on the nature of the ylide used), while at room temperature the ratio was lower but still significant (up to 5:1 for E/Z in toluene, NMR analysis). Unfortunately, the two isomers were not visible on TLC as two spots, and they were inseparable using standard column chromatography. Finally, the reaction temperature at 0 °C during the addition of the aldehyde $\mathbf{2}$ into the prepared ylide markedly helped to decrease the amount of the Z isomer, while the formation of the E isomer was predominant (at least 15:1 for E/Z at 0 $^{\circ}$ C in THF). Using these optimized conditions, most of the salts 12.1-12.51 were successful in the Wittig reaction giving the pure E isomer in moderate – high yield.

All prepared derivatives 13.1–13.49 with the parent aldehyde 2 were tested for their cytotoxic activities *in vitro* using standard MTS assay against a panel of eight cancer cell lines (CCRF-CEM, CEM-DNR, HCT116, HCT116 p53^{-/-}, K562, K562-TAX, A549, U2OS), and two human normal fibroblasts (BJ, MRC-5). Results of the IC₅₀ values are displayed in Tab. 2. Derivatives are considered inactive when IC₅₀ > 50 µmol \cdot L⁻¹. Compounds 13.22 and 13.39 showed the best results in primary screening with the highest cytotoxic activity against CCRF-CEM (IC₅₀ = 3.2 µmol/L for 13.22, and IC₅₀ = 3.6 µmol/L for 13.39, respectively) and favorable selectivity index (SI > 13.0 for 13.22), therefore, they were subjected for further biological testing (cell cycle analysis, synthesis of DNA and RNA, protein expression, cell death, pharmacological parameters) to evaluate their mechanism of action. It was found that both compounds trigger selective apoptosis in cancer cells *via* intrinsic pathway. Pharmacological parameters of 13.22 were better than for 13.39, therefore, the derivative 13.22 was the finally selected candidate for further preclinical development as anticancer drug



Fig. 7: List of triphenylphosphonium salts prepared in this project with corresponding yields. ^a Purchased salt; ^b Iodide salt; ^c Chloride salt.



Scheme 4: Wittig reactions with 30-oxobetulinic acid (2). Reagents and conditions: i) SeO₂, 2-methoxyethanol, 110 °C, 4 h; ii) PPh₃, toluene/acetonitrile, reflux, overnight; iii) *t*-BuOK, THF, r. t., 30 min; iv) THF, 0 °C, then r. t., 2–18 h. *Yields for compounds 12.2 and 12.29 are given for a mixture of both E/Z isomers. Derivatives 12.5–12.10, 12.31, 12.44, 12.45, 12.50, and 12.51 were not obtained.

					IC_{50}	(µmol · L⁻	-1)a				
Comp.	CCRF -CEM	CEM- DNR	НСТ 116	HCT116 p53 ^{-/-}	K562	K562- TAX	A549	U2OS	BJ	MRC- 5	SI^b
2^{c}	0.8	3.8	1.9	1.9	3.4	1.3	>50	2.2	6.7	2.6	5.7
13.1	11.1	25.1	24.1	24.3	15.7	26.2	23.9	24.1	44.6	24.3	3.1
13.2^{d}	8.0	45.7	15.2	>50	>50	43.6	$>\!50$	>50	> 50	>50	> 6.3
13.3	6.5	30.2	35.5	39.5	40.0	25.3	41.8	24.2	> 50	>50	>7.7
13.4	11.8	47.0	30.2	26.3	$>\!50$	45.8	32.9	27.2	>50	43.1	>3.9
13.11	19.1	22.8	29.7	25.9	28.1	25.9	26.8	28.0	33.0	31.5	1.7
13.12	15.4	23.2	24.5	22.6	21.8	25.1	29.7	27.7	42.1	31.7	2.4
13.13	18.7	42.1	26.6	24.8	23.9	39.3	29.4	28.1	42.3	32.6	2.0
13.14	16.8	49.1	27.2	24.5	21.6	47.9	28.6	27.8	46.7	35.3	2.4
13.15	20.6	> 50	29.6	29.5	25.1	>50	29.7	28.5	>50	29.5	> 1.9
13.16	23.2	26.8	36.6	47.0	$>\!50$	24.8	$>\!50$	40.4	$>\!50$	$>\!50$	>2.2
13.17	21.8	$>\!50$	33.0	36.1	48.7	>50	37.0	29.6	$>\!50$	$>\!50$	>2.3
13.18	23.7	30.6	34.8	39.3	$>\!50$	29.8	45.2	33.1	>50	$>\!50$	>2.1
13.19	19.7	27.7	$>\!50$	>50	$>\!50$	29.2	$>\!50$	>50	$>\!50$	$>\!50$	>2.5
13.20	9.5	21.4	24.7	22.3	24.9	23.6	36.5	18.2	$>\!50$	42.2	>4.9
13.21	11.7	23.1	23.0	21.0	21.6	21.9	28.7	27.7	41.5	32.1	3.1
13.22	3.2	25.5	16.4	15.2	27.7	25.6	29.2	17.3	>50	32.6	>13.0
13.23	8.8	35.9	25.3	26.8	23.6	32.8	33.1	27.6	$>\!50$	>50	> 5.7
13.24	11.6	$>\!50$	27.3	29.5	25.2	48.4	38.7	28.4	>50	>50	>4.3
13.25	12.1	21.6	35.1	29.4	>50	22.7	$>\!50$	$>\!50$	$>\!50$	>50	>4.1
13.26	8.0	28.1	23.1	24.8	26.5	25.1	35.1	24.6	$>\!50$	42.9	> 5.8
13.27	12.4	25.3	37.5	35.5	$>\!50$	24.3	48.8	29.3	$>\!50$	45.1	> 3.8
13.28	11.3	17.4	30.9	32.8	$>\!50$	14.2	26.2	30.9	>50	>50	>4.4
13.29^{d}	20.1	33.9	43.4	43.1	>50	36.7	>50	>50	>50	>50	>2.5
13.30	4.6	30.6	34.6	39.6	41.4	25.6	40.1	25.2	$>\!50$	44.1	>10.3
13.32	5.9	26.1	21.4	18.2	>50	26.3	>50	>50	>50	>50	> 8.5
13.33	4.9	31.4	35.4	41.0	36.2	29.8	40.6	23.9	44.6	38.3	8.5
13.34	5.4	33.1	39.5	38.5	46.3	29.2	45.4	25.8	>50	$>\!50$	>9.2
13.35	6.5	28.9	33.2	31.8	> 50	29.3	> 50	27.0	>50	35.2	> 6.6
13.36	16.0	> 50	30.7	33.3	>50	>50	> 50	32.2	>50	41.2	>2.9
13.37	23.8	27.0	39.1	43.3	>50	27.2	>50	44.1	>50	49.7	>2.1
13.38	21.5	40.9	40.9	31.9	40.5	45.6	41.4	28.2	49.5	42.4	2.1
13.39	3.6	22.9	18.6	15.7	11.5	23.4	14.3	19.5	24.3	19.2	6.1
13.40	5.9	20.5	35.0	30.6	43.4	20.6	46.0	29.7	>50	>50	>8.4
13.41	17.5	32.0	39.0	42.5	> 50	39.2	> 50	49.0	>50	>50	>2.9
13.42	20.9	> 50	42.4	48.9	>50	48.6	> 50	48.6	>50	>50	>2.4
13.43	45.6	> 50	>50	>50	>50	>50	> 50	45.1	>50	>50	>1.1
13.46	5.5	27.8	21.8	20.8	40.6	25.2	45.5	26.5	>50	32.4	>7.5
13.47	22.4	>50	33.5	33.6	26.0	>50	32.5	29.7	43.0	33.7	1.7
13.48	22.1	> 50	32.2	36.3	29.8	>50	32.2	30.2	>50	43.2	>2.1
13.49	10.0	13.7	17.3	20.8	22.2	16.0	19.0	22.3	47.6	29.2	3.8

Tab. 2: Cytotoxic activities of prepared derivatives 13.1–13.49 and the parent compound 2 in eight tumor and two normal fibroblast cell lines. The most active derivatives 13.22 and 13.39 are highlighted.

^a The lowest concentration that kills 50 % of cells. The maximum standard deviation in cytotoxicity assays is typically 15 % of the average value. Compounds with $IC_{50} > 50 \mu mol/L$ were considered inactive. ^b Selectivity index is calculated for IC_{50} of CCRF-CEM line vs. the average IC_{50} values of both fibroblasts (BJ and MRC-5). ^c Parent compound is used as a standard. ^d IC_{50} value was measured for a mixture of both E/Z isomers.

3.1.3 CuAAC reactions at the position C-30

The background of this project was described in the review article:

Pokorný, J.; Borková, L.; Urban, M., Click Reactions in Chemistry of Triterpenes
– Advances Towards Development of Potential Therapeutics, *Current Med. Chem.*2018, 25 (5), 636–658.

The project follows these publications:

Šidová, V.; Zoufalý, P.; **Pokorný, J.**; Džubák, P.; Hajdúch, M.; Popa, I.; Urban, M., Cytotoxic conjugates of betulinic acid and substituted triazoles prepared by Huisgen Cycloaddition from 30-azidoderivatives, *PLoS ONE* **2017**, 12, 2, e0171621. and

Pokorný, **J.**; Horka V.; Šidová V.; Urban M., Synthesis and characterization of new conjugates of betulin diacetate and bis(triphenysilyl) betulin with substituted triazoles, *Monatsh. Chem.* **2018**, *149* (4), 839–845.

In these two studies, three sets of betulinic acid derivatives with the free C-28 carboxyl group 21-23 (Scheme 5) and variously protected/not protected C-3 hydroxyl group, followed by two sets of both OH-protected betulin derivatives 31-32 (Scheme 6) were prepared using CuAAC leading to new conjugates, containing a variously substituted triazole ring at the position C-30. Most of the compounds in both series were synthetized by students under my supervision. All derivatives were then subjected to cytotoxicity testing against 8 tumor cell lines and 2 non-cancer fibroblasts.

In the first study⁴⁸, 22 final derivatives **21a–21h** and **22a–22g** (Scheme 5) with the protection at C-3 were prepared by CuAAC using alkynes **a–h** in moderate to high yields. Unprotected derivatives **23a–23g** were then prepared from their silylated analogs. Cytotoxicity testing revealed that acetates **21a–21h** were highly active on multiple cancer cell lines with IC₅₀ values in low micromolar ranges, which was in contrast with their less active unprotected analogs **23a–23g** with the free 3β -OH, which we expected to have the potential highest activity. Moreover, the 3β -O-acetate precursors **16** and **18** showed significant cytotoxicity. The most active derivative **21b** with benzaldehyde connected to the triazole ring had IC₅₀ = 3.3 μ mol · L⁻¹ against the CCRF-CEM cell line. Results suggested that both the acetate and triazole probably positively influence the cellular uptake while the triazole may also become part of the pharmacophore.

In the second article⁴⁹, twelve new final conjugates – diacetates 31a-31f and bis(triphenylsilyl) derivatives 32a-32f (Scheme 6) were synthesized in moderate-high yields for the SAR study to extend the previously prepared library of betulinic acid

derivatives. Unfortunately, the solubility of the final compounds was not sufficient to perform cytotoxicity assays. In addition, attempts to deprotect the derivatives that could help to improve their solubility in water-based media used in biological tests were unsuccessful, and therefore only their synthesis was published, and the compounds were not further developed.



Scheme 5: Derivatives of betulinic acid (1) prepared by CuAAC reaction. Reagents and conditions: i) Ac₂O, pyridine, r. t., 16 h; ii) Ph₃SiCl, imidazole, DMF, r. t., 36 h; iii) NBS, AIBN, CCl₄, 75 °C for 1 h, then 50 °C for 3 h; iv) NaN₃, DMSO, r. t., 36 h; v) CuSO₄ · 5H₂O, sodium L-ascorbate, alkynes **a**–**h**, DMF, r. t. or 50 °C; vi) TBAF, THF, r. t. 18–32 h, or HCl, DCM, r. t., 5–11 h.⁴⁸



Scheme 6: Derivatives of betulin (24) prepared by CuAAC reaction. Reagents and conditions: i) Ac₂O, pyridine, r. t., 16 h; ii) Ph₃SiCl, imidazole, DMF, 50 °C, 36 h; iii) NBS, AIBN, CCl₄, reflux; iv) NaN₃, DMSO, r. t., 36 h; v) CuSO₄ · 5H₂O, sodium L-ascorbate, alkynes \mathbf{a} - \mathbf{h} , *t*-BuOH/H₂O 2 : 1, 50 °C, 16 h.⁴⁹

In order to further extend existing biological information from the previous SAR study in the articles above, a new set of eleven triterpenic triazoles 35a-35k (Scheme 7) was prepared from betulinic acid (1) using CuAAC. In this project, the connection between the terpene and the triazole ring was represented by an ester function, which could be easily cleaved by nonspecific esterases in a cell, and therefore, such compound could possibly serve as a prodrug. Moreover, some compounds from previous studies with the same type of connection between the terpene and

the triazole ring showed strong neuroprotective activity.⁵⁰ Therefore, this new set of derivatives will be evaluated in neurodegeneration models. Following results have not yet been published.

During the synthesis, it was found that the purity of the used azide significantly affects the yield of the cycloaddition. Only moderate–low yields were achieved with commercially available azides \mathbf{b} – \mathbf{f} , while fresh purified azides (\mathbf{g} , \mathbf{h}) afforded products in almost quantitative yields with 100% conversion of the starting material as is typical for the click chemistry. This fact is supported by the observations of our



Scheme 7: CuAAC reactions on betulinic acid (1). Reagents and conditions: i) BnBr, K_2CO_3 , THF, reflux, 3 h; ii) SeO₂, 2-methoxyethanol, 110 °C, 4 h; iii) NaClO₂, KH₂PO₄, 2-methyl-2-butene, t-BuOH/H₂O 1 : 1, r. t. 5 h; iv) propargyl bromide, K_2CO_3 , THF, reflux, 4 h; v) corresponding azide, CuSO₄ · 5H₂O, sodium ascorbate, t-BuOH/H₂O 2 : 1, 50 °C, 18 h; iv) NaN₃, DMF, r. t., overnight.

reactions with azides, which were freshly prepared but not purified (i-k), and then gave only medium yields of about 60%, while the conversion was still not complete. Moreover, the addition of the azide and other reactants did not help to complete the reaction, instead, unknown sideproducts were formed in minor amounts. Thus, the use of CuAAC in this case cannot be considered as the typical example of click chemistry due to lower yields, longer reaction times and higher reaction temperatures.

Prepared triazole derivatives 35a-35k were tested for their cytotoxic activity *in* vitro using standard MTS assay against a panel of eight cancer cell lines (CCRF-CEM, CEM-DNR, HCT116, HCT116 p53^{-/-}, K562, K562-TAX, A549, U2OS), and two human normal fibroblasts (BJ, MRC-5). Results of the IC₅₀ values are displayed in Tab. 3. Derivatives are considered inactive when IC₅₀ > 50 µmol · L⁻¹.

Tab. 3: Cytotoxic activities of prepared triazole derivatives**35a-35k** in eight tumor and two normal fibroblast cell lines. The most active derivative**35i** is highlighted.

	$ m IC_{50}~(\mu mol \cdot L^{-1})^a$										
Comp.	CCRF -CEM	CEM- DNR	НСТ 116	$ m HCT116 \ p53^{-/-}$	K562	K562- TAX	A549	U2OS	BJ	MRC -5	SI^b
1 ^c	8.1	14.0	15.8	16.0	4.3	14.1	9.4	20.8	24.2	28.2	3.2
35a	>50	>50	>50	>50	>50	>50	>50	>50	>50	>50	-
35b	>50	>50	>50	>50	>50	>50	>50	>50	>50	>50	-
35c	30.4	>50	>50	49.3	>50	14.9	>50	15.2	>50	>50	> 1.6
35d	14.6	29.8	29.5	28.8	27.1	21.7	29.1	23.2	29.3	25.7	1.9
35e	>50	>50	>50	>50	>50	>50	>50	>50	$>\!50$	>50	-
35f	>50	>50	>50	>50	>50	>50	>50	>50	$>\!50$	>50	-
$35\mathrm{g}$	>50	>50	>50	>50	>50	>50	>50	>50	$>\!50$	>50	-
35h	44.1	>50	>50	>50	>50	>50	>50	>50	>50	>50	>1.1
35i	5.9	23.9	>50	>50	>50	8.7	>50	>50	>50	>50	>8.5
35j	>50	>50	>50	>50	>50	>50	>50	>50	>50	>50	-
35k	19.6	>50	>50	>50	>50	42.3	>50	>50	>50	>50	>2.6

^a The lowest concentration that kills 50 % of cells. The maximum standard deviation in cytotoxicity assays is typically 15% of the average value. ^b Selectivity index is calculated for the IC₅₀ of the CCRF-CEM line vs. average IC₅₀ values of both fibroblasts (BJ and MRC-5). ^c Parent compound is used as a standard.

Results showed that only five derivatives **35c**, **35d**, **35h**, **35i**, and **35k** were active, however, this was expected due to the protection of the C-28 carboxyl group. Among them, compound **35d** showed general cytotoxicity in all tested cell lines in the moderate IC₅₀ range of 14.6–29.8 µmol \cdot L⁻¹. The rest of the active compounds showed selective cytotoxicity against CCRF-CEM and K562-TAX cell lines, while they were inactive in human normal fibroblasts. The best candidate, derivative **35i**, was the most active in a low micromolar range in CCRF-CEM (IC₅₀ = 5.9 µmol \cdot L⁻¹) and K562-TAX (IC₅₀ = 8.7 µmol \cdot L⁻¹) cell lines with high selectivity (the selectivity index SI > 8.5), meaning significant improvement in comparison with the parent compound, betulinic acid $\mathbf{1}$, which suffer from general toxicity (SI = 3.2). The cell cycle analysis and nucleic acid synthesis in the CCRF-CEM cell lines were evaluated for the compound $\mathbf{35i}$, results are summarized in Tab. 4.

		Used conc. $(\mu mol \cdot L^{-1})$	Sub G1 (%)	G0/G1 (%)	${f S}$ (%)	G2/M (%)	pH3 ^{Ser10} (%)	DNA syn- thesis (%)	RNA syn- thesis (%)
Control		0	2.22	40.73	41.22	18.06	1.92	36.39	32.41
35i	$1 \times \mathrm{IC}_{50}$	5.86	6.52	38.84	41.28	19.89	1.72	32.07	19.48
	$5 \times \mathrm{IC}_{50}$	29.30	9.75	44.77	38.44	16.80	1.09	27.87	23.91

Tab. 4: Cell cycle analysis and influence on DNA and RNA synthesis in CCRF-CEM cancer cells treated with $1 \times IC_{50}$ and $5 \times IC_{50}$ of compound **35i**.

The influence of the compound **35i** on cell cycle and DNA/RNA synthesis is not significant, however, inhibition of DNA and RNA synthesis is obvious at $5 \times IC_{50}$ concentration. Compound **35i** led to the accumulation of the cells in the G0/G1 cell cycle phase at $5 \times IC_{50}$.

3.2 Modifications of the double bonds at the A-ring

Unsuccessful attempts to derivatize the isopropenyl unit by the Heck reaction were performed in the study of Zhu et al.⁵¹ with very low yields, problems with conversion, stereoselectivity, and a special $Fe(OTf)_3$ catalyst. We decided to verify the standard Heck procedure in a less hindered position of the lupane skeleton. From the literature,^{52,53} it is known that the Suzuki-Miyaura cross-coupling reaction works at the position C-3 at the A-ring. Therefore, this approach was chosen to determine if the Heck reaction is suitable for an introduction of a new double bond into the molecule next to the A-ring. This work was focused on the scope and limitations of this reaction since it is promising for the potential synthesis of numerous new compounds in the future.

3.2.1 Exploration of the Heck reaction at the position C-3

For the exploration of the Heck reaction at the position C-3 of betulinic acid (1), the triflate **37** (Scheme 8) was prepared according to the literature⁵⁴ with an excel-

lent yield of 94 %. Having the starting triterpene substrate, searching for the optimal reaction conditions started with styrene (**a**, 200 mol %), palladium acetate as a Pd catalyst (15 mol %), together with triphenylphosphine (30 mol %), K₂CO₃ as a base (200 mol %), DMF as a solvent, and reaction temperature at 70 °C. After several test reactions on a small scale, the reaction seemed to proceed with one major and some minor products according to the TLC analysis, indicating a potential Heck product. After purification by column chromatography and subsequent ¹H NMR analysis the structure of the product **38a** was proved with unique *E* stereoselectivity of the new double bond as is typical for the Heck reaction. The reaction was further optimized using various bases. It was found that piperidine is the best choice in comparison with Et₃N and K₂CO₃, giving full conversion of the starting triterpene in 1–4 h with a minimum amount of sideproducts.



Scheme 8: Heck reactions at the position C-3. Reagents and conditions: i) BnBr, K_2CO_3 , THF, reflux, 3 h; ii) $Na_2Cr_2O_7 \cdot 2H_2O$, AcOH, Ac₂O, NaOAc $\cdot 3H_2O$, r. t., 18 h; iii) Tf₂NPh, KHMDS, THF, -78 °C, 4 h; iv) styrene **a**-**f** or allylbenzene **g**, PPh₃, Pd(OAc)₂, piperidine, DMF, 85 °C, 1–4 h. *The product **38g** was obtained as a mixture of *E* and *Z* isomers.

During NMR analyses, it was found that in some cases different Heck product (**39a–39e**, Scheme 9) was formed in a smaller amount. The possible result of the reaction is shown in Scheme 9, where the major 3,1'-regioisomer was formed, but also the 3,2'-product was observed meaning that about 10 % of the mass is a different compound, which was not directly visible as another spot on TLC, as it has almost identical $R_{\rm f}$. From this point of view, it is clear that there is still a lot of space to optimize the stereoselectivity of the reaction, which was found to be unspecific under these conditions. This will be the subject of further study, where different ligands will be used.



Scheme 9: Two regioisomers 3,1' and 3,2' as products of the Heck reaction. Reagents and conditions: substituted styrene, PPh₃, Pd(OAc)₂, piperidine, DMF, 85 °C, 1–4 h.

4 Conclusions and future directions

The main aim of this Ph.D. thesis was to synthesize new derivatives of betulinic acid (1) with anticancer activity. Within the thesis, a theoretical review focused on modifications of the lupane-type triterpenoids containing double bonds with an emphasis on the biological activity of these compounds was performed. Synthesis, purification, and characterization of new derivatives were done according to the set goals:

- 1) The low selectivity of the 30-oxobetulinic acid (2) was successfully solved by the C-30 isosteric replacement approach:
 - A. A small set of ten new highly cytotoxic triterpenic azines with the free carboxyl group 4a-4e, and protected derivatives 7a-7e (Scheme 3) was prepared in the first project, which was focused on masking of the Michael acceptor of the parent aldehyde 2 by condensation reactions with variously substituted hydrazones. Nonprotected compounds 4a-4e showed great selectivity towards the CCRF-CEM cancer cell line while the toxicity decreased significantly towards other cell lines including nonmalignant fibroblasts, meaning that the goal was achieved. The most active derivative 4d had comparable cytotoxic activity to the parent 30-oxobetulinic acid (2). However, poor stability was the biggest drawback of this class of derivatives, together with low yields and sideproducts. This work was published in 2018 in the Future Medicinal Chemistry Journal.
 - B. A large library of forty new triterpenoid dienes 13.1–13.51 (Scheme 4) was prepared from the same substrate 2 using Wittig reactions. For this purpose, a wide palette of variously substituted triphenylphosphonium salts 12.1–12.51 (Fig. 7) was prepared. The main interest was focused on the improvement of inappropriate properties of previously prepared azines. An isosteric replacement of C=N by C=C bond yielded stable compounds which showed comparable anticancer activities and high selectivity compared to azines. Therefore, the lack of selectivity of the parent compound, 30-oxobetulinic acid (2), was diminished and stability was achieved. The most active derivatives were further tested for DNA and RNA synthesis,

cell cycle analysis, protein expression, and pharmacological parameters to find out the mechanism of action. The compounds cause selective cell apoptosis particularly by the mitochondrial pathway. The derivative **13.22** was considered a potential candidate for further preclinical development. The work was published in 2021 in the European Journal of Medicinal Chemistry.

- 2) Copper(I)-catalyzed azide-alkyne cycloadditions were employed in the third project focusing on the preparation of triterpenoid conjugates with a triazole ring. In previous studies, it was found that 3β-O-acetyl derivatives of betulinic acid (1) with free C-28 carboxyl group (21a-21h, Scheme 5) were more active than their nonprotected analogs (23a-23g). Unfortunately, derivatives of betulin (24) with protection on both -OH groups (31a-31f, and 32a-32f, Scheme 6) were not sufficiently soluble to perform cytotoxicity assays. Within my work, eleven new compounds 35a-35k (Scheme 7) were prepared, fully characterized, and tested *in vitro* for their cytotoxic activity. The best derivative 35i showed higher cytotoxicity against the CCRF-CEM cell line than the parent compound, betulinic acid (1); however, most of the compounds were inactive. In contrast, these compounds may be effective as neurodegenerative agents, which will be verified in further studies.
- 3) The Heck reaction was introduced to the chemistry of triterpenes in the last project focused on the exploration of possibilities to use this cross-coupling reaction for a modification at the A-ring of betulinic acid (1). Seven new derivatives 38a-38g (Scheme 8) containing a new double bond have been prepared to date, however, further investigation to optimize the regioisomers formation is needed. This could be solved particularly by a change in the used ligand since appropriately selected ligands can sterically block the formation of unwanted isomers. Reducing the amount of catalyst used in the reaction will be also further optimized. This project will be followed up with a different protecting group to obtain final derivatives with the free C-28 carboxyl group which is desirable for higher cytotoxic activity.

In conclusion, four different synthetic targets dealing with modifications of betulinic acid (1) are part of this Ph.D. thesis. In summary, 68 new final triterpenoid compounds were synthesized, fully characterized by physical and spectral data, and most of them were tested for cytotoxic activity against eight cancer cell lines and two normal fibroblasts, providing valuable SAR information. Some of the most promising derivatives were further evaluated in the following biological assays. Cytotoxicity tests and biological assays were performed by other researchers at IMTM (Soňa Gurská, Ivo Frydrych, Barbora Lišková).

Future directions:

- The isosteric replacement at the position C-30 was successful in the improvement of selectivity of new compounds. This approach may be generally used in future projects.
- Newly synthesized dienes opened the triterpenoid skeleton for many new transformations – dienes are good substrates for Diels-Alder reactions which are already successfully investigated in our research group.
- The Heck reaction may be used for the preparation of a number of new compounds. In order to use these compounds in biology, it is necessary to find better protecting groups for the position C-28 that can be easily deprotected.

5 List of cell lines

A549	Lung adenocarcinoma
BJ	Human non-cancer fibroblast
CCRF-CEM	T-lymphoblastic leukemia
CEM-DNR	T-lymphoblastic leukemia resistant against daunorubicin
HCT116	Colon carcinoma
HCT116p53-/-	Colon carcinoma
K562	Human chronic myelogenous leukemia
K562-TAX	Chronic myelogenous leukemia resistant against paclitaxel
MRC-5	Human non-cancer fibroblasts
U2OS	Osteosarcoma

6 List of author's publications

Publications related to the Thesis:

Pokorný, J.; Olejníková, D.; Frydrych, I.; Lišková, B.; Gurská, S.; Benická, S.; Šarek, J.; Kotulová, J.; Hajdúch, M.; Džubák, P.; Urban, M. Substituted Dienes Prepared from Betulinic Acid – Synthesis, Cytotoxicity, Mechanism of Action, and Pharmacological Parameters. *Eur. J. Med. Chem.* **2021**, 113706.

DOI: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejmech.2021.113706

Pokorný, J.; Krajčovičová, S.; Hajdúch, M.; Holoubek, M.; Gurská, S.; Džubák, P.; Volná, T.; Popa, I.; Urban, M., Triterpenic azines, a new class of compounds with selective cytotoxicity to leukemia cells CCRF-CEM, *Future Med. Chem.* **2018**, *10* (5), 483–491.

DOI: https://doi.org/10.4155/fmc-2017-0171

Pokorný, **J.**; Horka V.; Šidová V.; Urban M., Synthesis and characterization of new conjugates of betulin diacetate and bis(triphenysilyl) betulin with substituted triazoles, *Monatsh. Chem.* **2018**, *149* (4), 839–845.

DOI: https://doi.org/10.1007/s00706-017-2113-7

Pokorný, J.; Borková, L.; Urban, M., Click Reactions in Chemistry of Triterpenes
– Advances Towards Development of Potential Therapeutics, *Current Med. Chem.*2018, 25 (5), 636–658.

DOI: https://doi.org/10.2174/0929867324666171009122612

Šidová, V.; Zoufalý, P.; Pokorný, J.; Džubák, P.; Hajdúch, M.; Popa, I.; Urban, M., Cytotoxic conjugates of betulinic acid and substituted triazoles prepared by Huisgen Cycloaddition from 30-azidoderivatives, *PLoS ONE* 2017, 12, 2, e0171621.

DOI: https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0171621

Other publications not included in the Thesis:

de Jong, F.; **Pokorný**, **J**.; Manshian, B.; Daelemans, B.; Vandaele, J.; Startek, J. B.; Soenen, S.; Van der Auweraer, M.; Dehaen, W.; Rocha, S.; Silveira-Dorta, G., Development and Characterization of BODIPY-Derived Tracers for Fluorescent Labeling of the Endoplasmic Reticulum, *Dyes and Pigments* **2020**, *176* (-), 108200.

DOI: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.dyepig.2020.108200

Hodoň, J.; Borkova, L.; **Pokorný, J.**; Kazakova, A.; Urban, M., Design and synthesis of pentacyclic triterpene conjugates and their use in medicinal research, *Eur. J. Med. Chem.* **2019**, *182* (N/A), Article Number: 111653 (1-25).

DOI: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejmech.2019.111653

7 References

- Tetali, S. D. Terpenes and Isoprenoids: A Wealth of Compounds for Global Use. *Planta* 2019, 249 (1), 1–8. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00425-018-3056-x.
- (2) Tholl, D. Biosynthesis and Biological Functions of Terpenoids in Plants. In *Biotechnology of Iso-prenoids*; Schrader, J., Bohlmann, J., Eds.; Springer International Publishing: Cham, 2015; pp 63–106. https://doi.org/10.1007/10_2014_295.
- (3) Davis, E. M.; Croteau, R. Cyclization Enzymes in the Biosynthesis of Monoterpenes, Sesquiterpenes, and Diterpenes. In *Biosynthesis: Aromatic Polyketides, Isoprenoids, Alkaloids*; Leeper, F. J., Vederas, J. C., Eds.; Springer Berlin Heidelberg: Berlin, Heidelberg, 2000; pp 53–95. https://doi.org/10.1007/3-540-48146-X_2.
- Triterpenes. In *Terpenes*; John Wiley & Sons, Ltd, 2006; pp 86–108. https://doi.org/10.1002/9783527609949.ch6.
- (5) Xu, R.; Fazio, G. C.; Matsuda, S. P. T. On the Origins of Triterpenoid Skeletal Diversity. *Phytochemistry* 2004, 65 (3), 261–291. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.phytochem.2003.11.014.
- (6) Hill, R. A.; Connolly, J. D. Triterpenoids. Nat. Prod. Rep. 2011, 28, 1087–1117. https://doi.org/10.1039/c1np00012h.
- Hillier, S. G.; Lathe, R. Terpenes, Hormones and Life: Isoprene Rule Revisited. J. Endocrinol. 2019, 242 (2), R9–R22. https://doi.org/10.1530/JOE-19-0084.
- (8) Dzubak, P.; Hajduch, M.; Vydra, D.; Hustova, A.; Kvasnica, M.; Biedermann, D.; Markova, L.; Urban, M.; Sarek, J. Pharmacological Activities of Natural Triterpenoids and Their Therapeutic Implications. *Nat. Prod. Rep.* **2006**, *23* (3), 394–411. https://doi.org/10.1039/B515312N.
- (9) Taylor, R. F. Bacterial Triterpenoids. *Microbiol. Rev.* **1984**, *48* (3), 181–198.
- (10) Kim, S.-K.; Karadeniz, F. Chapter 14 Biological Importance and Applications of Squalene and Squalane. In Advances in Food and Nutrition Research; Kim, S.-K., Ed.; Academic Press, 2012; Vol. 65, pp 223–233. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-12-416003-3.00014-7.
- (11) Kelly, G. Squalene and Its Potential Clinical Uses. Altern. Med. Rev. J. Clin. Ther. 1999, 4 (1), 29–36.
- (12) Biswas, T.; Dwivedi, U. N. Plant Triterpenoid Saponins: Biosynthesis, in Vitro Production, and Pharmacological Relevance. *Protoplasma* **2019**, *256* (6), 1463–1486. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00709-019-01411-0.
- Niehaus, T. D.; Kinison, S.; Okada, S.; Yeo, Y.; Bell, S. A.; Cui, P.; Devarenne, T. P.; Chappell, J. Functional Identification of Triterpene Methyltransferases from Botryococcus Braunii Race B*. J. Biol. Chem. 2012, 287 (11), 8163–8173. https://doi.org/10.1074/jbc.M111.316059.
- (14) Liu, X.-Y.; Wang, X.-L.; Shen, T.; Ren, D.-M.; Lou, H.-X.; Wang, X.-N. Two New Triterpenoids from the Fungus Diplodia Cupressi. *Nat. Prod. Res.* **2020**, *34* (15), 2179–2185. https://doi.org/10.1080/14786419.2019.1578762.
- (15) Zhao, H.-Y.; Su, B.-J.; Zhou, W.-J.; Wang, Y.-Q.; Liao, H.-B.; Wang, H.-S.; Liang, D. Diterpenoids and Triterpenoids from Triadica Rotundifolia and Their Effects on Microglial Nitric Oxide Production. *Bioorganic Chem.* 2020, 105, 104332. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bioorg.2020.104332.

- (16) Zhou, Y.-Y.; Song, H.-J.; Guo, S.; Wang, Y.; Gao, H.-R.; Zhang, X.-J.; Sun, Y.-P.; Liu, Y.; Yang, B.-Y.; Kuang, H.-X. A New Triterpene from the Green Walnut Husks of Juglans Mandshurica Maxim. J. Nat. Med. 2019, 73 (4), 800–804. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11418-019-01309-4.
- (17) Tchoukoua, A.; Tabopda, T. K.; Usukhbayar, N.; Kimura, K.; Kwon, E.; Momma, H.; Koseki, T.; Shiono, Y.; Ngadjui, B. T. New Triterpene Saponins from the Roots of Acacia Macrostachya (Mimosaceae). *Biosci. Biotechnol. Biochem.* **2017**, *81* (12), 2261–2267. https://doi.org/10.1080/09168451.2017.1390393.
- (18) Tarkowská, D. Plants Are Capable of Synthesizing Animal Steroid Hormones. Molecules 2019, 24 (14). https://doi.org/10.3390/molecules24142585.
- (19) Augustin, J. M.; Kuzina, V.; Andersen, S. B.; Bak, S. Molecular Activities, Biosynthesis and Evolution of Triterpenoid Saponins. *Phytochemistry* **2011**, *72* (6), 435–457. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.phytochem.2011.01.015.
- (20) Sharma, H.; Kumar, P.; Deshmukh, R. R.; Bishayee, A.; Kumar, S. Pentacyclic Triterpenes: New Tools to Fight Metabolic Syndrome. *Phytomedicine* **2018**, *50*, 166–177. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.phymed.2018.09.011.
- (21) Xiao, S.; Tian, Z.; Wang, Y.; Si, L.; Zhang, L.; Zhou, D. Recent Progress in the Antiviral Activity and Mechanism Study of Pentacyclic Triterpenoids and Their Derivatives. *Med. Res. Rev.* 2018, 38 (3), 951–976. https://doi.org/10.1002/med.21484.
- (22) Tsepaeva, O. V.; Nemtarev, A. V.; Salikhova, T. I.; Abdullin, T. I.; Grigor`eva, L. R.; Khozyainova, S. A.; Mironov, V. F. Synthesis, Anticancer, and Antibacterial Activity of Betulinic and Betulonic Acid C-28-Triphenylphosphonium Conjugates with Variable Alkyl Linker Length. *Former. Curr. Med. Chem. - Anti-Cancer Agents* **2020**, *20* (3), 286–300. https://doi.org/10.2174/1871520619666191014153554.
- (23) Soberón, J. R.; Sgariglia, M. A.; Pastoriza, A. C.; Soruco, E. M.; Jäger, S. N.; Labadie, G. R.; Sampietro, D. A.; Vattuone, M. A. Antifungal Activity and Cytotoxicity of Extracts and Triterpenoid Saponins Obtained from the Aerial Parts of Anagallis Arvensis L. J. Ethnopharmacol. 2017, 203, 233–240. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jep.2017.03.056.
- (24) Yano, S.; Harada, M.; Watanabe, K.; Nakamaru, K.; Hatakeyama, Y.; Shibata, S.; Takahashi, K.; Mori, T.; Hyrabayashi, K.; Takeda, M.; Nagata, N. Antiulcer Activities of Glycyrrhetinic Acid Derivatives in Experimenta Glastric Lesion Models. *Chem. Pharm. Bull. (Tokyo)* 1989, 37 (9), 2500–2504. https://doi.org/10.1248/cpb.37.2500.
- (25) Ammon, H. P. T. Boswellic Acids and Their Role in Chronic Inflammatory Diseases. In Antiinflammatory Nutraceuticals and Chronic Diseases; Gupta, S. C., Prasad, S., Aggarwal, B. B., Eds.; Springer International Publishing: Cham, 2016; pp 291–327. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-41334-1_13.
- (26) Putta, S.; Yarla, N. S.; Kilari, E. K.; Surekha, C.; Aliev, G.; Basavaraju, M.; Santosh, M. S.; Ramu, R.; Zameer, F.; Nagendra Prasad, M. N.; Chintala, R.; Rao, P. V.; Shiralgi, Y.; Dhananjaya, B. L. Therapeutic Potentials of Triterpenes in Diabetes and Its Associated Complications. *Curr. Top. Med. Chem.* **2016**, *16* (23), 2532–2542. https://doi.org/10.2174/1568026616666160414123343.
- (27) Zheng, X.; Zhao, M.-G.; Jiang, C.-H.; Sheng, X.-P.; Yang, H.-M.; Liu, Y.; Yao, X.-M.; Zhang, J.; Yin, Z.-Q. Triterpenic Acids-Enriched Fraction from Cyclocarya Paliurus Attenuates Insulin Resistance and Hepatic Steatosis via PI3K/Akt/GSK3β Pathway. *Phytomedicine* **2020**, *66*, 153130. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.phymed.2019.153130.
- (28) Dawé, A.; Mbiantcha, M.; Yakai, F.; Jabeen, A.; Ali, M. S.; Lateef, M.; Ngadjui, B. T. Flavonoids and Triterpenes from Combretum Fragrans with Anti-Inflammatory, Antioxidant and Antidiabetic Potential. Z. Für Naturforschung C 2018, 73 (5–6), 211–219. https://doi.org/10.1515/znc-2017-0166.
- (29) Xu, G.-B.; Xiao, Y.-H.; Zhang, Q.-Y.; Zhou, M.; Liao, S.-G. Hepatoprotective Natural Triterpenoids. Eur. J. Med. Chem. 2018, 145, 691–716. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejmech.2018.01.011.

- (30) Chan, C. Y.; Mong, M. C.; Liu, W. H.; Huang, C. Y.; Yin, M. C. Three Pentacyclic Triterpenes Protect H9c2 Cardiomyoblast Cells against High-Glucose-Induced Injury. *Free Radic. Res.* 2014, 48 (4), 402–411. https://doi.org/10.3109/10715762.2014.880113.
- (31) Li, D.-Q.; Zhou, L.; Wang, D.; Wu, J.; Li, L.-Z.; Huang, X.-X.; Liu, Q.-B.; Wu, Y.-Y.; Lin, S.; Yang, J.-Y.; Song, S.-J.; Wu, C.-F. Neuroprotective Oleanane Triterpenes from the Roots of Bupleurum Chinense. *Bioorg. Med. Chem. Lett.* **2016**, *26* (6), 1594–1598. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bmcl.2016.02.004.
- (32) Oluyemi, W. M.; Samuel, B. B.; Kaehlig, H.; Zehl, M.; Parapini, S.; D'Alessandro, S.; Taramelli, D.; Krenn, L. Antiplasmodial Activity of Triterpenes Isolated from the Methanolic Leaf Extract of Combretum Racemosum P. Beauv. J. Ethnopharmacol. 2020, 247, 112203. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jep.2019.112203.
- (33) Cargnin, S. T.; Staudt, A. F.; Medeiros, P.; de Medeiros Sol Sol, D.; de Azevedo dos Santos, A. P.; Zanchi, F. B.; Gosmann, G.; Puyet, A.; Garcia Teles, C. B.; Gnoatto, S. B. Semisynthesis, Cytotoxicity, Antimalarial Evaluation and Structure-Activity Relationship of Two Series of Triterpene Derivatives. *Bioorg. Med. Chem. Lett.* **2018**, *28* (3), 265–272. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bmcl.2017.12.060.
- (34) Huang, Q.; Chen, H.; Luo, X.; Zhang, Y.; Yao, X.; Zheng, X. Structure and Anti-HIV Activity of Betulinic Acid Analogues. *Curr. Med. Sci.* **2018**, *38* (3), 387–397. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11596-018-1891-4.
- (35) Patel, R. V.; Park, S. W. Journey Describing the Discoveries of Anti-HIV Triterpene Acid Families Targeting HIV-Entry/Fusion, Protease Functioning and Maturation Stages. Curr. Top. Med. Chem. 2014, 14 (17), 1940–1966. https://doi.org/10.2174/1568026614666140929115202.
- (36) Ghante, M. H.; Jamkhande, P. G. Role of Pentacyclic Triterpenoids in Chemoprevention and Anticancer Treatment: An Overview on Targets and Underling Mechanisms. J. Pharmacopuncture 2019, 22 (2), 55–67. https://doi.org/10.3831/KPI.201.22.007.
- (37) Yin, R.; Li, T.; Tian, J. X.; Xi, P.; Liu, R. H. Ursolic Acid, a Potential Anticancer Compound for Breast Cancer Therapy. *Crit. Rev. Food Sci. Nutr.* **2018**, *58* (4), 568–574. https://doi.org/10.1080/10408398.2016.1203755.
- (38) Li, Y.; Wang, Q.; Zheng, L.; Hao, J.; Tang, X.; Zhang, Y.; Liu, L.; Fang, X.; Guo, X.; Tao, Y.; Huang, X.; Zheng, G.; Dong, L.; Yu, Xuejun. Betulinic Acid Derivative Useful in Treatment of Cancer and Its Preparation., November 2018.
- (39) J. C. Furtado, N. A.; Pirson, L.; Edelberg, H.; M. Miranda, L.; Loira-Pastoriza, C.; Preat, V.; Larondelle, Y.; André, C. M. Pentacyclic Triterpene Bioavailability: An Overview of In Vitro and In Vivo Studies. *Molecules* 2017, 22 (3). https://doi.org/10.3390/molecules22030400.
- (40) Manayi, A.; Nikan, M.; Nobakht-Haghighi, N; Abdollahi, M. Advances in the Anticancer Value of the Ursolic Acid Through Nanodelivery. *Curr. Med. Chem.* 2018, 25 (37), 4866–4875. https://doi.org/10.2174/0929867324666170713102918.
- (41) Frolova, T.; Lipeeva, A.; Baev, D.; Tsepilov, Y.; Sinitsyna, O. Apoptosis as the Basic Mechanism of Cytotoxic Action of Ursolic and Pomolic Acids in Glioma Cells. *Mol. Biol. (Mosk.)* 2017, 51, 809–816. https://doi.org/10.7868/S002689841705007X.
- (42) Hill, R. A.; Connolly, J. D. Triterpenoids. Nat. Prod. Rep. 2020, 37, 962–998. https://doi.org/10.1039/c9np00067d.
- (43) Wal, A. Synthesis and Evaluation of Antipsychotic Compounds from Lupeol. *Pharm. Methods* 2017, Vol 8, 2017. https://doi.org/10.5530/phm.2017.8.13.
- (44) Castro, M. J.; Braun, A. E.; Ravelo, A. G.; Murray, A. P.; Faraoni, M. Belen. Synthesis of 3,16,30-Trioxolup-20(29)-Ene, a Selective Butyrylcholinesterase Inhibitor, from a Natural Triterpene. In *Int. Electron. Conf. Synth. Org. Chem.*, 17th; MDPI AG, 2013; p b009/1-b009/4. https://doi.org/10.3390/ecsoc-17-b009.
- (45) Mukherjee, R.; Jaggi, M.; Siddiqui, M. J. A.; Srivastava, S. K.; Rajendran, P.; Vardhan, A.; Burman, A. C. Synthesis and Cytotoxic Activity of 3-O-Acyl/3-Hydrazine /2-Bromo/20,29-Dibromo Betulinic Acid Derivatives. *Bioorg. Med. Chem. Lett.* **2004**, *14*, 4087–4091. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bmcl.2004.05.034.

- (46) Kazakova, O. B.; Giniyatullina, G. V.; Tolstikov, G. A. Synthesis of A-Seco-Methylenaminoand Substituted Amidoximo Triterpenoids. *Russ. J. Bioorganic Chem.* 2011, 37, 619–625. https://doi.org/10.1134/S1068162011050086.
- (47) Baratto, L. C.; Porsani, M. V.; Pimentel, I. C.; Pereira Netto, A. B.; Paschke, R.; Oliveira, B. H. Preparation of Betulinic Acid Derivatives by Chemical and Biotransformation Methods and Determination of Cytotoxicity against Selected Cancer Cell Lines. *Eur. J. Med. Chem.* 2013, 68, 121–131. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejmech.2013.07.012.
- (48) Sidova, V.; Zoufaly, P.; Pokorny, J.; Dzubak, P.; Hajduch, M.; Popa, I.; Urban, M. Cytotoxic Conjugates of Betulinic Acid and Substituted Triazoles Prepared by Huisgen Cycloaddition from 30-Azidoderivatives. *PLOS ONE* 2017, *12* (2), e0171621. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0171621.
- (49) Pokorny, J.; Horka, V.; Sidova, V.; Urban, M. Synthesis and Characterization of New Conjugates of Betulin Diacetate and Bis(Triphenysilyl)Betulin with Substituted Triazoles. Monatshefte Fuer Chem. 2018, 149, 839–845. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00706-017-2113-7.
- (50) Gonzalez, G.; Hodoň, J.; Kazakova, A.; D'Acunto, C. W.; Kaňovský, P.; Urban, M.; Strnad, M. Novel Pentacyclic Triterpenes Exhibiting Strong Neuroprotective Activity in SH-SY5Y Cells in Salsolinol- and Glutamate-Induced Neurodegeneration Models. *Eur. J. Med. Chem.* 2021, 213, 113168. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejmech.2021.113168.
- (51) Zhu, N.; Zhao, J.; Bao, H. Iron Catalyzed Methylation and Ethylation of Vinyl Arenes. Chem. Sci. 2017, 8, 2081–2085. https://doi.org/10.1039/C6SC04274K.
- (52) Regueiro-Ren, A.; Swidorski, J. J.; Liu, Z.; Chen, Y.; Sin, N.; Sit, S.-Y.; Chen, J.; Venables, B. L.; Zhu, J.; Nowicka-Sans, B.; Protack, T.; Lin, Z.; Terry, B.; Samanta, H.; Zhang, S.; Li, Z.; Easter, J.; Beno, B. R.; Arora, V.; Huang, X. S.; Rahematpura, S.; Parker, D. D.; Haskell, R.; Santone, K. S.; Cockett, M. I.; Krystal, M.; Meanwell, N. A.; Jenkins, S.; Hanumegowda, U.; Dicker, I. B. Design, Synthesis, and SAR of C-3 Benzoic Acid, C-17 Triterpenoid Derivatives. Identification of the HIV-1 Maturation Inhibitor 4- ((1R,3aS,5aR,5bR,7aR,11aS,11bR,13aR,13bR)-3a-((2-(1,1-Dioxidothiomorpholino)Ethyl)Amino)-5a,5b,8,8,11a-Pentamethyl-1-(Prop-1-En-2-Yl)-2,3,3a,4,5,5a,5b,6,7,7a,8,11,11a,11b,12,13,13a,13b-Octadecahydro-1H-Cyclopenta[a]Chrysen-9-Yl)Benzoic Acid (GSK3532795, BMS-955176). J. Med. Chem. 2018, 61 (16), 7289–7313. https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.jmedchem.8b00854.
- (53) Swidorski, J. J.; Liu, Z.; Sit, S.-Y.; Chen, J.; Chen, Y.; Sin, N.; Venables, B. L.; Parker, D. D.; Nowicka-Sans, B.; Terry, B. J.; Protack, T.; Rahematpura, S.; Hanumegowda, U.; Jenkins, S.; Krystal, M.; Dicker, I. B.; Meanwell, N. A.; Regueiro-Ren, A. Inhibitors of HIV-1 Maturation: Development of Structure–Activity Relationship for C-28 Amides Based on C-3 Benzoic Acid-Modified Triterpenoids. *Bioorg. Med. Chem. Lett.* **2016**, *26* (8), 1925–1930. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bmcl.2016.03.019.
- (54) Regueiro-Ren, A.; Liu, Z.; Chen, Y.; Sin, N.; Sit, S.-Y.; Swidorski, J. J.; Chen, J.; Venables, B. L.; Zhu, J.; Nowicka-Sans, B.; Protack, T.; Lin, Z.; Terry, B.; Samanta, H.; Zhang, S.; Li, Z.; Beno, B. R.; Huang, X. S.; Rahematpura, S.; Parker, D. D.; Haskell, R.; Jenkins, S.; Santone, K. S.; Cockett, M. I.; Krystal, M.; Meanwell, N. A.; Hanumegowda, U.; Dicker, I. B. Discovery of BMS-955176, a Second Generation HIV-1 Maturation Inhibitor with Broad Spectrum Antiviral Activity. ACS Med. Chem. Lett. 2016, 7, 568–572. https://doi.org/10.1021/acsmedchem-lett.6b00010.

8 Summary

Pentacyclic triterpenoids are a large group of natural substances with a broad palette of biological activities. Many researchers are interested in their synthetic modifications in order to exploit their promising potential in drug development. One of the best-known compounds from the group of triterpenes is betulinic acid, which is known for its strong anticancer properties. Oxidation of betulinic acid at the position C-30 results in 30-oxobetulinic acid that had IC_{50} values in the low micromolar range against multiple cancer cell lines. However, this molecule suffered from the general toxicity caused by the presence of the Michael acceptor in its structure, resulting in low selectivity. In this Ph.D. thesis, three different synthetic approaches to modify the 30-oxobetulinic acid at the position C-30 are described in order to overcome its low selectivity and to improve other properties such as low solubility in water. An isosteric replacement was chosen in the first two projects, where the -CH=O formation of the parent compound was replaced with the -CH=N- or -CH=CH- to mask the Michael acceptor. Within the first project, a small series of triterpenic azines was prepared by condensation of variously substituted aromatic hydrazones and 30-oxobetulinic acid. Triterpenic azines had anticancer activities against the lymphoblastic leukemia cell line comparable to 30-oxobetulinic acid, but selectivity was significantly improved. On the other hand, they were unstable and hard to prepare in higher yields. The Wittig reaction was employed in the second project, where both problems were successfully resolved and a large group of forty new dienes was prepared. Two representatives were selected due to their high cytotoxicity to study their pharmacological parameters and mechanism of action. Both disrupt mitochondrial permeability and activate selective apoptosis via an intrinsic pathway. One derivative was chosen as a potential candidate for further preclinical development. In the third project, 30-oxobetulinic acid was further oxidized to carboxylic acid and transformed to propargyl ester that was able to react in the copper(I)-catalyzed azide-alkyne cycloaddition (CuAAC). The connection of the terpene with a rather polar triazole ring may improve the solubility of the molecule in water-based media and the bioavailability. The Heck reaction was optimized for use at the position C-3 in the fourth project. Throughout the work, the effect of double bonds in different parts of the triterpene structure was studied and reviewed in the theoretical part of this thesis.

9 Souhrn

Pentacyklické triterpenoidy představují velkou skupinou přírodních látek se širokou paletou biologických aktivit. Mnoho výzkumných skupin se zajímá o jejich syntetické modifikace s cílem využít jejich slibný potenciál při vývoji léčiv. Jednou z nejznámějších sloučenin ze skupiny triterpenoidů je kyselina betulinová, známá svými silnými protinádorovými účinky. Oxidací kyseliny betulinové v poloze C-30 lze připravit kyselinu 30-oxobetulinovou, která vykazuje hodnoty IC₅₀ v nízkém mikromolárním rozmezí proti řadě nádorových buněčných linií. Její nevýhodou je však obecně vysoká toxicita, způsobená přítomností Michaelova akceptoru ve struktuře, což má za následek nízkou selektivitu této sloučeniny. V předložené dizertační práci jsou popsány tři různé syntetické přístupy modifikace kyseliny 30-oxobetulinové v poloze C-30 s cílem překonat její nízkou selektivitu a zlepšit další vlastnosti, jako je např. nízká rozpustnost ve vodě. U prvních dvou projektů byla zvolena cesta isosterické záměny, při níž byla formace -CH=O výchozí sloučeniny nahrazena za -CH=N- nebo -CH=CH- za účelem zamaskování Michaelova akceptoru. V rámci prvního projektu tak byla připravena malá série triterpenických azinů kondenzací různě substituovaných aromatických hydrazonů a kyseliny 30-oxobetulinové. Připravené aziny vykázaly protirakovinnou aktivitu vůči buněčné linii lymfoblastické leukemie CCRF-CEM srovnatelnou s kyselinou 30-oxobetulinovou, selektivita však byla výrazně zvýšena. Bohužel byly tyto látky nestabilní a obtížně se připravovaly ve vyšších výtěžcích. Wittigova reakce byla použita ve druhém projektu, kde se podařilo oba problémy minimalizovat a připravit knihovnu čtyřiceti nových dienů s konjugovanými vazbami. Dva nejaktivnější zástupci byli podrobeni studiu farmakologických parametrů a mechanismu účinku. Obě látky narušují mitochondriální permeabilitu a aktivují selektivní apoptózu mitochondriální dráhou. Jeden derivát byl vybrán jako potenciální kandidát pro další preklinický vývoj. Ve třetím projektu byla kyselina 30-oxobetulinová dále oxidována v poloze C-30 na kyselinu a alkylována na propargylester, který byl schopen reagovat v mědí(I) katalyzované azidoalkynové cykloadici (CuAAC). Spojením terpenu s poměrně polárním triazolovým kruhem lze zlepšit rozpustnost molekuly ve vodném prostředí a biologickou dostupnost. Heckova reakce byla optimalizována pro použití v poloze C-3 ve čtvrtém projektu. V průběhu celé práce byl studován vliv dvojných vazeb v různých částech struktury triterpenu na biologickou aktivitu, který byl shrnut v teoretické části této práce.